As confidentially submitted to the Securities and Exchange Commission on August 12, 2014

Registration No. 333-

UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, D.C. 20549

Form S-1

REGISTRATION STATEMENT UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

Corbus Pharmaceuticals Holdings, Inc.

(Exact Name of Registrant as Specified in its Charter)

Delaware

2834

46-4348039

(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)

(Primary Standard Industrial Classification Code Number) (I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

100 River Ridge Drive Norwood, MA 02062 Telephone: 617-963-0100

(Address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of principal executive offices)

Yuval Cohen Chief Executive Officer Corbus Pharmaceuticals Holdings, Inc. 100 River Ridge Drive Norwood, MA 02062 Telephone:

(Address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of agent for service)

Copies to:

Michael J. Lerner, Esq. Steven M. Skolnick, Esq. Lowenstein Sandler LLP 1251 Avenue of the Americas New York, New York 10020 Telephone: (212) 262-6700

Approximate date of proposed sale to public: As soon as practicable on or after the effective date of this registration statement If any of the securities being registered on this Form are to be offered on a delayed or continuous basis pursuant to Rule 415 under the Securities Act of 1933 check the following box.

If this Form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, please check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. \Box

If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(c) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. \Box

If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(d) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. \Box

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer," and smaller reporting company' in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act. (Check one):

Large accelerated filer \Box

Accelerated filer \Box

Non-accelerated filer \Box

Smaller reporting company \square

Title of Each Class of Securities to Be Registered	Amount to Be Registered	Proposed Maximum Offering Price per Share ⁽¹⁾	Proposed Maximum Aggregate Offering Price	Amount of Registration Fee
Shares of common stock sold to selling				
stockholders in private placement ⁽²⁾	9,475,000	\$ 1.00	\$	\$
Shares of common stock underlying warrants sold to				
selling stockholders in private placement ⁽³⁾	9,475,000	\$ 1.00	\$	\$
Other shares of common stock underlying warrants held				
by selling stockholders ⁽⁴⁾	1,295,451	\$ 1.00	\$	\$
Total	20,245,451		\$	\$

CALCULATION OF REGISTRATION FEE

(1) No market presently exists for our common stock.

(2) Represents shares of common stock purchased pursuant to our private placement, which had its final closing on May 30, 2014 (the "2014 Private Placement").

- (3) Represents shares of common stock issuable upon the exercise of warrants issued in the 2014 Private Placement with an exercise price per share of \$1.00 per share. Pursuant to Rule 416, we are also registering such indeterminable additional securities as may be issued to prevent dilution as a result of stock splits, stock dividends or similar transactions. The proposed maximum offering price per share is based on the exercise price of the warrants in accordance with Rule 457(g).
- (4) Represents shares of common stock issuable upon the exercise of warrants issued to selling stockholders with exercise prices of \$0.60, \$0.66 and \$1.00 per share. Pursuant to Rule 416, we are also registering such indeterminable additional securities as may be issued to prevent dilution as a result of stock splits, stock dividends or similar transactions. The proposed maximum offering price per share is based on the exercise price of the warrants in accordance with Rule 457(g).

The Registrant hereby amends this Registration Statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the Registrant shall file a further amendment which specifically states that this Registration Statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or until this Registration Statement shall become effective on such date as the Securities and Exchange Commission, acting pursuant to such Section 8(a), may determine.

The information in this prospectus is not complete and may be changed. We may not sell these securities until the Securities and Exchange Commission declares our registration statement effective. This prospectus is not an offer to sell nor does it seek an offer to buy these securities in any state where the offer or sale is not permitted.

Preliminary Prospectus

Subject to Completion, dated August 12, 2014

Corbus Pharmaceuticals Holdings, Inc.



20,245,451 Shares Common Stock

This prospectus relates to the offer for sale of up to an aggregate of 20,245,451 shares of common stock of Corbus Pharmaceuticals Holdings, Inc. by the selling stockholders named herein. We are not offering any securities pursuant to this prospectus. The shares of common stock offered by the selling stockholders include 10,770,451 shares of common stock underlying warrants with an exercise prices ranging from \$.60 to \$1.00 per share.

Our common stock is not presently traded on any market or securities exchange, and we have not applied for listing or quotation on any exchange. We are seeking sponsorship for the trading of our common stock on the Over-the-Counter, or OTC, Bulletin Board and/or OTCQB Market upon the effectiveness of the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part. The 20,245,451 shares of our common stock can be sold by selling security holders at a fixed price of \$1.00 per share until our shares are quoted on the OTC Bulletin Board and/or OTCQB Market and thereafter at prevailing market prices or privately negotiated prices. There can be no assurance that a market maker will agree to file the necessary documents with the Financial Industry Regulatory Authority, or FINRA, nor can we provide assurance that our shares will actually be quoted on the OTC Bulletin Board and/or OTCQB Market or, if quoted, that a viable public market will materialize or be sustained.

Following the effectiveness of the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part, the sale and distribution of securities offered hereby may be effected in one or more transactions that may take place on the OTC Bulletin Board and/or OTCQB Market, including ordinary brokers' transactions, privately negotiated transactions or through sales to one or more dealers for resale of such securities as principals, at market prices prevailing at the time of sale, at prices related to such prevailing market prices or at negotiated prices. Usual and customary or specifically negotiated brokerage fees or commissions may be paid by the selling stockholders. See "Plan of Distribution."

The selling stockholders and intermediaries through whom such securities are sold may be deemed "underwriters" within the meaning of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, with respect to the securities offered hereby, and any profits realized or commissions received may be deemed underwriting compensation.

We are an "emerging growth company" under the federal securities laws and, as such, we intend to comply with certain reduced public company reporting requirements. Investing in our common stock is highly speculative and involves a significant degree of risk. See "Risk Factors" beginning on page 9 of this prospectus for a discussion of information that should be considered before making a decision to purchase our common stock.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or determined if this prospectus is truthful or complete. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The date of this prospectus is August 12, 2014.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PROSPECTUS SUMMARY	1
THE OFFERING	7
RISK FACTORS	8
CAUTIONARY NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	33
USE OF PROCEEDS	34
DIVIDEND POLICY	34
MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS	35
BUSINESS	42
MANAGEMENT AND BOARD OF DIRECTORS	60
EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION	65
PRINCIPAL STOCKHOLDERS	71
CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS	73
DESCRIPTION OF SECURITIES	75
SELLING STOCKHOLDERS	79
PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION	86
MARKET FOR COMMON EQUITY AND RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS	88
LEGAL MATTERS	88
<u>EXPERTS</u>	88
DISCLOSURE OF COMMISSION POSITION ON INDEMNIFICATION FOR SECURITIES ACT LIABILITIES	88
WHERE YOU CAN FIND ADDITIONAL INFORMATION	89
SIGNATURES	II-7

You should rely only on the information contained in this prospectus. We have not authorized any other person to provide you with information different from or in addition to that contained in this prospectus. If anyone provides you with different or inconsistent information, you should not rely on it. We are not making an offer to sell these securities in any jurisdiction where an offer or sale is not permitted. You should assume that the information appearing in this prospectus is accurate only as of the date on the front cover of this prospectus. Our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects may have changed since that date.

Additional risks and uncertainties not presently known or that are currently deemed immaterial may also impair our business operations. The risks and uncertainties described in this document and other risks and uncertainties which we may face in the future will have a greater impact on those who purchase our common stock. These purchasers will purchase our common stock at the market price or at a privately negotiated price and will run the risk of losing their entire investments.

For investors outside the United States: We have not done anything that would permit this offering or possession or distribution of this prospectus in any jurisdiction where action for that purpose is required, other than in the United States. You are required to inform yourselves about and to observe any restrictions relating to this offering and the distribution of this prospectus.

In this prospectus, we rely on and refer to information and statistics regarding our industry. We obtained this statistical, market and other industry data and forecasts from publicly available information.

PROSPECTUS SUMMARY

This summary highlights information contained in other parts of this prospectus. Because it is a summary, it does not contain all of the information that you should consider in making your investment decision. Before investing in our common stock, you should read the entire prospectus carefully, including our consolidated financial statements and the related notes included in this prospectus and the information set forth under the headings "Risk Factors" and "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations."

When used herein, unless the context requires otherwise, references to the "Company", "Holdings," "we," "our" and "us" refer to Corbus Pharmaceuticals Holdings, Inc., a Delaware corporation, collectively with its wholly-owned subsidiary, Corbus Pharmaceuticals, Inc., a Delaware corporation.

Our Company

General

We are a clinical stage biopharmaceutical company, focused on the development and commercialization of novel therapeutics to treat rare, life-threating inflammatory-fibrotic diseases with clear unmet medical needs. Our product ResunabTM is a novel oral anti-inflammatory drug that is expected to commence Phase IIa clinical trials for the treatment of cystic fibrosis and scleroderma, pending U.S. Food and Drug Administration, or FDA, approval of the Investigational New Drug Applications, or INDs, which we expect to file in the second half of 2014. We intend to seek orphan drug status for Resunab for the treatment of cystic fibrosis and diffuse scleroderma, which, if approved by the FDA, will provide us with seven years of market exclusivity in the United States under the Orphan Drug Act.

Inflammation is a natural defense mechanism carried out by our immune system to protect our bodies from infection and injury. However, under certain circumstances inflammation is triggered but is unable to be resolved, resulting in a chronic inflammatory disease. Since each organ in the body is capable of protecting itself from infection and injury by recruiting inflammatory cells to its site, each organ can therefore suffer from excessive inflammation leading to inflammatory diseases that may cause discomfort, pain, loss of organ function, disability or even death. There are hundreds of inflammatory diseases, many of which are chronic, life-long and incurable.

A key aspect of the body's inflammatory response is the recruitment of inflammatory cells to the site of tissue infection/injury whereupon these cells act to destroy the infection and/or repair tissue damage. The signaling pathway that modulates the inflammatory response involves the production of bioactive lipids termed eicosanoids by the enzymes COX and LOX, resulting in pro-inflammatory mediators as shown in Figure 1 below. These mediators trigger the activation and maintenance of a cellular inflammatory state resulting in the further generation of pro-inflammatory mediators termed cytokines. This fundamental pathway is involved in a wide spectrum of inflammatory diseases.

While the onset of inflammation has been well understood for some time, the mechanisms that resolve inflammation have only recently been discovered. This "resolution pathway" involves shifting the production of pro-inflammatory eicosanoids by the COX and LOX enzymes to the production of anti-inflammatory eicosanoids. These anti-inflammatory eicosanoids act to resolve inflammation and promote tissue healing. The lack of sufficient inflammatory resolution is a key contributor to many chronic inflammatory diseases.

Resunab is a synthetic oral small molecule that selectively binds to CB2 receptors found on immune cells. The CB2 receptor plays a natural role in modulating and resolving inflammation by, in effect, turning inflammation "off." Through activation of CB2, Resunab stimulates the production of anti-inflammatory mediators and causes a concomitant reduction in pro-inflammatory mediators and cytokines. Because it acts through this natural resolving pathway, Resunab offers a new mechanism to potentially treat a wide spectrum of chronic inflammatory diseases in which the resolution of inflammation (the "off" switch) fails to occur.

Figure 1: the ON and OFF cellular inflammatory pathways



In many chronic diseases unresolved inflammation causes progressive damage to tissues and organs resulting in excessive tissue scarring (fibrosis) that leads to organ failure and death. Examples of such chronic diseases include cystic fibrosis, scleroderma, liver cirrhosis and non-alcoholic steatohepatitis, or NASH, chronic kidney disease, muscular dystrophies, rheumatoid arthritis, systemic lupus erythematosus and myositis. Resunab has demonstrated pre-clinical efficacy in a number of inflammatory and fibrotic disease animal models. In inflammatory models it was shown to reduce the migration of inflammatory cells into the site of inflammator, stimulate the production of the resolving, or anti-inflammatory, eicosanoids, and down-regulate and reduce pro-inflammatory mediators and cytokines. In fibrosis models it was shown to reduce the pro-fibrotic cytokine TGF-beta. The net result is that Resunab - through activation of CB2 - triggers a natural inflammatory resolution pathway and is therefore expected to offer a new and promising mechanism for the potential treatment of chronic inflammation and fibrosis.

Our Pipeline

The development status of Resunab is summarized below:

Figure 2: Drug developmental pipeline



Pre-clinical studies and Phase-I human safety studies (n=136) for Resunab have been completed that support our Phase II clinical development plan. Prior Phase 1 safety studies were conducted by Atlantic Pharmaceuticals, Inc. (subsequently renamed Indevus Pharmaceuticals, Inc.) in 2001-2002 and by Cervelo Pharmaceuticals as sub licensee to Indevus Pharmaceuticals in 2008. We expect to rely on this data from these studies in addition to the pre-clinical data generated by us to file INDs and launch directly into Phase 2 clinical studies for scleroderma and cystic fibrosis. Human clinical studies to-date show Resunab has good oral bioavailability, is well tolerated and causes no serious adverse effects at therapeutic levels. Resunab exhibited none of the serious adverse side effects that are associated with routinely used anti-inflammatory drugs: the gastrointestinal side effects of non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs, or NSAIDs, and the metabolic side effects of corticosteroids. The safety data to-date suggests that Resunab has an acceptable therapeutic dosing window and is well tolerated, making the treatment of chronic inflammatory and fibrotic diseases attractive therapeutic indications for the drug. We expect to commence Phase IIa clinical studies for cystic fibrosis and scleroderma, pending approval of the INDs, which are expected to be filed in the second half of 2014.

Cystic Fibrosis

Cystic fibrosis, or CF, is an incurable disease caused by a mutation in the gene Cystic Fibrosis Transmembrane Conductance Regulator, or CFTR, that results in aberrant chloride ion transport leading to the accumulation of thick, viscous secretions in certain tissues, including the lung, pancreas and gastrointestinal tract. The most common symptom in CF is pulmonary dysfunction. The genetic defect in CF triggers chronic inflammation causing both morbidity and, ultimately, mortality. CF patients' lungs are exposed to a vicious cycle of obstruction, infection and inflammation, which are all intimately linked and gradually lead to pulmonary fibrosis and deterioration in breathing capacity, eventually resulting in death. The current life expectancy of CF patients averages 40 years. According to the Cystic Fibrosis Foundation, 30,000 Americans and a total of 70,000 people worldwide suffer from CF. Current therapies for CF include antibiotics to fight bacterial infection, mucolytics to digest mucus buildup and, very recently, "correctors" which act to repair faulty CFTR activity in specific genetic sub-populations of patients (KalydecoTM). The cost of treating CF is very high, with an average cost in the U.S. of \$49,000 per patient per annum (based on research published in 2011). The recent addition of KalydecoTM, approved in January 2012, has an annual cost of \$307,000 per patient but can reach up to \$370,000 for certain patients. However, with at least 1,300 different known mutations in the CFTR gene, KalydecoTM can only be used by a specific sub-section of the CF population who suffer from a limited number of "gating mutations," including the G551D mutation. Combined, these currently account for about 4.5% of the total CF patient population in the United States.

During the second half of 2014, we plan to submit an IND for a Phase IIa double-blind placebo-controlled clinical study evaluating Resunab in CF patients at two dosing levels, 20 milligrams, or mg, twice a day, and 5 mg twice a day, versus placebo. Patients in the study will be 18-30 years of age with mild to moderate cystic fibrosis. The current trial design will have a 2-week screening period, followed by a 12-week active treatment period, and then a 4-week safety follow-up. Like other companies in this field, we will work closely with the Cystic Fibrosis Foundation Therapeutics Development Network, or CFF-TDN, to finalize the trial design. The current study planned is a multi-center U.S. trial with seventy five patients total.

Scleroderma

Scleroderma is a chronic connective tissue disease characterized by the thickening of the skin and is generally classified as an autoimmune rheumatic disease. According to the Scleroderma Foundation, about 300,000 Americans have scleroderma with one third having the systemic form. The disease affects mainly adults (80% of scleroderma patients are women) with onset typically in the patient's 30's or 40's. Systemic scleroderma can affect multiple organs in the body. The tissues of affected organs become hard and fibrous, adversely affecting their function. There are two major recognized sub-categories of systemic scleroderma "diffuse and limited" with each representing about 50% of systemic scleroderma patients. Approximately 50,000 Americans have diffuse scleroderma, which indicates increased risk for fibrosis of the internal organs. Diffuse scleroderma patients have a high mortality rate with approximately 50% survival over a 10 year period. There are currently no cures or effective therapies for diffuse scleroderma.

During the second half of 2014, we plan to submit an IND for a Phase IIa double-blind placebo controlled clinical study evaluating Resunab in patients with diffuse scleroderma at two dosing levels, 20 mg twice a day, and 5 mg twice a day, vs. placebo. The trial design will have a two week screening period, twelve week treatment period and a four week safety follow-up. The study planned is a U.S. multi-center trial with forty two patients total.

Our Strategy

Our business strategy is to develop and commercialize novel proprietary inflammatory-resolution pharmaceuticals for the treatment of serious life-threatening chronic inflammatory diseases for which there are no safe and effective treatments. Resunab has a unique mechanism of action with the potential to treat inflammation and fibrosis in a broad number of chronic inflammatory diseases. Promising opportunities exist to expand our markets beyond cystic fibrosis and scleroderma with additional indications for Resunab including fibrotic liver diseases (such as NASH), chronic kidney disease, muscular dystrophy and lupus. We believe Resunab has the potential to serve an unmet medical need in treating serious chronic inflammatory diseases by offering a potent medicine which can be given chronically to treat chronic inflammation and fibrosis with minimal adverse side effects. In addition to Resunab, we will endeavor to expand our pipeline by licensing in other novel drug candidates which target high unmet medical conditions through the resolution of inflammation and fibrosis.

Our objective is to enter into strategic license arrangements with pharmaceutical companies for the commercialization of our drug products. This process will involve completing pivotal clinical trials and obtaining regulatory approvals for the manufacturing, marketing, distribution and sale of our drugs. We have an experienced management team to implement our business strategy with many years of expertise in drug development.

Formation of Holdings

We are a Delaware corporation. In connection with our formation in December 2013, we sold an aggregate of 6,000,000 shares of common stock for an aggregate of \$120,000 (\$0.02 per share), which includes 1,000,000 shares of common stock owned by Adam Stern. Mr. Stern is an affiliate of Aegis Capital Corporation, the placement agent in our 2014 private placement described below.

Recent Developments

The Merger Transaction

On March 27, 2014, JB Therapeutics, Inc., or JB Therapeutics, entered into a merger agreement by and among JB Therapeutics, Holdings, and Corbus Pharmaceuticals Acquisition, Inc. a Delaware corporation and our wholly-owned subsidiary, or Merger Sub. Pursuant to the terms of the merger agreement, as a condition of and contemporaneously with the initial closing of the 2014 Private Placement, or the Initial Closing, described below, Merger Sub merged with and into JB Therapeutics and JB Therapeutics became a wholly-owned subsidiary of us. In connection with the merger, or the Merger, stockholders of JB Therapeutics received an aggregate of 9,000,000 shares of our common stock and the preferred stockholders of JB Therapeutics also received warrants, or the Merger Warrants, to purchase 917,612 shares of our common stock at an initial exercise price of \$1.00 per share. In addition, the holders of warrants to purchase common stock of JB Therapeutics prior to the Merger received warrants, or the Replacement Warrants, to purchase 27,839 shares of our common stock with an exercise price of \$0.60. Except for the exercise price, the terms of the Merger Warrants and the Replacement Warrants are substantially similar to the Investor Warrants. We also issued warrants, or the Additional Replacement Warrants, to purchase 350,000 shares of our common stock, with an exercise price of \$0.66, to replace previously held warrants to purchase common stock of JB Therapeutics. The Additional Replacement Warrants are substantially similar to the Investor Warrants except that they include cashless exercise provisions and are not subject to redemption by us. In connection with the Merger, holders of outstanding options of JB Therapeutics received, in substitution for such options, options to purchase an aggregate of 905,334 shares of our common stock with exercise prices ranging from \$0.11 to \$0.17 per share. At the closing of the merger, the board of directors of Holdings consisted of Yuval Cohen, the Chief Executive of Corbus and former Chief Executive Officer of JB Therapeutics, Alan Holmer a former Director of JB Therapeutics, and David Hochman, a Board designee of Aegis Capital.

The Merger was treated as a reverse acquisition and recapitalization of JB Therapeutics for financial accounting purposes and the historical financial statements of JB Therapeutics are our financial statements as a result of the Merger. The parties to the Merger Agreement have agreed to take all actions necessary to ensure the Merger is treated as a "plan of reorganization" under Section 368(a) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.

2014 Private Placement

We conducted a private placement offering in April and May 2014 with four closings with the final closing occurring on May 30, 2014. We issued an aggregate 10,260,000 shares of our common stock and warrants, or the Investor Warrants, to purchase 10,260,000 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$1.00. The Investor Warrants are exercisable for a period of five years from the date of grant. Gross proceeds totaled \$10,260,000 and net proceeds were \$8,671,000. Aegis Capital Corp. acted as the Placement Agent, or the Placement Agent, for the 2014 Private Placement. Pursuant to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part, we are registering the shares of common stock and shares of common stock underlying the Investor Warrants issued in the 2014 Private Placement for public resale by the selling stockholders named herein and their assigns.

In connection with the 2014 Private Placement, we paid the Placement Agent and selected dealers an aggregate cash fee of \$1,023,000, we paid the Placement Agent a non-accountable expense allowance equal to \$308,000, and we incurred \$231,000 of other expenses related to the financing. In addition, as part of its compensation for acting as placement agent for the 2014 Private Placement, we issued a warrant, or the Placement Agent Warrants, to the Placement Agent to purchase 2,047,000 shares of our common stock with an exercise price of \$1.00 per share. Such warrants contain a "cashless exercise" feature and are exercisable at any time prior to five years from the date of grant.

Our Risks

An investment in our common stock involves a high degree of risk. You should carefully consider the risks summarized below. These risks are discussed more fully in the "Risk Factors" section of this prospectus immediately following this prospectus summary. These risks include, but are not limited to, the following:

- we have a limited operating history and have incurred operating losses of approximately \$2.5 million from inception through June 30, 2014 and we expect to incur substantial losses for the foreseeable future and may never achieve or maintain profitability which could materially limit our ability to raise additional funds through the issuance of new debt or equity securities or otherwise;
- we will need to obtain additional financing to complete clinical development of Resunab;
- clinical trials for our product candidate, Resunab, may not be successful and we may not obtain approval from the FDA or other regulatory bodies in different jurisdictions for Resunab;
- we are highly dependent on the success of our product candidate, Resunab, which is still in early stage development;
- we expect to rely on third parties to manufacture Resunab and to conduct our clinical trials;
- we currently do not have the infrastructure to commercialize Resunab should we be successful in obtaining FDA approval;
- we face significant competition from other biotechnology and pharmaceutical companies;
- even if we obtain marketing approval for Resunab, we will be subject to ongoing obligations and continued regulatory review; and



• we rely on our key employees and executives and the loss of the services of our key employees and executives would adversely impact our business prospects.

Implications of Being an Emerging Growth Company

We are an "emerging growth company," as defined in the Jumpstart Our Business Startups Act of 2012, or the JOBS Act, and, for as long as we continue to be an "emerging growth company," we may choose to take advantage of exemptions from various reporting requirements applicable to other public companies but not to "emerging growth companies," including, but not limited to, not being required to comply with the auditor attestation requirements of Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, reduced disclosure obligations regarding executive compensation in our periodic reports and proxy statements, and exemptions from the requirements of holding a nonbinding advisory vote on executive compensation and stockholder approval of any golden parachute payments not previously approved. We could be an "emerging growth company" for up to five years, or until the earliest of (i) the last day of the first fiscal year in which our annual gross revenues exceed \$1 billion, (ii) the date that we become a "large accelerated filer" as defined in Rule 12b-2 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, which would occur if the market value of our common stock that is held by non-affiliates exceeds \$700 million as of the last business day of our most recently completed second fiscal quarter, or (iii) the date on which we have issued more than \$1 billion in non-convertible debt during the preceding three-year period. We are choosing to "opt out" of the extended transition periods available under the JOBS Act for complying with new or revised accounting standards, and intend to take advantage of the other exemptions.

Corporate Information

We are a Delaware corporation formed in 2013 under the name SAV Acquisition Corp. In February 2014, we changed our name to Corbus Pharmaceuticals Holdings, Inc. We are the parent company of Corbus Pharmaceuticals, Inc., our operating subsidiary, a Delaware corporation, which changed its name from JB Therapeutics, Inc. following the Merger.

Our principal offices are located at 100 River Drive, Norwood, MA 02062. Our web address is www.corbuspharma.com. Information contained in or accessible through our web site is not, and should not be deemed to be, part of this prospectus.

We currently do not own or license any U.S. federal trademark registrations or applications. Some trademarks referred to in this prospectus are referred to without the ® and TM symbols, but such references should not be construed as any indicator that their respective owners will not assert, to the fullest extent under applicable law, their rights thereto. We do not intend the use or display of other companies' trademarks and trade names to imply a relationship with, or endorsement or sponsorship of us by, any other companies.

THE OFFERING

Common Stock Outstanding	25,260,000 shares (1)
Common Stock Offered by Selling Stockholders	20,245,451 shares (2)
Use of Proceeds	We will not receive any proceeds from the sale of the common stock by the selling stockholders. We would, however, receive proceeds upon the exercise of the warrants held by the selling stockholders which, if such warrants are exercised in full, would be approximately \$10,640,315. Proceeds, if any, received from the exercise of such warrants will be used for working capital and general corporate purposes. No assurances can be given that any of such warrants will be exercised.
Quotation of Common Stock	Our common stock is not presently traded on any market or securities exchange, and we have not at this time applied for listing or quotation on any exchange. We are seeking sponsorship for the trading of our common stock on the OTC Bulletin Board and/or OTCQB Market upon the effectiveness of the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part. The 20,245,451 shares of our common stock can be sold by selling stockholders at a fixed price of \$1.00 per share until our shares are quoted on the OTC Bulletin Board and/or OTCQB Market and thereafter at prevailing market prices or privately negotiated prices. There can be no assurance that a market maker will agree to file the necessary documents with FINRA, nor can we provide any assurance that our shares will actually be quoted on the OTC Bulletin Board and/or OTCQB Market will materialize.
Risk Factors	An investment in our company is highly speculative and involves a significant degree of risk. See "Risk Factors" and other information included in this prospectus for a discussion of factors you should carefully consider before deciding to invest in shares of our common stock.

⁽¹⁾ Excludes: (i) outstanding options to purchase 1,596,882 shares of our common stock exercise prices ranging from \$0.11 to \$1.00 per share; (ii) up to 5,253,452 shares of our common stock that are available for issuance under our stock option plan; (ii) Investor Warrants exercisable for 10,260,000 shares of common stock at an exercise price of \$1.00 per share issued in our 2014 Private Placement, (iii) Merger Warrants exercisable for 917,612 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$1.00 per share issued in connection with the Merger, (iv) Replacement Warrants exercisable for 27,839 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$0.60 per share, (v) Additional Replacement Warrants exercisable for 350,000 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$0.66 per share, and (vi) the Placement Agent Warrants exercisable for 2,047,000 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$1.00 per share.

⁽²⁾ Includes: (i) 9,475,000 shares of our common stock underlying the Investor Warrants, which have an exercise price of \$1.00 per share, (ii) 917,612 shares of our common stock underlying the Merger Warrants, which have an exercise price of \$1.00 per share, (iii) Replacement Warrants exercisable for 27,839 shares of common stock at an exercise price of \$0.60 per share issued to existing warrant holders in JB Therapeutics, and (iv) Additional Replacement Warrants exercisable for 350,000 shares of common stock at an exercise price of \$0.66 per share.

⁷

RISK FACTORS

An investment in our common stock is speculative and illiquid and involves a high degree of risk including the risk of a loss of your entire investment. You should carefully consider the risks and uncertainties described below and the other information contained in this prospectus before purchasing shares of our common stock. The risks set forth below are not the only ones facing us. Additional risks and uncertainties may exist that could also adversely affect our business, operations and prospects. If any of the following risks actually materialize, our business, financial condition, prospects and/or operations could suffer. In such event, the value of our common stock could decline, and you could lose all or a substantial portion of the money that you pay for our common stock.

Risk Related to our Company and our Business

Risks Related to Our Financial Position and Need for Capital

We are a pre-clinical stage biopharmaceutical company with a limited operating history.

We are a pre-clinical stage biopharmaceutical company with a limited operating history. We have not commenced human clinical trials and will need to obtain FDA approval of our Investigational New Drug applications, or INDs, before clinical trials can commence. The likelihood of success of our business plan must be considered in light of the problems, substantial expenses, difficulties, complications and delays frequently encountered in connection with developing and expanding early-stage businesses and the regulatory and competitive environment in which we operate. Biopharmaceutical product development is a highly speculative undertaking, involves a substantial degree of risk and is a capital-intensive business.

Accordingly, you should consider our prospects in light of the costs, uncertainties, delays and difficulties frequently encountered by companies in the early stages of development, especially pre-clinical biopharmaceutical companies such as ours. Potential investors should carefully consider the risks and uncertainties that a company with a limited operating history will face. In particular, potential investors should consider that we cannot assure you that we will be able to:

- receive FDA approval of INDs for commencing our clinical trials;
- successfully implement or execute our current business plan, or that our business plan is sound;
- successfully complete clinical trials and obtain regulatory approval for the marketing of Resunab;
- successfully manufacture our clinical product and establish commercial drug supply;
- secure market exclusivity and/or adequate intellectual property protection for Resunab;
- attract and retain an experienced management and advisory team;
- secure acceptance of Resunab in the medical community and with third party payors and consumers;
- launch commercial sales of Resunab, whether alone or in collaboration with others; and
- raise sufficient funds in the capital markets to effectuate our business plan including clinical development, regulatory approval and commercialization for Resunab.

If we cannot successfully execute any one of the foregoing, our business may not succeed and your investment will be adversely affected.

We have incurred operating losses in each year since our inception and expect to continue to incur substantial losses for the foreseeable future. We may never become profitable or, if achieved, be able to sustain profitability.

We expect to incur substantial expenses without corresponding revenues unless and until we are able to obtain regulatory approval and successfully commercialize Resunab. We have been engaged in developing Resunab since 2009. To date, we have not generated any revenue from Resunab and we expect to incur significant expense to complete our clinical program for Resunab in the United States and elsewhere. We may never be able to obtain regulatory approval for the marketing of Resunab in any indication in the United States or internationally. Even if we are able to commercialize Resunab or any other product candidate, there can be no assurance that we will generate significant revenues or ever achieve profitability. Our net losses for the three and six months ended June 30, 2014 were approximately \$505,000 and \$621,000, respectively, and for the years ended December 31, 2013 and December 31, 2012 were approximately \$602,000 and approximately \$887,000, respectively. As of June 30, 2014, we had an accumulated deficit of approximately \$2,500,000.

Assuming we obtain FDA approval for Resunab, which we do not expect until 2018 at the earliest, we expect that our research and development expenses will continue to increase as we advance to clinical trials for indications for the treatment of cystic fibrosis and scleroderma. We may elect to pursue FDA approval for Resunab in other indications, which will result in significant additional research and development expenses. As a result, we expect to continue to incur substantial losses for the foreseeable future, and these losses will increase. We are uncertain when or if we will be able to achieve or sustain profitability. If we achieve profitability in the future, we may not be able to sustain profitability in subsequent periods. Failure to become and remain profitable would impair our ability to sustain operations and adversely affect the price of our common stock and our ability to raise capital.

Our cash or cash equivalent will only fund our operations for a limited time and we will need to raise additional capital to support our development and commercialization efforts.

We are currently operating at a loss and expect our operating costs will increase significantly as we incur costs related to the clinical trials for Resunab. We believe that our cash on hand will be sufficient to fund our operations for at least through the end of 2015.

We do not currently have any arrangements or credit facilities in place as a source of funds, and there can be no assurance that we will be able to raise sufficient additional capital on acceptable terms, or at all. We may seek additional capital through a combination of private and public equity offerings, debt financings and strategic collaborations. Debt financing, if obtained, may involve agreements that include covenants limiting or restricting our ability to take specific actions, such as incurring additional debt, and could increase our expenses and require that our assets secure such debt.

Moreover, any debt we incur must be repaid regardless of our operating results. At June 30, 2014, we had total debt outstanding of \$639,000 in connection with certain outstanding notes, of which \$284,000 was in default with additional maturities due of \$24,000 in 2014, \$327,000 in 2015, and \$4,000 in 2016. Equity financing, if obtained, could result in dilution to our then existing stockholders and/or require such stockholders to waive certain rights and preferences. If such financing is not available on satisfactory terms, or is not available at all, we may be required to delay, scale back or eliminate the development of business opportunities and our operations and financial condition may be materially adversely affected. We may have difficulty obtaining such financing while certain outstanding payments of our current debt remain in default. We can provide no assurances that any additional sources of financing will be available to us on favorable terms, if at all. In addition, if we are unable to secure sufficient capital to fund our operations, we might have to enter into strategic collaborations that could require us to share commercial rights to Resunab with third parties in ways that we currently do not intend or on terms that may not be favorable to us. If we choose to pursue additional indications and/or geographies for Resunab or otherwise expand more rapidly than we presently anticipate we may also need to raise additional capital sooner than expected.

Risks Related to Product Development, Regulatory Approval, Manufacturing and Commercialization

We depend entirely on the success of Resunab, which has not yet demonstrated efficacy in Phase II clinical trials. If we are unable to generate revenues from Resunab, our ability to create stockholder value will be limited.

Our only product candidate currently is Resunab, which has successfully completed Phase I safety studies but has not yet entered into Phase II clinical studies for cystic fibrosis or scleroderma. We do not generate revenues from any FDA approved drug products and have no other product candidates in development. We will be submitting INDs to the FDA seeking approval to initiate Phase IIa clinical trials in humans in the United States for the treatment of cystic fibrosis and scleroderma. We must submit the IND for Resunab to the FDA before we can commence Phase IIa clinical trials. The FDA may reject our IND for Resunab. If our IND is rejected, the time in which we expect to commence our Phase II clinical programs will be extended and such extension will increase our expenses and increase our need for additional capital. Moreover, there is no guarantee that our Phase II clinical trials will be successful or that we will continue with clinical studies to support an approval from the FDA for any indication. We note that most drug candidates never reach the clinical development stage and even those that do reach clinical development have only a small chance of successful development, regulatory approval and commercialization of Resunab, which may never occur.

If we are not able to obtain any required regulatory approvals for Resunab, we will not be able to commercialize our only product candidate and our ability to generate revenue will be limited.

We must successfully complete clinical trials for Resunab before we can apply for marketing approval. Even if we complete our clinical trials, it does not assure FDA approval. Our Phase IIa clinical trials may be unsuccessful, which would materially harm our business. Even if these Phase IIa clinical trials are successful, we are required to conduct additional clinical trials to establish Resunab's safety and efficacy, before a New Drug Application, or NDA, can be filed with the FDA for marketing approval of Resunab.



Clinical testing is expensive, is difficult to design and implement, can take many years to complete and is uncertain as to outcome. Success in early phases of pre-clinical and clinical trials does not ensure that later clinical trials will be successful, and interim results of a clinical trial do not necessarily predict final results. A failure of one or more of our clinical trials can occur at any stage of testing. We may experience numerous unforeseen events during, or as a result of, the clinical trial process that could delay or prevent our ability to receive regulatory approval or commercialize Resunab. The research, testing, manufacturing, labeling, packaging, storage, approval, sale, marketing, advertising and promotion, pricing, export, import and distribution of drug products are subject to extensive regulation by the FDA and other regulatory authorities in the United States and other countries, which regulations differ from country to country. We are not permitted to market Resunab as a prescription pharmaceutical product in the United States until we receive approval of an NDA from the FDA, or in any foreign countries until we receive the requisite approval from such countries. In the United States, the FDA generally requires the completion of clinical trials of each drug to establish its safety and efficacy and extensive pharmaceutical development to ensure its quality before an NDA is approved. Regulatory authorities in other jurisdictions impose similar requirements. Of the large number of drugs in development, only a small percentage result in the submission of an NDA to the FDA and even fewer are eventually approved for commercialization. We have never submitted an NDA to the FDA or comparable applications to other regulatory authorities. If our development efforts for Resunab, including regulatory approval, are not successful for its planned indications, or if adequate demand for Resunab is not generated, our business will be harmed.

Our success depends on the receipt of regulatory approval and the issuance of such regulatory approvals is uncertain and subject to a number of risks, including the following:

- the FDA or comparable foreign regulatory authorities or institutional review boards, or IRBs, may disagree with the design or implementation of our clinical trials;
- we may not be able to provide acceptable evidence of Resunab's safety and efficacy;
- the results of our clinical trials may not be satisfactory or may not meet the level of statistical or clinical significance required by the FDA, European Medicines Agency, or EMA, or other comparable foreign regulatory authorities for marketing approval;
- the dosing of Resunab in a particular clinical trial may not be at an optimal level;
- patients in our clinical trials may suffer adverse effects for reasons that may or may not be related to Resunab;
- the data collected from clinical trials may not be sufficient to support the submission of an NDA or other submission or to obtain regulatory approval in the United States or elsewhere;
- the FDA or comparable foreign regulatory authorities may fail to approve the manufacturing processes or facilities of third-party manufacturers with which we contract for clinical and commercial supplies; and
- the approval policies or regulations of the FDA or comparable foreign regulatory authorities may significantly change in a manner rendering our clinical data insufficient for approval.

Failure to obtain regulatory approval for Resunab for the foregoing or any other reasons will prevent us from commercializing this product candidate as a prescription product, and our ability to generate revenue will be materially impaired. We cannot guarantee that regulators will agree with our assessment of the results of the clinical trials we intend to conduct in the future or that such trials will be successful. The FDA, EMA and other regulators have substantial discretion in the approval process and may refuse to accept any application or may decide that our data is insufficient for approval and require additional clinical trials, or pre-clinical or other studies. In addition, varying interpretations of the data obtained from pre-clinical and clinical testing could delay, limit or prevent regulatory approval of a product candidate.

We are a pre-clinical stage company and we have not submitted an NDA or received regulatory approval to market Resunab in any jurisdiction. We have only limited experience in filing the applications necessary to gain regulatory approvals and expect to rely on consultants and third party contract research organizations, or CROs, with expertise in this area to assist us in this process. Securing FDA approval requires the submission of pre-clinical, clinical, and/or pharmacokinetic data, information about product manufacturing processes and inspection of facilities and supporting information to the FDA for each therapeutic indication to establish a product candidate's safety and efficacy for each indication. Resunab may prove to have undesirable or unintended side effects, toxicities or other characteristics that may preclude our obtaining regulatory approval or prevent or limit commercial use with respect to one or all intended indications.

The process of obtaining regulatory approvals is expensive, often takes many years, if approval is obtained at all, and can vary substantially based upon, among other things, the type, complexity and novelty of the product candidates involved, the jurisdiction in which regulatory approval is sought and the substantial discretion of the regulatory authorities. Changes in the regulatory approval policy during the development period, changes in or the enactment of additional statutes or regulations, or changes in regulatory review for a submitted product application may cause delays in the approval or rejection of an application. Regulatory approval obtained in one jurisdiction does not necessarily mean that a product candidate will receive regulatory approval in all jurisdictions in which we may seek approval, but the failure to obtain approval in one jurisdiction may negatively impact our ability to seek approval in a different jurisdiction. Failure to obtain regulatory marketing approval for Resunab in any indication will prevent us from commercializing the product candidate, and our ability to generate revenue will be materially impaired.

Resunab is our only product candidate in development. If we fail to successfully commercialize Resunab, we may need to acquire additional product candidates and our business will be adversely affected.

We have never commercialized any product candidates and do not have any other compounds in pre-clinical testing, lead optimization or lead identification stages beyond Resunab. We cannot be certain that Resunab will prove to be sufficiently effective and safe to meet applicable regulatory standards for any indication. If we fail to successfully commercialize Resunab as a treatment for cystic fibrosis, scleroderma or any other indication, whether as a stand-alone therapy or in combination with other treatments, our business would be adversely affected.

Even if we receive regulatory approval for Resunab, we still may not be able to successfully commercialize this product, and the revenue that we generate from its sales, if any, may be limited.

If approved for marketing, the commercial success of Resunab will depend upon its acceptance by the medical community, including physicians, patients and health care payors. The degree of market acceptance of Resunab will depend on a number of factors, including:

- demonstration of clinical safety and efficacy;
- relative convenience, pill burden and ease of administration;
- the prevalence and severity of any adverse effects;
- the willingness of physicians to prescribe Resunab and of the target patient population to try new therapies;
- efficacy of Resunab compared to competing products;
- the introduction of any new products that may in the future become available to treat indications for which Resunab may be approved;



- new procedures or methods of treatment that may reduce the incidences of any of the indications in which Resunab may show utility;
- pricing and cost-effectiveness;
- the inclusion or omission of Resunab in applicable treatment guidelines;
- the effectiveness of our or any future collaborators' sales and marketing strategies;
- limitations or warnings contained in FDA-approved labeling;
- our ability to obtain and maintain sufficient third-party coverage or reimbursement from government health care programs, including Medicare and Medicaid, private health insurers and other third-party payors; and
- the willingness of patients to pay out-of-pocket in the absence of third-party coverage or reimbursement.

If Resunab is approved, but does not achieve an adequate level of acceptance by physicians, health care payors and patients, we may not generate sufficient revenue and we may not be able to achieve or sustain profitability. Our efforts to educate the medical community and third-party payors on the benefits of Resunab may require significant resources and may never be successful.

In addition, even if we obtain regulatory approvals, the timing or scope of any approvals may prohibit or reduce our ability to commercialize Resunab successfully. For example, if the approval process takes too long, we may miss market opportunities and give other companies the ability to develop competing products or establish market dominance. Any regulatory approval we ultimately obtain may be limited or subject to restrictions or post-approval commitments that render Resunab not commercially viable. For example, regulatory authorities may approve Resunab for fewer or more limited indications than we request, may not approve the price we intend to charge for Resunab, may grant approval contingent on the performance of costly post-marketing clinical trials, or may approve Resunab with a label that does not include the labeling claims necessary or desirable for the successful commercialization of that indication. Further, the FDA or comparable foreign regulatory authorities may place conditions on approvals, such as risk management plans and a Risk Evaluation and Mitigation Strategy, or REMS, to assure the safe use of the drug. If the FDA concludes a REMS is needed, the sponsor of the NDA must submit a proposed REMS; the FDA will not approve the NDA without an approved REMS, if required. A REMS could include medication guides, physician communication plans, or elements to assure safe use, such as restricted distribution methods, patient registries and other risk minimization tools. The FDA may also require a REMS for an approved product when new safety information emerges. Any of these limitations on approval or marketing could restrict the commercial promotion, distribution, prescription or dispensing of Resunab. Moreover, product approvals may be withdrawn for non-compliance with regulatory standards or if problems occur following the initial marketing of the product. Any of the foregoing scenarios could materially harm the commercial success of Resunab.

Even if we obtain marketing approval for Resunab, we will be subject to ongoing obligations and continued regulatory review, which may result in significant additional expense. Additionally, Resunab could be subject to labeling and other restrictions and withdrawal from the market and we may be subject to penalties if we fail to comply with regulatory requirements or if we experience unanticipated problems with Resunab.

Even if we obtain United States regulatory approval of Resunab for an indication, the FDA may still impose significant restrictions on its indicated uses or marketing or the conditions of approval, or impose ongoing requirements for potentially costly and time-consuming post-approval studies, including Phase IV clinical trials, and post-market surveillance to monitor safety and efficacy. Resunab will also be subject to ongoing regulatory requirements governing the manufacturing, labeling, packaging, storage, distribution, safety surveillance, advertising, promotion, recordkeeping and reporting of adverse events and other post-market information. These requirements include registration with the FDA, as well as continued compliance with current Good Clinical Practices regulations, or cGCPs, for any clinical trials that we conduct post-approval. In addition, manufacturers of drug products and their facilities are subject to continual review and periodic inspections by the FDA and other regulatory authorities for compliance with current cGMP, requirements relating to quality control, quality assurance and corresponding maintenance of records and documents.



The FDA has the authority to require a risk evaluation and mitigation strategy, or REMS, as part of an NDA or after approval, which may impose further requirements or restrictions on the distribution or use of an approved drug, such as limiting prescribing to certain physicians or medical centers that have undergone specialized training, limiting treatment to patients who meet certain safe-use criteria or requiring patient testing, monitoring and/or enrollment in a registry.

With respect to sales and marketing activities by us or any future partner, advertising and promotional materials must comply with FDA rules in addition to other applicable federal, state and local laws in the United States and similar legal requirements in other countries. In the United States, the distribution of product samples to physicians must comply with the requirements of the U.S. Prescription Drug Marketing Act. Application holders must obtain FDA approval for product and manufacturing changes, depending on the nature of the change. We may also be subject, directly or indirectly through our customers and partners, to various fraud and abuse laws, including, without limitation, the U.S. Anti-Kickback Statute, U.S. False Claims Act, and similar state laws, which impact, among other things, our proposed sales, marketing, and scientific/educational grant programs. If we participate in the U.S. Medicaid Drug Rebate Program, the Federal Supply Schedule of the U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, or other government drug programs, we will be subject to complex laws and regulations regarding reporting and payment obligations. All of these activities are also potentially subject to U.S. federal and state consumer protection and unfair competition laws. Similar requirements exist in many of these areas in other countries.

In addition, if Resunab is approved for an indication, our product labeling, advertising and promotion would be subject to regulatory requirements and continuing regulatory review. The FDA strictly regulates the promotional claims that may be made about prescription products. In particular, a product may not be promoted for uses that are not approved by the FDA as reflected in the product's approved labeling. If we receive marketing approval for Resunab, physicians may nevertheless legally prescribe our products to their patients in a manner that is inconsistent with the approved label. If we are found to have promoted such off-label uses, we may become subject to significant liability and government fines. The FDA and other agencies actively enforce the laws and regulations prohibiting the promotion of off-label uses by a company, and any company that is found to have improperly promoted off-label uses may be subject to significant sanctions. The federal government has levied large civil and criminal fines against companies for alleged improper promotion and has enjoined several companies from engaging in off-label promotion. The FDA has also requested that companies enter into consent decrees of permanent injunctions under which specified promotional conduct is changed or curtailed.

If we or a regulatory agency discover previously unknown problems with a product, such as adverse events of unanticipated severity or frequency, problems with the facility where the product is manufactured, or if we or our manufacturers fail to comply with applicable regulatory requirements, we may be subject to the following administrative or judicial sanctions:

- restrictions on the marketing or manufacturing of the product, withdrawal of the product from the market, or voluntary or mandatory product recalls;
- issuance of warning letters or untitled letters;
- clinical holds;
- injunctions or the imposition of civil or criminal penalties or monetary fines;
- suspension or withdrawal of regulatory approval;
- suspension of any ongoing clinical trials;



- refusal to approve pending applications or supplements to approved applications filed by us, or suspension or revocation of product license approvals;
- suspension or imposition of restrictions on operations, including costly new manufacturing requirements; or
- product seizure or detention or refusal to permit the import or export of product.

The occurrence of any event or penalty described above may inhibit our ability to commercialize Resunab and generate revenue. Adverse regulatory action, whether pre- or post-approval, can also potentially lead to product liability claims and increase our product liability exposure.

We currently have no sales and marketing organization. If we are unable to secure a sales and marketing partner or establish satisfactory sales and marketing capabilities, we may not successfully commercialize Resunab.

At present, we have no sales or marketing personnel. In order to commercialize products that are approved for commercial sales, we must either collaborate with third parties that have such commercial infrastructure or develop our own sales and marketing infrastructure. If we are not successful entering into appropriate collaboration arrangements, or recruiting sales and marketing personnel or in building a sales and marketing infrastructure, we will have difficulty successfully commercializing Resunab, which would adversely affect our business, operating results and financial condition.

We may not be able to enter into collaboration agreements on terms acceptable to us or at all. In addition, even if we enter into such relationships, we may have limited or no control over the sales, marketing and distribution activities of these third parties. Our future revenues may depend heavily on the success of the efforts of these third parties. If we elect to establish a sales and marketing infrastructure we may not realize a positive return on this investment. In addition, we will have to compete with established and well-funded pharmaceutical and biotechnology companies to recruit, hire, train and retain sales and marketing personnel. Factors that may inhibit our efforts to commercialize Resunab without strategic partners or licensees include:

- our inability to recruit and retain adequate numbers of effective sales and marketing personnel;
- the inability of sales personnel to obtain access to or persuade adequate numbers of physicians to prescribe Resunab;
- the lack of complementary products to be offered by sales personnel, which may put us at a competitive disadvantage relative to companies with more extensive product lines; and
- unforeseen costs and expenses associated with creating an independent sales and marketing organization.

We face competition from other biotechnology and pharmaceutical companies and our operating results will suffer if we fail to compete effectively.

The biotechnology and pharmaceutical industries are intensely competitive and subject to rapid and significant technological change. We have competitors in a number of jurisdictions, many of which have substantially greater name recognition, commercial infrastructures and financial, technical and personnel resources than we have. Established competitors may invest heavily to quickly discover and develop novel compounds that could make Resunab obsolete or uneconomical. Any new product that competes with an approved product may need to demonstrate compelling advantages in efficacy, cost, convenience, tolerability and safety to be commercially successful. Other competitive factors, including generic competition, could force us to lower prices or could result in reduced sales. In addition, new products developed by others could emerge as competitors to Resunab. If we are not able to compete effectively against our current and future competitors, our business will not grow and our financial condition and operations will suffer.



Our potential competitors both in the United States and Europe include companies developing and/or marketing drugs for cystic fibrosis, including Vertex, N30 and PCT Therapeutics, as well as companies working in the scleroderma field, including Bristol-Myers Squibb and Sanofi-Aventis.

Recently enacted and future legislation may increase the difficulty and cost for us to obtain marketing approval of and commercialize Resunab and affect the prices we may obtain.

In the United States and some foreign jurisdictions, there have been a number of legislative and regulatory changes and proposed changes regarding the healthcare system that could prevent or delay marketing approval for Resunab, restrict or regulate post-approval activities and affect our ability to profitably sell Resunab. Legislative and regulatory proposals have been made to expand post-approval requirements and restrict sales and promotional activities for pharmaceutical products. We do not know whether additional legislative changes will be enacted, or whether the FDA regulations, guidance or interpretations will be changed, or what the impact of such changes on the marketing approvals of Resunab, if any, may be. In addition, increased scrutiny by the U.S. Congress of the FDA's approval process may significantly delay or prevent marketing approval, as well as subject us to more stringent product labeling and post-marketing testing and other requirements.

In the United States, the Medicare Modernization Act, or MMA, changed the way Medicare covers and pays for pharmaceutical products. The legislation expanded Medicare coverage for drug purchases by the elderly and introduced a new reimbursement methodology based on average sales prices for drugs. In addition, this legislation authorized Medicare Part D prescription drug plans to use formularies where they can limit the number of drugs that will be covered in any therapeutic class. As a result of this legislation and the expansion of federal coverage of drug products, we expect that there will be additional pressure to contain and reduce costs. These cost reduction initiatives and other provisions of this legislation could decrease the coverage and price that we receive for Resunab and could seriously harm our business. While the MMA applies only to drug benefits for Medicare beneficiaries, private payors often follow Medicare coverage policy and payment limitations in setting their own reimbursement rates, and any reduction in reimbursement that results from the MMA may result in a similar reduction in payments from private payors.

In March 2010, President Obama signed into law the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, as amended by the Health Care and Education Affordability Reconciliation Act of 2010 or, collectively, the Health Care Reform Law, a sweeping law intended to broaden access to health insurance, reduce or constrain the growth of healthcare spending, enhance remedies against fraud and abuse, add new transparency requirements for healthcare and health insurance industries, impose new taxes and fees on the health industry and impose additional health policy reforms. Effective October 1, 2010, the Health Care Reform Law revised the definition of "average manufacturer price" for reporting purposes, which could increase the amount of Medicaid drug rebates to states. Further, the new law imposed a significant annual fee on companies that manufacture or import branded prescription drug products. Substantial new provisions affecting compliance have also been enacted, which may require us to modify our business practices with healthcare practitioners, and incur substantial costs to ensure compliance.

Despite initiatives to invalidate the Health Care Reform Law, at this time it appears the implementation of the Health Care Reform Law will continue. We will not know the full effects of the Health Care Reform Law until applicable federal and state agencies issue regulations or guidance under the new law. Although it is too early to determine the effect of the Health Care Reform Law, the new law appears likely to continue the pressure on pharmaceutical pricing, especially under the Medicare program, and may also increase our regulatory burdens and operating costs.

In addition, other legislative changes have been proposed and adopted in the United States since the Health Care Reform Law was enacted. On August 2, 2011, the Budget Control Act of 2011 among other things, created measures for spending reductions by Congress. A Joint Select Committee on Deficit Reduction, tasked with recommending a targeted deficit reduction of at least \$1.2 trillion for the years 2013 through 2021, was unable to reach required goals, thereby triggering the legislation's automatic reduction to several government programs. This includes aggregate reductions to Medicare payments to providers of up to 2% per fiscal year, starting in 2013. On January 2, 2013, President Obama signed into law the American Taxpayer Relief Act of 2012, or the ATRA, which delayed for another two months the budget cuts mandated by these sequestration provisions of the Budget Control Act of 2011. The ATRA, among other things, also reduced Medicare payments to several providers, including hospitals, imaging centers and cancer treatment centers, and increased the statute of limitations period for the government to recover overpayments to providers from three to five years. We expect that additional federal healthcare reform measures will be adopted in the future, any of which could limit the amounts that federal and state governments will pay for healthcare products and services, and in turn could significantly reduce the projected value of certain development projects and reduce our profitability.



Our future growth depends, in part, on our ability to penetrate foreign markets, where we would be subject to additional regulatory burdens and other risks and uncertainties.

Our future profitability will depend, in part, on our ability to commercialize Resunab in foreign markets for which we intend to rely on collaborations with third parties. If we commercialize Resunab in foreign markets, we would be subject to additional risks and uncertainties, including:

- our customers' ability to obtain reimbursement for Resunab in foreign markets;
- our inability to directly control commercial activities because we are relying on third parties;
- the burden of complying with complex and changing foreign regulatory, tax, accounting and legal requirements;
- different medical practices and customs in foreign countries affecting acceptance in the marketplace;
- import or export licensing requirements;
- longer accounts receivable collection times;
- longer lead times for shipping;
- language barriers for technical training;
- reduced protection of intellectual property rights in some foreign countries;
- foreign currency exchange rate fluctuations; and
- the interpretation of contractual provisions governed by foreign laws in the event of a contract dispute.

Foreign sales of Resunab could also be adversely affected by the imposition of governmental controls, political and economic instability, trade restrictions and changes in tariffs, any of which may adversely affect our results of operations.

If we market Resunab in a manner that violates healthcare fraud and abuse laws, or if we violate government price reporting laws, we may be subject to civil or criminal penalties.

The FDA enforces laws and regulations which require that the promotion of pharmaceutical products be consistent with the approved prescribing information. While physicians may prescribe an approved product for a so-called "off label" use, it is unlawful for a pharmaceutical company to promote its products in a manner that is inconsistent with its approved label and any company which engages in such conduct can subject that company to significant liability. Similarly, industry codes in the EU and other foreign jurisdictions prohibit companies from engaging in off-label promotion and regulatory agencies in various countries enforce violations of the code with civil penalties. While we intend to ensure that our promotional materials are consistent with our label, regulatory agencies may disagree with our assessment and may issue untitled letters, warning letters or may institute other civil or criminal enforcement proceedings. In addition to FDA restrictions on marketing of pharmaceutical products, several other types of state and federal healthcare fraud and abuse laws have been applied in recent years to restrict certain marketing practices in the pharmaceutical industry. These laws include the U.S. Anti-Kickback Statute, U.S. False Claims Act and similar state laws. Because of the breadth of these laws and the narrowness of the safe harbors, it is possible that some of our business activities could be subject to challenge under one or more of these laws.



The U.S. Anti-Kickback Statute prohibits, among other things, knowingly and willfully offering, paying, soliciting or receiving remuneration to induce, or in return for, purchasing, leasing, ordering or arranging for the purchase, lease or order of any healthcare item or service reimbursable under Medicare, Medicaid or other federally financed healthcare programs. This statute has been interpreted broadly to apply to arrangements between pharmaceutical manufacturers on the one hand and prescribers, purchasers and formulary managers on the other. Although there are several statutory exemptions and regulatory safe harbors protecting certain common activities from prosecution, the exemptions and safe harbors are drawn narrowly, and practices that involve remuneration intended to induce prescribing, purchasing or recommending may be subject to scrutiny if they do not qualify for an exemption or safe harbor. Our practices may not, in all cases, meet all of the criteria for safe harbor protection from anti-kickback liability. Moreover, recent health care reform legislation has strengthened these laws. For example, the Health Care Reform Law, among other things, amends the intent requirement of the U.S. Anti-Kickback Statute and criminal health care fraud statutes; a person or entity no longer needs to have actual knowledge of this statute or specific intent to violate it. In addition, the Health Care Reform Law provides that the government may assert that a claim including items or services resulting from a violation of the U.S. Anti-Kickback Statute constitutes a false or fraudulent claim for purposes of the U.S. False Claims Act. Federal false claims laws prohibit any person from knowingly presenting, or causing to be presented, a false claim for payment to the federal government or knowingly making, or causing to be made, a false statement to get a false claim paid.

Over the past few years, pharmaceutical and other healthcare companies have been prosecuted under these laws for a variety of alleged promotional and marketing activities, such as: allegedly providing free trips, free goods, sham consulting fees and grants and other monetary benefits to prescribers; reporting to pricing services inflated average wholesale prices that were then used by federal programs to set reimbursement rates; engaging in off-label promotion that caused claims to be submitted to Medicare or Medicaid for non-covered, off-label uses; and submitting inflated best price information to the Medicaid Rebate Program to reduce liability for Medicaid rebates. Most states also have statutes or regulations similar to the U.S. Anti-Kickback Statute and the U.S. False Claims Act, which apply to items and services reimbursed under Medicaid and other state programs, or, in several states, apply regardless of the payor. Sanctions under these federal and state laws may include substantial civil monetary penalties, exclusion of a manufacturer's products from reimbursement under government programs, substantial criminal fines and imprisonment.

We are, and will be, completely dependent on third parties to manufacture Resunab, and our commercialization of Resunab could be halted, delayed or made less profitable if those third parties fail to obtain manufacturing approval from the FDA or comparable foreign regulatory authorities, fail to provide us with sufficient quantities of Resunab or fail to do so at acceptable quality levels or prices.

We do not currently have, nor do we plan to acquire, the capability or infrastructure to manufacture the active pharmaceutical ingredient, or API, in Resunab for use in our clinical trials or for commercial product, if any. In addition, we do not have the capability to encapsulate Resunab as a finished drug product for commercial distribution. As a result, we will be obligated to rely on contract manufacturers, if and when Resunab is approved for commercialization. We have not entered into an agreement with any contract manufacturers for commercial supply and may not be able to engage a contract manufacturer for commercial supply of Resunab on favorable terms to us, or at all.

The facilities used by our contract manufacturers to manufacture Resunab must be approved by the FDA pursuant to inspections that will be conducted after we submit our NDA to the FDA. We do not control the manufacturing process of, and are completely dependent on, our contract manufacturing partners for compliance with cGMPs for manufacture of both active drug substances and finished drug products. These cGMP regulations cover all aspects of the manufacturing, testing, quality control and record keeping relating to Resunab. If our contract manufacturers cannot successfully manufacture material that conforms to our specifications and the strict regulatory requirements of the FDA or others, they will not be able to secure and/or maintain regulatory approval for their manufacturing facilities. If the FDA or a comparable foreign regulatory authority does not approve these facilities for the manufacture of Resunab or if it withdraws any such approval in the future, we may need to find alternative manufacturing facilities, which would significantly impact our ability to develop, obtain regulatory approval for or market Resunab, if approved.

Our contract manufacturers will be subject to ongoing periodic unannounced inspections by the FDA and corresponding state and foreign agencies for compliance with cGMPs and similar regulatory requirements. We will not have control over our contract manufacturers' compliance with these regulations and standards. Failure by any of our contract manufacturers to comply with applicable regulations could result in sanctions being imposed on us, including fines, injunctions, civil penalties, failure to grant approval to market Resunab, delays, suspensions or withdrawals of approvals, operating restrictions and criminal prosecutions, any of which could significantly and adversely affect our business. In addition, we will not have control over the ability of our contract manufacturers to maintain adequate quality control, quality assurance and qualified personnel. Failure by our contract manufacturers to comply with or maintain any of these standards could adversely affect our ability to develop, obtain regulatory approval for or market Resunab.

If for any reason, these third parties are unable or unwilling to perform, we may not be able to terminate our agreements with them, and we may not be able to locate alternative manufacturers or formulators or enter into favorable agreements with them and we cannot be certain that any such third parties will have the manufacturing capacity to meet future requirements. If these manufacturers or any alternate manufacturer of finished drug product experiences any significant difficulties in its respective manufacturing processes for our API or finished Resunab product or should cease doing business with us, we could experience significant interruptions in the supply of Resunab or may not be able to create a supply of Resunab at all. Were we to encounter manufacturing issues, our ability to produce a sufficient supply of Resunab might be negatively affected. Our inability to coordinate the efforts of our third party manufacturing partners, or the lack of capacity available at our third party manufacturing partners, could impair our ability to supply Resunab at required levels. Because of the significant regulatory requirements that we would need to satisfy in order to qualify a new bulk or finished product manufacturer, if we face these or other difficulties with our current manufacturing partners, we could experience significant interruptions in the supply of Resunab if we decided to transfer the manufacture of Resunab to one or more alternative manufacturers in an effort to deal with the difficulties.

Any manufacturing problem or the loss of a contract manufacturer could be disruptive to our operations and result in lost sales. Additionally, we rely on third parties to supply the raw materials needed to manufacture our potential products. Any reliance on suppliers may involve several risks, including a potential inability to obtain critical materials and reduced control over production costs, delivery schedules, reliability and quality. Any unanticipated disruption to a future contract manufacturer caused by problems at suppliers could delay shipment of Resunab, increase our cost of goods sold and result in lost sales.

We cannot guarantee that our manufacturing and supply partners will be able to reduce the costs of commercial scale manufacturing of Resunab over time. If the commercial-scale manufacturing costs of Resunab are higher than expected, these costs may significantly impact our operating results. In order to reduce costs, we may need to develop and implement process improvements. However, in order to do so, we will need, from time to time, to notify or make submissions with regulatory authorities, and the improvements may be subject to approval by such regulatory authorities. We cannot be sure that we will receive these necessary approvals or that these approvals will be granted in a timely fashion. We also cannot guarantee that we will be able to enhance and optimize output in our commercial manufacturing process. If we cannot enhance and optimize output, we may not be able to reduce our costs over time.

We expect that we will rely on third parties to conduct clinical trials for Resunab. If these third parties do not successfully carry out their contractual duties or meet expected deadlines, we may not be able to obtain regulatory approval for or commercialize Resunab and our business would be substantially harmed.

We expect to enter into agreements with third-party CROs to conduct and manage our clinical programs including contracting with clinical sites to perform our clinical studies. We plan to rely heavily on these parties for execution of clinical studies for Resunab and will control only certain aspects of their activities. Nevertheless, we will be responsible for ensuring that each of our studies is conducted in accordance with the applicable protocol, legal, regulatory and scientific standards, and our reliance on CROs and clinical sites will not relieve us of our regulatory responsibilities. We and our CROs will be required to comply with cGCPs, which are regulations and guidelines enforced by the FDA, the Competent Authorities of the Member States of the European Economic Area and comparable foreign regulatory authorities for any products in clinical development. The FDA enforces these cGCP regulations through periodic inspections of trial sponsors, principal investigators and trial sites. If we or our CROs fail to comply with applicable cGCPs, the clinical data generated in our clinical trials may be deemed unreliable and the FDA or comparable foreign regulatory authorities may require us to perform additional clinical trials before approving our marketing applications. We cannot assure you that, upon inspection, the FDA will determine that any of our clinical trials comply with cGCPs. In addition, our clinical trials must be conducted with products produced under cGMP regulations and will require a large number of test subjects. Our failure or the failure of our CROs or clinical sites to comply with these regulations may require us to repeat clinical trials, which would delay the regulatory approval process and could also subject us to enforcement action up to and including civil and criminal penalties.

Although we intend to design the clinical trials for Resunab in consultation with CROs, we expect that the CROs will manage all of the clinical trials conducted at contracted clinical sites. As a result, many important aspects of our drug development programs would be outside of our direct control. In addition, the CROs and clinical sites may not perform all of their obligations under arrangements with us or in compliance with regulatory requirements. If the CROs or clinical sites do not perform clinical trials in a satisfactory manner, breach their obligations to us or fail to comply with regulatory requirements, the development and commercialization of Resunab for the subject indication may be delayed or our development program materially and irreversibly harmed. We cannot control the amount and timing of resources these CROs and clinical sites will devote to our program or Resunab. If we are unable to rely on clinical data collected by our CROs, we could be required to repeat, extend the duration of, or increase the size of our clinical trials, which could significantly delay commercialization and require significantly greater expenditures.

If any of our relationships with these third-party CROs or clinical sites terminate, we may not be able to enter into arrangements with alternative CROs or clinical sites. If CROs do not successfully carry out their contractual duties or obligations or meet expected deadlines, if they need to be replaced or if the quality or accuracy of the clinical data they obtain is compromised due to the failure to adhere to our clinical protocols, regulatory requirements or for other reasons, any such clinical trials may be extended, delayed or terminated, and we may not be able to obtain regulatory approval for or successfully commercialize Resunab. As a result, our financial results and the commercial prospects for Resunab would be harmed, our costs could increase and our ability to generate revenue could be delayed.

Any termination or suspension of or delays in the commencement or completion of any necessary studies of Resunab for any indications could result in increased costs to us, delay or limit our ability to generate revenue and adversely affect our commercial prospects.

The commencement and completion of clinical studies can be delayed for a number of reasons, including delays related to:

- the FDA failing to grant permission to proceed and placing the clinical study on hold;
- subjects failing to enroll or remain in our trials at the rate we expect;
- a facility manufacturing Resunab being ordered by the FDA or other government or regulatory authorities to temporarily or permanently shut down due to violations of cGMP requirements or other applicable requirements, or cross-contaminations of product in the manufacturing process;
- any changes to our manufacturing process that may be necessary or desired;
- subjects choosing an alternative treatment for the indications for which we are developing Resunab, or participating in competing clinical studies;

- subjects experiencing severe or unexpected drug-related adverse effects;
- reports of similar technologies and products raising safety and/or efficacy concerns;
- third-party clinical investigators losing their license or permits necessary to perform our clinical trials, not performing our clinical trials on our anticipated schedule or employing methods consistent with the clinical trial protocol, cGCP requirements, or other third parties not performing data collection and analysis in a timely or accurate manner;
- inspections of clinical study sites by the FDA or IRBs finding regulatory violations that require us to undertake corrective action, result in suspension or termination of one or more sites or the imposition of a clinical hold on the entire study, or that prohibit us from using some or all of the data in support of our marketing applications;
- third-party contractors becoming debarred or suspended or otherwise penalized by the FDA or other government or regulatory authorities for violations of regulatory requirements, in which case we may need to find a substitute contractor, and we may not be able to use some or any of the data produced by such contractors in support of our marketing applications;
- one or more IRBs refusing to approve, suspending or terminating the study at an investigational site precluding enrollment of
 additional subjects, or withdrawing its approval of the trial; reaching agreement on acceptable terms with prospective CROs and
 clinical trial sites, the terms of which can be subject to extensive negotiation and may vary significantly among different CROs and
 trial sites;
- deviations of the clinical sites from trial protocols or dropping out of a trial;
- adding new clinical trial sites;
- the inability of the CRO to execute any clinical trials for any reason; and
- government or regulatory delays or "clinical holds" requiring suspension or termination of a trial.

Product development costs for Resunab will increase if we have delays in testing or approval or if we need to perform more or larger clinical studies than planned. Additionally, changes in regulatory requirements and policies may occur and we may need to amend study protocols to reflect these changes. Amendments may require us to resubmit our study protocols to the FDA and IRBs for reexamination, which may impact the costs, timing or successful completion of that study. If we experience delays in completion of, or if we, the FDA or other regulatory authorities, the IRB, or other reviewing entities, or any of our clinical study sites suspend or terminate any of our clinical studies of Resunab, its commercial prospects may be materially harmed and our ability to generate product revenues will be delayed. Any delays in completing our clinical trials will increase our costs, slow down our development and approval process and jeopardize our ability to commence product sales and generate revenues. Any of these occurrences may harm our business, financial condition and prospects significantly. In addition, many of the factors that cause, or lead to, termination or suspension of, or a delay in the commencement or completion of, clinical studies may also ultimately lead to the denial of regulatory approval of Resunab. In addition, if one or more clinical studies are delayed, our competitors may be able to bring products to market before we do, and the commercial viability of Resunab could be significantly reduced.

Clinical drug development involves a lengthy and expensive process with an uncertain outcome, and results of earlier studies and trials may not be predictive of future trial results.

Clinical testing is expensive and can take many years to complete, and its outcome is inherently uncertain. Failure can occur at any time during the clinical trial process. The results of pre-clinical studies and early clinical trials may not be predictive of the results of later-stage clinical trials. We cannot assure you that the FDA will view the results as we do or that any future trials of Resunab will achieve positive results. Product candidates in later stages of clinical trials may fail to show the desired safety and efficacy traits despite having progressed through pre-clinical studies and initial clinical trials. A number of companies in the biopharmaceutical industry have suffered significant setbacks in advanced clinical trials due to lack of efficacy or adverse safety profiles, notwithstanding promising results in earlier trials. Any future clinical trial results for Resunab may not be successful.



In addition, a number of factors could contribute to a lack of favorable safety and efficacy results for Resunab. For example, such trials could result in increased variability due to varying site characteristics, such as local standards of care, differences in evaluation period and surgical technique, and due to varying patient characteristics including demographic factors and health status.

We intend to seek orphan drug status for Resunab for the treatment of cystic fibrosis and diffuse scleroderma, which, if approved by the FDA, will provide us with seven years of market exclusivity in the United States under the Orphan Drug Act. However, there is no guarantee that the FDA will grant any future application for orphan drug designation for Resunab, which would make us ineligible for the additional exclusivity and other benefits of orphan drug designation.

Under the Orphan Drug Act, the FDA may grant orphan drug designation to a drug intended to treat a rare disease or condition, which is generally a disease or condition that affects fewer than 200,000 individuals in the United States and for which there is no reasonable expectation that the cost of developing and making a drug available in the Unites States for this type of disease or condition will be recovered from sales of the product. Orphan drug designation must be requested before submitting an NDA. After the FDA grants orphan drug designation, the identity of the therapeutic agent and its potential orphan use are disclosed publicly by the FDA. Orphan product designation does not convey any advantage in or shorten the duration of regulatory review and approval process. In addition to the potential period of exclusivity, orphan designation makes a company eligible for grant funding of up to \$400,000 per year for four years to defray costs of clinical trial expenses, tax credits for clinical research expenses and potential exemption from the FDA application user fee.

If a product that has orphan designation subsequently receives the first FDA approval for the disease or condition for which it has such designation, the product is entitled to orphan drug exclusivity, which means the FDA may not approve any other applications to market the same drug for the same indication for seven years, except in limited circumstances, such as (i) the drug's orphan designation is revoked; (ii) its marketing approval is withdrawn; (iii) the orphan exclusivity holder consents to the approval of another applicant's product; (iv) the orphan exclusivity holder is unable to assure the availability of a sufficient quantity of drug; or (v) a showing of clinical superiority to the product with orphan exclusivity by a competitor product. If a drug designated as an orphan product receives marketing approval for an indication broader than what is designated, it may not be entitled to orphan drug exclusivity. There can be no assurance that we will receive orphan drug designation for Resunab in the indications of cystic fibrosis, scleroderma, or other inflammatory diseases, if we elect to seek such applications.

Third-party coverage and reimbursement and health care cost containment initiatives and treatment guidelines may constrain our future revenues.

Our ability to successfully market Resunab will depend in part on the level of reimbursement that government health administration authorities, private health coverage insurers and other organizations provide for the cost of our products and related treatments. Countries in which Resunab is expected to be sold through reimbursement schemes under national health insurance programs frequently require that manufacturers and sellers of pharmaceutical products obtain governmental approval of initial prices and any subsequent price increases. In certain countries, including the United States, government-funded and private medical care plans can exert significant indirect pressure on prices. We may not be able to sell Resunab profitably if adequate prices are not approved or coverage and reimbursement is unavailable or limited in scope. Increasingly, third-party payors attempt to contain health care costs in ways that are likely to impact our development of products including:

- failing to approve or challenging the prices charged for health care products;
- introducing reimportation schemes from lower priced jurisdictions;
- limiting both coverage and the amount of reimbursement for new therapeutic products;

- denying or limiting coverage for products that are approved by the regulatory agencies but are considered to be experimental or investigational by third-party payors; and
- refusing to provide coverage when an approved product is used in a way that has not received regulatory marketing approval.

Risks Relating to Our Intellectual Property Rights

It is difficult and costly to protect our intellectual property rights, and we cannot ensure the protection of these rights.

Our commercial success will depend, in part, on obtaining and maintaining patent protection for our technologies, products and processes, successfully defending these patents against third-party challenges and successfully enforcing these patents against third party competitors. The patent positions of pharmaceutical companies can be highly uncertain and involve complex legal, scientific and factual questions for which important legal principles remain unresolved. Changes in either the patent laws or in interpretations of patent laws may diminish the value of our intellectual property. Accordingly, we cannot predict the breadth of claims that may be allowable or enforceable in our patents (including patents owned by us). We currently have one issued patent and the three pending patent applications for Resunab may never be approved by United States or foreign patent offices and the existing patent and patent applications relating to Resunab and related technologies may be challenged, invalidated or circumvented by third parties and might not protect us against competitors with similar products or technologies.

The degree of future protection for our proprietary rights is uncertain, because legal means afford only limited protection and may not adequately protect our rights, permit us to gain or keep our competitive advantage, or provide us with any competitive advantage at all. For example, others have filed, and in the future are likely to file, patent applications covering products and technologies that are similar, identical or competitive to Resunab, or important to our business. We cannot be certain that any patent application owned by a third party will not have priority over patent applications filed by us, or that we will not be involved in interference, opposition or invalidity proceedings before United States or foreign patent offices.

We also rely on trade secrets to protect technology, especially in cases when we believe patent protection is not appropriate or obtainable. However, trade secrets are difficult to protect. While we require employees, academic collaborators, consultants and other contractors to enter into confidentiality agreements, we may not be able to adequately protect our trade secrets or other proprietary or licensed information. Typically, research collaborators and scientific advisors have rights to publish data and information in which we may have rights. If we cannot maintain the confidentiality of our proprietary technology and other confidential information, our ability to receive patent protection and our ability to protect valuable information owned by us may be imperiled. Enforcing a claim that a third-party entity illegally obtained and is using any of our trade secrets is expensive and time consuming, and the outcome is unpredictable. In addition, courts are sometimes less willing to protect trade secrets than patents. Moreover, our competitors may independently develop equivalent knowledge, methods and know-how.

If we fail to obtain or maintain patent protection or trade secret protection for Resunab or our technologies, third parties could use our proprietary information, which could impair our ability to compete in the market and adversely affect our ability to generate revenues and attain profitability.

We may also rely on the trademarks we may develop to distinguish our products from the products of our competitors. We cannot guarantee that any trademark applications filed by us or our business partners will be approved. Third parties may also oppose such trademark applications, or otherwise challenge our use of the trademarks. In the event that the trademarks we use are successfully challenged, we could be forced to rebrand our products, which could result in loss of brand recognition, and could require us to devote resources to advertising and marketing new brands. Further, we cannot provide assurance that competitors will not infringe the trademarks we use, or that we will have adequate resources to enforce these trademarks.



Resunab may infringe the intellectual property rights of others, which could increase our costs and delay or prevent our development and commercialization efforts.

Our success depends in part on avoiding infringement of the proprietary technologies of others. The pharmaceutical industry has been characterized by frequent litigation regarding patent and other intellectual property rights. Identification of third party patent rights that may be relevant to our proprietary technology is difficult because patent searching is imperfect due to differences in terminology among patents, incomplete databases and the difficulty in assessing the meaning of patent claims. Additionally, because patent applications are maintained in secrecy until the application is published, we may be unaware of third-party, patents that may be infringed by commercialization of Resunab or any future product candidate. There may be certain issued patents and patent applications claiming subject matter that we may be required to license in order to research, develop or commercialize Resunab, and we do not know if such patents and patent applications would be available to license on commercially reasonable terms, or at all. Any claims of patent infringement asserted by third parties would be timeconsuming and may:

- result in costly litigation;
- divert the time and attention of our technical personnel and management;
- prevent us from commercializing a product until the asserted patent expires or is held finally invalid or not infringed in a court of law;
- require us to cease or modify our use of the technology and/or develop non-infringing technology; or
- require us to enter into royalty or licensing agreements.

Although no third party has asserted a claim of infringement against us, others may hold proprietary rights that could prevent Resunab from being marketed. Any patent-related legal action against us claiming damages and seeking to enjoin commercial activities relating to Resunab or our processes could subject us to potential liability for damages and require us to obtain a license to continue to manufacture or market Resunab or any future product candidates. We cannot predict whether we would prevail in any such actions or that any license required under any of these patents would be made available on commercially acceptable terms, if at all. In addition, we cannot be sure that we could redesign Resunab or any future product candidates or processes to avoid infringement, if necessary. Accordingly, an adverse determination in a judicial or administrative proceeding, or the failure to obtain necessary licenses, could prevent us from developing and commercializing Resunab or a future product candidate, which could harm our business, financial condition and operating results.

A number of companies, including several major pharmaceutical companies, have conducted research on anti-inflammatory and antifibrosis therapies which resulted in the filing of many patent applications related to this research. If we were to challenge the validity of these or any issued United States patent in court, we would need to overcome a statutory presumption of validity that attaches to every issued United States patent. This means that, in order to prevail, we would have to present clear and convincing evidence as to the invalidity of the patent's claims. If we were to challenge the validity of these or any issued United States patent in an administrative trial before the Patent Trial and Appeal Board in the United States Patent and Trademark Office, we would have to prove that the claims are unpatentable by a preponderance of the evidence. There is no assurance that a jury and/or court would find in our favor on questions of infringement, validity or enforceability.

We may be subject to claims that we have wrongfully hired an employee from a competitor or that we or our employees have wrongfully used or disclosed alleged confidential information or trade secrets of their former employers.

As is commonplace in our industry, we employ individuals who were previously employed at other pharmaceutical companies, including our competitors or potential competitors. Although no claims against us are currently pending, we may be subject in the future to claims that our employees or prospective employees are subject to a continuing obligation to their former employers (such as non-competition or non-solicitation obligations) or claims that our employees or we have inadvertently or otherwise used or disclosed trade secrets or other proprietary information of their former employers. Litigation may be necessary to defend against these claims. Even if we are successful in defending against these claims, litigation could result in substantial costs and be a distraction to management.

General Company-Related Risks

We will need to grow the size of our organization, and we may experience difficulties in managing this growth.

We currently have four employees. As our development and commercialization plans and strategies develop, we will need to expand the size of our employee base for managerial, operational, sales, marketing, financial and other resources. Future growth would impose significant added responsibilities on members of management, including the need to identify, recruit, maintain, motivate and integrate additional employees. In addition, our management may have to divert a disproportionate amount of its attention away from our day-to-day activities and devote a substantial amount of time to managing these growth activities. Our future financial performance and our ability to commercialize Resunab and any other future product candidates and our ability to compete effectively will depend, in part, on our ability to effectively manage our future growth.

Future capital raises may dilute our existing stockholders' ownership and/or have other adverse effects on our operations.

If we raise additional capital by issuing equity securities, our existing stockholders' percentage ownership will be reduced and these stockholders may experience substantial dilution. We may also issue equity securities that provide for rights, preferences and privileges senior to those of our common stock. If we raise additional funds by issuing debt securities, these debt securities would have rights senior to those of our common stock and the terms of the debt securities issued could impose significant restrictions on our operations, including liens on our assets. If we raise additional funds through collaborations and licensing arrangements, we may be required to relinquish some rights to our technologies or candidate products, or to grant licenses on terms that are not favorable to us.

If we are not successful in attracting and retaining highly qualified personnel, we may not be able to successfully implement our business strategy. In addition, the loss of the services of certain key employees, including Yuval Cohen, our CEO, Mark Tepper, our President and Chief Scientific Officer, Robert Zurier, our Chief Medical Officer and Sean Moran, our Chief Financial Officer would adversely impact our business prospects.

Our ability to compete in the highly competitive pharmaceuticals industry depends in large part upon our ability to attract highly qualified managerial, scientific and medical personnel. In order to induce valuable employees to remain with us, we intend to provide employees with stock options that vest over time. The value to employees of stock options that vest over time will be significantly affected by movements in our stock price that we will not be able to control and may at any time be insufficient to counteract more lucrative offers from other companies.

Our management team has expertise in many different aspects of drug development and commercialization. However, we will need to hire additional personnel as we further develop Resunab. Competition for skilled personnel in our market is intense and competition for experienced scientists may limit our ability to hire and retain highly qualified personnel on acceptable terms. Despite our efforts to retain valuable employees, members of our management, scientific and medical teams may terminate their employment with us on short notice. In connection with the Merger, we will enter into employment agreements with certain of our executive officers. However, these employment arrangements will provide for at-will employment, which means that any of our employees could leave our employment at any time, with or without notice. The loss of the services of any of our executive officers or other key employees could potentially harm our business, operating results or financial condition. In particular, we believe that the loss of the services of Yuval Cohen Ph.D., our Chief Executive Officer, Mark Tepper Ph.D., our President and Chief Scientific Officer, Robert Zurier, M.D., our Chief Medical Officer and Sean Moran, C.P.A., M.B.A., our Chief Financial Officer, would have a material adverse effect on our business. Our success also depends on our ability to continue to attract, retain and motivate highly skilled junior, mid-level, and senior managers as well as junior, mid-level, and senior scientific and medical personnel.



Other pharmaceutical companies with which we compete for qualified personnel have greater financial and other resources, different risk profiles, and a longer history in the industry than we do. They also may provide more diverse opportunities and better chances for career advancement. Some of these characteristics may be more appealing to high-quality candidates than what we have to offer. If we are unable to continue to attract and retain high-quality personnel, the rate and success at which we can develop and commercialize product candidates would be limited.

If product liability lawsuits are brought against us, we may incur substantial liabilities and may be required to limit commercialization of Resunab.

We face a potential risk of product liability as a result of the clinical testing of Resunab and will face an even greater risk if we commercialize Resunab or any other future product. For example, we may be sued if any product we develop, including Resunab, or any materials that we use in our products allegedly causes injury or is found to be otherwise unsuitable during product testing, manufacturing, marketing or sale. Any such product liability claims may include allegations of defects in manufacturing, defects in design, a failure to warn of dangers inherent in the product, negligence, strict liability and a breach of warranties. Claims could also be asserted under state consumer protection acts. If we cannot successfully defend ourselves against product liability claims, we may incur substantial liabilities or be required to limit commercialization of Resunab. Even successful defense would require significant financial and management resources. Regardless of the merits or eventual outcome, liability claims may result in:

- decreased demand for Resunab or any future products that we may develop;
- injury to our reputation;
- withdrawal of clinical trial participants;
- costs to defend the related litigation;
- a diversion of management's time and our resources;
- substantial monetary awards to trial participants or patients;
- product recalls, withdrawals or labeling, marketing or promotional restrictions;
- the inability to commercialize Resunab; and
- a decline in the value of our stock.

Our inability to obtain and retain sufficient product liability insurance at an acceptable cost to protect against potential product liability claims could prevent or inhibit the commercialization of products we develop. We intend to obtain product liability insurance covering our clinical trials. Although we will maintain such insurance, any claim that may be brought against us could result in a court judgment or settlement in an amount that is not covered, in whole or in part, by our insurance or that is in excess of the limits of our insurance coverage. Our insurance policies also have various exclusions, and we may be subject to a product liability claim for which we have no coverage. We may have to pay any amounts awarded by a court or negotiated in a settlement that exceed our coverage limitations or that are not covered by our insurance, and we may not have, or be able to obtain, sufficient capital to pay such amounts.

We may acquire businesses or products, or form strategic alliances, in the future, and we may not realize the benefits of such acquisitions.

We may acquire additional businesses or products, form strategic alliances or create joint ventures with third parties that we believe will complement or augment our existing business. If we acquire businesses with promising markets or technologies, we may not be able to realize the benefit of acquiring such businesses if we are unable to successfully integrate them with our existing operations and company culture. We may encounter numerous difficulties in developing, manufacturing and marketing any new products resulting from a strategic alliance or acquisition that delay or prevent us from realizing their expected benefits or enhancing our business. We cannot assure you that, following any such acquisition, we will achieve the expected synergies to justify the transaction.

Risks Related to our Common Stock

Our majority stockholders will control our company for the foreseeable future, including the outcome of matters requiring stockholder approval.

Our officers, directors, founders and affiliates of the Placement Agent collectively own approximately 47.7% of our outstanding shares of common stock. In addition, these stockholders entered into a voting agreement in connection with the Merger, whereby they agreed to vote in favor of nominees for directors selected by the parties to the voting agreement as described herein. As a result, such entities and individuals will have the ability, acting together, to control the election of our directors and the outcome of corporate actions requiring stockholder approval, such as: (i) a merger or a sale of our company, (ii) a sale of all or substantially all of our assets, and (iii) amendments to our articles of incorporation and bylaws. This concentration of voting power and control could have a significant effect in delaying, deferring or preventing an action that might otherwise be beneficial to our other stockholders and be disadvantageous to our stockholders (including investors in this Offering) with interests different from those entities and individuals. Certain of these individuals also have significant control over our business, policies and affairs as officers or directors of our company. Therefore, you should not invest in reliance on your ability to have any control over our company.

An investment in our company should be considered illiquid.

An investment in our company requires a long-term commitment, with no certainty of return. Because we do not plan to become an SEC reporting company by the traditional means of conducting an initial public offering of our common stock, we may be unable to establish a liquid market for our common stock. Moreover, we do not expect security analysts of brokerage firms to provide coverage of our company in the near future. In addition, investment banks may be less likely to agree to underwrite primary or secondary offerings on behalf of our company or its stockholders in the future than they would if we were to become a public reporting company by means of an initial public offering of common stock. If all or any of the foregoing risks occur, it would have a material adverse effect on our company.

No public market for our common stock currently exists, and an active trading market may not develop or be sustained.

As we are in our early stages, an investment in our company will require a long-term commitment, with no certainty of return. There is no public market for our common stock, and even if we become a publicly-listed company, of which no assurances can be given, we cannot predict whether an active market for our common stock will ever develop in the future. In the absence of an active trading market:

- investors may have difficulty buying and selling or obtaining market quotations;
- market visibility for shares of our common stock may be limited; and
- a lack of visibility for shares of our common stock may have a depressive effect on the market price for shares of our common stock.



Assuming we can find market makers to establish quotations for our common stock, we expect that our common stock will be quoted on the OTC Bulletin Board (known as the OTCBB) or OTCQB market operated by OTC Markets Group, Inc. These markets are relatively unorganized, inter-dealer, over-the-counter markets that provide significantly less liquidity than NASDAQ or the NYSE MKT. No assurances can be given that our common stock, even if quoted on such markets, will ever trade on such markets, much less a senior market like NASDAQ or NYSE MKT. In this event, there would be a highly illiquid market for our common stock and you may be unable to dispose of your common stock at desirable prices or at all. Moreover, there is a risk that our common stock could be delisted from the OTCBB/OTCQB, in which case it might be listed on the so called "Pink Sheets", which is even more illiquid than the OTC Bulletin Board.

The lack of an active market impairs your ability to sell your shares at the time you wish to sell them or at a price that you consider reasonable. The lack of an active market may also reduce the fair market value of your shares. An inactive market may also impair our ability to raise capital to continue to fund operations by selling shares and may impair our ability to acquire additional intellectual property assets by using our shares as consideration.

We may not qualify for OTC Bulletin Board inclusion, and therefore you may be unable to sell your shares.

We believe that, at some time following the effectiveness of this registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part our common stock will become eligible for quotation on the OTC Bulletin Board and/or OTCQB Market, which we refer to herein as the OTCBB/OTCQB. No assurances can be given, however, that this eligibility will be granted. OTCBB/OTCQB eligible securities include securities not listed on a registered national securities exchange in the U.S. and that are also required to file reports pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (which we refer to herein as the Securities Act), and require that we be current in its periodic securities reporting obligations.

Among other matters, in order for our common stock to become OTCBB/OTCQB eligible, a broker/dealer member of FINRA, must file a Form 211 with FINRA and commit to make a market in our securities once the Form 211 is approved by FINRA. As of the date of this offering memorandum, a Form 211 has not been filed with FINRA by any broker/dealer. If for any reason our common stock does not become eligible for quotation on the OTCBB/OTCQB or a public trading market does not develop, purchasers of shares of our common stock may have difficulty selling their shares should they desire to do so. If we are unable to satisfy the requirements for quotation on the OTCBB/OTCQB, any quotation of in our common stock would be conducted in the "pink" sheets market. As a result, a purchaser of our common stock may find it more difficult to dispose of, or to obtain accurate quotations as to the price of their shares.

Even if our common stock becomes publicly-traded and an active trading market develops, the market price of our common stock may be significantly volatile.

Even if our securities become publicly-traded and even if an active market for our common stock develops, of which no assurances can be given, the market price for our common stock may be volatile and subject to wide fluctuations in response to factors including the following:

- actual or anticipated fluctuations in our quarterly or annual operating results;
- changes in financial or operational estimates or projections;
- conditions in markets generally;
- changes in the economic performance or market valuations of companies similar to ours; and
- general economic or political conditions in the United States or elsewhere.

In particular, the market prices of biotechnology companies like ours have been highly volatile due to factors, including, but not limited to:

• any delay or failure to conduct a clinical trial for our product or receive approval from the FDA and other regulatory agents;



- developments or disputes concerning our product's intellectual property rights;
- our or our competitors' technological innovations;
- changes in market valuations of similar companies;
- announcements by us or our competitors of significant contracts, acquisitions, strategic partnerships, joint ventures, capital commitments, new technologies, or patents; and
- failure to complete significant transactions or collaborate with vendors in manufacturing our product.

The securities market has from time to time experienced significant price and volume fluctuations that are not related to the operating performance of particular companies. These market fluctuations may also materially and adversely affect the market price of shares of our common stock.

The registration for resale of a significant portion of our outstanding shares of common stock in this registration statement may have a depressive effect on our stock price.

We are registering for resale 9,475,000 shares of our common stock plus 10,770,451 shares of common stock underlying outstanding warrants. If our existing stockholders sell substantial amounts of our common stock in the public market, or if the public perceives that such sales could occur, this could have an adverse impact on the market price of our common stock, even if there is no relationship between such sales and the performance of our business.

Our common stock may be considered a "penny stock," and thereby be subject to additional sale and trading regulations that may make it more difficult to sell.

The Securities and Exchange Commission, or SEC, has adopted rules that regulate broker-dealer practices in connection with transactions in penny stocks. Penny stocks are generally equity securities with a price of less than \$5.00 (other than securities registered on certain national securities exchanges or authorized for quotation on certain automated quotation systems, provided that current price and volume information with respect to transactions in such securities is provided by the exchange or system). The OTCBB does not meet such requirements and if the price of our common stock is less than \$5.00, our common stock will be deemed penny stock. The penny stock rules require a broker-dealer, prior to a transaction in a penny stock not otherwise exempt from those rules, to deliver a standardized risk disclosure document containing specified information. In addition, the penny stock rules require that prior to effecting any transaction in a penny stock not otherwise exempt from those rules, a broker-dealer must make a special written determination that the penny stock is a suitable investment for the purchaser and receive (i) the purchaser's written acknowledgment of the receipt of a risk disclosure statement; (ii) a written agreement to transactions involving penny stocks; and (iii) a signed and dated copy of a written suitability statement. These disclosure requirements may have the effect of reducing the trading activity in the secondary market for our common stock, and therefore stock holders may have difficulty selling their shares once our common stock is publicly traded.

FINRA sales practice requirements may also limit your ability to buy and sell our common stock, which could depress the price of our shares.

FINRA rules require broker-dealers to have reasonable grounds for believing that an investment is suitable for a customer before recommending that investment to the customer. Prior to recommending speculative low-priced securities to their non-institutional customers, broker-dealers must make reasonable efforts to obtain information about the customer's financial status, tax status and investment objectives, among other things. Under interpretations of these rules, FINRA believes that there is a high probability such speculative low-priced securities will not be suitable for at least some customers. Thus, FINRA requirements make it more difficult for broker-dealers to recommend that their customers buy our common stock, which may limit your ability to buy and sell our shares once publicly traded, have an adverse effect on the market for our shares, and thereby depress our share price.



You may face significant restrictions on the resale of your shares due to state "blue sky" laws.

Each state has its own securities laws, often called "blue sky" laws, which (1) limit sales of securities to a state's residents unless the securities are registered in that state or qualify for an exemption from registration, and (2) govern the reporting requirements for broker-dealers doing business directly or indirectly in the state. Before a security is sold in a state, there must be a registration in place to cover the transaction, or it must be exempt from registration. The applicable broker-dealer must also be registered in that state.

We do not know whether our securities will be registered or exempt from registration under the laws of any state. A determination regarding registration will be made by those broker-dealers, if any, who agree to serve as market makers for our common stock. We have not yet applied to have our securities registered in any state and will not do so until we receive expressions of interest from investors resident in specific states in the future. There may be significant state blue sky law restrictions on the ability of investors to sell, and on purchasers to buy, our securities. You should therefore consider the resale market for our common stock to be limited, as you may be unable to resell your shares without the significant expense of state registration or qualification.

We are an "emerging growth company," and will be able take advantage of reduced disclosure requirements applicable to "emerging growth companies," which could make our common stock less attractive to investors.

We are an "emerging growth company," as defined in the Jumpstart Our Business Startups Act of 2012, or JOBS Act, and, for as long as we continue to be an "emerging growth company," we intend to take advantage of certain exemptions from various reporting requirements applicable to other public companies but not to "emerging growth companies," including, but not limited to, not being required to comply with the auditor attestation requirements of Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, reduced disclosure obligations regarding executive compensation in our periodic reports and proxy statements, and exemptions from the requirements of holding a nonbinding advisory vote on executive compensation and stockholder approval of any golden parachute payments not previously approved. We could be an "emerging growth company" for up to five years, or until the earliest of (i) the last day of the first fiscal year in which our annual gross revenues exceed \$1 billion, (ii) the date that we become a "large accelerated filer" as defined in Rule 12b-2 under the Exchange Act, which would occur if the market value of our common stock that is held by non-affiliates exceeds \$700 million as of the last business day of our most recently completed second fiscal quarter, or (iii) the date on which we have issued more than \$1 billion in non-convertible debt during the preceding three year period.

We intend to take advantage of these reporting exemptions described above until we are no longer an "emerging growth company." Under the JOBS Act, "emerging growth companies" can also delay adopting new or revised accounting standards until such time as those standards apply to private companies. We have irrevocably elected not to avail ourselves of this exemption from new or revised accounting standards and, therefore, we will be subject to the same new or revised accounting standards as other public companies that are not "emerging growth companies."

We cannot predict if investors will find our common stock less attractive if we choose to rely on these exemptions. If some investors find our common stock less attractive as a result of any choices to reduce future disclosure, there may be a less active trading market for our common stock and our stock price may be more volatile.

We will incur significantly increased costs and devote substantial management time as a result of operating as a public company particularly after we are no longer an "emerging growth company."

As a public company, we will incur significant legal, accounting and other expenses that we did not incur as a private company. For example, we will be required to comply with certain of the requirements of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act and the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act, as well as rules and regulations subsequently implemented by the SEC, including the establishment and maintenance of effective disclosure and financial controls and changes in corporate governance practices. We expect that compliance with these requirements will increase our legal and financial compliance costs and will make some activities more time consuming and costly. In addition, we expect that our management and other personnel will need to divert attention from operational and other business matters to devote substantial time to these public company requirements. In particular, we expect to incur significant expenses and devote substantial management effort toward ensuring compliance with the requirements of Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act. In addition after we are no longer qualify as an "emerging growth company," as defined under the JOBS ACT we expect to incur additional management time and cost to comply with the more stringent reporting requirements of Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act. We are just beginning the process of compling the system and processing documentation needed to comply with such requirements. We may not be able to complete our evaluation, testing and any required remediation in a timely fashion. In that regard, we currently do not have an internal audit function, and we will need to hire or contract for additional accounting and financial staff with appropriate public company experience and technical accounting knowledge.

We cannot predict or estimate the amount of additional costs we may incur as a result of becoming a public company or the timing of such costs.

There may be limitations on the effectiveness of our internal controls, and a failure of our control systems to prevent error or fraud may materially harm our company.

Proper systems of internal controls over financial accounting and disclosure are critical to the operation of a public company. As we are a start-up company, we only have four employees which results in a lack of segregation of duties and are at the very early stages of establishing, and we may be unable to effectively establish such systems, especially in light of the fact that we expect to operate as a publicly reporting company. This would leave us without the ability to reliably assimilate and compile financial information about our company and significantly impair our ability to prevent error and detect fraud, all of which would have a negative impact on our company from many perspectives.

Moreover, we do not expect that disclosure controls or internal control over financial reporting, even if established, will prevent all error and all fraud. A control system, no matter how well designed and operated, can provide only reasonable, not absolute, assurance that the control system's objectives will be met. Further, the design of a control system must reflect the fact that there are resource constraints and the benefits of controls must be considered relative to their costs. Because of the inherent limitations in all control systems, no evaluation of controls can provide absolute assurance that all control issues and instances of fraud, if any, have been detected. Failure of our control systems to prevent error or fraud could materially adversely impact us.

We may be unable to complete our analysis of our internal controls over financial reporting in a timely manner, or these internal controls may not be determined to be effective, which may adversely affect investor confidence in our company and, as a result, the value of our common stock.

We may be required, pursuant to Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, to furnish a report by our management on, among other things, the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting for the first fiscal year beginning after the effective date of the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part. This assessment will need to include disclosure of any material weaknesses identified by our management in our internal control over financial reporting, as well as a statement that our independent registered public accounting firm has issued an opinion on our internal control over financial reporting.

We are in the very early stages of the costly and challenging process of compiling the system and processing documentation necessary to perform the evaluation needed to comply with Section 404. We may not be able to complete our evaluation, testing and any required remediation in a timely fashion. During the evaluation and testing process, if we identify one or more material weaknesses in our internal control over financial reporting, we will be unable to assert that our internal controls are effective.

If we are unable to assert that our internal control over financial reporting is effective, or, if applicable, our independent registered public accounting firm is unable to express an opinion on the effectiveness of our internal controls, we could lose investor confidence in the accuracy and completeness of our financial reports, which would cause the price of our common stock to decline, and we may be subject to investigation or sanctions by the SEC. We will also be required to disclose changes made in our internal control and procedures on a quarterly basis.

However, our independent registered public accounting firm will not be required to formally attest to the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting pursuant to Section 404 until the later of the year following our first annual report required to be filed with the SEC, or the date we are no longer an "emerging growth company" as defined in the recently enacted JOBS Act, if we take advantage (as we expect to do) of the exemptions contained in the JOBS Act. We will remain an "emerging growth company" for up to five years, although if the market value of our common stock that is held by non-affiliates exceeds \$700 million as of any June 30 before that time, we would cease to be an "emerging growth company" as of the following December 30.

At such time, our independent registered public accounting firm may issue a report that is adverse in the event it is not satisfied with the level at which our controls are documented, designed or operating. Our remediation efforts may not enable us to avoid a material weakness in our internal control over financial reporting in the future. Any of the foregoing occurrences, should they come to pass, could negatively impact the public perception of our company, which could have a negative impact on our stock price.

We do not currently intend to pay dividends on our common stock in the foreseeable future, and consequently, your ability to achieve a return on your investment will depend on appreciation in the price of our common stock.

We have never declared or paid cash dividends on our common stock and do not anticipate paying any cash dividends to holders of our common stock in the foreseeable future. Consequently, investors must rely on sales of their common stock after price appreciation, which may never occur, as the only way to realize any future gains on their investments. There is no guarantee that shares of our common stock will appreciate in value or even maintain the price at which our investors have purchased their shares.

Upon dissolution of our company, you may not recoup all or any portion of your investment.

In the event of a liquidation, dissolution or winding-up of our company, whether voluntary or involuntary, the proceeds and/or assets of our company remaining after giving effect to such transaction, and the payment of all of our debts and liabilities and distributions required to be made to holders of any outstanding preferred stock will then be distributed to the stockholders of common stock on a pro rata basis. There can be no assurance that we will have available assets to pay to the holders of common stock, or any amounts, upon such a liquidation, dissolution or winding-up of our Company. In this event, you could lose some or all of your investment.

Our ability to use our net operating loss carryforwards and certain other tax attributes may be limited.

As a result of the Merger, our ability to utilize our federal net operating loss, carryforwards and federal tax credit may be limited under Sections 382 of the Code. The limitations apply if an "ownership change," as defined by Section 382, occurs. Generally, an ownership change occurs if the percentage of the value of the stock that is owned by one or more direct or indirect "five percent shareholders" increases by more than 50 percentage points over their lowest ownership percentage at any time during the applicable testing period (typically three years). In addition, future changes in our stock ownership, which may be outside of our control, may trigger an "ownership change" and, consequently, Section 382 limitations. As a result, if we earn net taxable income, our ability to use our pre-change net operating loss carryforwards and other tax attributes to offset United States federal taxable income may be subject to limitations, which could potentially result in increased future tax liability to us.

Our certificate of incorporation allows for our board to create new series of preferred stock without further approval by our stockholders, which could adversely affect the rights of the holders of our common stock.

Our board of directors has the authority to fix and determine the relative rights and preferences of preferred stock. We anticipate that our board of directors will have the authority to issue up to 10,000,000 shares of our preferred stock without further stockholder approval. As a result, our board of directors could authorize the issuance of a series of preferred stock that would grant to holders the preferred right to our assets upon liquidation and the right to receive dividend payments before dividends are distributed to the holders of common stock. In addition, our board of directors could authorize the issuance of a series of preferred stock that has greater voting power than our common stock or that is convertible into our common stock, which could decrease the relative voting power of our common stock or result in dilution to our existing stockholders.
CAUTIONARY NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This prospectus contains "forward-looking statements," which include information relating to future events, future financial performance, financial projections, strategies, expectations, competitive environment and regulation. Words such as "may," "should," "could," "would," "predicts," "potential," "continue," "expects," "anticipates," "future," "intends," "plans," "believes," "estimates," and similar expressions, as well as statements in future tense, identify forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements should not be read as a guarantee of future performance or results and may not be accurate indications of when such performance or results will be achieved. Forward-looking statements are based on information we have when those statements are made or management's good faith belief as of that time with respect to future events, and are subject to risks and uncertainties that could cause actual performance or results to differ materially from those expressed in or suggested by the forward-looking statements. Important factors that could cause such differences include, but are not limited to:

- our lack of operating history;
- our current and future capital requirements and our ability to satisfy our capital needs;
- our ability to complete required clinical trials of our product and obtain approval from the FDA or other regulatory agents in different jurisdictions;
- our ability to maintain or protect the validity of our patents and other intellectual property;
- our ability to retain key executive members;
- our ability to internally develop new inventions and intellectual property;
- interpretations of current laws and the passages of future laws;
- acceptance of our business model by investors;
- the accuracy of our estimates regarding expenses and capital requirements; and
- our ability to adequately support growth.

The foregoing does not represent an exhaustive list of matters that may be covered by the forward-looking statements contained herein or risk factors that we are faced with that may cause our actual results to differ from those anticipate in our forward-looking statements. Please see "Risk Factors" for additional risks which could adversely impact our business and financial performance.

Moreover, new risks regularly emerge and it is not possible for our management to predict or articulate all risks we face, nor can we assess the impact of all risks on our business or the extent to which any risk, or combination of risks, may cause actual results to differ from those contained in any forward-looking statements. All forward-looking statements included in this prospectus are based on information available to us on the date of this prospectus. Except to the extent required by applicable laws or rules, we undertake no obligation to publicly update or revise any forward-looking statement, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise. All subsequent written and oral forward-looking statements attributable to us or persons acting on our behalf are expressly qualified in their entirety by the cautionary statements contained above and throughout this prospectus.

USE OF PROCEEDS

We will not receive any of the proceeds from the sale of the common stock by the selling stockholders named in this prospectus. All proceeds from the sale of the common stock will be paid directly to the selling stockholders.

We would, however, receive proceeds upon the exercise of the warrants held by the selling stockholders which, if such warrants are exercised in full (and assuming no "cashless" exercise features are utilized), would be \$10,640,315. Proceeds, if any, received from the exercise of such warrants will be used for working capital and general corporate purposes. No assurances can be given that any of such warrants will be exercised.

DIVIDEND POLICY

We have never paid any cash dividends on our common stock. We anticipate that we will retain funds and future earnings to support operations and to finance the growth and development of our business. Therefore, we do not expect to pay cash dividends in the foreseeable future following this offering. Any future determination to pay dividends will be at the discretion of our board of directors and will depend on our financial condition, results of operations, capital requirements and other factors that our board of directors deems relevant. In addition, the terms of any future debt or credit financings may preclude us from paying dividends.

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

Prospective investors should read the following discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of operations together with our consolidated financial statements and the related notes and other financial information included elsewhere in this prospectus. Some of the information contained in this discussion and analysis or set forth elsewhere in this prospectus, including information with respect to our plans and strategy for our business, includes forward-looking statements that involve risks and uncertainties. See "Cautionary Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements." You should review the "Risk Factors" section of this prospectus for a discussion of important factors that could cause actual results to differ materially from the results described in or implied by the forward-looking statements contained in the following discussion and analysis.

Overview

We are a clinical stage biopharmaceutical company, focused on the development and commercialization of novel therapeutics to treat rare, life-threating inflammatory-fibrotic diseases with clear unmet medical needs. Our product ResunabTM is a novel oral anti-inflammatory drug that is expected to commence Phase IIa clinical trials for the treatment of cystic fibrosis and scleroderma, pending U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA) approval of the Investigational New Drug Applications (INDs), which we expect to file in the second half of 2014. We intend to seek orphan drug status for Resunab for the treatment of cystic fibrosis and diffuse scleroderma, which, if approved by the FDA, will provide us with seven years of market exclusivity in the United States under the Orphan Drug Act.

Inflammation is a natural defense mechanism carried out by our immune system to protect our bodies from infection and injury. However, under certain circumstances inflammation is triggered but is unable to be resolved, resulting in a chronic inflammatory disease. Since each organ in the body is capable of protecting itself from infection and injury by recruiting inflammatory cells to its site, each organ can therefore suffer from excessive inflammation leading to inflammatory diseases that may cause discomfort, pain, loss of organ function, disability or even death. There are hundreds of inflammatory diseases, many of which are chronic, life-long and incurable.

A key aspect of the body's inflammatory response is the recruitment of inflammatory cells to the site of tissue infection/injury whereupon these cells act to destroy the infection and/or repair tissue damage. The signaling pathway that modulates the inflammatory response involves the production of bioactive lipids termed eicosanoids by the enzymes COX and LOX, resulting in pro-inflammatory mediators. These mediators trigger the activation and maintenance of a cellular inflammatory state resulting in the further generation of pro-inflammatory mediators termed cytokines. This fundamental pathway is involved in a wide spectrum of inflammatory diseases.

While the onset of inflammation has been well understood for some time, the mechanisms that resolve inflammation have only recently been discovered. This "resolution pathway" involves shifting the production of pro-inflammatory eicosanoids by the COX and LOX enzymes to the production of anti-inflammatory eicosanoids. These anti-inflammatory eicosanoids act to resolve inflammation and promote tissue healing. The lack of sufficient inflammatory resolution is a key contributor to many chronic inflammatory diseases.

Resunab is a synthetic oral small molecule that selectively binds to CB2 receptors found on immune cells. The CB2 receptor plays a natural role in modulating and resolving inflammation by, in effect, turning inflammation "off." Through activation of CB2, Resunab stimulates the production of anti-inflammatory mediators and causes a concomitant reduction in pro-inflammatory mediators and cytokines. Because it acts through this natural resolving pathway, Resunab offers a new mechanism to potentially treat a wide spectrum of chronic inflammatory diseases in which the resolution of inflammation (the "off" switch) fails to occur.

Financial Operations Overview

We are a development stage company and have not generated any revenues from the sale of products. We have never been profitable and, from inception through June 30, 2014, our losses from operations have been approximately \$2.5 million. Our net losses for the three and six months ended June 30, 2014 were approximately \$505,000 and \$621,000, respectively. Our net losses for the years ended December 31, 2013 and 2012 were approximately \$602,000 and \$887,000, respectively. We expect to incur significant expenses and increasing operating losses for the foreseeable future. We expect our expenses to increase significantly in connection with our ongoing activities to develop, seek regulatory approval and commercialization of Resunab. Furthermore, we expect to incur additional costs associated with operating as a public company. Accordingly, we will need additional financing to support our continuing operations. We will seek to fund our operations through public or private equity or debt financings or other sources, which may include collaborations with third parties. Adequate additional financing may not be available to us on acceptable terms, or at all. Our failure to raise capital as and when needed would have a negative impact on our financial condition and our ability to pursue our business strategy. We will need to generate significant revenues to achieve profitability, and we may never do so.

We expect to continue to incur significant expenses and increasing operating losses for at least the next several years. We expect our expenses will increase substantially in 2014 and in the future in connection with our ongoing activities, as we:

- conduct clinical trials for Resunab in scleroderma, cystic fibrosis and other indications;
- continue our research and development efforts;
- manufacture clinical study materials and develop commercial scale manufacturing capabilities;
- seek regulatory approval for our product candidates;
- add personnel to support development of our product candidates; and
- operate as a public company.

Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates

Our consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. The preparation of these financial statements requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and the disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period.

On an ongoing basis, we evaluate our estimates and judgments for all assets and liabilities, including those related to stock-based compensation expense and the fair value determined for stock purchase warrants classified as derivative liabilities. We base our estimates and judgments on historical experience, current economic and industry conditions and on various other factors that are believed to be reasonable under the circumstances. This forms the basis for making judgments about the carrying values of assets and liabilities that are not readily apparent from other sources. Actual results may differ from these estimates under different assumptions or conditions.

We believe that full consideration has been given to all relevant circumstances that we may be subject to, and the consolidated financial statements accurately reflect our best estimate of the results of operations, financial position and cash flows for the periods presented.

Revenue

To date, we have not generated any revenues from the sales of products. We do not expect to generate revenue from product sales unless and until we successfully complete development and obtain regulatory approval for the marketing of Resunab, which we expect will take a number of years and is subject to significant uncertainty.

Research and Development

Research and development expenses are incurred for the development of Resunab and consist primarily of payroll, and payments to contract research and development companies. To date, these costs are related to generating pre-clinical data and the costs of acquiring, developing and manufacturing Resunab for clinical trials. These costs are expected to increase significantly in the future as Resunab is evaluated in clinical trials.

Derivative Gain (Loss)

The Company issued warrants in 2013 for the purchase of 301,778 shares of common stock which had provided for anti-dilution protection and cashless exercise and, under certain conditions, granted holders the right to request that the Company repurchase the warrant. Accordingly, these warrants were considered derivative instruments and changes in the fair value of derivative instruments and changes in the fair value of derivative warrant liability were recorded on the income statement as a derivative gain or loss. On June 30, 2014, these warrant agreements were modified to eliminate the anti-dilution protection and accordingly these warrants were no longer considered a derivative liability and the fair value of \$48,380 was reclassified and charged as an addition to Additional-Paid in Capital.

Total Other Income (Expense)

Total other income (expense) consists primarily of interest income we earn on interest-bearing accounts, interest expense incurred on our outstanding debt and changes in the fair value of our derivative liabilities.

Accrued Research and Development Expenses

As part of the process of preparing financial statements, we are required to estimate and accrue expenses, the largest of which are research and development expenses. This process involves: communicating with our applicable personnel to identify services that have been performed on our behalf and estimating the level of service performed and the associated cost incurred for the service when we have not yet been invoiced or otherwise notified of actual cost; estimating and accruing expenses in our financial statements as of each balance sheet date based on facts and circumstances known to us at the time; and periodically confirming the accuracy of our estimates with selected service providers and making adjustments, if necessary.

Examples of estimated research and development expenses that we accrue include:

- fees paid to CROs in connection with nonclinical studies;
- fees paid to contract manufacturer in connection with the production of clinical trial materials
- fees paid to CMOs in connection with the production of clinical study materials; and
- professional service fees for consulting and related services.

We base our expense accruals related to clinical studies on our estimates of the services received and efforts expended pursuant to contracts with multiple research institutions and clinical research organizations that conduct and manage clinical studies on our behalf. The financial terms of these agreements vary from contract to contract and may result in uneven payment flows. Payments under some of these contracts depend on factors, such as the successful enrollment of patients and the completion of clinical study milestones. Our service providers invoice us monthly in arrears for services performed. In accruing service fees, we estimate the time period over which services will be performed and the level of effort to be expended in each period. If we do not identify costs that we have begun to incur or if we underestimate or overestimate the level of services performed or the costs of these services, our actual expenses could differ from our estimates.

To date, we have not experienced significant changes in our estimates of accrued research and development expenses following each applicable reporting period. However, due to the nature of estimates, we cannot assure you that we will not make changes to our estimates in the future as we become aware of additional information regarding the status or conduct of our clinical studies and other research activities.

General and Administrative Expenses

General and administrative expenses consist primarily of payroll, rent and professional services. Other general and administrative expenses include accounting and legal services and expenses associated with obtaining and maintaining patents. We anticipate that our general and administrative expenses will increase significantly during 2014 and in the future as we increase our headcount to support our continued research and development and the potential commercialization of our product candidates. We also anticipate increased expenses related to audit, legal, regulatory, and tax-related services associated with maintaining compliance with exchange listing and SEC requirements, director and officer insurance premiums, and investor relations costs associated with being a public company. Additionally, commencing in 2014, we will begin to compensate our outside directors.

Stock-Based Compensation

Stock options are granted with an exercise price at no less than fair market value at the date of the grant. The stock options normally expire ten years from the date of grant. Stock option awards vest upon terms determined by the Company's board of directors.

We recognize compensation costs resulting from the issuance of stock-based awards to employees, non-employees and directors as an expense in the statement of operations over the service period based on a measurement of fair value for each stock-based award. The valuation of our common stock requires us to make highly complex and subjective estimates because our shares are not publicly traded. We will not need these estimates to determine the fair value of new stock-based compensation awards once our underlying shares of common stock begin trading publicly, although no assurances can be made that our shares of common stock will commence trading publicly. The fair value of each option grant was estimated as of the date of grant using the Black-Scholes option-pricing model. The fair value is amortized as compensation cost on a straight-line basis over the requisite service period of the awards, which is generally the vesting period. Due to our limited operating history and due to the fact that we are a private company with no quoted stock price, we estimated our volatility utilizing the volatility of our stock as well as that of comparable public companies. We use historical data, as well as subsequent events occurring prior to the issuance of the consolidated financial statements, to estimate option exercise and employee termination within the valuation model. The expected term of options granted under the Company's stock plans is based on the average of the contractual term (generally 10 years) and the vesting period (generally 48 months). The risk-free rate is based on the yield of a U.S. Treasury security with a term consistent with the expected term of the option. We estimate the forfeiture rate at the time of grant and revise it, if necessary, in subsequent periods if actual forfeitures differ from those estimates. Forfeitures were estimated based on management's expectation through industry knowledge and historical data. We have never paid dividends on our common stock and do not anticipate paying dividends on our common stock in the foreseeable future. Accordingly, we have assumed no dividend yield for purposes of estimating the fair value of our share-based compensation.

The following assumptions were used to estimate the fair value of stock options granted using the Black-Scholes option pricing model:

	As of	As of	•	
	June 30,	December 31,		
	2014	2013	2012	
Risk free interest rate	1.94%	1.91%	1.13%	
Expected dividend yield	0%	0%	0%	
Contractual term	6.25	6.25	6.25	
Expected volatility	91.59%	91.95%	94.55%	



A summary of stock option grants are as follows:

Date of Grant/ Termination	# of Shares	Type of Award	Exercise price per share		Common Stock Fair Value Per Share on Grant Date	
1/1/2010	45,267	Option	\$	0.11	\$	0.11
7/1/2010	308,568	Option	\$	0.11	\$	0.11
1/1/2011	159,942	Option	\$	0.11	\$	0.11
1/31/2011	(113,167)	Option	\$	0.11	\$	0.11
3/1/2011	30,178	Option	\$	0.11	\$	0.11
3/11/2011	18,107	Option	\$	0.11	\$	0.11
7/1/2011	3,772	Option	\$	0.11	\$	0.11
5/1/2012	226,334	Option	\$	0.17	\$	0.17
7/1/2012	22,633	Option	\$	0.17	\$	0.17
8/1/2012	3,742	Option	\$	0.17	\$	0.17
9/11/2012	4,527	Option	\$	0.17	\$	0.17
10/1/2012	(64,707)	Option	\$	0.11	\$	0.11
10/1/2012	(152,066)	Option	\$	0.17	\$	0.17
11/1/2012	1,886	Option	\$	0.17	\$	0.17
1/1/2013	45,267	Option	\$	0.17	\$	0.17
2/1/2013	45,267	Option	\$	0.17	\$	0.17
6/26/2013	(3,395)	Option	\$	0.17	\$	0.17
7/1/2013	15,089	Option	\$	0.17	\$	0.17
1/28/2014	308,091	Option	\$	0.17	\$	0.17
4/11/2014	691,548	Option	\$	1.00	\$	0.63
	1,596,882					

Valuation of Common Stock

We are privately held with no active public market for our common stock. Our board of directors intends all options granted to be exercisable at a price per share not less than the per share fair value of our common stock underlying those options on the date of grant. The estimated fair value of our common stock was determined at each valuation date in accordance with the guidelines outlined in the *American Institute of Certified Public Accountants Practice Aid, Valuation of Privately-Held-Company Equity Securities Issued as Compensation.* Our board of directors, with the assistance of management and an outside third-party valuation firm, developed these valuations using significant judgment and taking into account numerous factors, including the stage of development of our company and market conditions.

For stock option grants from January 1, 2010 through March 31, 2012, the fair value of our common stock was supported by an independent third-party valuation. In conducting this valuation, we utilized the back-solve method as the option pricing method, or OPM, to estimate the fair value of the Company's common stock. We applied the OPM back-solve method, which considers the rights and preferences of all classes of holders to solve for the equity value and corresponding value of common stock, principally based on the price of the Series A preferred stock convertible into common stock at \$0.60 per share sold in March 2012.

For all options granted from after the completion of the Series A financing in March 2012 until January 2014, the fair value of our common stock was supported by an independent third-party valuation. In conducting this valuation, we utilized the Market Approach to estimate the fair value of the Company's common stock. Under this approach, we considered the market value of comparable early-stage public life science companies and used the ratio of market value to invested capital as a common benchmark for assessing valuation.

For the stock options granted on April 11, 2014, we estimated the fair value of our stock to be \$0.63 per share. This was based on the equity 2014 Private Placement completed in April and May 2014, in which we sold one share of common stock and one warrant for \$1.00. We estimated the fair value of each warrant to be \$0.37 based on the Black Scholes valuation model.

Emerging Growth Company Status

Under Section 107(b) of the Jumpstart Our Business Startups Act of 2012, emerging growth companies can delay adopting new or revised accounting standards until such time as those standards apply to private companies. We have irrevocably elected not to avail ourselves of this exemption from new or revised accounting standards and, therefore, we will be subject to the same new or revised accounting standards as other public companies that are not emerging growth companies.

Results of Operations

Comparison of Six Months Ended June 30, 2014 and 2013

Research and Development. Research and development expenses for the six months ended June 30, 2014 totaled \$231,000, an increase of \$34,000 over the \$197,000 recorded for the three months ended June 30, 2013. The increase is primarily attributable to an increase of \$30,000 in compensation costs.

General and Administrative. General and administrative expense for the six months ended June 30, 2014 totaled \$339,000 an increase of \$300,000 over the \$39,000 recorded for the six months ended June 30, 2013. The increase was primarily attributable to an increase of \$162,000 for compensation costs related to new employees, \$31,000 for legal costs and \$36,000 for consulting costs.

Comparison of Three Months Ended June 30, 2014 and 2013

Research and Development. Research and development expenses for the three months ended June 30, 2014 totaled \$169,000, a decrease of \$9,000 over the \$178,000 recorded for the three months ended June 30, 2013. The decrease is primarily attributable to a reduction in preclinical study costs.

General and Administrative. General and administrative expense for the three months ended June 30, 2014 totaled \$294,000 an increase of \$276,000 over the \$18,000 recorded for the three months ended June 30, 2013. The increase was primarily attributable to an increase of \$162,000 for compensation costs related to new employees, \$20,000 for legal costs and \$11,000 for consulting costs.

Comparison of Year Ended December 31, 2013 and 2012

Research and Development. Research and development expenses for the year ended December 31, 2013 totaled \$211,000, a decrease of \$324,000 from the \$535,000 recorded for the year ended December 31, 2012. The decrease is primarily attributable to an increase in income from an SBIR research grant of \$165,000 during the year ended December 31, 2013, which was recorded as a reduction of research and development expense and a reduction of \$112,000 for Resunab pre-clinical costs.

General and Administrative. General and administrative expense for the year ended December 31, 2013 totaled \$347,000, an increase of \$58,000 over the \$289,000 recorded for the year ended December 31, 2012. The increase was primarily attributable to an increase of audit and accounting costs of \$54,000.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

Since inception, we have experienced negative cash flows from operations. We have financed our operations primarily through sales of equity-related securities. At June 30 2014, our accumulated deficit since inception was approximately \$2,500,000.

At June 30, 2014, we had total current assets of approximately \$8,527,000 and current liabilities of approximately \$873,000 resulting in working capital of \$7,654,000. At June 30, 2014, we had total assets of approximately \$8,535,000 and total liabilities of approximately \$1,084,000, resulting in a stockholders' equity of \$7,451,000.

Net cash used in operating activities for the six months ended June 30, 2014 was approximately \$462,000, which includes cash used from a net loss of \$621,000, non-cash expenses of \$78,000, \$20,000 of cash used from an increase in prepaid expenses and \$101,000 of cash used from a net decrease in accounts payable and accrued expenses.

Cash used in investing activities for the six months ended June 30, 2014 totaled approximately \$8,000 for the purchase of furniture and equipment.

Cash provided from financing activities for the six months ended June 30, 2014 totaled approximately \$8,671,000 from the issuance of common stock and warrants in the 2014 Private Placement.

At June 30, 2014, we had total debt outstanding of approximately \$639,000, of which \$284,000 was in default with additional maturities due of approximately \$24,000 in 2014, \$327,000 in 2015, and \$4,000 in 2016.

At June 30, 2014, we had a cash balance of \$8,504,000. We expect our current cash on hand to be sufficient to meet our operating and capital requirements until at least December 2015. We will need to raise significant additional capital to fund the clinical trials for Resunab. The source, timing and availability of any future financing will depend principally upon market conditions, and, more specifically, on the progress of our clinical development programs. Funding may not be available when needed, at all, or on terms acceptable to us. Lack of necessary funds may require us, among other things, to delay, scale back or eliminate some or all of our planned clinical trials.

Contractual Obligations and Commitments

On May 30, 2014, we signed a three-year lease with a commencement date of July 1, 2014, at an annual cost of \$54,900. We may enter into contracts in the normal course of business with clinical research organizations for clinical trials and clinical supply manufacturing and with vendors for pre-clinical research studies, research supplies and other services and products for operating purposes. These contracts generally provide for termination on notice, and therefore, we believe that our non-cancelable obligations under these agreements are not material. As of June 30, 2014, we had no material Contractual Obligations or Commitments that will affect our future liquidity.

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

We did not have during the periods presented, and we do not currently have, any off-balance sheet arrangements, as defined under SEC rules, such as relationships with unconsolidated entities or financial partnerships, which are often referred to as structured finance or special purpose entities, established for the purpose of facilitating financing transactions that are not required to be reflected on our balance sheets.

Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk

Our exposure to market risk is limited to our cash and cash equivalents, all of which have maturities of three months or less. The primary objectives of our investment activities are to preserve principal, provide liquidity and maximize income without significantly increasing risk. Our primary exposure to market risk is interest income sensitivity, which is affected by changes in the general level of U.S. interest rates. However, because of the short-term nature of the instruments in our portfolio, a sudden change in market interest rates would not be expected to have a material impact on our financial condition and/or results of operation. We do not have any foreign currency or other derivative financial instruments.

BUSINESS

Overview

We are a clinical stage biopharmaceutical company, focused on the development and commercialization of novel therapeutics to treat rare, life-threating inflammatory-fibrotic diseases with clear unmet medical needs. Our product ResunabTM is a novel oral anti-inflammatory drug that is expected to commence Phase-IIa clinical trials for the treatment of cystic fibrosis and scleroderma pending U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA) approval of the Investigational New Drug Applications (INDs), to be filed in the second half of 2014.

Corbus Pharmaceuticals Inc. (formerly known as JB Therapeutics Inc.), was incorporated on April 24, 2009 under the laws of the State of Delaware. On April 11, 2014, JB Therapeutics Inc. completed a merger with Corbus Pharmaceuticals Holdings Inc. and changed its name to Corbus Pharmaceuticals, Inc. Upon the consummation of the merger, Corbus Pharmaceuticals, Inc became a wholly owned subsidiary of Corbus Pharmaceuticals Holdings, Inc. which continues to operate the business of Corbus Pharmaceuticals, Inc. ... Since our inception, we have devoted substantially all of our efforts to business planning, research and development, recruiting management and technical staff, acquiring operating assets and raising capital. Our research and development activities have included completing pre-clinical studies, the development of manufacturing methods and manufacturing of the Resunab drug for clinical trials and the design of clinical protocols for human clinical studies.

Inflammation is a natural defense mechanism carried out by our immune system to protect our bodies from infection and injury. However, under certain circumstances inflammation is triggered but is unable to be resolved, resulting in a chronic inflammatory disease. Since each organ in the body is capable of protecting itself from infection and injury by recruiting inflammatory cells to its site, each organ can therefore suffer from excessive inflammation leading to inflammatory diseases that may cause discomfort, pain, loss of organ function, disability or even death. There are hundreds of inflammatory diseases, many of which are chronic, life-long and incurable.

A key aspect of the body's inflammatory response is the recruitment of inflammatory cells to the site of tissue infection/injury whereupon these cells act to destroy the infection and/or repair tissue damage. The signaling pathway that modulates the inflammatory response involves the production of bioactive lipids termed eicosanoids by the enzymes COX and LOX, resulting in pro-inflammatory mediators as shown in the Figure 3 below. These mediators trigger the activation and maintenance of a cellular inflammatory state resulting in the further generation of pro-inflammatory mediators termed cytokines. This fundamental pathway is involved in a wide spectrum of inflammatory diseases.

While the onset of inflammation has been well understood for some time, the mechanisms that resolve inflammation have only recently been discovered. This "resolution pathway" involves shifting the production of pro-inflammatory eicosanoids by the COX and LOX enzymes to the production of anti-inflammatory eicosanoids. These anti-inflammatory eicosanoids act to resolve inflammation and promote tissue healing. The lack of sufficient inflammatory resolution is a key contributor to many chronic inflammatory diseases.

Resunab is a synthetic oral small molecule that selectively binds to CB2 receptors found on immune cells. The CB2 receptor plays a natural role in modulating and resolving inflammation by, in effect, turning inflammation "off." Through activation of CB2, Resunab stimulates the production of anti-inflammatory mediators and causes a concomitant reduction in pro-inflammatory mediators and cytokines. Because it acts through this natural resolving pathway, Resunab offers a new mechanism to potentially treat a wide spectrum of chronic inflammatory diseases in which the resolution of inflammation (the "off" switch) fails to occur.

Figure 3: the ON and OFF cellular inflammatory pathways



In many chronic diseases, unresolved inflammation causes progressive damage to tissues and organs resulting in excessive tissue scarring (fibrosis) that leads to organ failure and death. Examples of such chronic diseases include cystic fibrosis, scleroderma, liver cirrhosis and non-alcoholic steatohepatitis, or NASH, chronic kidney disease, muscular dystrophies, rheumatoid arthritis, systemic lupus erythematosus and myositis. Resunab has demonstrated pre-clinical efficacy in a number of inflammatory and fibrotic disease animal models. In inflammatory models it was shown to reduce the migration of inflammatory cells into the site of inflammation, stimulate the production of the resolving ('anti-inflammatory") eicosanoids, and down-regulate and reduce pro-inflammatory mediators and cytokines. In fibrosis models it was shown to reduce tissue collagen production, tissue fibrosis, stimulate the production of the resolving ("anti-inflammatory") eicosanoids and reduce the pro-fibrotic cytokine TGF-beta. The net result is that Resunab - through activation of CB2 - triggers a natural inflammatory resolution pathway and is therefore expected to offer a new and promising mechanism for the potential treatment of chronic inflammation and fibrosis.

Our Pipeline

The development status of Resunab is summarized below:

Figure 4: Drug developmental pipeline





Market Opportunity in Inflammatory Diseases

The term "inflammatory diseases" applies to a family of diseases and conditions comprised of hundreds of distinct diseases. These include autoimmune diseases, allergies, reactions to infections and tissue breakdown, hereditary diseases as well as diseases of unknown etiology. Names of inflammatory diseases typically have the suffix" "its" (e.g. bronchitis, appendicitis, dermatitis) but many others do not (e.g. cystic fibrosis, scleroderma, asthma, psoriasis, lupus, etc.).

While some inflammatory diseases are very common (17% of U.S. population suffers from eczema, 10% suffers from asthma, for example), our initial focus is on a large subset of serious chronic inflammatory diseases that are rare and have no effective treatment. These diseases are categorized as "orphan diseases", meaning they affect no more than 200,000 patients, each, in the U.S. Examples include cystic fibrosis, systemic scleroderma, polymyositis, dermatomyositis, primary biliary cirrhosis, pemphigus and idiopathic pulmonary fibrosis.

Markets for Resunab

Cystic Fibrosis

According to the Cystic Fibrosis Foundation, 30,000 Americans and 70,000 people worldwide suffer from CF. It is an incurable genetic pulmonary disorder characterized by the accumulation of thick, viscous secretions in the lungs. This, in turn, leads to a chronic underlying inflammation that leads to persistent bacterial infection that then causes excessive inflammation and fibrosis (see figure 3 above). Consequently, the cystic fibrosis airway is exposed to a vicious cycle of obstruction, infection, and inflammation, all intimately linked. Airway inflammation begins early in the disease course, sometimes in infants as young as four weeks old. The inflammatory process persists throughout the patient's life and, if left unchecked, irreversibly damages the airways, leading to bronchiectasis and progressive decline in lung function. Gradual deterioration in breathing capacity eventually results in death with current life expectancy of approximately 40 years.

Figure 5: factors involved in cystic fibrosis progression



Cystic fibrosis is caused by a mutation in the gene Cystic Fibrosis Transmembrane Conductance Regulator, or CFTR. The defective CFTR gene results in a chloride ion transport, leading to chronic pulmonary inflammation associated with excess mucus secretion very early in the lives of these affected patients. This chronic pulmonary inflammation damages the lung tissue and provides a fertile environment for bacteria to grow, leading to chronic bacterial infections in the lungs. This chronic infection then further exacerbates inflammation and leads to fibrosis (scaring) of the lung tissue that results in a gradual decrease in lung capacity finally resulting in death from pulmonary incapacity.

In January 2012, Vertex (Nasdaq:VRTX) launched KalydecoTM, the first ever CF drug specifically targeting the underlying genetic defect in the CFTR ion channel. KalydecoTM is a small synthetic oral molecule that helps correct the function of the G551D mutant CFTR protein resulting in improved breathing by approximately 10% in CF patients. However, with at least 1,300 different known mutations in the CFTR gene, KalydecoTM can only be used by a specific sub-section of the CF population who suffer from a limited number of "gating mutations," including the G551D mutation. Combined, these currently account for about 4.5% of the total U.S. patient population.



The cost of treating CF is high, with an average cost in the U.S. of \$49,000 per patient per annum based on research published in 2011. KalydecoTM has an annual cost of approximately \$307,000 per patient but can reach up to \$370,000 for certain patients.

We believe that there is widespread agreement that a safe and effective anti-inflammatory drug that can be used chronically to treat CF patients with minimal side effects would be an invaluable addition to the therapeutic arsenal addressing this disease and should be positively received by the market.

Scleroderma

Scleroderma is a chronic connective tissue disease characterized by the thickening of the skin and is generally classified as an autoimmune rheumatic disease. According to the Scleroderma Foundation, about 300,000 Americans have scleroderma with one third having the systemic form. The disease affects mainly adults (80% of patients are women) with onset typically in the patient's 30's or 40's.

Systemic scleroderma may affect the tissues in many parts of the body. The tissues of affected organs become hard and fibrous, adversely affecting their function. There are two major recognized sub-categories of systemic scleroderma "diffuse" and "limited" with each representing about 50% of the systemic scleroderma patient population. In limited scleroderma, skin thickening is less widespread, typically confined to the fingers, hands and face, and develops slowly over years. Although internal problems occur, they are less frequent and tend to be less severe than in diffuse scleroderma, and are usually delayed in onset for several years. In diffuse scleroderma, which affects approximately 50,000 Americans, skin thickening occurs more rapidly and involves more skin areas than in limited disease and eventually can involve the skin, esophagus, gastrointestinal tract (stomach and bowels), lungs, kidneys, heart and other internal organs. Diffuse scleroderma patients have a high mortality rate with approximately 50% survival over a 10 year period.

There are currently no cures or effective therapies for diffuse scleroderma. While not fully understood, it is believed that inflammation leading to fibrosis is the driving force behind the disease's progress, symptoms and eventual mortality. In particular, the pro-fibrotic cytokine TGF beta has been identified as a key player in the progression of the disease and, we believe, is an important target for diffuse scleroderma therapy.

Current Treatment Alternatives for Inflammatory Diseases

Overview

Drugs used to treat inflammatory diseases are broadly divided into two classes: steroids and non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs. Non-steroidal drugs, in turn, can be categorized into synthetic drugs, which include Resunab, and biological drugs, which include monoclonal antibody and protein therapies. Synthetic drugs are typically administered orally while biologic drugs generally need to be administered by injection. According to GBI Research, the global market for drugs to treat inflammation in 2010 was approximately \$58 billion and is expected to grow to approximately \$86 billion by 2017.

Corticosteroids are the most commonly prescribed medications for treating inflammatory diseases because of their high potency, unparalleled formulation flexibility, and low cost. However, chronic corticosteroid use is limited by adverse side effects that include hypertension, high glucose levels, obesity, brittle bones/osteoporosis, immunosuppression, glaucoma and psychosis. Thus, safer yet potent alternatives to steroids have long been sought to fill this unmet medical need. We believe the global market for corticosteroids was approximately \$88 billion in 2013.

Non-steroid anti-inflammatory synthetic drugs (NSAIDs) include the older generation of non-specific COX inhibitors, such as ibuprofen, naproxen, and Aspirin[™] (possibly the most commonly used drug in the world), and a newer generation of specific inhibitors of COX-2, such as Celebrex and Vioxx. COX inhibitors are drugs that inhibit the action of the COX enzymes, which are responsible for producing factors that promote inflammation (known as pro-inflammatory eicosanoids). The older generation of COX inhibitors inhibits both COX-1 and COX-2 and is associated with severe gastrointestinal adverse effects. The newer generation of NSAID drugs which are specific for COX-2, originally designed to be safer in terms of gastrointestinal side effects, have subsequently been found to have cardiovascular side effects. These side effects have led to the withdrawal of the drug Vioxx from the market and specific black-box warnings for the related drug Celebrex. The market for oral NSAIDs was approximately \$5.4 billion in 2013.

Non-steroid biological drugs are used to treat severe cases of inflammation in autoimmune diseases. These drugs are large molecule proteins produced from live cells and not by way of artificial chemical synthesis. Examples of this type of drug are Enbrel and Remicade, both of which are used for treating severe rheumatoid arthritis and psoriasis as well as inflammatory bowel disease. These drugs have a number of disadvantages including that the drugs must be administered by injection/IV, their costs are high and they are associated with increased incidence of malignancy and infection. This is the largest market of anti-inflammatory drugs with anti-TNF therapies for rheumatoid arthritis alone projected to reach \$23 billion by 2015, according to Global Industry Analysts.

Cystic Fibrosis

The importance of inflammation (both underlying and infection-driven) in CF treatment is universally accepted, but we believe current anti-inflammatory treatments present a paradox: while treatment with systemic steroid and ibuprofen (a COX 1 & 2 inhibitor) are clearly effective in improving the symptoms of the CF, the side effects associated with chronic treatment using these drugs are significant and as a result these drugs have limited long-term utility. Specifically, long term usage of oral corticosteroids in children gives rise to such side effects as glucose intolerance, cataract formation, multiple bone fractures secondary to osteoporosis or osteopenia, Cushing Syndrome effects, and anorexia nervosa as well as growth retardation. The side effects of high doses of ibuprofen taken for an extended duration are mainly gastrointestinal side effects. Other therapies routinely used by CF patients include antibiotics, such as Cayston from Gilead, and TOBI from Novartis, and mucolytics, such as Pulmozyme from Genentech. In addition, Vertex currently markets the only approved drug, KalydecoTM, specifically targeting the defective protein product of the CFTR gene mutation in CF. However, it can only be effective for 4.5% of the patient population that have a specific CFTR gene mutation. According to Global Industry Analysts, the market for CF medicines is projected to be \$896 million by 2015 not including KalydecoTM.

Diffuse Scleroderma

Current medications for scleroderma focus on treating the four main features of the disease: inflammation, autoimmunity, vascular disease, and tissue fibrosis. For inflammation, the most commonly prescribed medicines for scleroderma are NSAIDs and corticosteroids. As described above these medicines have significant adverse effects when given chronically, but more important they have not proven to be effective in treating scleroderma. For autoimmunity, the most commonly prescribed medicines for scleroderma are immunosuppressants. These include methotrexate, cyclosporine, anti-thymocyte globulin, mycophenolate mofetil, azathioprine, and cyclophosphamide. While these have been shown to have some benefit, they are effective only in a limited number of cases and have significant side effects including increased infection and malignancy. For vascular disease, the most commonly prescribed medicines for scleroderma are medicines which improve blood flow to target organs affected by the disease and reduce blood pressure. These include calcium channel blockers, angiotensin converting enzyme (ACE) inhibitors, endothelin-1 receptor inhibitors and prostacyclins. While these drugs are effective for the treatment of soleroderma is the anti-fibrotics. The most commonly prescribed anti-fibrotic manifestations. The last class of drugs for the treatment of scleroderma is the anti-fibrotics. The most commonly prescribed anti-fibrotic medicines for scleroderma are colchicine, para-aminobenzoic acid (PABA), dimethyl sulfoxide, and D-penicillamine. These drugs are typically of limited benefit and are used fairly infrequently. Recently the drug pirfenidone was approved in Europe for the treatment of Idiopathic Pulmonary Fibrosis (a disease that also causes fibrosis of the lungs). However, it has not yet been approved in the U.S., and its effectiveness in treating scleroderma has not been established.

Resunab's Mechanism of Action is Distinct from NSAIDs and Steroids

Corticosteroids and NSAIDs exert their effect by inhibiting inflammation. In simple terms, both classes of drugs inhibit inflammation by "interfering" with the biochemical pathways in the cell that promote and sustain inflammation. For example, NSAID directly inhibit the activity of the COX 1 and COX 2 enzymes that are responsible for generating pro-inflammatory eicosanoids. A drawback of this approach is that it only inhibits one arm of the eicosanoid pathway (e.g. COX but not LOX) resulting in an increase in LOX-derived inflammatory mediators which leads to gastrointestinal and cardiovascular side effects (termed "molecular shunting").

Resunab, on the other hand, activates the natural pathways that resolve inflammation, the so called resolving pathway or "off-switch." By doing so, we believe that Resunab is less likely to cause the side effects that result from the accumulation of certain pro-inflammatory eicosanoids. We also believe Resunab's unique mechanism of action is expected to provide a safer and potentially more effective treatment for chronic inflammation than the current alternatives- steroids and NSAIDs. Resunab may have the potential to safely treat a wide spectrum of chronic inflammatory diseases in which the resolution of inflammation, or the "off" switch, fails to occur.

Safety & Toxicology

To-date, Resunab has undergone an extensive battery of animal safety and toxicology studies in support of Phase II clinical development. Unlike other CB2 agonists, Resunab exhibits limited blood brain barrier penetration and negligible CB1 activity *in vivo* resulting in limited central nervous system side effects. Results of the safety pharmacology studies in animals assessing the central nervous system, cardiovascular and respiratory systems, renal system and gastrointestinal system were all negative and support that there should be a significant safety margin at anticipated therapeutics doses of Resunab in patients.

Animal toxicological profiles of orally administered Resunab in single and multi-dose studies in mice, rats, and dogs, and a battery of *in vitro* and *in vivo* genetic toxicity studies, have been conducted. The results of these studies showed no major toxicological concerns and an excellent safety margin based on drug exposure levels in animals compared to human exposure. In support of Phase II clinical trials, thirteenweek GLP toxicology studies have been completed in rats and dogs. Based on the results of these studies and prior clinical trials, the safety margin in humans is estimated to be between 8 and 32 times greater than the doses planned for our next clinical trials.

Pre-clinical Results

In pre-clinical studies, Resunab has demonstrated clear efficacy at resolving inflammation in a number of animal pharmacology models in which inflammation was induced by a variety of means: arachidonic acid, Zymosin, PAF, IL-1-beta, TNF-alpha and Freund's adjuvant. Similarly, fibrosis was induced in skin tissue by bleomycin and TGF beta receptor activation and in lung tissue by bleomycin. Of particular note, Resunab suppressed tissue destruction in several of these disease models. At the cellular level, in various models Resunab acted to reduce the migration of inflammatory cells into the site of inflammation, stimulate the production of the resolving mediators LXA4 and PGJ2, and down regulate and reduce the pro-inflammatory cytokines (IL-1β and IL-6) and the pro-fibrotic cytokine TOF-beta.

Effect of Resunab in Fibrotic Disease Animal Models

The efficacy of Resunab was investigated in three mouse models of scleroderma. Oral administration of Resunab once-a-day at 1mg/kg/day inhibited dermal fibrosis in the three models as measured by reductions in dermal thickness, markers of collagen production, and myofibroblast abundance (cells that produce collagen). Histopathologic evaluation revealed that Resunab inhibited the fibrosis of the skin tissue in each of these models. In addition, oral administration of Resunab was effective at inhibiting lung fibrosis in a bleomycin-induced mouse scleroderma model. Collectively, we believe this data supports the development of Resunab as a potent and novel anti-fibrotic/anti-inflammatory drug with the potential to treat some of the key manifestations of human scleroderma.

Figure 6: Resunab inhibition of skin thickening in Mouse Scleroderma Model



To translate these in vivo effects of Resunab on fibrosis in animal models to humans, we determined the anti-fibrotic effects of Resunab on dermal fibroblasts isolated from diffuse cutaneous scleroderma patients. Dermal fibroblasts from scleroderma patients overproduce extracellular matrix proteins like collagen and the pro-fibrotic cytokine TGF-beta. Further supporting its anti-fibrotic activity, Resunab inhibited new collagen synthesis, reduced TGF-beta and increased anti-inflammatory (resolving) eicosanoid levels in this ex-vivo model of human scleroderma. These responses were statistically significant with a p<0.001 as determined using the Student-Newmen Keuls post-hoc test for multiple comparisons. TGF-beta has been identified in published scientific literature to be an important cytokine in promoting inflammation and fibrosis in multiple diseases and conditions including scleroderma and cystic fibrosis. While no pre-clinical model is 100% predictive of clinical efficacy, the results from our pre-clinical data provides a rationale for further clinical development.

Human Clinical Results to Date

Two Phase I and one Phase IIa clinical trials have been conducted by a prior licensee Atlantic Pharmaceuticals (subsequently renamed Indevus Pharmaceuticals, Inc.) who was developing Resunab as an analgesia therapy rather than an anti-inflammatory therapy. Indevus Pharmaceutials elected not to continue with further clinical trials and its license rights were terminated. Upon termination, the rights reverted back to Dr. Summer Burstein who then assigned the rights to us.

The first Phase I study evaluated the safety, tolerability and pharmacokinetics of a single oral dose of Resunab in healthy adult male subjects over a dose range from 1 to 10 mg, in 4 dose groups of 8 subjects each. Resunab had satisfactory oral bioavailability, was well tolerated, and exhibited linear pharmacokinetics over the dose range tested. There were no clinically significant safety issues in this study with 3 patients out of 24 reporting adverse events of mild to moderate intensity in the 3mg and 6mg groups, and no subjects in the 1mg, 10mg and placebo groups experiencing any adverse events. The second Phase I study evaluated the safety, tolerability and pharmacokinetics of single and multiple ascending doses of Resunab at higher doses. Each dose level had 8 subjects randomized at a ratio of 6 receiving Resunab and 2 receiving placebo. Doses ranged from 10 to 240 mg single dose, and 20, 40 and 80 mg three times a day for 7 days multi-dose. Resunab showed good tolerability at single doses up to 120 mg and multiple doses up to 40 mg three times a day for 7 days. For the single dose treatment stage, the most frequently occurring treatment-emergent adverse events (TEAEs) occurring in greater than 10% of all subjects treated with Resunab, in decreasing order of frequency, were dizziness, nausea, vomiting, pallor, dry mouth, headache, somnolence, tremor, and disorientation. The majority of these events occurred in subjects treated at dose levels of greater than 80 mg. For the multiple dose stage, the most frequently occurring TEAEs, occurring in greater than 10% of all subjects treated with Resunab in decreasing order of frequency, were dizziness, nausea, somnolence, dry mouth, fatigue, feeling abnormal, anorexia, inappropriate affect, and orthostatic hypotension. The majority of these events occurred in subjects treated at dose levels of approximately 80 mg tid, or three times a day, for 7 days (i.e., subjects treated with 80 mg tid and reduced to 60 mg tid starting with the second dose on Day 2 continuing through Day 7). No subjects treated with 20 mg tid reported adverse events. In some elderly patients over 65 years of age, changes in electrocardiogram readings were noted; however no differences in readings were observed between subjects treated with Resunab versus and placebo thus this was not deemed to be of clinical relevance. Resunab exhibited linear pharmacokinetics over the dose range tested.

A Phase IIa crossover design study was conducted for Resunab in refractory neuropathic pain patients (NP). In this study, 21 NP patients were treated with either Resunab or placebo at a dose of 20 and 40 mg twice a day (8 hours apart) for 1 week followed by a 1 week washout and a cross over. Resunab reduced the 3 hour pain index by up to 28% (p<0.03) in one cohort, and was effective at reducing pain by >30% in 50% of this same cohort (P<0.03) of refractory pain patients although its analgesic effect wore off between 3-8 hours post-dose. Resunab was well tolerated and there were no safety issues of note in this study.

While Resunab showed a clear analgesic signal in this phase IIa study in refractory neuropathic pain patients, we are not relying on these efficacy results to support our clinical program as this study was designed to measure pain while our future studies will have a completely different efficacy endpoint.

Clinical Development Plan

Overview

Our clinical development plan for Resunab is to conduct two independent multicenter Phase IIa randomized, double-blind, placebocontrolled, three-arm clinical trials of three month treatment duration to evaluate the safety, efficacy and pharmacokinetics of Resunab in patients with cystic fibrosis and diffuse scleroderma. We believe that upon obtaining adequate safety and proof of concept efficacy data, the next step following our planned Phase IIa studies, would be to conduct a pivotal multi-center Phase II/III clinical trial in each indication with the objective of establishing the dose-effect relationship and optimal dose of Resunab. These studies will be designed with input from regulatory authorities with the aim of gaining expedited development and review by the United States Food and Drug Administration, or FDA, through the following FDA programs: Fast Track designation; Accelerated Approval, and Priority Review designation. These FDA expedited programs for serious conditions are designed to facilitate the development and expedite the review of new drugs that are intended to treat serious or life-threatening conditions and that demonstrate the potential to address unmet medical needs. We must request Fast Track designation from the FDA. The request can be initiated at any time during the drug development process. FDA will review the request and make a decision within 60 days based on whether the drug fulfills an unmet medical need in a serious condition. A drug that receives Fast Track designation is eligible for some or all of the following: (i) more frequent meetings with FDA to discuss the drug's development plan and ensure collection of appropriate data needed to support drug approval; (ii) more frequent written correspondence from FDA about things such as the design of the proposed clinical trial and the use of biomarkers; and (iii) eligibility for Accelerated Approval and Priority Review, if relevant criteria are met. Under its accelerated approval authority, FDA may approve a product for a serious or life threatening disease or condition, including a fast track product, if it is found to have an effect on a surrogate endpoint that is reasonably likely to predict a clinical benefit. FDA may also approve a product under accelerated approval authority if it is found to have an effect on a clinical endpoint that can be measured earlier than an effect on irreversible morbidity or mortality (also referred to as an intermediate endpoint). The evidence to support accelerated approval may be epidemiological, pathophysiological, therapeutic, and pharmacologic or based on the use of biomarkers. Accelerated Approval can be withdrawn or the labeled indication of the drug changed if trials fail to verify clinical benefit or do not demonstrate sufficient clinical benefit to justify the risk associated with the drug. Every drug application submitted to the FDA is subject to consideration for Priority Review designation, even if the applicant does not request it. FDA informs the applicant of a Priority Review Designation within 60 days of the receipt of the original New Drug Application, or NDA. Designation of a drug as "Priority" does not alter the scientific/medical standard for approval or the quality of evidence necessary for approval. Priority review shortens the time period for review of an NDA (6 months compared with the 10 month standard review). There is no guarantee that we will receive Fast Track designation, Accelerated Approval designation, or Priority Review designation for any of our product candidates.

Cystic Fibrosis

During the second half of 2014, we plan to submit an IND for a Phase IIa double-blind placebo controlled study evaluating Resunab in CF at two dosing levels, 20 mg twice a day and 5 mg twice-a-day, vs placebo. Patients in the study will be 18-30 years of age with mild to moderate cystic fibrosis as assessed by lung function tests. The trial design will have a two-week screening period, followed by a 12-week active treatment period, and then a four-week safety follow-up. The study planned is a multi-center U.S. trial with seventy five patients. The lead Principal Investigator will be Dr. James Chmiel of the Rainbow Babies & Children's Hospital, Cleveland, OH. Patients will be screened and those meeting the trial criteria will be randomized into one of three arms until twenty five patients per arm are enrolled. Patients will be monitored for safety and tolerability throughout the study. The primary goal of this trial is to establish safety of Resunab in CF patients and an efficacy assessment based on pulmonary function and the reduction of inflammatory markers. Secondary efficacy assessments will include the CF biomarker score, patient scores and drug action biomarkers.

Scleroderma

During the second half of 2014, we plan to submit an IND for a Phase IIa double-blind placebo controlled clinical study evaluating Resunab in patients with diffuse scleroderma at two dosing levels, 20 mg twice-a-day and 5 mg twice a day, vs placebo. The trial design will have a two-week screening period, 12-week treatment period and a four-week safety follow-up. The study planned is a U.S. multi-center trial with forty two patients. The lead Principal Investigator will be Dr. Robert Spiera of the Hospital of Special Surgery, New York City, New York. Patients will be screened and those meeting trial criteria will be randomized to one of three arms until fourteen patients per arm are enrolled. Patients will be monitored for safety and tolerability throughout the study. The primary goal of this trial is to establish safety of Resunab in diffuse scleroderma patients and efficacy based on a change in the biomarker skin score (BSS) of patient skin biopsies. Secondary endpoint measurements will include the modified Rodnan skin score, patient assessment scores, drug action biomarkers and disease biomarkers.

Competition

There are numerous drug therapies currently used to treat CF patients, but, to our knowledge, none have been developed specifically to address the inflammatory aspect of the disease. Antibiotics address the pulmonary bacterial infection and mucolytics address the accumulation of mucus in the lungs. The average CF patient uses all of these therapies since they each address a different aspect of the disease. Anti-inflammatories, oral corticosteroids and very high doses of ibuprofen, are used intermittently with some clinical benefit, but, due to their adverse side effects are not used chronically.

Vertex currently markets the only approved drug, Kalydeco, specifically targeting the defective protein product of the CFTR gene mutation in CF. However, it is only effective for ~4.5% of the total U.S. patient population that have a specific CFTR gene mutation. Kalydeco was approved by the FDA January 2012 and has an average annual cost of \$307,000 per year per patient. N30 is a private company developing a nitric oxide modulator that is in a Phase II study for broncheodilatory and anti-inflammatory activity.

Unlike cystic fibrosis, there are no approved drugs for the specific treatment of scleroderma. Nonetheless, physicians do treat scleroderma patients with a number of drugs including immunosupressants and cytotoxics to try to reduce the autoimmune response of the disease. However, these drugs have not proven to be very effective in treating scleroderma and there remains a high unmet need for new effective drugs to treat the progressive fibrosis in scleroderma. Because of this several companies, including Bristol Myers Squibb, Promedior, Sanofi, Digna, Fibrogen and Biogen, are actively working to developing new drugs for scleroderma which target inflammation and/or fibrosis. To the best of our knowledge, Resunab offers a unique mode of action to treat scleroderma being one of the few oral drugs having both anti-inflammatory and anti-fibrotic properties.

Research and Development

We incurred approximately \$169,000 and \$231,000 for research and development activities for the three and six months ended June 30, 2014, respectively, and for the years ended December 31, 2013 and 2012, we incurred \$211,000 and \$535,000, respectively. These expenses include cash and non-cash expenses relating to the development of our clinical and pre-clinical programs for Resunab. Prior to the Corbus' formation, Resunab was licensed to several other companies which conducted extensive pre-clinical and clinical development work on the drug, including development of a manufacturing process, pre-clinical safety, toxicology and pharmacology studies, two Phase I clinical trials and a Phase II clinical trial in neuropathic pain.

Intellectual Property

We own all of the intellectual property related to the composition and uses of Resunab. Our intellectual property and product pipeline is based on seminal research done by Professor Sumner Burstein, Ph.D. at the University of Massachusetts Medical Center. Upon Corbus' formation, Dr. Burstein assigned to Corbus his rights and intellectual property ownership to Resunab on a royalty-free basis in consideration for 200,000 shares of Series A Non-Convertible preferred stock. The intellectual property includes scientific data and regulatory data, product know-how and one patent issued in January 2014 for the use of Resunab to treat interstitial cystitis, an indication for which we are currently pursuing partnership opportunities.

Since acquiring the asset, Corbus has filed three new patent applications for Resunab, which if granted, would extend intellectual property protection through at least 2033. The three new patent filings cover:

- A composition of matter claim based on an improved ultrapure version of Resunab;
- · Resunab's use in treating a number of fibrotic diseases including cystic fibrosis, scleroderma and liver fibrosis; and
- Specific Resunab's dosing regimens and formulations.

We also plan to request the FDA and other worldwide regulatory agencies to grant orphan drug status for Resunab for the treatment of scleroderma, cystic fibrosis and possibly other orphan inflammatory diseases. While there can be no assurance that such status will be granted, prior FDA actions indicate that this is likely. Orphan drug status provides seven years of market exclusivity in the U.S. and ten years in Europe beginning on the date of drug approval.

Our commercial success depends in part on our ability to obtain and maintain patent and other proprietary protection for Resunab and to operate without infringing the proprietary right of others and to prevent others from infringing our proprietary rights. We strive to protect our intellectual property through a combination of patents, and trademarks as well as through the confidentiality provisions in our contracts. With respect to Resunab, we endeavor to obtain and maintain patent protection in the United States and internationally on all patentable aspects of the drug. We cannot be sure that the patents will be granted with respect to any patent applications we may own or license in the future, nor can we be sure that our existing patents or any patents we may own or license in the future will be useful in protecting our technology. For this and more comprehensive risks related to our intellectual property, please see "Risk Factors—Risks Relating to Our Intellectual Property."

In addition to patents, we rely on trade secrets and know-how to develop and maintain our competitive position. For example, significant aspects of our proprietary technology platform are based on unpatented trade secrets and know-how. Trade secrets and know-how can be difficult to protect. We seek to protect our proprietary technology and processes, in part, by confidentiality agreements and invention assignment agreements with our employees, consultants, scientific advisors, contractors and commercial partners. These agreements are designed to protect our proprietary information and, in the case of the invention assignment agreements, to grant us ownership of technologies that are developed through a relationship with a third party. We also seek to preserve the integrity and confidentiality of our data and trade secrets by maintaining physical security of our premises and physical and electronic security of our information technology systems. While we have confidence in these individuals, organizations and systems, agreements or security measures may be breached, and we may not have adequate remedies for any breach. In addition, our trade secrets may otherwise become known or be independently discovered by competitors. To the extent that our contractors use intellectual property owned by others in their work for us, disputes may arise as to the rights in related or resulting know-how and inventions.

We also plan to seek trademark protection in the United States and outside of the United States where available and when appropriate. We intend to use these registered marks in connection with our pharmaceutical research and development as well as our product candidates.

Manufacturing and Supply for Resunab

We have developed and validated a good manufacturing practice, or GMP, process to manufacture Resunab through our contract manufacturer. This contract manufacturer has already produced multi-Kg scale bulk batches of the active pharmaceutical ingredient under GMP for our Phase II clinical studies and is capable of producing sufficient active ingredient for all the clinical studies required prior to submitting an IND to the FDA. We do not own or operate manufacturing facilities for the production of Resunab. We expect to depend on third-party suppliers and manufacturing organizations for all of our clinical trial quantities of raw materials and drug substance. Resunab is a synthetic molecule and there are readily available supplies of all raw materials needed for the manufacture of Resunab.

Regulatory Matters

Government Regulation

Any product development activities related to Resunab or products that we may develop or acquire in the future will be subject to extensive regulation by various government authorities, including the FDA and other federal, state and local statutes and regulations and comparable regulatory authorities in other countries, which regulate the design, research, clinical and non-clinical development, testing, manufacturing, storage, distribution, import, export, labeling, advertising and marketing of pharmaceutical products and devices. Generally, before a new drug can be sold, considerable data demonstrating its quality, safety and efficacy must be obtained, organized into a format specific to each regulatory authority, submitted for review and approved by the regulatory authority. The data is often generated in two distinct development states: pre-clinical and clinical. Resunab or other products that we may develop or acquire in the future must be approved by the FDA through the IND process before they may be legally marketed in the United States. For new chemical entities, the pre-clinical development stage generally involves synthesizing the active component, developing the formulation and determining the manufacturing process, as well as carrying out non-human toxicology, pharmacology and drug metabolism studies which support subsequent clinical testing.

The clinical stage of development can generally be divided into three sequential phases that may overlap, Phase I, Phase II and Phase III clinical trials. In Phase I, generally, small numbers of healthy volunteers are initially exposed to single escalating doses and then multiple escalating doses of the product candidate. The primary purpose of these studies is to assess the metabolism, pharmacologic action, side effect tolerability and safety of the drug. Phase II trials typically involve studies in disease-affected patients to determine the dose required to produce the desired benefits, while Phase IIb trials are designed to determine efficacy. At the same time, safety and further pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic information is collected. In some instances, formal Phase I and Phase II trials may not be deemed necessary or required by the FDA. Such is often the case when the safety and efficacy of an active ingredient is considered to be well understood by the FDA. Under established regulatory frameworks, pharmaceutical products with active ingredients equal or similar to those known by the FDA often enter more streamlined development programs than compounds entirely new to the agency.

Post-approval studies, sometimes referred to as Phase IV clinical trials, may be conducted after initial marketing approval. Sometimes, these studies are used to gain additional experience from the treatment of patients in the intended therapeutic condition, then often referred to as Phase IV clinical trials. In certain instances, the FDA may mandate the performance of Phase IV studies. In other situations, post-approval studies aim to gain additional indications for a medication, then often indicated as Phase IIIb studies.

Development of Drugs in the United States

In the United States, the process of obtaining regulatory approvals and the subsequent compliance with appropriate federal, state, local and foreign statutes and regulations require the expenditure of substantial time and financial resources. Failure to comply with the applicable United States requirements at any time during the product development process, approval process or after approval, may subject an applicant to administrative or judicial sanctions. These sanctions could include the FDA's refusal to approve pending applications, withdrawal of an approval, a clinical hold, warning letters, product recalls or withdrawals from the market, product seizures, total or partial suspension of production or distribution, injunctions, fines, refusals of government contracts, restitution, disgorgement, or civil or criminal penalties. Any agency or judicial enforcement action could have a material adverse effect on us.

Prior to the start of human clinical studies for a new drug in the United States, pre-clinical laboratory and animal tests are often performed under the FDA's Good Laboratory Practices regulations. The sponsor must submit the result of the pre-clinical tests, together with manufacturing information, analytical data and any available clinical data or literature and a proposed clinical protocol to the FDA as part of an IND application, which is a request for authorization from the FDA to administer an investigational drug or biological product to humans. Similar filings are required in other countries. The amount of data that must be supplied in the IND depends on the phase of the study. Phase I studies typically require less data than larger Phase II and III studies. A clinical plan must be submitted to the FDA prior to commencement of a clinical trial. If the FDA has concerns about the clinical plan or the safety of the proposed studies, they may suspend or terminate the study at any time. Studies must be conducted in accordance with good clinical practice and regulator reporting of study progress and any adverse experiences is required. Studies are also subject to review by independent institutional review boards responsible for overseeing studies at particular sites and protecting human research study subjects. An independent institutional review board may also suspend or terminate a study once initiated. Accordingly, we cannot be sure that submission of an IND will result in the FDA allowing clinical trials to begin, or that once begun, issues will not arise that could cause the trial to be suspended or terminated.

Review and Approval in the United States

Following pivotal or Phase III trial completion, data is analyzed to determine safety and efficacy. Data is then filed with the FDA in a New Drug Application, or an NDA, along with proposed labeling for the product and information about the manufacturing and testing processes and facilities that will be used to ensure product quality. In the United States, FDA approval of an NDA must be obtained before marketing a pharmaceutical product. The NDA must contain proof of safety, purity, potency and efficacy, which entails extensive pre-clinical and clinical testing.

The FDA will likely re-analyze the clinical trial data, which could result in extensive discussions between the FDA and us during the review process. The review and evaluation of applications by the FDA is extensive and time consuming and may take several years to complete. The FDA may conduct a pre-approval inspection of the manufacturing facilities for the new product to determine whether they comply with current good manufacturing practice requirements and may also audit data from clinical and pre-clinical trials.

There is no assurance that the FDA will act favorably or quickly in making such reviews and significant difficulties or costs may be encountered in our efforts to obtain FDA approvals. The FDA may require that certain contraindications, warnings or precautions be including in the product labeling, or may condition the approval of the NDA on other changes to the proposed labeling, development of adequate controls and specifications, or a commitment to conduct post-marketing testing or clinical trials and surveillance programs to monitor the safety of approved products that have been commercialized. Further, the FDA may place conditions on approvals including the requirement for a risk evaluation and mitigation strategy ("REMS") to assure the safe use of the drug. If the FDA concludes a REMS is needed, the sponsor of the NDA must submit a proposed REMS; the FDA will not approve the NDA without an approved REMS, if required. A REMS could include medication guides, physician communication plans, or elements to assure safe use, such as restricted distribution methods, patient registries and other risk minimization tools. Any of these limitations on approval or marketing could restrict the commercial promotion, distribution, prescription or dispensing of products. Product approvals maybe withdrawn for non-compliance with regulatory standards or if problems occur, following the initial marketing of the product.

Orphan Drug Designation

Under the Orphan Drug Act, the FDA may grant orphan drug designation to a drug intended to treat a rare disease or condition, which is generally a disease or condition that affects fewer than 200,000 individuals in the United States and for which there is no reasonable expectation that the cost of developing and making a drug available in the Unites States for this type of disease or condition will be recovered from sales of the product. Orphan product designation must be requested before submitting an NDA. After the FDA grants orphan drug designation, the identity of the therapeutic agent and its potential orphan use are disclosed publicly by the FDA. Orphan product designation does not convey any advantage in or shorten the duration of regulatory review and approval process. In addition to the potential period of exclusivity, orphan designation makes a company eligible for grant funding of up to \$400,000 per year for four years to defray costs of clinical trial expenses, tax credits for clinical research expenses and potential exemption from the FDA application user fee.

If a product that has orphan designation subsequently receives the first FDA approval for the disease or condition for which it has such designation, the product is entitled to orphan drug exclusivity, which means the FDA may not approve any other applications to market the same drug for the same indication for seven years, except in limited circumstances, such as (I) the drug's orphan designation is revoked; (ii) its marketing approval is withdrawn; (iii) the orphan exclusivity holder consents to the approval of another applicant's product; (iv) the orphan exclusivity holder is unable to assure the availability of a sufficient quantity of drug; or (v) a showing of clinical superiority to the product with orphan exclusivity by a competitor product. If a drug designated as an orphan product receives marketing approval for an indication broader than what is designated, it may not be entitled to orphan drug exclusivity. There can be no assurance that we will receive orphan drug designation for Resunab in the indications of cystic fibrosis, scleroderma, or other orphan inflammatory diseases.

Drug Development in Europe

In the European Union, our future products may also be subject to extensive regulatory requirements. Similar to the United States, the marketing of medicinal products has been subject to the granting of marketing authorizations by regulatory agencies. Particular emphasis is also being placed on more sophisticated and faster procedures for reporting of adverse events to the competent authorities.

As in the United States, the various phases of pre-clinical and clinical research in the European Union are subject to significant regulatory controls. Although the regulatory controls on clinical research are currently undergoing a harmonization process following the adoption of the Clinical Trials Directive 2001/20/EC, there are currently significant variations in the member state regimes. All member states, however, currently require independent institutional review board approval of interventional clinical trials. Except for the United Kingdom Phase I studies in health volunteers, all clinical trials require either prior governmental notification or approval. Most regulators also require the submission of adverse event reports during a study and a copy of the final study report.

Review and Approval in the European Union

In the European Union, approval of new medicinal products can be obtained through one of three processes: the mutual recognition procedure, the centralized procedure and the decentralized procedure. We intend to determine which process we will follow, if any, in the future.

<u>Mutual Recognition Procedure</u>: An applicant submits an application in one European Union member state, known as the reference member state. Once the reference member state has granted the marketing authorization, the applicant may choose to submit applications in other concerned member states, requesting them to mutually recognize the marketing authorizations already granted. Under this mutual recognition process, authorities in other concerned member states have 55 days to raise objections, which must then be resolved by discussion among the concerned member states, the reference member state and the applicant within 90 days of the commencement of the mutual recognition procedure. If any disagreement remains, all considerations by authorities in the concerned member states are suspended and the disagreement is resolved through an arbitration process. The mutual recognition procedure results in separate national marketing authorizations in the reference member state.

<u>Centralized Procedure</u>: This procedure is currently mandatory for products developed by means of a biotechnological process and optional for new active substances and other "innovative medicinal products with novel characteristics." Under this procedure, an application is submitted to the European Agency for the Evaluation of Medical Products. Two European Union member states are appointed to conduct an initial evaluation of each application. These countries each prepare an assessment report that is then used as the basis of a scientific opinion of the Committee on Proprietary Medical Products. If this opinion is favorable, it is sent to the European Commission, which drafts a decision. After consulting with the member states, the European Commission adopts a decision and grants a marketing authorization, which is valid throughout the European Union and confers the same rights and obligations in each of the member states as a marketing authorization granted by that member state.

<u>Decentralized Procedure</u>: The most recently introduced of the three processes for obtaining approval of new medicinal processes in the European Union, the decentralized procedure is similar to the mutual recognition procedure described above, but with differences in the timing that key documents are provided to concerned member states by the reference member state, the overall timing of the procedure and the possibility of, among other things, "clock stops" during the procedure.

Post-Marketing Requirements

Following approval of a new product, a pharmaceutical company and the approved product are subject to continuing regulation by the FDA and other federal and state regulatory authorities, including, among other things, monitoring and recordkeeping activities, reporting to applicable regulatory authorities of adverse experiences with the product, providing the regulatory authorities with updated safety and efficacy information, product sampling and distribution requirements, and complying with promotion and advertising requirements, which include, among others, standards for direct-to-consumer advertising, restrictions on promoting drugs for uses or in patient populations not described in the drug's approved labeling (known as "off-label use"), limitations on industry-sponsored scientific and educational activities, and requirements for promotional activities involving the internet. Although physicians may prescribe legally available drugs for off-label uses, manufacturers may not market or promote such off-label uses. Modifications or enhancements to the products or labeling or changes of site of manufacture are often subject to the approval of the FDA and other regulators, which may or may not be received or may result in a lengthy review process.

Prescription drug advertising is subject to federal, state and foreign regulations. In the United States, the FDA regulates prescription drug promotion, including direct-to-consumer advertising. Prescription drug promotion materials must be submitted to the FDA in conjunction with their first use. Any distribution of prescription drug products and pharmaceutical samples must comply with the U.S. Prescription Drug Marketing Act, a part of the U.S. Federal Food, Drug and Cosmetic Act. Once a product is approved, its manufacture is subject to comprehensive and continuing regulations by the FDA. The FDA regulations require the products be manufactured in specific approved facilities and in accordance with current good manufacturing practices, and NDA holders must list their products and register their manufacturing and quality assurance activities. Drug manufacturers and other entities involved in the manufacture and distribution of approved drugs are subject to periodic unannounced inspections by the FDA and certain state agencies for compliance with current good manufacturing practices using contract manufacturers laboratories or packagers are responsible for the selection and monitoring of qualified firms. These firms are subject to inspections by the FDA at any time, and the discovery of violative conditions could result in enforcement actions that interrupt the operation of any such facilities or the ability to distribute products manufactured, processed or tested by them.

Special Protocol Assessment

The Federal Food, Drug and Cosmetic Act directs the FDA to meet with sponsors, pursuant to a sponsor's written request, for the purpose of reaching agreement on the design and size of clinical trials intended to form the primary basis of an efficacy claim in an NDA. If an agreement is reached, the FDA will reduce the agreement to writing and make it part of the administrative record. This agreement is called a special protocol assessment or SPA. While the FDA's guidance on SPAs states that documented SPAs should be considered binding on the review division, the FDA has latitude to change its assessment if certain exceptions apply. Exceptions include public health concerns emerging that were unrecognized at the time of the protocol assessment, identification of a substantial scientific issue essential to the safety or efficacy testing that later comes to light, a sponsor's failure to follow the protocol agreed upon, or the FDA's reliance on data, assumptions or information that are determined to be wrong.

Other Regulatory Matters

Manufacturing, sales, promotion and other activities following product approval are also subject to regulation by numerous regulatory authorities in addition to the FDA, including, in the United States, the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services ("CMS"), other divisions of the Department of Health and Human Services, the Drug Enforcement Administration, the Consumer Product Safety Commission, the Federal Trade Commission, the Occupational Safety & Health Administration, the Environmental Protection Agency, and state and local governments. Sales, marketing and scientific/educational programs must also comply with federal and state fraud and abuse laws. Pricing and rebate programs must comply with the Medicaid rebate requirements of the U.S. Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1990. If products are made available to authorized users of the Federal Supply Schedule of the General Services Administration, additional laws and requirements apply. The handling of any controlled substances must comply with the U.S. Controlled Substances Act and Controlled Substances Import and Export Act. Products must meet applicable child-resistant packaging requirements under the U.S. Poison Prevention Packaging Act. Manufacturing, sales, promotion and other activities are also potentially subject to federal and state consumer protection and unfair completion laws.

The distribution of pharmaceutical products is subject to additional requirements and regulations, including extensive record-keeping, licensing, storage and security requirements intended to prevent the unauthorized sale of pharmaceutical products.

Third-Party Payer Coverage and Reimbursement

Significant uncertainty exists as to the coverage and reimbursement status of any of our drug candidates that ultimately may obtain regulatory approval. In both the United States and foreign markets, our ability to commercialize our product candidates successfully, and to attract commercialization partners for our product candidates, depends in significant part on the availability of adequate financial coverage and reimbursement from third-party payers, including, in the United States, governmental payers such as the Medicare and Medicaid programs, managed care organizations, and private health insurers. Medicare is a federally funded program managed by the CMS, through local fiscal intermediaries and carriers that administer coverage and reimbursement for certain healthcare items and services furnished to the elderly and disabled. Medicaid is an insurance program for certain categories of patients whose income and assets fall below state defined levels and who are otherwise uninsured that is both federally and state funded and managed by each state. The federal government sets general guidelines for Medicaid and each state creates specific regulations that govern its individual program. Each payer has its own process and standards for determining whether it will cover and reimburse a procedure or particular product. Private payers often rely on the lead of the governmental payers in rendering coverage and reimbursement for such products. The competitive position of some of our products will depend, in part, upon the extent of coverage and adequate reimbursement for such products and for the procedures in which such products are used. Prices at which we or our customers seek reimbursement for our product candidates can be subject to challenge, reduction or denial by the government and other payers.

The United States Congress and state legislatures may, from time to time, propose and adopt initiatives aimed at cost containment, which could impact our ability to sell our product candidates profitably. For example, in March 2010, President Obama signed into law the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act and the associated reconciliation bill, which we refer to collectively as the Health Care Reform Law, a sweeping law intended to broaden access to health insurance, reduce or constrain the growth of healthcare spending, enhance remedies against fraud and abuse, add new transparency requirements for healthcare and health insurance industries, impose new taxes and fees on the health industry and impose additional health policy reforms. Effective October 1, 2010, the Health Care Reform Law revised the definition of "average manufacturer price" for reporting purposes, which could increase the amount of Medicaid drug rebates to states once the provision is effective. Further, the law imposes a significant annual fee on companies that manufacture or import branded prescription drug products. Substantial new provisions affecting compliance have also been enacted, which may require us to modify our business practices with healthcare practitioners. We will not know the full effects of the Health Care Reform Law until applicable federal and state agencies issue regulations or guidance under the new law. Although it is too early to determine the effect of the Health Care Reform Law, the new law appears likely to continue the pressure on pharmaceutical pricing, especially under the Medicare program, and may also increase our regulatory burdens and operating costs. Moreover, in the coming years, additional changes could be made to governmental healthcare programs that could significantly impact the success of our product candidates.

The cost of pharmaceuticals continues to generate substantial governmental and third-party payer interest. We expect that the pharmaceutical industry will experience pricing pressures due to the trend toward managed healthcare, the increasing influence of managed care organizations and additional legislative proposals. Our results of operations could be adversely affected by current and future healthcare reforms.

Some third-party payers also require pre-approval of coverage for new or innovative devices or drug therapies before they will reimburse healthcare providers that use such therapies. While we cannot predict whether any proposed cost-containment measures will be adopted or otherwise implemented in the future, the announcement or adoption of these proposals could have a material adverse effect on our ability to obtain adequate prices for our product candidates and operate profitably.

In addition, in some foreign countries, the proposed pricing for a drug must be approved before it may be lawfully marketed. The requirements governing drug pricing vary widely from country to country. For example, the European Union provides options for its member states to restrict the range of medicinal products for which their national health insurance systems provide reimbursement and to control the prices of medicinal products for human use. A member state may approve a specific price for the medicinal product or it may instead adopt a system of direct or indirect controls on the profitability of the company placing the medicinal product on the market. There can be no assurance that any country that has price controls or reimbursement limitations for pharmaceutical products will allow favorable reimbursement and pricing arrangements for any of our products. Historically, products launched in the European Union do not follow price structures of the United States and generally tend to be significantly lower.

Other Healthcare Laws and Compliance Requirements

In the United States, our activities are potentially subject to regulation by various federal, state and local authorities in addition to the FDA, including the CMS, other divisions of the United States Department of Health and Human Services (e.g., the Office of Inspector General), the United States Department of Justice and individual United States Attorney offices within the Department of Justice, and state and local governments. These regulations include:

- the federal healthcare program anti-kickback law which prohibits, among other things, persons from soliciting, receiving or providing remuneration, directly or indirectly, to induce either the referral of an individual, for an item or service or the purchasing or ordering of a good or service, for which payment may be made under federal healthcare programs such as the Medicare and Medicaid programs;
- federal false claims laws which prohibit, among other things, individuals or entities from knowingly presenting, or causing to be presented, claims for payment from Medicare, Medicaid, or other government reimbursement programs that are false or fraudulent. The government may assert that a claim including items or services resulting from a violation of the federal healthcare program anti-kickback law or related to off-label promotion constitutes a false or fraudulent claim for purposes of the federal false claims laws;
- the federal Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 which prohibits executing a scheme to defraud any healthcare benefit program or making false statements relating to healthcare matters and which also imposes certain requirements relating to the privacy, security and transmission of individually identifiable health information;
- the federal transparency requirements under the Health Care Reform Law requires manufacturers of drugs, devices, biologics, and medical supplies to report to the Department of Health and Human Services information related to physician payments and other transfers of value and physician ownership and investment interests;

- the Federal Physician Payments Sunshine Act within the ACA, and its implementing regulations, require that certain manufacturers of drugs, devices, biological and medical supplies for which payment is available under Medicare, Medicaid or the Children's Health Insurance Program (with certain exceptions) to report information related to certain payments or other transfers of value made or distributed to physicians and teaching hospitals, or to entities or individuals at the request of, or designated on behalf of, the physicians and teaching hospitals and to report annually certain ownership and investment interests held by physicians and their immediate family members; and
- state law equivalents of each of the above federal laws, such as anti-kickback and false claims laws, which may apply to items or services reimbursed by any third party payer, including commercial insurers, and state laws governing the privacy and security of health information in certain circumstances, many of which differ from each other in significant ways and often are not preempted by federal laws, thus complicating compliance efforts.

In addition, we may be subject to data privacy and security regulation by both the federal government and the states in which we conduct our business. The Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act, or HIPAA, as amended by the Health Information Technology for Economic and Clinical Health Act, or HITECH, and its implementing regulations, imposes certain requirements relating to the privacy, security and transmission of individually identifiable health information. Among other things, HITECH makes HIPAA's privacy and security standards directly applicable to "business associates"—independent contractors or agents of covered entities that receive or obtain protected health information in connection with providing a service on behalf of a covered entity. HITECH also created four new tiers of civil monetary penalties, amended HIPAA to make civil and criminal penalties directly applicable to business associates and possibly other persons, and gave state attorneys general new authority to file civil actions for damages or injunctions in federal courts to enforce the federal HIPAA laws and seek attorneys' fees and costs associated with pursuing federal civil actions. In addition, state laws govern the privacy and security of health information in certain circumstances, many of which differ from each other in significant ways and may not have the same effect, thus complicating compliance efforts.

Post-Marketing Regulations

Following approval of a new product, a pharmaceutical company and the approved product are subject to continuing regulation by the FDA and other federal and state regulatory authorities, including, among other things, monitoring and recordkeeping activities, reporting to applicable regulatory authorities of adverse experiences with the product, providing the regulatory authorities with updated safety and efficacy information, product sampling and distribution requirements, and complying with promotion and advertising requirements, which include, among others, standards for direct-to-consumer advertising, restrictions on promoting drugs for uses or in patient populations not described in the drug's approved labeling (known as "off-label use"), limitations on industry-sponsored scientific and educational activities, and requirements for promotional activities involving the internet. Although physicians may prescribe legally available drugs for off-label uses, manufacturers may not market or promote such off-label uses. Modifications or enhancements to the products or labeling or changes of site of manufacture are often subject to the approval of the FDA and other regulators, which may or may not be received or may result in a lengthy review process.

Employees

We have four employees. All of our employees will be engaged in administration, finance, clinical, regulatory and business development functions. We believe our relations with our employees are good. We anticipate that the number of employees will grow as we continue to develop our product candidates. In addition, we utilize and will continue to utilize consultants, clinical research organizations and third parties to perform our pre-clinical studies, clinical studies, manufacturing and regulatory functions.

Facilities

Our principal offices are 100 River Ridge Drive, Norwood, MA 02062. We have signed a three year lease, commencing July 1, 2014, at an annual cost of \$54,900. We believe our facilities are adequate for our foreseeable needs.

Legal Matters

We are not currently subject to any material legal proceedings. However, we may from time to time become a party to various legal proceedings arising in the ordinary course of our business.

MANAGEMENT AND BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Name	Age	Position(s)
Yuval Cohen, Ph.D.	39	Chief Executive Officer, Director
Mark Tepper, Ph.D.	57	President and Chief Scientific Officer
Robert Zurier, M.D.	80	Chief Medical Officer
Sean Moran	56	Chief Financial Officer
Alan Holmer	65	Director
David P. Hochman	39	Director
Renu Gupta	59	Director

The following sets forth certain information with respect to our executive officers and directors.

Management

Yuval Cohen, Ph.D., Chief Executive Officer and Director

Dr. Cohen has served as our Chief Executive Officer and one of our directors since the Merger. Dr. Cohen joined JB Therapeutics as its Chief Executive Officer in July 2013. Prior to joining JB Therapeutics, he was the President and co-founder of Celsus Therapeutics PLC (Nasdaq CM: CLTX) from 2005 until February 2013, and as Senior Vice President from February 2013 until June 2013. Dr. Cohen was also a board member of Celsus until December 2013. Starting as a small startup with seed financing, under Dr. Cohen's leadership, Celsus developed five novel anti-inflammatory drug candidates with two reaching Phase IIb stages focusing on allergies and autoimmune diseases of the skin (eczema), airways (cystic fibrosis and hay fever), digestive tract (inflammatory bowel disease) and eye (conjunctivitis). Dr. Cohen participated in all stages of the pre-clinical and clinical development from project management to interactions with regulatory bodies and with the investment community in fundraising. Apart from his industry experience, he is also the author of a number of peer-reviewed papers and reviews as well as listed inventor on a number of patents. Dr. Cohen holds a KS. in microbiology and biochemistry from University of Cape Town, South Africa, and has a Ph.D., summa cum laude, from the Curie Institute of Cancer Research in Paris and the University of Paris V.

Mark A. Tepper, Ph.D., President and Chief Scientific Officer

Dr. Tepper has served as our President and Chief Scientific Officer since the Merger. He has more than twenty five years of management experience in pharmaceutical R&D. During the last 12 years, Dr. Tepper has focused on identifying unique early stage biotechnology assets which fill a significant unmet medical need and has founded or co-founded three new biotech companies, including Corbus, to commercialize these assets. Prior to joining JB Therapeutics in January 2012, Dr. Tepper was a consultant to the biotechnology and pharmaceutical industry from 2009-2011. Prior to that he was President and Chief Executive Officer of NKT Therapeutics Inc. from 2007-2008 and before that President of RXi Pharmaceuticals from 2003 to 2007. Dr. Tepper served at EMD Serono from 1995 to 2002, most recently as Vice President of Research and Operations where he played a key role in the development and commercialization of the fertility drug Gonal-F and multiple sclerosis drug Rebif. While with Bristol Myers Squibb from 1988 to 1995, most recently as Senior Research Investigator, he was a member of the project team responsible for developing the cancer drug Taxol and the rheumatoid arthritis drug Orencia. Dr. Tepper received a Ph.D. in Biochemistry & Biophysics from Columbia University, College of Physicians & Surgeons, New York, and a B.A in Chemistry with Highest Honors from Clark University, Worcester, Massachusetts. He gained postdoctoral training at the University of Massachusetts Medical School, Worcester, Massachusetts in the laboratory of Professor Michael P. Czech.

Robert Zurier, M.D., Chief Medical Officer

Dr. Zurier has served as our Chief Medical Officer since the Merger. Dr. Zurier joined JB Therapeutics as its Chief Medical Officer in 2009. He was most recently Professor of Medicine and Chief of Rheumatology at the University of Massachusetts Medical School in Worcester from 1991 to 2006 and at the University of Pennsylvania School of Medicine in Philadelphia from 1980 to 1991. Dr. Zurier's career has been focused on translational medicine where he has advanced a number of novel experimental therapeutics through clinical proof of concept. Throughout his career, he has conducted many Phase I and POC Phase IIa clinical trials. In addition, he has significant late stage (Phase IIb and III) clinical and regulatory filing experience. He has extensive experience in drug development in the areas of inflammation, immunology, CNS, CV, dermatology, oncology, anti-infectives and antivirals. Dr. Zurier received his M.D. from University of Texas, Southwestern Medical School and a B.S. from Rutgers University

Sean Moran, CPA, MBA, Chief Financial Officer

Mr. Moran has served as our Chief Financial Officer since the Merger. Mr. Moran joined JB Therapeutics as its Chief Financial Officer in January 2014. Mr. Moran has twenty years of senior financial experience with emerging biotechnology, drug delivery and medical device companies. Mr. Moran has worked at three different companies that completed initial public offerings and maintained a listing on a public exchange. Before joining Corbus, Mr. Moran served as Chief Financial Officer for InVivo Therapeutics Corporation from 2010 to 2013, Celsion Corporation from 2008 to 2010, Transport Pharmaceuticals Inc. from 2006 to 2008, Echo Therapeutics Inc. from 2002 to 2006, SatCon Technology Corporation from 2000 to 2002, and Anika Therapeutics Inc. from 1993 to 2000. Mr. Moran is a CPA by training and earned his M.B.A. and a B.S. in Accounting from Babson College.

Directors

Yuval Cohen, Ph.D., Chief Executive Officer and Director

See description under Management.

Alan Holmer, Director

Mr. Holmer became a director of Corbus Pharmaceutical in January 2014 and became one of our directors in connection with the Merger. From 1996 to 2005 he served as President and Chief Executive Officer of the Pharmaceutical Research and Manufacturers of America (PhRMA), an organization that represents the worldwide interests of leading pharmaceutical and biotechnology companies, based in Washington, D.C. From 2005 to 2007 and again from February 2009 until its acquisition by Merck in May 2011, Mr. Holmer served as a Director of Inspire Pharmaceuticals, Inc., and at various times as member of its Corporate Governance Committee, Audit Committee, and Drug Development Committee. In addition to his pharmaceutical industry experience, Mr. Holmer has significant expertise in handling legal, international trade and governmental issues, having held various positions within the office of the U.S. Trade Representative, the Commerce Department and the White House, including serving as Deputy U.S. Trade Representative with rank of Ambassador. Mr. Holmer served as Special Envoy for China and the Strategic Economic Dialogue, a position to which he was appointed by Secretary of the Treasury, Henry M. Paulson, Jr. from 2007 to 2009. Mr. Holmer also served as a partner at the international law firm, Sidley & Austin (now Sidley Austin LLP), and as an associate at Steptoe & Johnson LLP. Since January 2012, Mr. Holmer has served as Special Counsel in the Washington, D.C. office of Smith, Currie & Hancock LLP. Mr. Holmer has been involved in many community service organizations, included currently serving as the Chairman of the Board of the Metropolitan Washington, D.C., Chapter of the Cystic Fibrosis Foundation. He also served as Co-Chairman of the President's Advisory Council on HIV/AIDS. Mr. Holmer received an A.B. degree from Princeton University and a J.D. from Georgetown University Law Center.



David P. Hochman, Director

Mr. Hochman has been one of our directors since December 2013. Since June 2006, Mr. Hochman has been Managing Partner of Orchestra Medical Ventures, LLC, an investment firm that employs an innovative strategy to create, build and invest in medical technology companies intended to generate substantial clinical value and superior investor returns. He is also President of Accelerated Technologies, Inc. (ATI), a medical device accelerator managed by Orchestra. He has over seventeen years of venture capital and investment banking experience. Mr. Hochman is the Chairman of Vital Access Corp. and serves as a director of MOTUS GI Medical Technologies Ltd., Caliber Therapeutics, BackBeat Medical (where he is also President), FreeHold Surgical, Maternity Neighborhood, and Prescient Medical, Inc., an interventional cardiovascular device company Mr. Hochman co-founded in 2004. Prior to joining Orchestra, Mr. Hochman was Chief Executive Officer of Spencer Trask Edison Partners, LLC, a principal investment partnership focused on early stage healthcare companies. He was also Managing Director of Spencer Trask Ventures, Inc. during which time he was responsible for directing the firm's venture banking group and led financing transactions for over twenty early-stage companies. Mr. Hochman was a board advisor of Health Dialog Services Corporation, a world leader in collaborative care management that was acquired in 2008 by the British United Provident Association for \$750 million. From 2005 to 2007, he was a co-founder and director of PROLOR Biotech, Inc., a biopharmaceutical company developing longer-lasting versions of approved therapeutic proteins, which was purchased by Opko Health (NYSE: OPK) in 2013 for over \$600 million. Mr. Hochman also currently serves as a board member of two non-profit organizations: the Citizens Committee for New York City and the Mollie Parnis Livingston Foundation. He graduated with honors from the University of Michigan.

Dr. Renu Gupta, Director

Dr. Gupta became one of our directors in June 2014. Dr. Gupta has more than 25 years of drug development, regulatory and senior management experience within the biopharma industry. Renu is currently special advisor to the CEO of Insmed having served as Chief Medical Officer there since 2008. Previously Renu has served as the Executive Vice President Development and Chief Medical Officer of Transave, Inc. since September 2006, and has been a Director of the UK subsidiary, Transave Inhalation Biotherapeutics as of May 2008. From May 2003 to August 2006, she held the position of Senior Vice President Development at Antigenics, Inc. Prior to that, she served at Novartis as Vice President and Head of U.S. Clinical Research and Development and Global Head of Cardiovascular, Metabolics, Endocrine and Gastroenterology Research. Renu also spent almost 10 years at Bristol-Myers Squibb, where she was responsible for clinical research, business development and global development and marketing strategy for infectious diseases and immunology. She received her bachelor and medical degrees from the University of Zambia and completed her medical and post-doctoral training at Albert Einstein Medical Center, the Wistar Institute of Anatomy and Biology, Children's Hospital of Philadelphia, and the University of Pennsylvania, where she was Adjunct Assistant Professor until 1997. Her work has been published in leading peer-reviewed journals and she has been active in numerous relevant academic and professional societies. Renu is a founding member of the Industrial Management Board at the Harvard Medical School, served as Chair of the Medical Advisory Council for Antigenics, past member of the Scientific Advisory Board at Cerimon Pharmaceuticals, and the Institute of Medicine Forum on Emerging Infections, and is a Board Member of Aim at Melanoma, formerly Charlie Guild Melanoma Foundation.

Board Committees

Prior to the effectiveness of the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part, our board of directors will establish three standing committees: an Audit Committee, a Compensation Committee and a Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee. Each of these committees will operate under a charter that has been approved by our board of directors.

Audit Committee. The Audit Committee will oversee and monitor our financial reporting process and internal control system, review and evaluate the audit performed by our registered independent public accountants and reports to the board any substantive issues found during the audit. The Audit Committee will be directly responsible for the appointment, compensation and oversight of the work of our registered independent public accountants. The Audit Committee will review and approve all transactions with affiliated parties. The board will adopt a written charter for the Audit Committee, which will be available on our website. All members of the Audit Committee will be independent directors as defined under NASDAQ's listing standards. We intend to find an audit committee "financial expert" as that term is defined by SEC regulations.

Compensation Committee. The Compensation Committee will provide advice and make recommendations to the board in the areas of employee salaries, benefit programs and director compensation. The Compensation Committee will also review the compensation of our President, Chief Executive Officer, and other officers and make recommendations in that regard to the board as a whole. The board will adopt a written charter for the Compensation Committee, which will be available on our website. All members of the Compensation Committee will be independent directors as defined under NASDAQ's listing standards.



Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee. The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee will nominate individuals to be elected to the full board by our stockholders. The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee will consider recommendations from stockholders if submitted in a timely manner in accordance with the procedures set forth in our Bylaws and will apply the same criteria to all persons being considered. All members of the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee will be independent directors as defined under the NASDAQ listing standards.

Director Independence

Prior to the effectiveness of the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part, our board of directors will review the materiality of any relationship that each of our directors has with us, either directly or indirectly. Based on this review, our board will determine which of our directors are "independent directors" as defined in the rules of the NASDAQ Stock Market corporate governance requirements and Rule 10A-3 promulgated under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.

Scientific Advisory Board

We believe in seeking and attracting scientific and clinical leaders in the fields of immunology and inflammatory diseases to provide counsel and support our growth. We currently have a scientific advisory board of five members.

Sumner Burstein, Ph.D.

Prof. Burstein co-founded the Company and has been a faculty member of the Department of Biochemistry & Molecular Pharmacology at The University of Massachusetts Medical School since 1977. His research activities have centered on the structure and function of natural and synthetic cannabinoids (unrelated to cannabis) and their mechanism of action. His research led to the discovery of the principal route of metabolism of THC, from which he demonstrated that terminal carboxylic acid metabolites of THC are non-psychoactive, yet retain their activity as analgesic and anti-inflammatory agents. This resulted in the design and discovery of ajulemic acid (ResunabTM), which is being pursued by the Company. More recently, he discovered a new family of lipid signaling molecules called lipoamino acids. Earlier in his career, Dr. Burstein was a Senior Scientist at The Worcester Foundation for Experimental Biology where, in addition to his studies on cannabinoids, he worked in the areas of steroids and prostaglandins biochemistry. Dr. Burstein received his doctoral degree at Wayne State University, a master's degree at Brandeis University and a bachelor's degree at MIT, all in the field of chemistry. He was a Postdoctoral Fellow in the department of Prof. Efraim Katchalski at The Weitzman Institute in Israel.

Michael Knowles, M.D., Ph.D.

Dr. Michael Knowles is a Professor of Pulmonary and Critical Care medicine at the University of North Carolina. He has over three decades of clinical research experience that spans across the disciplines of biology, physiology and the design of clinical trials in both the academic and private sectors. He is currently the head of two large multicenter studies: 1) Genetic Modifiers of Disease phenotype (severity) in cystic fibrosis lung and liver disease, which also includes a recently-formed International Consortium doing a whole genome scan; and 2) a consortium with eight sites in North America to study rare genetic disorders of mucociliary clearance.

Robert Simms, M.D.

Dr. Simms is Rheumatology Section Chief at Boston University School of Medicine (BUMC) and the Chairman of the International Clinical Scleroderma Consortium. His major research interests are in scleroderma clinical trial outcome measures and clinical trial design. He is the most active scleroderma clinician at BUMC, and is the site Principal Investigator on multiple multicenter scleroderma clinical trials. This has included a recently completed trial of rituximab and Imatinib in scleroderma. Dr. Simms has received National Institutes of Health (NIH) support throughout his career for a number of multi-center clinical trial in scleroderma.



John Varga, M.D.

Dr. Varga is the Hughes Professor of Rheumatology at Northwestern University School of Medicine and Director of the Northwestern Scleroderma Program (NW). His research efforts encompass cell and molecular biology, immunology, biomarkers and genetic studies of scleroderma, and have resulted in over 240 original papers, review and book chapters and 200 abstracts. His clinical responsibilities include the supervision of research coordinators and study nurses at the NW Scleroderma clinic. He has mentored over 20 residents and post-doctoral fellows throughout his career. Currently, his main research focus is the interface between injury and inflammation in the pathogenesis of fibrosis; the identification and characterization of phenotypic and molecular heterogeneity of scleroderma; and the identification and validation of novel targets for scleroderma therapy using cell- and animal-based proof of principle studies.

George Kunos, M.D., Ph.D.

Dr. Kunos is Scientific Director at the National Institute of Health's National Institute on Alcohol Abuse & Alcoholism. Dr. Kunos is an expert in the biology of the endocannabinoid system. His laboratory studies the role of endocannabinoids in neuroendocrine, metabolic and cardiovascular regulation. He is recipient of the Mechoulam Award of the International Cannabinoid Research Society and the NIH Director's Award. Dr. Kunos received his M.D. from Semmelweis University and his Ph.D. from McGill University.

Code of Business Conduct and Ethics

We have not adopted a written Code of Business Conduct and Ethics but anticipate doing so following the effectiveness of the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part.

Limitation of Directors Liability and Indemnification

The Delaware General Corporation Law authorizes corporations to limit or eliminate, subject to certain conditions, the personal liability of directors to corporations and their stockholders for monetary damages for breach of their fiduciary duties. Our certificate of incorporation limits the liability of our directors to the fullest extent permitted by Delaware law.

We have director and officer liability insurance to cover liabilities our directors and officers may incur in connection with their services to us, including matters arising under the Securities Act. Our certificate of incorporation and bylaws also provide that we will indemnify our directors and officers who, by reason of the fact that he or she is one of our officers or directors of our company, is involved in any action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative related to their board role with the company.

There is no pending litigation or proceeding involving any of our directors, officers, employees or agents in which indemnification will be required or permitted. We are not aware of any threatened litigation or proceeding that may result in a claim for such indemnification.

EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

Summary Compensation Table

No named executive officers received compensation during 2013. In 2014, our named executive officers received compensation pursuant to employment agreements, described below.

Employment Agreements

On April 11, 2014, the closing date of the Merger, we entered into an employment agreement with Dr. Yuval Cohen, which is effective for a period of two years. Dr. Cohen's employment agreement provides for him to serve as Chief Executive Officer and provides for an annual base salary of \$240,000 and a signing bonus of \$45,000. In addition, Dr. Cohen is eligible to receive an annual bonus, which is targeted at up to 33% of his base salary but which may be adjusted by our board of directors based on his individual performance and our performance as a whole. On April 11, 2014, Dr. Cohen received a grant of options covering 312,728 shares of common stock at an exercise price of \$1.00 per share. These options vest 25% on the one year anniversary of the grant date and the remainder in equal monthly installments over three years, with full acceleration of vesting on a change in control (as defined in our 2014 Equity Compensation Plan). Dr. Cohen is subject to non-compete and non-solicitation provisions, which apply during the term of his employment and for a period of twelve months following termination of his employment. In addition, the employment agreement contains customary confidentiality and assignment of inventions provisions. If we terminate Dr. Cohen's employment without cause or he terminates his employment for good reason, we are required to pay him as severance twelve months of his base salary plus reimbursement of health coverage for twelve months, and he may be paid a pro-rated bonus, each subject to his timely execution of a general release and continuing compliance with covenants. Dr. Cohen's severance payments and other applicable payments and benefits will be subject to reduction to the extent doing so would put him in a better after-tax position after taking into account any excise tax he may incur under Internal Revenue Code Section 4999 in connection with any change in control of us or his subsequent termination of employment.

On April 11, 2014, the closing date of the Merger, we entered into an employment agreement with Sean Moran, which we amended and restated on June 26, 2014. Mr. Moran's employment agreement provides for him to serve as Chief Financial Officer and provides for an annual base salary of \$200,000 and a signing bonus of \$20,000. In addition, Mr. Moran is eligible to receive an annual bonus, which is targeted at up to 33% of his base salary but which may be adjusted by our board of directors based on his individual performance and our performance as a whole. Mr. Moran's employment agreement is on an at will basis for an indefinite term. On April 11, 2014, Mr. Moran, received a grant of options covering 107,220 shares of common stock at an exercise price of \$1.00 per share. These options vest 25% on the one year anniversary of the grant date and the remainder in equal monthly installments over three years, with full acceleration of vesting on a change in control (as defined in our 2014 Equity Compensation Plan). Mr. Moran is subject to non-compete and non-solicitation provisions, which apply during the term of his employment and for a period of twelve months following termination of his employment. In addition, the employment agreement contains customary confidentiality and assignment of inventions provisions. Mr. Moran's applicable payments and benefits will be subject to reduction to the extent doing so would put him in a better after-tax position after taking into account any excise tax he may incur under Internal Revenue Code Section 4999 in connection with any change in control of us or his subsequent termination of employment.

On April 11, 2014, the closing date of the Merger, we entered into an employment agreement with Dr. Mark Tepper, which is effective for a period of two years. Dr. Tepper's employment agreement provides for him to serve as President and Chief Scientific Officer and provides for an annual base salary of \$240,000. In addition, Dr. Tepper is eligible to receive an annual bonus, which is targeted at up to 33% of his base salary but which may be adjusted by our board of directors based on his individual performance and our performance as a whole. On April 11, 2014, Dr. Tepper received a grant of options covering 271,600 shares of common stock at an exercise price of \$1.00 per share. These options vest 25% on the one year anniversary of the grant date and the remainder in equal monthly installments over three years, with full acceleration of vesting on a change in control (as defined in our 2014 Equity Compensation Plan). Dr. Tepper is subject to non-compete and non-solicitation provisions, which apply during the term of his employment and for a period of twelve months following termination of his employment. In addition, the employment agreement contains customary confidentiality and assignment of inventions provisions. If we terminate Dr. Tepper's employment without cause or he terminates his employment for good reason, we are required to pay him as severance twelve months of his base salary plus reimbursement of health coverage for twelve months, and he may be paid a pro-rated bonus, each subject to his timely execution of a general release and continuing compliance with covenants. Dr. Tepper's severance payments and other applicable payments and benefits will be subject to reduction to the extent doing so would put him in a better after-tax position after taking into account any excise tax he may incur under Internal Revenue Code Section 4999 in connection with any change in control of us or his subsequent termination of employment.

Outstanding Equity Awards at Fiscal Year-End

No executive officers held stock options as of December 31, 2013.

Director Compensation

No compensation was paid to non-employee directors during 2013.

Director and Advisory Board Compensation

We do not currently have a policy regarding compensation for our independent directors and scientific advisory board members. We intend to adopt a policy regarding such compensation when additional Board members are added in the future.

2014 Equity Compensation Plan

General

On March 26, 2014, our board of directors adopted the 2014 Equity Compensation Plan, or the 2014 Plan, subject to stockholder approval, which was received on April 1, 2014, pursuant to the terms described herein.

The general purpose of the 2014 Plan is to provide a means whereby eligible employees, officers, non-employee directors and other individual service providers develop a sense of proprietorship and personal involvement in our development and financial success, and to encourage them to devote their best efforts to our business, thereby advancing our interests and the interests of our stockholders. By means of the 2014 Plan, we seek to retain the services of such eligible persons and to provide incentives for such persons to exert maximum efforts for our success and the success of our subsidiaries.

Description of the 2014 Equity Compensation Plan

The following description of the principal terms of the 2014 Plan is a summary and is qualified in its entirety by the full text of the 2014 Plan.

Administration. The 2014 Plan is administered by the Compensation Committee of our board of directors. The Compensation Committee may grant options to purchase shares of our common stock, stock appreciation rights, restricted stock, stock units, performance shares, performance units, incentive bonus awards, other cash-based awards and other stock-based awards. The Compensation Committee also has authority to determine the terms and conditions of each award, prescribe, amend and rescind rules and regulations relating to the 2014 Plan, and amend the terms of awards in any manner not inconsistent with the 2014 Plan (provided that no amendment may adversely affect the rights of a participant without consent). The Compensation Committee may delegate authority to officers to grant options and other awards to employees (other than themselves), subject to applicable law and restrictions in the 2014 Plan. No award may be granted under the 2014 Plan on or after the ten year anniversary of the adoption of the 2014 Plan by our board of directors, but awards granted prior to the ten year anniversary may extend beyond that date.

Eligibility. Persons eligible to receive awards under the 2014 Plan include any person who is an employee, officer, director, consultant, advisor or other individual service provider of our Company or any subsidiary, or any person who is determined by the Compensation Committee to be a prospective employee, officer, director, consultant, advisor or other individual service provider of our Company or any subsidiary.



Shares Subject to the 2014 Plan. The aggregate number of shares of common stock available for issuance in connection with options and awards granted under the 2014 Plan is 6,850,334 shares. Incentive Stock Options may, but need not be, granted with respect to all of the shares available for issuance under the 2014 Plan. If any award granted under the 2014 Plan payable in shares of common stock is forfeited, cancelled, or returned for failure to satisfy vesting requirements, otherwise terminates without payment being made, or if shares of common stock are withheld to cover withholding taxes on options or other awards, the number of shares of common stock as to which such option or award was forfeited, or which were withheld, will be available for future grants under the 2014 Plan.

In addition, the 2014 Plan contains an "evergreen" provision allowing for an annual increase in the number of shares of our common stock available for issuance under the 2014 Plan on January 1 of each year during the period beginning January 1, 2015, and ending on (and including) January 1, 2024. The annual increase in the number of shares shall be equal to the greater of (i) seven percent (7%) of the total number of shares of our common stock outstanding on December 31st of the preceding calendar year, or (ii) the difference between (x) twenty percent (20%) of the total number of shares of our common stock outstanding on December 31st of the preceding calendar year, and (y) the total number of shares of our common stock reserved under the 2014 Plan on December 31st of such preceding calendar year (including shares subject to outstanding awards, issued pursuant to awards or available for future awards); provided, however, that our board of directors may act prior to the first day of any calendar year to provide that there shall be no increase such calendar year, or that the increase shall be a lesser number of shares of common stock than would otherwise occur.

Terms and Conditions of Options. Options granted under the 2014 Plan may be either "incentive stock options" that are intended to meet the requirements of Section 422 of the Code or "nonqualified stock options" that do not meet the requirements of Section 422 of the Code. The Compensation Committee will determine the exercise price of options granted under the 2014 Plan. The exercise price of stock options may not be less than the fair market value per share of our common stock on the date of grant (or 110% of fair market value in the case of incentive stock options granted to a ten-percent stockholder).

If on the date of grant the common stock is listed on a stock exchange or national market system, the fair market value will generally be the closing sale price on the date of grant. If the common stock is not traded on a stock exchange or national market system on the date of grant, the fair market value will generally be the average of the closing bid and asked prices for the common stock on the date of grant. If no such prices are available, the fair market value shall be determined in good faith by the Compensation Committee based on the reasonable application of a reasonable valuation method. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if the date for which fair market value is determined is the date on which the final prospectus relating to an initial public offering of the Company is filed, the fair market value for such date will be the "Price to the Public" (or equivalent) set forth on the cover page for the final prospectus.

No option may be exercisable for more than ten years from the date of grant (five years in the case of an incentive stock option granted to a ten-percent stockholder). Options granted under the 2014 Plan will be exercisable at such time or times as the Compensation Committee prescribes at the time of grant. No employee may receive incentive stock options that first become exercisable in any calendar year in an amount exceeding \$100,000. The Compensation Committee may, in its discretion, permit a holder of a nonqualified stock option to exercise the option before it has otherwise become exercisable, in which case the shares of our common stock issued to the recipient will be restricted stock subject to vesting requirements analogous to those that applied to the option before exercise.

Generally, the exercise price of an option may be paid (a) in cash or by certified bank check, (b) through delivery of shares of our common stock having a fair market value equal to the purchase price, or (c) such other method as approved by the Compensation Committee and set forth in an award agreement. The Compensation Committee is also authorized to establish a cashless exercise program and to permit the exercise price to be satisfied by reducing from the shares otherwise issuable upon exercise a number of shares having a fair market value equal to the exercise price.

No option may be transferred other than by will or by the laws of descent and distribution, and during a recipient's lifetime an option may be exercised only by the recipient. However, the Compensation Committee may permit the holder of nonqualified stock options, sharesettled stock appreciation rights, restricted stock, performance shares or other share-settled stock based awards to transfer the option, right or other award to immediate family members, to a trust for estate planning purposes, or by gift to charitable institutions. The Compensation Committee will determine the extent to which a holder of a stock option may exercise the option following termination of service with us.

Stock Appreciation Rights. The Compensation Committee may grant stock appreciation rights independent of or in connection with an option. The Compensation Committee will determine the other terms applicable to stock appreciation rights. The base price of a stock appreciation right will be determined by the Compensation Committee, but will not be less than 100% of the fair market value of a share of our common stock on the date of grant. The maximum term of any SAR granted under the 2014 Plan is ten years from the date of grant. Generally, each SAR will entitle a participant upon exercise to an amount equal to:

the excess of the fair market value on the exercise date of one share of our common stock over the base price, multiplied by

the number of shares of common stock as to which the stock appreciation right is exercised.

Payment may be made in shares of our common stock, in cash, or partly in common stock and partly in cash, all as determined by the Compensation Committee.

Restricted Stock and Stock Units. The Compensation Committee may award restricted common stock and/or stock units under the 2014 Plan. Restricted stock awards consist of shares of stock that are transferred to a participant subject to restrictions that may result in forfeiture if specified conditions are not satisfied. Stock units confer the right to receive shares of our common stock, cash, or a combination of shares and cash, at a future date upon or following the attainment of certain conditions specified by the Compensation Committee. The Compensation Committee will determine the restrictions and conditions applicable to each award of restricted stock or stock units, which may include performance-based conditions. Dividends with respect to restricted stock may be paid to the holder of the shares as and when dividends are paid to stockholders or at the time that the restricted stock vests, as determined by the Compensation Committee. Dividend equivalent amounts may be paid with respect to stock units, and will be subject to the same restrictions on transferability as the stock units with respect to which they were paid. Unless the Compensation Committee determines otherwise, holders of restricted stock will have the right to vote the shares.

Performance Shares and Performance Units. The Compensation Committee may award performance shares and/or performance units under the 2014 Plan. Performance shares and performance units are awards, denominated in either shares or U.S. dollars, which are earned during a specified performance period subject to the attainment of performance criteria, as established by the Compensation Committee. The Compensation Committee will determine the restrictions and conditions applicable to each award of performance shares and performance units.

Incentive Bonus Awards. The Compensation Committee may award incentive bonus awards payable in cash or common stock, as set forth in an award agreement. The Compensation Committee will determine the terms and conditions applicable to each incentive bonus award.

Other Stock-Based and Cash-Based Awards. The Compensation Committee may award other types of equity-based or cash-based awards under the 2014 Plan, including the grant or offer for sale of shares of our common stock that do not have vesting requirements and the right to receive one or more cash payments subject to satisfaction of such conditions as the Compensation Committee may impose.
Section 162(m) Compliance. If stock or cash-based awards are intended to satisfy the conditions for deductibility under Section 162(m) of the Code as "performance-based compensation," the performance criteria will be selected from among the following, which may be applied to our Company as a whole, or to any subsidiary or any division or operating unit thereof: (a) pre-tax income; (b) after-tax income; (c) net income; (d) operating income or profit; (e) cash flow, free cash flow, cash flow return on investment (discounted or otherwise), net cash provided by operations, or cash flow in excess of cost of capital; (f) earnings per share (basic or diluted); (g) return on equity; (h) returns on sales or revenues; (i) return on invested capital or assets (gross or net); (j) cash, funds or earnings available for distribution; (k) appreciation in the fair market value of our common stock; (l) operating expenses; (m) implementation or completion of critical projects or processes; (n) return on investment; (o) total return to stockholders (meaning the aggregate common stock price appreciation and dividends paid (assuming full reinvestment of dividends) during the applicable period); (p) net earnings growth; (q) return measures (including but not limited to return on assets, capital, equity, or sales); (r) increase in revenues; (s) the Company's published ranking against its peer group of pharmaceutical companies based on total stockholder return; (t) net earnings; (u) changes (or the absence of changes) in the per share price of the Company's common stock; (v) clinical or regulatory milestones; (w) earnings before or after any one or more of the following items: interest, taxes, depreciation or amortization, as reflected in the Company's financial reports for the applicable period; (x) total revenue growth (meaning the increase in total revenues after the date of grant of an award and during the applicable period, as reflected in the Company's financial reports for the applicable period); (y) economic value created; (z) operating margin or profit margin; (aa) share price or total shareholder return; (bb) cost targets, reductions and savings, productivity and efficiencies; (cc) strategic business criteria, consisting of one or more objectives based on meeting objectively determinable criteria: specified market penetration, geographic business expansion, investor satisfaction, employee satisfaction, human resources management, supervision of litigation, information technology, and goals relating to acquisitions, divestitures, joint ventures and similar transactions, and budget comparisons; (dd) objectively determinable personal or professional objectives, including any of the following performance goals: the implementation of policies and plans, the negotiation of transactions, the development of long term business goals, formation of joint ventures, research or development collaborations, and the completion of other corporate transactions; and (ee) any combination of, or a specified increase or improvement in, any of the foregoing.

At the end of the performance period established in connection with any award, the Compensation Committee will determine the extent to which the performance goal or goals established for such award have been attained, and shall determine, on that basis, the shares or, if applicable, the cash or other property that has been earned and as to which payment will be made. The Compensation Committee will certify in writing the extent to which it has determined that the performance goal or goals established by it for such award have been attained.

With respect to awards intended to be exempt from the deductibility limitation in Section 162(m) of the Code, no participant in any one fiscal year may be granted (x) stock options or stock appreciation rights with respect to more than 3,000,000 shares of common stock in the aggregate, and (y) restricted stock, stock units, performance shares awards, incentive bonus awards and other stock based awards that are denominated in shares of common stock with respect to more than 3,000,000 shares in the aggregate, and the maximum dollar value payable to any participant in any one (1) fiscal year with respect to stock units, performance units or incentive bonus awards or other stock-based awards that may be settled in cash or other property (other than common stock) is \$3,000,000.

Effect of Certain Corporate Transactions. The Compensation Committee may, at the time of the grant of an award, provide for the effect of a change in control (as defined in the 2014 Plan) on any award, including (i) accelerating or extending the time periods for exercising, vesting in, or realizing gain from any award, (ii) eliminating or modifying the performance or other conditions of an award, (iii) providing for the cash settlement of an award for an equivalent cash value, as determined by the Compensation Committee, or (iv) such other modification or adjustment to an award as the Compensation Committee deems appropriate to maintain and protect the rights and interests of participants following a change in control. The Compensation Committee may, in its discretion and without the need for the consent of any recipient of an award, also take one or more of the following actions contingent upon the occurrence of a change in control: (a) cause any or all outstanding options and stock appreciation rights to become immediately exercisable, in whole or in part; (b) cause any other awards to become nonforfeitable, in whole or in part; (c) cancel any option or stock appreciation right in exchange for a substitute option; (d) cancel any award of restricted stock, stock units, performance shares or performance units in exchange for a similar award of the capital stock of any successor corporation; (e) redeem any restricted stock, stock unit, performance share or performance unit for cash and/or other substitute consideration with a value equal to the fair market value of an unrestricted share of our common stock on the date of the change in control; (f) cancel any option or stock appreciation right in exchange for cash and/or other substitute consideration based on the value of our common stock on the date of the change in control, and cancel any option or stock appreciation right without any payment if its exercise price exceeds the value of our common stock on the date of the change in control; or (g) make such other modifications, adjustments or amendments to outstanding awards as the Compensation Committee deems necessary or appropriate.

Amendment, Termination. The Compensation Committee may amend the terms of awards in any manner not inconsistent with the 2014 Plan, provided that no amendment shall adversely affect the rights of a participant with respect to an outstanding award without the participant's consent. In addition, our board of directors may at any time amend, suspend, or terminate the 2014 Plan, provided that (i) no such amendment, suspension or termination shall materially and adversely affect the rights of any participant under any outstanding award without the consent of such participant and (ii) to the extent necessary to comply with any applicable law, regulation, or stock exchange rule, the 2014 Plan requires us to obtain stockholder consent. Stockholder approval is required for any plan amendment that increases the number of shares of common stock available for issuance under the 2014 Plan or changes the persons or classes of persons eligible to receive awards.

Tax Withholding

As and when appropriate, we shall have the right to require each optionee purchasing shares of common stock and each grantee receiving an award of shares of common stock under the 2014 Plan to pay any federal, state or local taxes required by law to be withheld.

Option Grants and Stock Awards

The grant of options and other awards under the 2014 Plan will be discretionary and we cannot determine now the specific number or type of options or awards to be granted in the future to any particular person or group. Upon consummation of the Merger, options to purchase up to 905,334 shares of common stock under the 2014 Plan were substituted for outstanding options under the JB Therapeutics, Inc. 2010 Equity Incentive Plan. These options have exercise prices ranging from \$0.11 to \$0.17. On April 11, 2014, the closing date of the Merger, we issued stock options to purchase up to 691,548 shares at an exercise price of \$1.00 per share.

Option Substitution

Pursuant to the terms of the Merger Agreement, each outstanding option to purchase shares of common stock of JB Therapeutics, Inc. under the JB Therapeutics, Inc. 2010 Equity Incentive Plan was substituted for an option to purchase shares of our Company's common stock under the 2014 Plan, with the number and exercise price of the substituted options determined by applying an exchange ratio. Except for these changes, each substituted option remains subject to substantially the same terms and conditions (including vesting terms) as in effect immediately prior to the Merger. The JB Therapeutics, Inc. 2010 Equity Incentive Plan was terminated upon the Merger, but if any provision of the terminated plan is necessary to give effect to or supply terms of the outstanding option awards, reference may be made to the plan in these limited circumstances.

PRINCIPAL STOCKHOLDERS

The following table sets forth information regarding the beneficial ownership of our common stock as of the date of this prospectus

by:

each person known by us to be the beneficial owner of more than 5% of our outstanding shares of common stock;

- each of our named executive officers and directors; and
- all our executive officers and directors as a group.

Beneficial ownership is determined based on the rules and regulations of the SEC. A person has beneficial ownership of shares if such individual has the power to vote and/or dispose of shares. This power may be sole or shared and direct or indirect. In computing the number of shares beneficially owned by a person and the percentage ownership of that person, shares of common stock that are subject to options or warrants held by that person and exercisable as of, or within 60 days of, July 31, 2014 are counted as outstanding. These shares, however, are not counted as outstanding for the purposes of computing the percentage ownership of any other person(s). Except as may be indicated in the footnotes to this table and pursuant to applicable community property laws, each person named in the table has sole voting and dispositive power with respect to the shares of common stock set forth opposite that person's name. Unless indicated below, the address of each individual listed below is c/o Corbus Pharmaceuticals Holdings, Inc., 100 River Ridge Road, Norwood, MA 02062.

Applicable percentage ownership in the following table is based on 25,260,000 shares of common stock outstanding as of July 31, 2014. Beneficial ownership representing less than 1% is denoted with an asterisk (*).

		Percentage of Shares
	Number of Shares	Beneficially
Name of Beneficial Owner	Beneficially Owned	Owned
Officers and Directors		
Mark Tepper (1)	2,249,889	8.9%
Yuval Cohen (2)	15,089	*
Robert Zurier	763,433	3.0%
Sean Moran (3)	0	—
Alan Holmer (4)	26,250	*
David Hochman (5)	660,000	2.6%
All current directors and executive officers as a group	3,614,511	14.31%
5% Stockholders		
Sumner Burstein	3,825,547	15.1%
Knoll Capital Management (6)	2,750,000	10.88%
Lawrence Allen (7)	2,925,000	11.57%
Perceptive Advisors (8)	2,000,000	7.9%
Adam Stern (9)	1,400,000	5.5%

(1) Includes 150,899 shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of outstanding stock options exercisable within 60 days of July 31, 2014. Does not include 271,600 shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of outstanding options that are not exercisable within 60 days of July 31, 2014.



(2) Includes 15,089 shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of outstanding stock options exercisable within 60 days of July 31, 2014. Does not include 528,112 shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of outstanding options that are not exercisable within 60 days of July 31, 2014.

(3) Does not include 181,066 shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of outstanding stock options that are not exercisable within 60 days of July 31, 2014.

(4) Includes 6,250 shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of outstanding stock options and warrants to purchase 10,000 shares of common stock.

(5) Includes 140,000 shares of common stock and warrants to purchase 50,000 shares of common stock held by a family trust of which Mr. Hochman is a co-trustee and co-beneficiary and includes warrants to purchase 10,000 shares of common stock.

(6) Includes 1,750,000 shares of common stock and warrants to purchase 1,000,000 shares of common stock, which are owned by Europa International, Inc., which is beneficially owned by Knoll Capital Management.

(7) Includes (i) 225,000 shares of common stock and warrants to purchase 100,000 shares of common stock , which are registered in the name of Mr. Allen's individual retirement account, (ii) 100,000 shares of common stock and warrants to purchase 100,000 shares of common stock, which are owned by ACP Partners, LP, which is beneficially owned by Mr. Allen, (iii) 1,100,000 shares of common stock and warrants to purchase 1,100,000 shares of common stock, which are owned by ACP N. LP, which is beneficially owned by Mr. Allen, and (iv) 100,000 shares of common stock and warrants to purchase 100,000 shares of common stock and warrants to purchase 100,000 shares of common stock. Which are owned by LGA Investments Family Limited Partnership, which is beneficially owned by Mr. Allen.

(8) Includes (i) 870,000 shares of common stock and warrants to purchase 870,000 shares of common stock, which are owned by Perceptive Life Sciences Master Fund, Ltd., which is beneficially owned by Perceptive Advisors, and (ii) 130,000 shares of common stock and warrants to purchase 130,000 shares of common stock, which are owned by Titan Perc, Ltd., which is beneficially owned by Knoll Capital Management.

(9) Mr. Stern is an affiliate of the Placement Agent. Does not include up to 2,047,000 shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of Warrants issued to the Placement Agent. Mr. Stern disclaims ownership of such shares except to the extent of his pecuniary interest therein. Includes warrants to purchase 200,000 shares of common stock.

CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

Other than compensation arrangements for our named executive officers and directors, we describe below each transaction or series of similar transactions, since January 1, 2011, to which we were a party or will be a party, in which:

- the amounts involved exceeded or will exceed \$120,000; and
- any of our directors, executive officers or holders of more than 5% of our capital stock, or any member of the immediate family of the foregoing persons, had or will have a direct or indirect material interest.

Compensation arrangements for our named executive officers and directors are described in the section entitled "executive compensation."

The Placement Agent and Related Parties

In connection with the formation of Holdings in December 2013, certain affiliates of the Placement Agent and certain other parties not affiliated with us or the Placement Agent subscribed for an aggregate of 6,000,000 shares of common stock for which they paid an aggregate of \$120,000 (\$0.02 per share), including David Hochman, one of our directors who purchased 450,000 shares and whose family trust purchased 90,000 shares.

Following the Initial Closing of the 2014 Private Placement, the Placement Agent has a right to appoint one member of our board of directors for a two-year term (the "Aegis Nominee"). Upon the Initial Closing on April 11, 2014, David Hochman was appointed as the Aegis Nominee and his successor, if any, will be chosen by the Placement Agent, subject to the reasonable approval of the Company and the terms of the Voting Agreement described below.

Consulting Agreement with Orchestra Medical Ventures

On March 21, 2014, Holdings entered into a consulting agreement with Orchestra Medical Ventures, LLC, or Orchestra, of which David Hochman is Managing Partner. The agreement became effective upon closing of the Merger and provides that Orchestra will render a variety of consulting and advisory services relating principally to identifying and evaluating strategic relationships, licensing opportunities, and business strategies. Orchestra is compensated at the rate of \$5,000 per month for twelve months, payable quarterly in advance.

Voting Agreement

In connection with the Initial Closing, the stockholders of JB Therapeutics prior to the Merger, or the JBT Stockholders, and the stockholders of Holdings prior to the Merger and this Offering, or the Holdings Stockholders, entered into a Voting Agreement, or the Voting Agreement. Pursuant to the terms of the Voting Agreement, (i) the JBT Stockholders have the right to nominate three (3) members to our Board, (ii) the Holdings Stockholders shall vote in favor of the election of the JBT Stockholders' Nominees and (iii) the Holdings Stockholders shall vote in favor of the election of the Agis Nominee. The Voting Agreement expires upon the earlier of (i) the approval of at least 75% of the JBT Stockholders and the Holdings Stockholders voting together based upon their ownership of our common stock, or (ii) the closing of a firm commitment underwritten public offering of shares of our common stock resulting in gross proceeds of at least \$20 million.

Merger Transaction

On March 27, 2014, JB Therapeutics entered into the Merger Agreement with Merger Sub, a wholly-owned subsidiary of Holdings. Pursuant to the terms of the Merger Agreement, as a condition of and contemporaneously with the closing of the Merger on April 11, 2014, Merger Sub merged with and into JB Therapeutics and JB Therapeutics became a wholly-owned subsidiary of Holdings. In connection with the Merger, JB Therapeutics changed its name to Corbus Pharmaceuticals, Inc.

While we believe that all of these agreements and arrangements are in the best interests of our Company, related parties of the Placement Agent may derive material benefits as the result of these transactions. In addition, related parties of the Placement Agent will have a continuing substantial interest in our Company and will derive substantial benefits from any success of our Company.

Policies and Procedures for Related Party Transactions

Prior to the effectiveness of the registration of which this prospectus forms a part, we plan to adopt a policy that our executive officers, directors, nominees for election as a director, beneficial owners of more than 5% of any class of our common stock, any members of the immediate family of any of the foregoing persons and any firms, corporations or other entities in which any of the foregoing persons is employed or is a partner or principal or in a similar position or in which such person has a 5% or greater beneficial ownership interest, which we refer to collectively as related parties, are not permitted to enter into a transaction with us without the prior consent of our board of directors acting through the audit committee or, in certain circumstances, the chairman of the audit committee. Any request for us to enter into a transaction with a related party, in which the amount involved exceeds \$100,000 and such related party would have a direct or indirect interest must first be presented to our audit committee, or in certain circumstances the chairman of our audit committee, for review, consideration and approval. In approving or rejecting any such proposal, our audit committee, or the chairman of our audit committee, is to consider the material facts of the transaction, including, but not limited to, whether the transaction is on terms no less favorable than terms generally available to an unaffiliated third party under the same or similar circumstances, the extent of the benefits to us, the availability of other sources of comparable products or services and the extent of the related party's interest in the transaction.

DESCRIPTION OF SECURITIES

Our current certificate of incorporation, as amended, authorizes us to issue:

- 150,000,000 shares of common stock, par value \$0.0001 per share; and
- 10,000,000 shares of Preferred Stock, par value \$0.0001 per share, none of which have yet been designated.

As of June 30, 2014, there were 25,260,000 shares of common stock outstanding and no shares of preferred stock outstanding.

The following statements are summaries only of provisions of our authorized capital stock and are qualified in their entirety by our certificate of incorporation, as amended. You should review these documents for a description of the rights, restrictions and obligations relating to our capital stock. Copies of our certificate of incorporation may be obtained from the Company upon written request. For a description of our common stock, see "Description of Securities – Common Stock" below.

Common stock

Voting. The holders of our common stock are entitled to one vote for each share held of record on all matters on which the holders are entitled to vote (or consent pursuant to written consent).

Dividends. The holders of our common stock are entitled to receive, ratably, dividends only if, when and as declared by our board of directors out of funds legally available therefor and after provision is made for each class of capital stock having preference over the common stock.

Liquidation Rights. In the event of our liquidation, dissolution or winding-up, the holders of our common stock are entitled to share, ratably, in all assets remaining available for distribution after payment of all liabilities and after provision is made for each class of capital stock having preference over the common stock.

Conversion Rights. The holders of our common stock have no conversion rights.

Preemptive and Similar Rights. The holders of our common stock have no preemptive or similar rights.

Redemption/Put Rights. There are no redemption or sinking fund provisions applicable to the common stock. All of the outstanding shares of our common stock are fully-paid and nonassessable.

Transfer Restrictions. Shares of our common stock are subject to transfer restrictions. See "Restrictions on the Transfer of Securities."

Preferred Stock

We are authorized to issue up to 10,000,000 shares of preferred stock, par value \$0.0001 per share, with such designations, rights, and preferences as may be determined from time to time by our board of directors. Accordingly, our board of directors is empowered, without stockholder approval, to issue preferred stock with dividend, liquidation, conversion, voting, or other rights that could adversely affect the voting power or other rights of the holders of our common stock. The issuance of preferred stock could have the effect of restricting dividends on our common stock, diluting the voting power of our common stock, impairing the liquidation rights of our common stock, or delaying or preventing a change in control of our company, all without further action by our stockholders. We have no shares of our preferred stock outstanding.



Warrants

Investor Warrants. In connection with our 2014 Private Placement, we issued warrants to investors to purchase an aggregate 10,260,000 shares of our common stock. We refer to these warrants as the Investor Warrants. The Investor Warrants are exercisable for our common stock at an exercise price equal to \$1.00 per share (the "Exercise Price"). The Investor Warrants are exercisable immediately upon issuance and may be exercised for a period of five years from grant. The Investor Warrants may be exercised at any time in whole or in part at the applicable exercise price until expiration of the Investor Warrants. No fractional shares will be issued upon the exercise of the Investor Warrants.

Merger Warrants. In connection with the Merger, we issued warrants to purchase 917,612 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$1.00 per share to holders of JB Therapeutics Series A Preferred Stock. The Merger Warrants substantially similar terms as the Investor Warrants.

Replacement Warrants. In connection with the Merger, we issued warrants to purchase 27,839 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$0.60 per share to the existing holders of warrants in JB Therapeutics. The Replacement Warrants are subject to substantially similar terms as the Investor Warrants. We also issued warrants, or the Additional Replacement Warrants, to purchase 350,000 shares of our common stock, with an exercise price of \$0.66, to replace previously held warrants to purchase common stock of JB Therapeutics. The Additional Replacement Warrants are substantially similar to the Investor Warrants except that they include cashless exercise provisions and are not subject to redemption by us.

Placement Agent Warrants. In connection with completion of the 2014 Private Placement, we issued Aegis Capital warrants for 2,047,000 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$1.00 to the Placement Agent as partial compensation. These warrants have a five year term and provide cashless exercise.

Registration Rights

In connection with the 2014 Private Placement, we entered into a registration rights agreement with the private placement investors, the placement agent and the holders of our outstanding warrants. We were required to file with the SEC no later than July 29, 2014 (the "Filing Deadline"), a registration statement covering the resale of the shares of common stock and the shares of common stock underlying the warrants, issued in the 2014 Private Placement, as well as the shares of common stock underlying the formation warrants, the merger warrants, the replacement warrants, the additional replacement warrants and the private placement warrants. We are also required to use commercially reasonable efforts to have the registration statement declared effective within one hundred and fifty (150) days after the registration statement is filed, or the Effectiveness Deadline, and to keep the registration statement continuously effective under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Securities Act, until the earlier of the date when all the registration statement can be sold under Rule 144 without any volume limitations.

If this registration statement is not declared effective on or before the Effectiveness Deadline, we will be required to pay to each holder of registrable securities purchased in the 2014 Private Placement an amount in cash equal to one-half of one percent (0.5%) of such holder's investment amount on every thirty (30) day anniversary of such Effectiveness Deadline until such failure is cured. The payment amount shall be prorated for partial thirty (30) day periods. The maximum aggregate amount of payments to be made by us as the result of such failure, shall be an amount equal to 6% of each holder's investment amount. Notwithstanding the foregoing, no payments shall be owed with respect to any period during which all of the holder's registrable securities may be sold by such holder without restriction under Rule 144.

We shall keep the registration statement "evergreen" for one (1) year from the date it is declared effective by the SEC or until Rule 144 of the Securities Act is available to the holders of registrable securities purchased in the 2014 Private Placement with respect to all of their shares, whichever is earlier.



We will pay all costs and expenses incurred by us in complying with our obligations to file registration statements pursuant to the registration rights agreement, except that the selling holders will be responsible for their shares of the attorney's fees and expenses and any commissions or other compensation to selling agents and similar persons; provided, however, that, in any registration, each party will pay for its own underwriting discounts and commissions and transfer taxes.

Lock-Up Agreements

Each of our directors and officers and the holders of substantially all of 5% or more of our common stock have agreed that they will not (a) offer, sell, contract to sell, grant any option to purchase, hypothecate, pledge or otherwise dispose of or (b) transfer title to any shares of common stock acquired prior to the 2014 Private Placement, which includes any shares of common stock acquired upon the exercise of any warrants acquired prior to the 2014 Private Placement, for a period beginning on April 11, 2014 and ending on the earlier of (i) nine months following the effective date of the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part or (ii) twelve months from May 30, 2014, without the prior written consent of both the Company and Aegis Capital Corp.

From and after the effective date of the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part, or the Effective Date, the investors in the 2014 Private Placement have agreed that they will not sell, offer, pledge, contract to sell, grant any option or contract to purchase, lend or otherwise transfer or encumber, directly or indirectly, any shares acquired in the private placement nor will they enter into any swap, hedging or other arrangement that transfers to another, in whole or in part, any of the economic consequences of ownership of any shares acquired in the private placement until the Release Date (defined below), provided that each investor may transfer up to one third of such shares held as of the date of this prospectus at any time on or after such date. The Release Date means the earlier of: six months from the date of this prospectus, or May 30, 2015 if the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part is not declared effective by such date. Following the Release Date, the investors may sell the remaining registrable shares that they hold.

Transfer Agent and Registrar

VStock Transfer, LLC, located at 18 Lafayette Place, Woodmere, NY 11598, is the transfer agent and registrar for our common stock.

Quotation of Securities

We intend to have a broker-dealer file a Form 211 in order to have our common stock quoted on the OTC Bulletin Board and/or OTCQB. It is anticipated that our common stock will be quoted on the OTC Bulletin Board and/or OTCQB on or promptly after the date of this prospectus, provided, however, that is no assurance that our common stock will actually be approved and quoted on the OTC Bulletin Board or OTCQB.

Anti-Takeover Effect of Delaware Law, Certain Charter and Bylaw Provisions

Our certificate of incorporation and bylaws contain provisions that could have the effect of discouraging potential acquisition proposals or tender offers or delaying or preventing a change of control of our company. These provisions are as follows:

- they provide that special meetings of stockholders may be called by the board of directors or at the request in writing by stockholders of record owning at least twenty (20%) percent of the issued and outstanding voting shares of common stock;
- they do not include a provision for cumulative voting in the election of directors. Under cumulative voting, a minority stockholder holding a sufficient number of shares may be able to ensure the election of one or more directors. The absence of cumulative voting may have the effect of limiting the ability of minority stockholders to effect changes in our board of directors; and



• they allow us to issue, without stockholder approval, up to 10,000,000 shares of preferred stock that could adversely affect the rights and powers of the holders of our common stock.

We are subject to the provisions of Section 203 of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware, an anti-takeover law. In general, Section 203 prohibits a publicly held Delaware corporation from engaging in a "business combination" with an "interested stockholder" for a period of three years after the date of the transaction in which the person became an interested stockholder, unless the business combination is approved in the following prescribed manner:

- prior to the time of the transaction, the board of directors of the corporation approved either the business combination or the transaction which resulted in the stockholder becoming an interested stockholder;
- upon completion of the transaction that resulted in the stockholder becoming an interested stockholder, the stockholder owned at least 85% of the voting stock of the corporation outstanding at the time the transaction commenced, excluding for purposes of determining the number of shares outstanding (1) shares owned by persons who are directors and also officers and (2) shares owned by employee stock plans in which employee participants do not have the right to determine confidentially whether shares held subject to the plan will be tendered in a tender or exchange offer; and
- on or subsequent to the time of the transaction, the business combination is approved by the board and authorized at an annual or special meeting of stockholders, and not by written consent, by the affirmative vote of at least 66 2/3% of the outstanding voting stock which is not owned by the interested stockholder.

Generally, for purposes of Section 203, a "business combination" includes a merger, asset or stock sale, or other transaction resulting in a financial benefit to the interested stockholder. An "interested stockholder" is a person who, together with affiliates and associates, owns or, within three years prior to the determination of interested stockholder status, owned 15% or more of a corporation's outstanding voting securities.

Stockholder Action by Written Consent

Our certificate of incorporation, as amended, provides that any action required by law to be taken at any annual or special meeting of the stockholders or any action which may be taken at such a meeting may be taken without a meeting by written consent of the stockholders in lieu of a meeting.

Choice of Forum

Our certificate of incorporation, as amended, provides that, unless we consent in writing to the selection of an alternative forum, the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware will be the exclusive forum for any derivative action or proceeding brought on our behalf; any action asserting a breach of fiduciary duty; any action asserting a claim against us arising pursuant to the Delaware General Corporation Law, our certificate of incorporation, as amended, or our bylaws; or any action asserting a claim against us that is governed by the internal affairs doctrine.



SELLING STOCKHOLDERS

The following table sets forth information as of the date of this prospectus, to our knowledge, about the beneficial ownership of our common stock by the selling stockholders both before and immediately after the 2014 Private Placement.

All of the selling stockholders received their securities in: (i) our formation and (ii) the 2014 Private Placement; in each case prior to the initial filing date of the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part. We believe that the selling stockholders have sole voting and investment power with respect to all of the shares of common stock beneficially owned by them unless otherwise indicated. We believe that all securities purchased by broker-dealers or affiliates of broker-dealers were purchased by such persons and entities in the ordinary course of business and at the time of purchase, such purchasers did not have any agreements or understandings, directly or indirectly, with any person to distribute such securities.

The percent of beneficial ownership for the selling stockholders is based on 25,260,000 shares of common stock outstanding as of the date of this prospectus. Warrants to purchase shares of our common stock held by certain investors that are currently exercisable or exercisable within 60 days of the date of this prospectus are considered outstanding and beneficially owned by such investors for the purpose of computing the percentage ownership of their respective percentage ownership but are not treated as outstanding for the purpose of computing the percentage ownership of any other stockholder. Unless otherwise stated below, to our knowledge, none of the selling stockholders has had a material relationship with us other than as a stockholder at any time within the past three years or has ever been one of our officers or directors.

Pursuant to Rules 13d-3 and 13d-5 of the Exchange Act, beneficial ownership includes any shares of our common stock as to which a stockholder has sole or shared voting power or investment power, and also any shares of our common stock which the stockholder has the right to acquire within 60 days, including upon exercise of warrants to purchase shares of our common stock.

The shares of common stock being offered pursuant to this prospectus may be offered for sale from time to time during the period the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part remains effective, by or for the account of the selling stockholders. After the date of effectiveness, the selling stockholders may have sold or transferred, in transactions covered by this prospectus or in transactions exempt from the registration requirements of the Securities Act, some or all of their common stock.

Information about the selling stockholders may change over time. Any changed information will be set forth in an amendment to the registration statement or supplement to this prospectus, to the extent required by law.

	Shares Ben Owned as of t this Prosp	he date of	Shares Offered by this	Shares Beneficially Owned After the Offering ⁽¹⁾		
Name of Selling Stockholder	Number	Percent	Prospectus	Number	Percent	
Europa International, Inc. ⁽¹⁾	2,750,000	10.89%	2,000,000	750,000	2.97%	
ACP X, L.P. ⁽²⁾	2,200,000	8.71%	2,200,000	-	-	
Perceptive Life Sciences Master Fund, Ltd. ⁽³⁾	1,740,000	6.89%	1,740,000	-	-	
Lester Petracca	1,000,000	3.96%	1,000,000	-	-	
George Karfunkel	750,000	2.97%	500,000	250,000	*	
Bobcat Property Trust of Angel Fire, New						
Mexico ⁽⁴⁾	700,000	2.77%	700,000	-	-	
Keith Murphy	625,000	2.47%	500,000	125,000	*	
Rexford Capital, LLC ⁽⁵⁾	500,000	1.98%	500,000	-	-	
Edward M. Dunn	500,000	1.98%	500,000	-	-	
Dina Morrissey	500,000	1.98%	500,000	-	-	

	Shares Ben Owned as of t this Pros	the date of	Shares Offered by this	Shares Beneficially Owned After the Offering ⁽¹⁾		
Name of Selling Stockholder	Number	Percent	Prospectus	Number	Percent	
David Schellhardt	500,000	1.98%	500,000	-	-	
Ethan S. Burstein	499,701	1.98%	466,567	33,134	*	
Derek J. Sroufe ⁽⁶⁾	400,000	1.58%	100,000	300,000	1.19%	
Anup Patel	348,511	1.38%	182,837	165,674	*	
RBC Capital Markets LLC Cust. FBO						
Laurence G. Allen, IRA ⁽⁷⁾	325,000	*	200,000	125,000	*	
SJO Worldwide LLC ⁽⁸⁾	300,000	1.19%	300,000	-	-	
GJG Life Sciences LLC ⁽⁹⁾	300,000	1.19%	300,000	-	-	
Titan Perc, Ltd. ⁽¹⁰⁾	260,000	1.03%	260,000	_	-	
Haitham Elsheikh	250,000	*	250,000	-	-	
Michael Rapoport ⁽¹¹⁾	250,000	*	250,000	-	-	
Michael Garnick	250,000	*	250,000	-	-	
Sharpe Clinical Services ⁽¹²⁾	249,048	*	83,016	166,032	*	
Diamond MGT Holdings, LLC ⁽¹³⁾	248,511	*	82,837	165,674	*	
ACP Partners Fund, L.P. (14)	200,000	*	200,000	-	-	
LGA Investments Family Limited Partnership ⁽¹⁵⁾	200,000	*	200,000	-	-	
David M. & Patricia A. Kutz, JTWROS	200,000	*	200,000	-	-	
D&R Partners, LLC ⁽¹⁶⁾	200,000	*	200,000	-	-	
Dominion Capital, LLC ⁽¹⁷⁾	200,000	*	200,000	-	-	
Hillside Ventures Investments SA ⁽¹⁸⁾	200,000	*	200,000	-	-	
Redwood Fund III, Ltd. ⁽¹⁹⁾	200,000	*	200,000	-	-	
Robert deRose & Susan deRose Family Trust						
11/18/86 ⁽²⁰⁾	200,000	*	200,000	-	-	
Moonlight Enterprises Ltd. (21)	200,000	*	200,000	-	-	
Harbor View Ventures LLC ⁽²²⁾	200,000	*	200,000	-	-	
Amnon Mandelbaum ⁽²³⁾	175,000	*	175,000	-	-	
Floyd Roos Properties LLC DBP ⁽²⁴⁾	174,257	*	91,419	82,838	*	
Terry Plasse	141,935	*	47,312	94,623	*	
JKW Family LTD ⁽²⁵⁾	140,000	*	140,000	-	-	
NLBDIT 2010 Enterprises LLC ⁽²⁶⁾	131,250	*	131,250	-	-	
John B. & Judith Goodrich	124,257	*	41,419	82,838	*	
Michael Gregoire	124,257	*	41,419	82,838	*	
Stuart Wolpoff & Lee Rosner JTWROS	124,254	*	41,418	82,836	*	
Equity Trust Company Cust. FBO Lawrence						
Mintzer IRA	112,130	*	70,710	41,420	*	
Joseph Schump	100,000	*	100,000	-	-	
Daniel S. Travelle	100,000	<u> </u>	100,000	-	-	
Vantage Retirement Plans, LLC Cust. FBO Laurence E. Lof, Roth IRA	100,000	*	100,000	_	_	
Peter Sabo	100,000	*	100,000	-	-	
Troy Taylor	100,000	*	100,000	-	-	
Michael Rizzo	100,000	*	100,000	-	-	

	Shares Ber Owned as of	the date of	Shares Offered by	Shares Beneficially Owned After the		
	this Pros	-	this	Offerin		
Name of Selling Stockholder	Number	Percent	Prospectus	Number	Percent	
John Burgraff	100,000	*	100,000	-	-	
Robert F. Baltera Jr.	100,000	*	100,000	-	-	
Jeffry F. Schoenbaum Rev Trust U/A						
03/04/96 ⁽²⁷⁾	100,000	*	100,000	-	-	
Dilip & Bhavini Patel	100,000	*	100,000	-	-	
Clayton Struve	100,000	*	100,000	-	-	
Andrew Fisher & Melissa A. Fisher	100,000	*	100,000	-	-	
Cavalry Fund I, LP ⁽²⁸⁾	100,000	*	100,000	-	-	
Sandeep Shah	98,364	*	62,730	35,634	*	
Mark Butler	91,593	*	30,531	61,062	*	
Michael Mark	74,555	*	24,852	49,703	*	
Steven Freifeld ⁽²⁹⁾	70,000	*	70,000	-	-	
Marc R. Cote	67,278	*	42,426	24,852	*	
Bhalchandra G. Parulkar	64,917	*	43,822	21,095	*	
Amar V. Kapur	64,910		43,821	21,089	*	
Lauer- Williams Family Trust ⁽³⁰⁾	64,115	*	21,372	42,743	*	
Venture Law, Inc. Defined Pension Plan ⁽³¹⁾	62,130	*	20,710	41,420	*	
Richard Fedorowich	62,127	*	20,709	41,418	*	
Karen Donovan	62,127	*	20,709	41,418	*	
Jeff Arnold	62,127	*	20,709	41,418	*	
Donald E. Bates	62,127	*	20,709	41,418	*	
Fort Point Angels LLC ⁽³²⁾	60,000	*	60,000	-	-	
Ari Sason	60,000	*	60,000	-	-	
LRC 2011 Trust ⁽³³⁾	57,614	*	39,205	18,409	-	
Carl M. Berke	57,246	*	19,082	38,164	*	
Philip R. Morgan	52,411	*	20,746	31,665	*	
Peter J. Aranow	52,400	*	20,742	31,658	*	
Vincent Grillo	50,000	*	50,000	-	-	
Robert L. Montgomery	50,000	*	50,000	-	-	
Chris & Lauren Cates ⁽³⁴⁾	50,000	*	50,000	-	-	
Joseph A. Di Vito, Jr. Personal Trust	50,000	*	50,000	-	-	
Fred & Allison Wagner	50,000	*	50,000	-	-	
Edwin C. Blitz ⁽³⁵⁾	50,000	*	50,000	-	-	
Stephen M. Andress	50,000	*	50,000	-	-	
Tim Elmes, LLC ⁽³⁶⁾	50,000	*	50,000	_	_	
Mitchell Sivertson ⁽³⁷⁾	50,000	*	50,000			
Jack Springer	50,000	*	50,000	-	-	
The Richard M. Spitalny Living Trust dated	50,000		50,000	-	-	
11/11/13 ⁽³⁸⁾	50.000	*	50.000			
	50,000	*	50,000	-	-	
Bruce Pedersen	50,000 50,000	*	50,000 50,000	-	-	
Aaron Lehman		*		-	-	
Balsam Capital Management ⁽³⁹⁾	50,000	*	50,000	-	-	
Carlos & Tracy Garcia	50,000		50,000	-	-	
Nicholas Alexander Revocable Trust ⁽⁴⁰⁾	50,000	*	50,000	-	-	

	Shares Ber Owned as of this Pros	the date of	Shares Offered by this	Shares Beneficially Owned After the Offering ⁽¹⁾		
Name of Selling Stockholder	Number	Percent	Prospectus	Number	Percent	
Wollheim Family Trust ⁽⁴¹⁾	50,000	*	50,000		_	
Andrew H. Kaufman	50,000	*	50,000	-	-	
Peter W. Janssen ⁽⁴²⁾	50,000	*	50,000	_	-	
Douglas P. Kaufman	50,000	*	50,000	_	_	
John E. & Laura G. Knight ⁽⁴³⁾		*				
Perry Tepper	50,000 50,000	*	50,000 50,000	-	-	
Daniel J. Gilbert	50,000	*	50,000	-	-	
		*		_	_	
Matthew D. MacLean & Regina M. MacLean ⁽⁴⁴⁾	50,000		50,000	-	-	
Northlea Partners ⁽⁴⁵⁾	50,000	*	50,000	-	-	
Douglas Jay Cohen	50,000	*	50,000	-	-	
Itzhak & Galia Shenberg	50,000	*	50,000	-	-	
Lantis Consultants Inc. ⁽⁴⁶⁾	50,000	*	50,000	-	-	
Courtagen Angel Fund 1, LLC ⁽⁴⁷⁾	49,703	*	16,568	33,135	*	
McKernan Family Partnership ⁽⁴⁸⁾	49,703	*	16,568	33,135	*	
Sunrise Foundation Trust ⁽⁴⁹⁾	43,750	*	43,750		_	
Allen Michel	41,217	*	13,739	27,478	*	
Bruce A. Ferguson, IRA Raymond James &	71,217		15,757	27,470		
Assoc., Inc. CSDN	40,000	*	40,000	_	-	
Clifford L. & Amy J. Caplan ⁽⁵⁰⁾	40,000	*	40,000			
Dilip M. Jain & Keshav D. Pandey	40,000	*	40,000	-	-	
· ·		*		-	-	
Ari Zimran Consulting LTD ⁽⁵¹⁾	40,000	*	40,000	-	-	
Lisa Kirby-Gibbs	38,910	*	15,154	23,756	*	
Howard Bilow	37,277	*	12,426	24,851	*	
George Xixis	36,638	*	12,213	24,425	*	
Rohit D. Vakil Joel Kovacs	34,912	*	13,820 30,000	21,092		
John & Gail Deviddio	30,000 30,000	*	30,000	-	-	
Jayant G. & Bharati J. Phadke	30,000	*	30,000	-	-	
		*		-	-	
Charles S. & Beth A. Hall ⁽⁵²⁾	30,000	*	30,000	-	-	
Prasoon Chaturvedi	30,000	*	30,000	-	-	
Neal Tepper (53)	30,000		30,000	-	-	
Gruh, LLC ⁽⁵³⁾	30,000	*	30,000	-	-	
Michael Zimmerman	30,000	*	30,000	-	-	
John M. Dacey	24,852	*	8,284	16,568	*	
Andrew & Barbara J. Douglas	24,852	*	8,284	16,568	*	
Berenson Ventures, LP ⁽⁵⁴⁾	24,852	*	8,284	16,568	*	
Richard Anders	24,845	*	8,282	16,563	*	
Jeffrey Tarrand	20,000	*	20,000	-	-	
Jake Ayre	20,000	*	20,000	-	-	
Ian Stern	20,000	*	20,000	-	-	
Terence Oi & Patricia Meehan	20,000	*	20,000	-	-	
Samuel R. Solis	20,000	*	20,000	-	-	
George B. Abercrombie	20,000	*	20,000	-	-	

	Shares Beneficially Owned as of the date of this Prospectus		Shares Offered by this	Shares Beneficially Owned After the Offering		
Name of Selling Stockholder	Number	Percent	Prospectus	Number	Percent	
Jacob Movtady	20,000	*	20,000	-	-	
Alan F. Holmer	20,000	*	20,000	-	-	
Total	23,630,663		20,245,451	3,385,212		

(1) Fred Knoll is a natural person with voting and dispositive power over the shares held by Europa International, Inc.

(2) Laurence G. Allen is a natural person with voting and dispositive power over the shares held by ACP Partners Fund, LP, ACP X, LP, and LGA Investments Family Limited Partnership. Mr. Allen is affiliated with a FINRA member broker-dealer.

(3) James H. Mannix is a natural person with voting and dispositive power over the shares held by Perceptive Life Sciences Master Fund, Ltd.

(4) Theresa O'Brien is a trustee with voting and dispositive power over the shares held by the BobCat Property Trust of Angel Fire, New Mexico.

(5) Kimberly Langston is a natural person with voting and dispositive power over the shares held by Rexford Capital, LLC.

(6) Mr. Sroufe is affiliated with a FINRA member broker-dealer.

(7) Mr. Allen is affiliated with a FINRA member broker-dealer.

(8) Jeremy Office is a natural person with voting and dispositive power over the shares held by SJO Worldwide LLC.

(9) Jennifer Lorenzo is a natural person with voting and dispositive power over the shares held by GJG Life Sciences LLC.

(10) Darren Ross is a natural person with voting and dispositive power over the shares held by Titan Perc, Ltd.

(11) Mr. Rapoport is affiliated with a FINRA member broker-dealer.

(12) David Thompson is a natural person with voting and dispositive power over the shares held by Sharp Clinical Services.

(13) David Goldstein is a natural person with voting and dispositive power over the shares held by Diamond MGT Holdings, LLC.

(14) Laurence G. Allen is a natural person with voting and dispositive power over the shares held by ACP Partners Fund, LP, ACP X, LP, and LGA Investments Family Limited Partnership. Mr. Allen is affiliated with a FINRA member broker-dealer.

(15) Laurence G. Allen is a natural person with voting and dispositive power over the shares held by ACP Partners Fund, LP, ACP X, LP, and LGA Investments Family Limited Partnership. Mr. Allen is affiliated with a FINRA member broker-dealer.

(16) Jeffrey Maller is a natural person with voting and dispositive power over the shares held by Dominion Capital LLC.

(17) Mikhail Gurevich is a natural person with voting and dispositive power over the shares held by Dominion Capital LLC.

(18) David Ishag is a natural person with voting and dispositive power over the shares held by Hillside Ventures Investments SA.

(19) John DeNobile is a natural person with voting and dispositive power over the shares held by Redwood Fund III, Ltd.

(20) Robert deRose is a trustee with voting and dispositive power over the shares held by Robert deRose & Susan deRose Family Trust 11/18/86.

(21) Diego Lissi is a natural person with voting and dispositive power over the shares held by Moonlight Enterprises Ltd.

(22) Donald Schaeffer and Richard Schaeffer are natural persons with voting and dispositive power over the shares held by Harbor View Ventures LLC.

(23) Mr. Mandelbaum is an affiliate of a FINRA member broker-dealer.

(24) Warren Roos is a natural person with voting and dispositive power over the shares held by Floyd Roos Properties LLC DBP.

(25) Joshua Weiss is a natural person with voting and dispositive power over the shares held by JKW Family LTD.

(26) Sam Masri is a natural person with voting and dispositive power over the shares held by NLBDIT 2010 Enterprises LLC. Mr. Masri is affiliated with a FINRA member broker-dealer.

(27) Jeffry Scheonbaum is a trustee with voting and dispositive power over the shares held by the Jeffry F. Schoenbaum Revocable Trust U/A 03/04/96.

(28) Thomas P. Walsh is a natural person with voting and dispositive power over the shares held by Cavalry Fund I, LP.

(29) Mr. Friefeld is a FINRA member broker-dealer.

(30) Michael Williams is a trustee with voting and dispositive power over the shares held by the Lauer-Williams Family Trust.

(31) H. Kenneth Merritt and Sharon J. Merritt are co-trustees with voting and dispositive power over the shares held by the Venture Law Inc., Kenneth Merritt Defined Pension Plan.

(32) Oleg Uritsky is a natural person with voting and dispositive power over the shares held by Fort Point Angels LLC.

(33) Lee R. Chartock is a trustee with voting and dispositive power over the shares held by LRC 2011 Trust.

(34) Mr. Cates is a FINRA member broker-dealer.

(35) Mr. Blitz is a FINRA member.

- (36) Tim Elmes is a natural person with voting and dispositive power over the shares held by Tim Elmes, LLC.
- (37) Mr. Silvertson is affiliated with a FINRA member broker-dealer.
- (38) Richard M. Spitalny is a trustee with voting and dispositive power over the shares held by The Richard Spitalny Living Trust dated 11/11/13.
- (39) Arnold Balsam is a natural person with voting and dispositive power over the shares held by Balsam Capital Management.
- (40) Nicholas Alexander is a trustee with voting and dispositive power over the shares held by the Nicholas Alexander Revocable Trust.
- (41) Bryan Wollheim is a trustee with voting and dispositive power over the shares held by Wollheim Family Trust.
- (42) Mr. Janssen is a FINRA member broker-dealer.
- (43) Mr. Knight is indirectly affiliated with a FINRA member.
- (44) Mr. MacLean is a FINRA member.
- (45) John Abeles is a natural person with voting and dispositive power over the shares held by Northlea Partners.
- (46) Eliezer Tokman is a natural person with voting and dispositive power over the shares held by Lantis Consultants Inc.
- (47) Brendan McKernan is a natural person with voting and dispositive power over the shares held by Courtagen Angel Fund 1, LLC.
- (48) Brendan McKernan is a natural person with voting and dispositive power over the shares held by the McKernan Family Partnership.
- (49) Nathan Low is a natural person with voting and dispositive power over the shares held by Sunrise Foundation Trust. Mr. Low is affiliated with a FINRA member broker-dealer.
- (50) Mr. Caplan is affiliated with a FINRA member broker-dealer.
- (51) Ari Zimran is a natural person with voting and dispositive power over the shares held by Ari Zimran Consulting LTD.
- (52) Mr. Hall is affiliated with a FINRA member broker-dealer.
- (53) Nikita Shah is a natural person with voting and dispositive power over the shares held by Gruh, LLC.
- (54) Richard Berenson is a natural person with voting and dispositive power over the shares held by Berenson Ventures, LP.

PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

The selling stockholders, which as used herein includes donees, pledgees, transferees or other successors in-interest selling shares of common stock or interests in shares of common stock received after the date of this prospectus from a selling stockholder as a gift, pledge, partnership distribution or other transfer, may, from time to time, sell, transfer or otherwise dispose of any or all of their shares of common stock or interests in shares of common stock on any stock exchange, market or trading facility on which the shares are traded or in private transactions.

The selling security holders may sell some or all of their shares at a fixed price of \$1.00 per share until our shares are quoted on the OTC Bulletin Board and/or OTCQB Market and thereafter at prevailing market prices or privately negotiated prices. Prior to being quoted on the OTC Bulletin Board and/or OTCQB Market, stockholders may sell their shares in private transactions to other individuals.

Our common stock is not listed or traded on any public exchange, and we have not applied for listing or quotation on any exchange. We are seeking sponsorship for the quotation of our common stock on the OTC Bulletin Board and/or OTCQB Market. In order to be quoted on the OTC Bulletin Board and/or OTCQB Market, a market maker must file an application on our behalf in order to make a market for our common stock. There can be no assurance that a market maker will agree to file the necessary documents with FINRA, nor can there be any assurance that such an application for quotation will be approved. There is further no assurance that an active trading market for our shares will develop, or, if developed, that it will be sustained. In the absence of a trading market or an active trading market, investors may be unable to liquidate their investment.

The selling stockholders may use any one or more of the following methods when disposing of shares or interests therein:

- ordinary brokerage transactions and transactions in which the broker-dealer solicits purchasers;
- block trades in which the broker-dealer will attempt to sell the shares as agent, but may position and resell a portion of the block as
 principal to facilitate the transaction;
- purchases by a broker-dealer as principal and resale by the broker-dealer for its account;
- privately negotiated transactions;
- short sales;
- through the writing or settlement of options or other hedging transactions, whether through an options exchange or otherwise;
- broker-dealers may agree with the selling stockholders to sell a specified number of such shares at a stipulated price per share;
- a combination of any such methods of sale; and
- any other method permitted pursuant to applicable law.

The selling stockholders may, from time to time, pledge or grant a security interest in some or all of the shares of common stock owned by them and, if they default in the performance of their secured obligations, the pledgees or secured parties may offer and sell the shares of common stock, from time to time, under this prospectus, or under an amendment to this prospectus under Rule 424)(b)(3) or other applicable provision of the Securities Act amending the list of selling stockholders to include the pledgee, transferee or other successors in interest as selling stockholders under this prospectus. The selling stockholders also may transfer the shares of common stock in other circumstances, in which case the transferees, pledgees or other successors in interest will be the selling beneficial owners for purposes of this prospectus; provided, however, that prior to any such transfer the following information (or such other information as may be required by the federal securities laws from time to time) with respect to each such selling beneficial owner must be added to the prospectus by way of a prospectus supplement or post-effective amendment, as appropriate: (1) the name of the selling beneficial owner; (2) any material relationship the selling beneficial owner has had within the past three years with us or any of our predecessors or affiliates; (3) the amount of securities of the class owned by such beneficial owner before the offering; (4) the amount to be offered for the beneficial owner's account; and (5) the amount and (if one percent or more) the percentage of the class to be owned by such beneficial owner after the offering is complete.

In connection with the sale of our common stock or interests therein, the selling stockholders may enter into hedging transactions with broker-dealers or other financial institutions, which may in turn engage in short sales of the common stock in the course of hedging the positions they assume. The selling stockholders may also sell shares of our common stock short and deliver these securities to close out their short positions, or loan or pledge the common stock to broker-dealers that in turn may sell these securities. The selling stockholders may also enter into option or other transactions with broker-dealers or other financial institutions or the creation of one or more derivative securities which require the delivery to such broker-dealer or other financial institution of shares offered by this prospectus, which shares such broker-dealer or other financial institution.

The aggregate proceeds to the selling stockholders from the sale of the common stock offered by them will be the purchase price of the common stock less discounts or commissions, if any. Each of the selling stockholders reserves the right to accept and, together with their agents from time to time, to reject, in whole or in part, any proposed purchase of common stock to be made directly or through agents. We will not receive any of the proceeds from this offering, provided, however, we will receive proceeds from the exercise of the warrants held by certain investors.

The selling stockholders also may resell all or a portion of the shares in open market transactions in reliance upon Rule 144 under the Securities Act, provided that they meet the criteria and conform to the requirements of that rule.

The selling stockholders and any underwriters, broker-dealers or agents that participate in the sale of the common stock or interests therein may be "underwriters" within the meaning of Section 2(11) of the Securities Act. Any discounts, commissions, concessions or profit they earn on any resale of the shares may be underwriting discounts and commissions under the Securities Act. Selling stockholders who are "underwriters" within the meaning of Section 2(11) of the Securities Act will be subject to the prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act.

To the extent required, the shares of our common stock to be sold, the names of the selling stockholders, the respective purchase prices and public offering prices, the names of any agents, dealer or underwriter, any applicable commissions or discounts with respect to a particular offer will be set forth in an accompanying prospectus supplement or, if appropriate, a post-effective amendment to the registration statement that includes this prospectus.

The maximum amount of compensation to be received by any FINRA member or independent broker-dealer for the sale of any securities registered under this prospectus will not be greater than 8.0% of the gross proceeds from the sale of such securities.

In order to comply with the securities laws of some states, if applicable, the common stock may be sold in these jurisdictions only through registered or licensed brokers or dealers. In addition, in some states the common stock may not be sold unless it has been registered or qualified for sale or an exemption from registration or qualification requirements is available and is complied with.

We have advised the selling stockholders that the anti-manipulation rules of Regulation M under the Exchange Act may apply to sales of shares in the market and to the activities of the selling stockholders and their affiliates. In addition, we will make copies of this prospectus (as it may be supplemented or amended from time to time) available to the selling stockholders for the purpose of satisfying the prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act. The selling stockholders may indemnify any broker-dealer that participates in transactions involving the sale of the shares against certain liabilities, including liabilities arising under the Securities Act.

MARKET FOR COMMON EQUITY AND RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS

Market Information

There is no public trading market on which our common stock is traded. Among other matters, in order for our common stock to become OTCBB/OTCQB eligible, a FINRA-member broker/dealer must file a Form 211 with FINRA and commit to make a market in our securities once the Form 211 is approved by FINRA. As of the date of this prospectus, the Form 211 has not been filed with FINRA. There is no assurance that our common stock will be included on the OTCBB/OTCQB.

The shares of common stock registered hereby can be sold by selling stockholders at a fixed price of \$1.00 per share until our shares are quoted on the OTC Bulletin Board and/or OTCQB Market and thereafter at prevailing market prices or privately negotiated prices. We determined such fixed price based on the highest price at which shares of our common stock were sold in our 2014 Private Placement.

We can offer no assurance that an active public market in our shares will develop or be sustained. Future sales of substantial amounts of our shares in the public market could adversely affect market prices prevailing from time to time and could impair our ability to raise capital through the sale of our equity securities.

Holders

As of the date of this prospectus, there are 168 record holders of our common stock.

LEGAL MATTERS

The validity of the securities offered in this prospectus is being passed upon for us by Lowenstein Sandler LLP, New York, New York.

EXPERTS

The balance sheets of JB Therapeutics, Inc., and the related statements of operations, preferred stock and stockholders' deficit, and cash flows for each of the years in the two-year period ended December 31, 2013, have been audited by EisnerAmper LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm, as stated in their report which is incorporated herein. Such financial statements have been incorporated herein in reliance on the report of such firm given upon their authority as experts in accounting and auditing.

DISCLOSURE OF COMMISSION POSITION ON INDEMNIFICATION FOR SECURITIES ACT LIABILITIES

Our directors and officers are indemnified to the fullest extent permitted under Delaware law. We also maintain insurance which protects our officers and directors against any liabilities incurred in connection with their service in such a capacity.

Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act may be permitted to our directors, officers and controlling persons pursuant to the foregoing, or otherwise, we have been advised that in the opinion of the SEC such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by us of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of ours in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, we will, unless in the opinion of our counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.

WHERE YOU CAN FIND ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

We have filed with the SEC a registration statement on Form S-1 under the Securities Act, with respect to the common stock offered by this prospectus. This prospectus, which is part of the registration statement, omits certain information, exhibits, schedules and undertakings set forth in the registration statement. For further information pertaining to us and our common stock, reference is made to the registration statement and the exhibits and schedules to the registration statement. Statements contained in this prospectus as to the contents or provisions of any documents referred to in this prospectus are not necessarily complete, and in each instance where a copy of the document has been filed as an exhibit to the registration statement, reference is made to the exhibit for a more complete description of the matters involved.

You may read and copy all or any portion of the registration statement without charge at the office of the SEC at the Public Reference Room at Station Place, 100 F Street, N.E., Washington, D.C. 20549. Copies of the registration statement may be obtained from the SEC at prescribed rates from the Public Reference Section of the SEC at such address. In addition, registration statements and certain other filings made with the SEC electronically are publicly available through the SEC's web site at http://www.sec.gov. The registration statement, including all exhibits and amendments to the registration statement, has been filed electronically with the SEC.

Contemporaneously with the effectiveness of the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part, we will file a Registration Statement on Form 8-A and become subject to the information and periodic reporting requirements of the Exchange Act and, accordingly, will file annual reports containing financial statements audited by an independent public accounting firm, quarterly reports containing unaudited financial data, current reports, proxy statements and other information with the Securities and Exchange Commission. You will be able to inspect and copy such periodic reports, proxy statements and other information at the SEC's public reference room, and the web site of the SEC referred to above.

INDEX TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

	Page Number
Corbus Pharmaceuticals Holdings, Inc. Financial Statements-June 30, 2014	
Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets as of June 30, 2014 (Unaudited) and December 31, 2013	F-2
Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations for the Three and Six Months Ended June 30, 2014 and 2013	F-3
Unaudited Consolidated Statements of Preferred Stock and Stockholders' Equity for the Six Months Ended June 30, 2014	F-4
Unaudited Consolidated Condensed Statements of Cash Flows for the Six Months Ended June 30, 2014 and 2013	F-5
Notes to Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements	F-6
Corbus Pharmaceuticals Inc. (Formerly JB Therapeutics, Inc.) Financial Statements-December 31, 2013 and 2012	
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	F-16
Balance Sheets as of December 31, 2013 and December 31, 2012	F-17
Statements of Operations for the Years Ended December 31, 2013 and 2012	F-18
Statements of Preferred Stock and Stockholders' Deficit for the Years Ended December 31, 2013 and 2012	F-19
Statements of Cash Flows for the Years Ended December 31, 2013 and 2012	F-20
Notes to Financial Statements	F-21

Corbus Pharmaceuticals Holdings, Inc. Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets

Total assets § 8,534,708 § 305,524 LIABILITIES, PREFFERED STOCK AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY Current liabilities: Accounts payable \$ 208,664 \$ 181,47 Accrued interest payable \$ 208,664 \$ 181,47 Accrued expenses 137,566 66,348 Derivative warrant liability - 19,933 Notes payable 426,878 306,833 Total current liabilities 426,878 306,833 Total current liabilities 426,878 306,833 Total current liabilities 1,084,268 980,109 Commitments and Contingencies I,084,268 980,109 Series A Preferred Stock, \$0.0001 Par Value: Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, 2,483,690 shares designated, 1,835,212 shares issued and outstanding at December 31, 2013 (Liquidation preference of \$1,106,609 at December 31, 2013) 1,106,609 Series A Non- Convertible Preferred Stock, \$0.0001 Par Value 200,000 shares designated, issued and outstanding at December 31, 2013 (Liquidation preference of \$200,000 at December 31, 2013) 1,106,609 Stockholders' equity (deficit) Common stock, \$0.0001 par value; 150,000,000 shares authorized, 25,260,000 and 6,964,788 shares issued and outstanding at June 30, 2014 and December 31, 201			June 30, 2014		ecember 31, 2013
Current assets: Cash and cash equivalents $\$$ 8,504,172 $\$$ 303,022 Prepaid expenses 22,707 2,500 Total current assets $\$$ 22,707 305,521 Furniture and equipment, net 7,829 Total assets $\$$ 8,8534,708 $\$$ 305,521 LIABILITIES, PREFFERED STOCK AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY Current liabilities: Accounts payable $\$$ 208,664 $\$$ 181,47 Accrued interest payable 99,535 77,144 Accrued expenses 137,566 663,488 Derivative warrant liability - 199,535 Notes payable-current 426,878 306,833 Total current liabilities $\$$ 221,1625 331,244 Total liabilities $\$$ 221,1625 331,244 Total liabilities $\$$ 208,664 $\$$ 181,47 Accrued expenses 137,566 663,488 Stock holders' equity (deficit) - 1,000,000 shares authorized, 25,260,000 and 6,964,788 shares issued and outstanding at Jue 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013 (Liquidation preference of \$200,000 and 6,964,788 shares issued and outstanding at Jue 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013 (2,526,000 and 6,964,788 shares issued and outstanding at Jue 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013 (2,526,000 and 6,964,788 shares issued and outstanding at Jue 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013 (2,526,000 and 6,964,788 shares issued and outstanding at Jue 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013 (2,526,000 and 6,964,788 shares issued and outstanding at Jue 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013 (2,526,000 and 6,964,788 shares issued and outstanding at Jue 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013 (2,526,000 and 6,964,788 shares issued and outstanding at Jue 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013 (2,526,000 and 6,964,788 shares issued and outstanding at Jue 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013 (2,526,000 and 6,964,788 shares issued and outstanding at Jue 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013 (2,526,000 and 6,964,788 shares issued and outstanding at Jue 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013 (2,526,000 and 6,964,788 shares issued and outstanding at Jue 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013 (2,526,000 and 6,964,788 shares issued and outstanding at Jue 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013 (2,526,000 and 6,964,788 shares issued and outstanding at Jue 30, 2014 and Decem		(l	Unaudited)		
Cash and cash equivalents \$ 8,504,172 \$ 303,02 Prepaid expenses 22,707 2,500 Total current assets 8,526,879 305,521 Furniture and equipment, net 7,829 - Total assets \$ 8,534,708 \$ 305,521 Current liabilities: - 7,829 Accounts payable \$ 208,664 \$ 181,47 Accounts payable \$ 208,664 \$ 181,47 Accruced interest payable 99,535 77,1,14 Accruced interest payable 426,878 306,833 Total assets \$ 208,664 \$ 181,47 Accruced interest payable - 19,933 Notes payable-current 426,878 306,833 Total current liabilities 872,643 648,864 Notes payable 211,625 331,247 Total liabilities 1,084,208 980,109 Commitments and Contingencies - 1,084,208 980,100 Commitments and Contingencies - 2,000 - 2,000 - Series A Non					
Prepaid expenses 22,707 2,500 Total current assets 8,526,879 305,521 Furniture and equipment, net 7,829		¢	0.504.450	¢	202.020
Total current assets 8,526,879 305,524 Furniture and equipment, net 7,829		\$		\$,
Furniture and equipment, net 7,829 Total assets \$ 8,534,708 \$ 305,524 LIABILITIES, PREFFERED STOCK AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY Current liabilities:	• •				
Total assets § 8,534,708 § 305,524 LIABILITIES, PREFFERED STOCK AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY Current liabilities: * 208,664 \$ 181,47 Accounds payable \$ 208,664 \$ 181,47 Accrued interest payable \$ 99,535 77,144 Accrued expenses 137,566 66,348 Derivative warrant liability - 19,933 Total current liabilities 426,878 306,833 Total current liabilities 426,878 306,833 Total current liabilities 1,084,268 980,109 Commitments and Contingencies 1,084,268 980,109 Series A Preferred Stock, \$0,0001 Par Value: Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, 2,483,690 shares designated, 1,835,212 shares issued and outstanding at December 31, 2013 (Liquidation preference of \$1,106,609 at December 31, 2013) 1,106,609 Series A Non- Convertible Preferred Stock, \$0,0001 Par Value 200,000 shares designated, issued and outstanding at December 31, 2013 (Liquidation preference of \$200,000 at December 31, 2013) 1,006,009 Stockholders' equity (deficit) - 2,000 Common stock, \$0,0001 par value; 150,000,000 shares authorized, 25,260,000 and 6,964,788 shares issued and outsta	Total current assets		8,526,879		305,520
LIABILITIES, PREFFERED STOCK AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY Current liabilities: Accounts payable S 208,664 \$ 181,47 Accrued interest payable 99,535 77,144 Accrued interest payable 99,535 77,144 Accrued interest payable 137,566 63,488 Derivative warrant liability - 19,933 Total current liabilities 131,566 63,488 Derivative warrant liabilities 131,265 331,244 Total liabilities 10,084,268 980,100 Commitments and Contingencies Series A Preferred Stock, 2,483,690 shares designated, 1,835,212 shares issued and outstanding at December 31, 2013 (Liquidation preference of \$1,106,609 at December 31, 2013) Series A Non- Convertible Preferred Stock, \$0,0001 Par Value 200,000 shares designated, issued and outstanding at December 31, 2013 (Liquidation preference of \$200,000 at December 31, 2013) Stockholders' equity (deficit) Common stock, \$0,0001 par value; 150,000,000 shares authorized, 25,260,000 and 6,964,788 shares issued and outstanding at June 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013 2,526 699 Additional paid-in capital 9,955,091 102,699 Accumulated deficit (2,507,177) (1,886,599 Total stockholders' equity (deficit) 7,450,440 (1,783,193)	Furniture and equipment, net		7,829		-
Current liabilities:\$ 208,664\$ 181,47Accounts payable99,53577,144Accrued interest payable137,56663,488Derivative warrant liability- 119,933Notes payable-current426,878306,833Total current liabilities872,643648,860Notes payable211,625331,243Total liabilities1,084,268980,109Commitments and Contingencies1,084,268980,109Series A Preferred Stock, \$0,0001 Par Value: Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, 2,483,690 shares designated, 1,835,212 shares issued and outstanding at December 31, 2013 (Liquidation preference of \$1,106,609 at December 31, 2013)1,106,609Series A Non- Convertible Preferred Stock, \$0,0001 Par Value 200,000 shares designated, issued and outstanding at December 31, 2013 (Liquidation preference of \$200,000 at December 31, 2013)- 2,000Stockholders' equity (deficit)-2,000Common stock, \$0,0001 par value; 150,000,000 shares authorized, 25,260,000 and 6,964,788 shares issued and outstanding at June 30, 2014 and December 31, 20132,526Stockholders' equity (deficit)(1,783,193)(1,783,193)Total stockholders' equity (deficit)(1,783,193)1,02,690Total stockholders' equity (deficit)(1,783,193)(1,783,193)Total stockholders' equity (deficit)(1,783,193)(1,783,193)Total stockholders' equity (deficit)(1,783,193)(1,783,193)Total stockholders' equity (deficit)(1,783,193)(1,783,193)Total stockholders' equity (deficit)(1,783,193)(1,783,19	Total assets	\$	8,534,708	\$	305,520
Current liabilities:\$ 208,664\$ 181,47Accounts payable99,53577,144Accrued interest payable137,56663,488Derivative warrant liability- 119,933Notes payable-current426,878306,833Total current liabilities872,643648,860Notes payable211,625331,243Total liabilities1,084,268980,109Commitments and Contingencies1,084,268980,109Series A Preferred Stock, \$0,0001 Par Value: Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, 2,483,690 shares designated, 1,835,212 shares issued and outstanding at December 31, 2013 (Liquidation preference of \$1,106,609 at December 31, 2013)1,106,609Series A Non- Convertible Preferred Stock, \$0,0001 Par Value 200,000 shares designated, issued and outstanding at December 31, 2013 (Liquidation preference of \$200,000 at December 31, 2013)- 2,000Stockholders' equity (deficit)-2,000Common stock, \$0,0001 par value; 150,000,000 shares authorized, 25,260,000 and 6,964,788 shares issued and outstanding at June 30, 2014 and December 31, 20132,526Stockholders' equity (deficit)(1,783,193)(1,783,193)Total stockholders' equity (deficit)(1,783,193)1,02,690Total stockholders' equity (deficit)(1,783,193)(1,783,193)Total stockholders' equity (deficit)(1,783,193)(1,783,193)Total stockholders' equity (deficit)(1,783,193)(1,783,193)Total stockholders' equity (deficit)(1,783,193)(1,783,193)Total stockholders' equity (deficit)(1,783,193)(1,783,19	LIABILITIES, PREFFERED STOCK AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY				
Accrued interest payable99,53577,144Accrued expenses137,56663,481Derivative warrant liability-19,933Notes payable-current426,878306,833Total current liabilities872,643648,866Notes payable211,625331,243Total liabilities1,084,268980,109Commitments and Contingencies1,084,268980,109Commitments and Contingencies1,084,268980,109Commitments and Contingencies1,084,268980,109Series A Preferred Stock, \$0,0001 Par Value: Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, \$0,0001 Par Value 200,000 shares designated, 1,835,212 shares issued and outstanding at December 31, 2013 (Liquidation preference of \$1,106,609 at December 31, 2013)1,106,609Stockholders' equity (deficit)-2,000Stockholders' equity (deficit)-2,526Common stock, \$0,0001 par value; 150,000,000 shares authorized, 25,260,000 and 6,964,788 shares issued and outstanding at Jue 30, 2014 and December 31, 20132,526Accumulated deficit(2,507,177)(1,886,590)Total stockholders' equity (deficit)7,450,440(1,783,193)	Current liabilities:				
Accrued interest payable99,53577,144Accrued expenses137,56663,481Derivative warrant liability-19,933Notes payable-current426,878306,833Total current liabilities872,643648,866Notes payable211,625331,243Total liabilities1,084,268980,109Commitments and Contingencies1,084,268980,109Commitments and Contingencies1,084,268980,109Commitments and Contingencies1,084,268980,109Series A Preferred Stock, \$0,0001 Par Value: Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, \$0,0001 Par Value 200,000 shares designated, 1,835,212 shares issued and outstanding at December 31, 2013 (Liquidation preference of \$1,106,609 at December 31, 2013)1,106,609Stockholders' equity (deficit)-2,000Stockholders' equity (deficit)-2,526Common stock, \$0,0001 par value; 150,000,000 shares authorized, 25,260,000 and 6,964,788 shares issued and outstanding at Jue 30, 2014 and December 31, 20132,526Accumulated deficit(2,507,177)(1,886,590)Total stockholders' equity (deficit)7,450,440(1,783,193)	Accounts payable	\$	208,664	\$	181,471
Accrued expenses137,56663,483Derivative warrant liability19,933Notes payable-current426,878Total current liabilities872,643Adetage211,625331,243311,243Total liabilities1,084,268980,105980,105Commitments and Contingencies1,084,268Series A Preferred Stock, \$0.0001 Par Value: Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, 2,483,690 shares designated, 1,835,212 shares issued and outstanding at December 31, 2013 (Liquidation preference of \$1,106,609 at December 31, 2013)1,106,609Series A Non- Convertible Preferred Stock, \$0.0001 Par Value 200,000 shares designated, issued and outstanding at December 31, 2013 (Liquidation preference of \$200,000 at December 31, 2013)2,000Stockholders' equity (deficit)2,526690Common stock, \$0.0001 par value; 150,000,000 shares authorized, 25,260,000 and 6,964,788 shares issued and outstanding at June 30, 2014 and December 31, 20132,526Additional paid-in capital9,955,091102,690Accumulated deficit(2,507,177)(1,886,590)Total stockholders' equity (deficit)7,450,440(1,783,193)					77,140
Derivative warant liability - 19,93 Notes payable-current 426,878 306,83 Total current liabilities 872,643 648,860 Notes payable 211,625 331,24 Total liabilities 1,084,268 980,109 Commitments and Contingencies 1,084,268 980,109 Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, 2,483,690 shares designated, 1,835,212 shares issued and outstanding at December 31, 2013 (Liquidation preference of \$1,106,609 at December 31, 2013) - 1,106,609 Series A Non- Convertible Preferred Stock, \$0,0001 Par Value 200,000 shares designated, issued and outstanding at December 31, 2013 (Liquidation preference of \$200,000 at December 31, 2013) - 2,000 Stockholders' equity (deficit) - 2,000 - 2,000 Common stock, \$0.0001 par value; 150,000,000 shares authorized, 25,260,000 and 6,964,788 shares issued and outstanding at June 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013 - 2,526 690 Additional paid-in capital 9,955,091 102,690 102,690 102,690 102,690 Accumulated deficit (2,507,177) (1,886,590 7,450,440 (1,783,193) 102,690 102,690 102,690 102,690 102,690 102,690 102,690 102,690<			137,566		63,488
Total current liabilities872,643648,860Notes payable211,625331,242Total liabilities1,084,268980,109Commitments and Contingencies1,084,268980,109Series A Preferred Stock, \$0.0001 Par Value: Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, 2,483,690 shares designated, 1,835,212 shares issued and outstanding at December 31, 2013 (Liquidation preference of \$1,106,609 at December 31, 2013)1,106,609Series A Non- Convertible Preferred Stock, \$0.0001 Par Value 200,000 shares designated, issued and outstanding at December 31, 2013 (Liquidation preference of \$200,000 at December 31, 2013)2,000Stockholders' equity (deficit) Common stock, \$0.0001 par value; 150,000,000 shares authorized, 25,260,000 and 6,964,788 shares issued and outstanding at June 30, 2014 and December 31, 20132,526Additional paid-in capital9,955,091102,690Accumulated deficit Total stockholders' equity (deficit)(1,783,193)Total stockholders' equity (deficit)(1,783,193)			-		19,932
Notes payable211,625331,24Total liabilities1,084,268980,109Commitments and ContingenciesSeries A Preferred Stock, \$0.0001 Par Value: Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, 2,483,690 shares designated, 1,835,212 shares issued and outstanding at December 31, 2013 (Liquidation preference of \$1,106,609 at December 31, 2013)1,106,609Series A Non- Convertible Preferred Stock, \$0.0001 Par Value 200,000 shares designated, issued and outstanding at December 31, 2013 (Liquidation preference of \$200,000 at December 31, 2013)2,000Stockholders' equity (deficit) Common stock, \$0.0001 par value; 150,000,000 shares authorized, 25,260,000 and 6,964,788 shares issued and outstanding at June 30, 2014 and December 31, 20132,526 9,955,091Additional paid-in capital Accumulated deficit Total stockholders' equity (deficit)(2,507,177) (1,886,594 (1,783,194)	Notes payable-current		426,878		306,835
Total liabilities1,084,268980,109Commitments and ContingenciesSeries A Preferred Stock, \$0.0001 Par Value: Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, 2,483,690 shares designated, 1,835,212 shares issued and outstanding at December 31, 2013 (Liquidation preference of \$1,106,609 at December 31, 2013)1,106,609Series A Non- Convertible Preferred Stock, \$0.0001 Par Value 200,000 shares designated, issued and outstanding at December 31, 2013 (Liquidation preference of \$200,000 at December 31, 2013)-2,000Stockholders' equity (deficit) Common stock, \$0.0001 par value; 150,000,000 shares authorized, 25,260,000 and 6,964,788 shares issued and outstanding at June 30, 2014 and December 31, 20132,526 9,955,091690Additional paid-in capital Accumulated deficit Total stockholders' equity (deficit)(2,507,177) (1,886,590 (1,783,193)(1,783,193)	Total current liabilities	_	872,643		648,866
Total liabilities1,084,268980,109Commitments and ContingenciesSeries A Preferred Stock, \$0.0001 Par Value: Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, 2,483,690 shares designated, 1,835,212 shares issued and outstanding at December 31, 2013 (Liquidation preference of \$1,106,609 at December 31, 2013)1,106,609Series A Non- Convertible Preferred Stock, \$0.0001 Par Value 200,000 shares designated, issued and outstanding at December 31, 2013 (Liquidation preference of \$200,000 at December 31, 2013)-2,000Stockholders' equity (deficit) Common stock, \$0.0001 par value; 150,000,000 shares authorized, 25,260,000 and 6,964,788 shares issued and outstanding at June 30, 2014 and December 31, 20132,526690Additional paid-in capital Accumulated deficit Total stockholders' equity (deficit)9,955,091102,690Total stockholders' equity (deficit)1,1886,5901,1886,5901,1886,590Total stockholders' equity (deficit)7,450,440(1,783,193)	Notes payable		211,625		331,243
Series A Preferred Stock, \$0.0001 Par Value: Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, 2,483,690 shares designated, 1,835,212 shares issued and outstanding at December 31, 2013 (Liquidation preference of \$1,106,609 at December 31, 2013) - 1,106,609 Series A Non- Convertible Preferred Stock, \$0.0001 Par Value 200,000 shares designated, issued and outstanding at December 31, 2013 (Liquidation preference of \$200,000 at December 31, 2013) - 2,000 Stockholders' equity (deficit) Common stock, \$0.0001 par value; 150,000,000 shares authorized, 25,260,000 and 6,964,788 shares issued and outstanding at June 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013 2,526 690 Additional paid-in capital 9,955,091 102,690 Accumulated deficit (2,507,177) (1,886,590 Total stockholders' equity (deficit) 7,450,440 (1,783,199	Total liabilities	_		_	980,109
Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, 2,483,690 shares designated, 1,835,212 shares issued and outstanding at December 31, 2013 (Liquidation preference of \$1,106,609 at December 31, 2013)1,106,609Series A Non- Convertible Preferred Stock, \$0.0001 Par Value 200,000 shares designated, issued and outstanding at December 31, 2013 (Liquidation preference of \$200,000 at December 31, 2013)-2,000Stockholders' equity (deficit) Common stock, \$0.0001 par value; 150,000,000 shares authorized, 25,260,000 and 6,964,788 shares issued and outstanding at June 30, 2014 and December 31, 20132,526690Additional paid-in capital9,955,091102,690Accumulated deficit Total stockholders' equity (deficit)(1,783,199)Total stockholders' equity (deficit)7,450,440(1,783,199)	Commitments and Contingencies				
outstanding at December 31, 2013 (Liquidation preference of \$1,106,609 at December 31, 2013)-1,106,609Series A Non- Convertible Preferred Stock, \$0.0001 Par Value 200,000 shares designated, issued and outstanding at December 31, 2013 (Liquidation preference of \$200,000 at December 31, 2013)-2,000Stockholders' equity (deficit) Common stock, \$0.0001 par value; 150,000,000 shares authorized, 25,260,000 and 6,964,788 shares issued and outstanding at June 30, 2014 and December 31, 20132,526690Additional paid-in capital9,955,091102,690Accumulated deficit Total stockholders' equity (deficit)(1,783,199)Total stockholders' equity (deficit)7,450,440(1,783,199)					
Series A Non- Convertible Preferred Stock, \$0.0001 Par Value 200,000 shares designated, issued and outstanding at December 31, 2013 (Liquidation preference of \$200,000 at December 31, 2013)-2,000Stockholders' equity (deficit) Common stock, \$0.0001 par value; 150,000,000 shares authorized, 25,260,000 and 6,964,788 shares issued and outstanding at June 30, 2014 and December 31, 20132,526690Additional paid-in capital9,955,091102,690Accumulated deficit Total stockholders' equity (deficit)(1,783,199)					1 106 600
2013) - 2,000 Stockholders' equity (deficit) - 2,000 Common stock, \$0.0001 par value; 150,000,000 shares authorized, 25,260,000 and 6,964,788 shares - 2,526 issued and outstanding at June 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013 2,526 690 Additional paid-in capital 9,955,091 102,690 Accumulated deficit (2,507,177) (1,886,590) Total stockholders' equity (deficit) 7,450,440 (1,783,199)	Series A Non- Convertible Preferred Stock, \$0.0001 Par Value 200,000 shares designated, issued		-		1,100,009
Common stock, \$0.0001 par value; 150,000,000 shares authorized, 25,260,000 and 6,964,788 shares issued and outstanding at June 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013 2,526 690 Additional paid-in capital 9,955,091 102,690 Accumulated deficit (2,507,177) (1,886,590) Total stockholders' equity (deficit) 7,450,440 (1,783,199)			-		2,000
Common stock, \$0.0001 par value; 150,000,000 shares authorized, 25,260,000 and 6,964,788 shares issued and outstanding at June 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013 2,526 690 Additional paid-in capital 9,955,091 102,690 Accumulated deficit (2,507,177) (1,886,590) Total stockholders' equity (deficit) 7,450,440 (1,783,199)	Stockholders' equity (deficit)				
issued and outstanding at June 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013 2,526 690 Additional paid-in capital 9,955,091 102,690 Accumulated deficit (2,507,177) (1,886,590 Total stockholders' equity (deficit) 7,450,440 (1,783,199)					
Additional paid-in capital 9,955,091 102,690 Accumulated deficit (2,507,177) (1,886,590 Total stockholders' equity (deficit) 7,450,440 (1,783,190)			2.526		696
Accumulated deficit (2,507,177) (1,886,590) Total stockholders' equity (deficit) 7,450,440 (1,783,193)					102,696
Total stockholders' equity (deficit) 7,450,440 (1,783,198)					,
	Total stockholders' equity (deficit)	-		-	
		\$		\$	305,520

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements .

Corbus Pharmaceuticals Holdings, Inc. Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations (Unaudited)

	Six Months Ended June 30,				Three Months Ended June 30,			
	2014		2013		2014			2013
Operating expenses:								
Research and development	\$	231,360	\$	196,951	\$	169,443	\$	178,445
General and administrative		338,582		38,723		294,854		17,656
Total operating expenses		569,942		235,674	_	464,297		196,101
Operating loss		(569,942)		(235,674)		(464,297)		(196,101)
Other income (expense):								
Interest expense		(22,395)		(21,925)		(11,232)		(12,732)
Interest income		623		567		578		256
Change in fair value of warrant liability		(28,448)		-		(29,966)		-
Foreign currency exchange (loss) gain		(425)		4,112		309		(807)
Other expense, net		(50,645)		(17,246)		(40,311)		(13,283)
Net loss	\$	(620,587)	\$	(252,920)	\$	(504,608)	\$	(209,384)
Net loss per share, basic and diluted	\$	(0.04)	\$	(0.04)	\$	(0.02)	\$	(0.03)
Weighted average number of common shares outstanding, basic and diluted		14,532,561		6,964,788		22,017,172		6,964,788

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements .

Corbus Pharmaceuticals Holdings, Inc. Condensed Consolidated Statements of Preferred Stock and Stockholders' Equity (Unaudited)

	Series A Pref Conver		Non-Conv	zertible	Commo	n Stock	Additional	Deficit Accumulated During the Development	Total Stockholders'
	Shares	Amount	Shares	Amount	Shares	Amount	Paid-in Capital	Stage	Equity (Deficit)
Balance at December 31, 2011		-	200,000	2,000	6,964,788	\$ 696	\$ 77.892	\$ (397,279)	\$ (318,691)
Conversion of notes payable and accrued interest			,		-,,			(,,	
to Series A preferred stock	260,655	157,329							
Conversion of convertible bridge notes payable to									
Series A preferred stock	185,990	97,451							
Beneficial conversion of bridge notes payable		14,811							
Fair value of warrants issued to holders of									
convertible bridge notes payable							1,005		1,005
Issuance of Series A convertible preferred									
stock,net of issuance costs of \$8,598	1,189,759	708,420							
Accretion of issuance costs		8,598					(8,598)		(8,598)
Stock compensation expense							26,256		26,256
Net loss								(886,961)	(886,961)
Balance at December 31, 2012	1,636,404	986,609	200,000	2,000	6,964,788	696	96,555	(1,284,240)	(1,186,989)
Issuance of Series A preferred stock	198,808	120,000							
Stock compensation expense							6,141		6,141
Net loss								(602,350)	(602,350)
Balance at December 31, 2013	1,835,212	1,106,609	200,000	2,000	6,964,788	696	102,696	(1,886,590)	(1,783,198)
Issuance of common stock at inception of Corbus					6,000,000	600	(600)		-
Conversion of Series A convertible preferred									
stock into common stock upon reverse acquistion	(1,835,212)	(1,106,609)	(200,000)	(2,000)	2,035,212	204	1,108,405		1,108,609
Issuance of common stock in private placement,									
net of issuance costs of \$1,589,176					10,260,000	1,026	8,669,798		8,670,824
Stock compensation expense							26,412		26,412
Reclassification of derivative warrant liability							48,380		48,380
Net loss								(620,587)	(620,587)
Balance at June 30, 2014	_				25,260,000	\$ 2,526	\$ 9,955,091	\$ (2,507,177)	\$ 7,450,440

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements .

Corbus Pharmaceuticals Holdings, Inc. Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows (Unaudited)

	Six Months Ended, June 30				
	2014	2013			
Cash flows from operating activities:					
Net loss	\$ (620,587)) \$ (252,920)			
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash used in operating activities:					
Share-based compensation expense	26,412	2,786			
Depreciation	180	-			
(Gain) loss on foreign exchange	425	(4,112)			
Changes in fair value of derivative warrant liability	28,448	21,910			
Non-cash interest expense	22,395	21,831			
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:					
Decrease in prepaid expenses	(20,207)) –			
Decrease in accounts payable	27,193	18,208			
Increase (decrease) in accrued expenses	74,078	(26,125)			
Net cash used in operating activities	(461,663)) (218,422)			
Cash flows from investing activities:					
Purchases of furniture and equipment	(8,009)) –			
	(8,009)				
Cash flows from financing activities:					
Proceeds from issuance of notes payable	-	3,775			
Proceeds from issuance on common stock	10,260,000	-			
Issuance costs incurred common stock financings	(1,589,176)) –			
Proceeds from issuance of Series A convertible preferred stock		25,000			
Net cash provided by financing activities	8,670,824	28,775			
Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents	8,201,152	(189,647)			
Cash and cash equivalent at beginning of the period	303,020	542,483			
Cash and cash equivalent at end of the period	\$ 8,504,172	\$ 352,836			
Supplemental disclosure of cash flow information and non cash transactions:					
Conversion of Series A preferred stock into common stock	<u>\$ 1,108,609</u>	\$			

 $\label{eq:companying} \textit{The accompanying notes are an integral part of these Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements \,.$

Corbus Pharmaceuticals Holdings, Inc. Notes to Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements Six Months Ended June 30, 2014 and 2013

1. NATURE OF OPERATIONS

Business

Corbus Pharmaceuticals Inc. (formerly known as JB Therapeutics Inc.), was incorporated on April 24, 2009 under the laws of the State of Delaware. We are a clinical stage biopharmaceutical company, focused on the development and commercialization of therapeutics to treat rare life-threating, rare inflammatory fibrotic diseases. Since its inception, we have devoted substantially all of our efforts to business planning, research and development, recruiting management and technical staff, acquiring operating assets and raising capital. Our business is subject to significant risks and uncertainties and we will be dependent on raising substantial additional capital before it becomes profitable and it may never achieve profitability.

Reverse Acquisition

On April 11, 2014, JB Therapeutics Inc. completed a reverse acquisition with Corbus Pharmaceuticals Holdings Inc. ("CPHI") and changed its name to Corbus Pharmaceuticals, Inc. ("Corbus"). Upon the consummation of the reverse acquisition, Corbus became a wholly owned subsidiary of CPHI which continues to operate the business of Corbus. As part of the reverse acquisition, CPHI issued 9,000,000 shares of common stock to holders of Corbus common and preferred stock in exchange for a total of 5,964,649 common shares outstanding on an as converted basis. In addition, the holders of warrants to purchase common stock of Corbus received warrants, or the Replacement Warrants, to purchase 377,839 shares of CPHI common stock with an exercise price of ranging from \$0.60 to \$0.66. In addition, holders of Corbus Series A preferred stock received warrants to purchase 917,612 shares of common stock of CPHI. Finally, holders of outstanding options of Corbus received, in substitution for such options, options to purchase an aggregate of 905,334 shares of CPHI common stock with exercise prices ranging from \$0.11 to \$0.17 per share. All share and per share amounts presented in these consolidated financial statements for the six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013 and the accompanying financial statements for the years ended December 31, 2013 and 2012 have been retroactively restated to reflect the 1.5089 exchange ratio of Corbus shares for CPHI shares in the reverse acquisition. In connection with CPHI formation in December 2013, CPHI sold an aggregate of 6,000,000 shares of common stock for an aggregate of \$120,000 (\$0.02 per share). Immediately prior to the reverse acquisition, CPHI had 6,000,000 shares outstanding.

The reverse acquisition was accounted for as a recapitalization since the formation of CPHI was formed solely to effect the reverse acquisition and a private placement of equity and CPHI had no prior operations or net monetary assets. Thus, Corbus is deemed to be the accounting acquirer and successor entity and the historical financial statements are those of Corbus as the accounting acquirer. Following the reverse acquisition, the management of Corbus became the management of CPHI. At the date of the reverse acquisition, the 6,000,000 outstanding shares of CPHI are reflected as an issuance of common stock to the prior holders of CPHI. CPHI had no net monetary assets as of the reverse acquisition so the issuance was recorded as a reclassification between additional paid-in-capital and par value of common stock. On April 11, 2014 and in three subsequent closings, CPHI completed a private placement of equity, raising net proceeds of approximately \$8,671,000 (Note 7).

Corbus Pharmaceuticals Holdings, Inc. Notes to Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements Six Months Ended June 30, 2014 and 2013

2. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

Basis of Presentation

The condensed consolidated financial statements are prepared in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States ("GAAP") for interim financial information. Certain information and footnotes normally included in financial statements prepared in accordance with GAAP have been condensed or omitted pursuant to the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission.

Unaudited Interim Financial Information

The accompanying condensed consolidated balance sheet as of June 30, 2014, condensed consolidated statements of operations for the three and six months ended June 30, 2014 and the condensed consolidated statements of cash flows for the six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013 are unaudited. The interim unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements have been prepared on the same basis as the annual audited consolidated financial statement of the company's financial position as of June 30, 2014 and the results of its operations, and its cash flows for the six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013. The financial data and other information disclosed in these notes related to the six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013 are unaudited. The results for the six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013 are unaudited. The results for the six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013 are unaudited. The results for the six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013 are unaudited. The results for the six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013 are unaudited. The results for the six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013 are unaudited. The results for the six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013 are unaudited. The results for the six months ended June 30, 2014 are not necessarily indicative of results to be expected for the year ending December 31, 2014, any other interim periods, or any future year or period.

Significant Accounting Policies

The Company's significant accounting policies are disclosed in the audited consolidated financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2013 included elsewhere in this prospectus (the "2013 Financial Statements"). Since the date of the 2013 Financial Statements, there have been no changes to the Company's significant accounting policies.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

In June 2014, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued Accounting Standards Update 2014-10 – *Development Stage Entities (Topic 915): Elimination of Certain Financial Reporting Requirements, Including an Amendment to Variable Interest Entities Guidance in Topic 810, Consolidation* ("ASU 2014-10"). The amendments in this update remove the definition of a development stage entity from the Master Glossary of the Accounting Standards Codification. In addition, the amendments eliminate the requirements for development stage entities to (1) present inception-to-date information in the statements of income, cash flows, and shareholder equity, (2) label the financial statements as those of a development stage entity is no longer a development stage activities in which the entity is engaged, and (4) disclose in the first year in which the entity is no longer a development stage entity that in prior years it had been in the development stage. For public business entities, the amendments are effective for annual reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2014, and interim periods therein. For other entities, the amendments are effective for annual reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2014, and interim period or interim period for which the entity's financial statements have not yet been issued (public business entities) or made available for issuance (other entities). Upon adoption, entities will no longer present or disclose any information required by Topic 915. The Company has adopted ASU 2014-10 effective for financial periods commencing on January 1, 2014 since the financial reports for these periods were prepared after this pronouncement became effective.



SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (continued)

Net Loss Per Share of Common Stock

The following table sets forth the computation of basic and diluted earnings per share for the three and six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013:

	Three Months Ended June 30,			
	2014	2013		
Basic and diluted net loss per share of common stock:				
Net loss	\$ (504,608)	\$ (209,384)		
Net loss applicable to common stockholders	(504,608)	(209,384)		
Weighted average shares of common stock outstanding	22,017,172	6,964,788		
Net loss per share of common stock-basic and diluted	\$ (0.02)	\$ (0.03)		
	Six Months E	nded June 30,		
	2014	2013		
Basic and diluted net loss per share of common stock:				
Net loss	\$ (620,587)	\$ (252,920)		
Net loss applicable to common stockholders	(620,587)	(252,920)		
Weighted average shares of common stock outstanding	14,532,561	6,964,788		
Net loss per share of common stock-basic and diluted	\$ (0.04)	\$ (0.04)		

The following potentially dilutive securities outstanding at June 30, 2014 and 2013 have been excluded from the computation of diluted weighted average shares outstanding as they would be antidilutive:

	June	June 30,	
	2014	2013	
Preferred stock		1,646,157	
Warrants	13,602,451	329,617	
Stock options	1,596,882	528,154	
	15,199,333	2,503,928	



3. FAIR VALUE OF ASSETS AND LIABILITIES

The Company groups its assets and liabilities generally measured at fair value in three levels, based on the markets in which the assets and liabilities are traded and the reliability of the assumptions used to determine fair value.

Level 1 – Valuation is based on quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities. Level 1 assets and liabilities generally include debt and equity securities that are traded in an active exchange market. Valuations are obtained from readily available pricing sources for market transactions involving identical assets or liabilities.

Level 2 – Valuation is based on observable inputs other than Level 1 prices, such as quoted prices for similar assets or liabilities; quoted prices in markets that are not active; or other inputs that are observable or can be corroborated by observable market data for substantially the full term of the assets or liabilities.

Level 3 – Valuation is based on unobservable inputs that are supported by little or no market activity and that are significant to the fair value of the assets or liabilities. Level 3 assets and liabilities include financial instruments whose value is determined using pricing models, discounted cash flow methodologies, or similar techniques, as well as instruments for which the determination of fair value requires significant management judgment or estimation.

The Company uses valuation methods and assumptions that consider, among other factors, the fair value of the underlying stock, risk-free interest rate, volatility, expected life and dividend rates in estimating fair value for the warrants considered to be derivative instruments. The Company had no assets or liabilities classified as Level 1 or Level 2. Certain warrants issued for professional services (see Note 10) are classified as Level 3. The fair values of these instruments are determined using models based on market observable inputs and management judgment. There were no material re-measurements of fair value during the six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013 with respect to financial assets and liabilities, other than those assets and liabilities that are measured at fair value on a recurring basis.

The Company has valued certain warrants as a liability and used the Black-Scholes option pricing model to estimate fair value at June 30, 2014 and used the contractual life according to the remaining terms of the warrants and the following assumptions:

	As of June 30,
	2014
Risk free interest rate	1.25%
Expected dividend yield	0%
Contractual term	3.97
Expected volatility	66%

FAIR VALUE OF ASSETS AND LIABILITIES (continued)

Assets and liabilities measured at fair value on a recurring basis are summarized below:

	June 30, 2014					
	Level	1 Leve	el 2	Level 3	Tota	1
Liabilities:						
Derivative warrant liability at December 31, 2013	\$	- \$	- \$	19,932	\$ 19	9,932
Change in fair value of the derivative warrant liability		-	-	28,448	28	8,448
Reclassification of derivative warrant liability		-	-	(48,380)	(48	8,380)
	\$	- \$	- \$	-	\$	-
	-					
	December 31, 2013					
	Level	1 Leve	el 2	Level 3	Tota	1
Liabilities:						
Derivative warrant liability	\$	- \$	- \$	19,932	\$ 19	9,932

4. NOTES PAYABLE

The Company entered into notes payable agreements with vendors in lieu of making payments due on accounts payable to these vendors. Interest accrues on interest bearing notes payables at an annual rate of 7% with accrued interest and principal due at maturity. The outstanding balances on interest bearing notes was \$530,929 as of June 30, 2014. The Company has a note payable outstanding to a vendor with a balance due of \$107,574 as of June 30, 2014, which has no stated interest rate; however, the Company imputed interest cost at a rate of 7% for this note payable and the Company started accruing interest at a rate of 7% commencing on the maturity date.

As of June 30, 2014, the Company had notes payable totaling \$283,511 that were in default with maturities and has maturities due of \$23,750 in 2014, \$327,467 in 2015 and \$3,775 in 2016. Interest expense for notes payable for the three and six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013 totaled \$11,232, \$23,395, \$12,735 and \$21,925, respectively.

Notes payable consisted of the following:

	June 30,	December 31,	
	2014	2013	
Notes payable	\$ 638,503	\$ 638,078	
Less: current portion	(426,878)	(306,835)	
	\$ 211,625	\$ 331,243	

5. CONVERTIBLE NOTES PAYABLE

In 2009, the Company raised \$85,000 from the sale of convertible bridge notes payable. Under the terms of the convertible bridge notes payable, interest accrued at a rate of 6% per annum and the these notes were to convert into preferred stock upon a qualified financing at a discounted price per share, ranging from 10% to 20% of the price paid in the qualified financing. In addition, the investors received warrants with a five year term with the number of shares exercisable and exercise price to be determined upon the completion of a qualified financing, which occurred in March 2012 when the Series A convertible preferred stock financing was completed. In March 2012, the \$85,000 of convertible bridge notes payable and \$12,451 of accrued interest were converted into 185,990 shares of Series A convertible preferred stock. Upon completion of the qualified financing, the terms of the warrants became fixed and as a result, the investors received warrants to purchase 27,839 shares of common stock at an exercise price of \$0.60 per share.

The Company recorded \$14,811 of interest expense in March 2013 to reflect the beneficial conversion feature of the bridge notes payable which was attributable to the discounted price. The Company valued the warrants to purchase 27,839 shares of common stock at \$1,005 and charged this amount to interest expense in March 2013. The warrants were valued using the Black-Scholes option pricing model with the following assumptions:

	As of
	March 31,
	2013
Risk free interest rate	0.46%
Expected dividend yield	0%
Contractual term	2.5
Expected volatility	88%

In 2010 and 2011, the Company issued redeemable convertible notes payable to two vendors totaling \$142,350 in lieu of making payments due on accounts payable to these vendors. These notes accrued interest at a rate of 7% per annum and were due at the earliest of a qualified financing or at maturity, which ranged from July 2013 to January 2014. In March 2012, upon the closing of the sales of Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, the \$142,350 of notes payable and \$14,979 of accrued interest were converted into 260,655 shares of Series A preferred stock.

6. SERIES A PREFERRED STOCK

In March 2012, the Company issued 1,189,759 shares of Series A Convertible Preferred Stock which raised net proceeds of \$708,420. In connection with this financing, the Company issued 260,655 shares upon the conversion of notes payable and 185,990 shares upon the conversion of convertible bridge notes payable (Note 5). During 2013, the Company issued an additional 198,808 shares of Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, which raised net proceeds of \$120,000.

In April 2014, in conjunction with the reverse acquisition and financing, 1,835,212 shares of Series A Convertible Preferred Stock and 200,000 shares of Series A Non-Convertible Preferred Stock were converted into 2,035,212 shares of common stock. Prior to the conversion, the Company had classified the Series A Convertible and Non-convertible Preferred Stock outside of permanent equity based upon the terms of the instruments described below.

Series A Non-Convertible Preferred Stock

Dividends

The holders of Series A Non-Convertible Preferred Stock were not entitled to dividends.

Voting rights :

The holders Series A Non-Convertible Preferred Stock had no voting rights.

SERIES A PREFERRED STOCK (continued)

Liquidation Preference

In the event of a liquidation before any payment was made to holders of the Company's common stock, par value \$0.001 per share ("Common Stock"), but after any required distribution was made to the holders of the Series A Convertible Stock, the holders of the Series A Non-Convertible Stock were entitled to be paid out of the assets an aggregate amount of \$200,000 or \$1.00 per share of Series A Non-Convertible Preferred Stock. In addition, in the event of a merger or consolidation with another corporation where the majority of the equity voting interests of the surviving entity are held by non-affiliate third parties, the transaction would have been considered a deemed liquidation. The Company had determined that this deemed liquidation feature provided for a potential redemption of the preferred stock, which was outside of its control. As a result, the Series A Non-Convertible Preferred Stock was classified in the mezzanine section of the Balance Sheet.

Series A Convertible Preferred Stock

Dividends

The holders of Series A Convertible Preferred Stock were entitled to receive annual dividends of 8% a year if and only when declared by the Board of Directors and the right to such dividend was non-cumulative.

Conversion:

Each share was convertible, at the option of the holders of Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, at any time after issuance, into such number of fully paid and non-assessable shares of Common Stock. The initial conversion price for each series of Convertible Redeemable Preferred Stock was equal to the original issuance price. The initial conversion price was however, subject to adjustment for certain dilutive issuances, splits and combinations. Each outstanding share automatically converted to Common Stock at the conversion rate then in effect upon an issuance of the Company's Common Stock pursuant to an underwritten public offering resulting in net proceeds to the Company of at least \$30,000,000 or the date specified by written consent or agreement of holders of at least 50% of the then outstanding shares.

Voting rights:

Holders of shares of Series A Convertible Preferred Stock had the right to one vote for each share of Common Stock into which such Preferred Stock could be converted.

Liquidation preference:

In the event of a liquidation before any payment was made to holders of Common Stock or holders of Series A Non-Convertible Preferred Stock, the holders of the Series A Non-Convertible Stock were entitled to be first paid out of the assets available for distribution. In addition, in the event of a merger or consolidation with another corporation where the majority of the equity voting interests of the surviving entity are held by non-affiliate third parties, the transaction was considered a deemed liquidation, upon approval of at least 60% of the outstanding Series A Convertible Preferred Stock. The Company had determined that this deemed liquidation feature provides for a potential redemption of the preferred stock, which is outside of its control. As a result, the Series A Convertible Preferred Stock had been classified in the mezzanine section of the Balance Sheet.



7. COMMON STOCK

The Company has authorized 150,000,000 shares of Common Stock, \$0.0001 par value per share, of which 25,260,000 shares and 6,964,788 shares were issued and outstanding as of June 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013.

On April 11, 2014, in conjunction with the reverse acquisition (See Note 1) and the 2014 Private Placement, the Company issued 6,000,000 shares of common stock to the former shareholders of CPHI and 1,835,212 shares of Series A Convertible Preferred Stock and 200,000 shares of Series A Non-Convertible Preferred Stock were converted into 2,035,212 shares of common stock.

2014 Private Placement

In four closings in April and May 2014, CPHI completed the 2014 Private Placement and sold an aggregate of 10,260,000 shares of common stock and warrants to purchase an aggregate of 10,260,000 shares of CPHI common stock with an exercise price of \$1.00 per share and a five year term. The aggregate gross proceeds of \$10,260,000 were allocated between the common stock and the warrants based on their relative fair values which amounted to \$5,349,000 for the common stock and \$4,911,000 for the warrants.

Net proceeds after deducting offering expenses was \$8,671,000. Aegis Capital Corp acted as the exclusive Placement Agent for the 2014 Private Placement. The Placement Agent received a cash fee of \$1,023,000 and a non-accountable expense allowance of \$308,000. In addition, the Placement Agent received warrants to purchase 2,047,000 shares of common stock with an exercise price of \$1.00 per share and a five year term. These warrants contain a cashless exercise feature and the fair value of the warrants was recorded as a stock issuance cost and net against the gross proceeds received.

In connection with the 2014 Private Placement, CPHI entered into a registration rights agreement with the private placement investors, the Placement Agent and holders of its outstanding warrants. CPHI was required to file a registration statement with the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") no later than July 29, 2014 (the "Filing Deadline"), covering the resale of the shares of common stock and the shares of common stock underlying the warrants issued in the 2014 Private Placement, as well as the existing warrants. The Company filed a confidential registration statement on Form S-1 on July 2, 2014. The Company is also required to use commercially reasonable efforts to cause the registration statement to be declared effective by the SEC within one hundred and fifty (150) days after the registration statement is filed ("the Effectiveness Deadline") and to keep the registration statement effective for a period of one year, or until Rule 144 of the Securities Act is available to investors, whichever is earlier. The Company will be liable for monetary penalties equal to one-half of one percent (0.5%) of such holder's investment in the 2014 Private Placement on every thirty day anniversary of such Filing Deadline failure or Effectiveness Deadline failure until such failure is cured. The Company has not accrued for any monetary penalties as of June 30, 2014.



8. STOCK OPTIONS

In 2014, the Company adopted the Corbus 2014 Equity Incentive Plan (the "2014 Plan"). Pursuant to the 2014 Plan, the Company's Board of Directors may grant incentive and nonqualified stock options and restricted stock to employees, officers, directors, consultants and advisors. As of June 30, 2014, there were options to purchase an aggregate of 1,596,882 shares of Common Stock outstanding under the 2014 Plan and 5,253,452 shares available for future grants. Options issued under the 2014 Plan are exercisable for up to 10 years from the date of issuance.

Share-based compensation

For stock options issued and outstanding for the three and six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013, the Company recorded non-cash, stockbased compensation expense of \$21,040, \$26,412, \$1,238 and \$2,786, respectively, net of forfeitures.

The fair value of each option award is estimated on the date of grant using the Black-Scholes option pricing model that uses the assumptions noted in the following table. Due to its limited operating history and limited number of sales of its Common Stock, the Company estimated its volatility in consideration of a number of factors, including the volatility of comparable public companies. The Company uses historical data, as well as subsequent events occurring prior to the issuance of the financial statements, to estimate option exercises and employee terminations within the valuation model. The expected term of options granted under the 2010 Plan, all of which qualify as "plain vanilla per SEC Staff Accounting Bulletin 1-7," is based on the average of the 6.25 years. For non-employee options, the expected term is the contractual term. The risk-free rate is based on the yield of a U.S. Treasury security with a term consistent with the option.

The assumptions used principally in determining the fair value of options granted were as follows:

	2014	2013
Risk free interest rate	1.94%	1.91%
Expected dividend yield	0%	0%
Contractual term	6.25	6.25
Expected volatility	91.59%	91.95%

A summary of option activity as of June 30, 2014 and changes for the six months ended June 30, 2014 are presented below:

		Weighted Average	Weighted Average Remaining Contractual Term in	A verage Intrinsic		
Options	Shares	Exercise Price	xercise Price Years		Value	
Outstanding at December 31, 2013	597,243	\$ 0.13				
Granted	999,639	\$ 0.74				
Outstanding at June 30, 2014	1,596,882	\$ 0.51	8.18	\$	278,790	
Vested at June 30, 2014	604,291	\$ 0.13	6.95	\$	199,454	

The weighted average grant-date fair value of options granted during the six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013 was \$.74 per share. The total fair value of options that were vested as June 30, 2014 was \$79,207. As of June 30, 2014 there was approximately \$212,730 of total unrecognized compensation expense, related to non-vested share-based option compensation arrangements. The unrecognized compensation expense is estimated to be recognized over a period of 3.75 years at June 30, 2014.



9. DERIVATIVE INSTRUMENTS

The Company issued warrants in 2013 for the purchase of 301,778 shares of common stock, which had provisions that included anti-dilution protection, cashless exercise provisions and, under certain conditions, granted holders the right to request the Company repurchase the warrant. Accordingly, these warrants were considered derivative instruments and as of December 31, 2013, the fair values of \$19,932 were recorded respectively as a derivative warrant liability. On June 30, 2014, these warrant agreements were modified to eliminate the anti-dilution protection and accordingly these warrants were no longer considered a derivative liability and the fair value of \$48,380 shares was reclassified and charged as an addition to Additional-Paid in Capital.

To value the derivative warrant liability, the Company used the Black-Scholes option pricing model and assumptions that considered, among other factors, the fair value of the underlying stock, risk-free interest rate, volatility, expected life and dividend rates in estimating fair value for the warrants considered to be derivative instruments. The increase in the fair value of the derivative warrant liability at June 30, 2014 from December 31, 2013 was \$28,448 and was recognized in the Condensed Statement of Operations as a change in the fair value of a warrant liability.

10. WARRANTS

In October 2009, the Company issued warrant agreements with a five year term to holders of convertible bridge notes. Under the terms of each warrant agreement, the exercise price and number of shares were determined upon the completion on a qualified financing, which occurred when the Series A convertible preferred stock financing closed in 2013 at which time the warrants could be exercised to purchase 27,839 shares of common stock at an exercise price of \$0.60 per share. The Company valued these warrants at \$1,005 and charged the cost to interest expense with an offset to additional paid-in capital.

In June 2013, the Company issued warrants to purchase 301,778 shares of Common Stock at an exercise price of \$0.66 per share in exchange for services provided. These warrants were valued at \$21,910 in June 2013 and expensed to general and administrative expenses with an offset to derivative liability (See Note 9). On June 30, 2014, the Company issued an additional 48,222 warrants to the warrant holder in exchange for a settlement of a claim and modification of the warrant terms and to eliminate the anti-dilution protection (Note 9).
REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

The Board of Directors and Stockholders Corbus Pharmaceuticals Holdings, Inc.

We have audited the accompanying balance sheets of JB Therapeutics, Inc. (the "Company") as of December 31, 2013 and 2012, and the related statements of operations, preferred stock and stockholders' deficit, and cash flows for each of the years in the two-year period ended December 31, 2013. The financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements based on our audits.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. The Company is not required to have, nor were we engaged to perform, an audit of its internal control over financial reporting. Our audits included consideration of internal control over financial reporting as a basis for designing audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting. Accordingly, we express no such opinion. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. An audit also includes assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of JB Therapeutics, Inc. as of December 31, 2013 and 2012, and the results of its operations and its cash flows for each of the years in the two-year period ended December 31, 2013, in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

/s/ EisnerAmper LLP

Iselin, New Jersey July 2, 2014, except for the second paragraph of Note 14, as to which the date is August 11, 2014

JB Therapeutics, Inc.

Balance Sheets

		December 31,		
		2013		2012
ASSETS				
Current assets:				
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	303,020	\$	542,483
Prepaid expenses		2,500		2,500
Total current assets		305,520		544,983
Total assets	\$	305,520	\$	544,983
LIABILITIES, PREFERRED STOCK AND STOCKHOLDERS' DEFICIT				
Current liabilities:				
Accounts payable	\$	181,471	\$	49,622
Accrued interest payable		77,140		35,597
Accrued expenses		63,488		30,010
Derivative warrant liability		19,932		-
Notes payable-current		306,835		161,548
Total current liabilities		648,866		276,777
Notes payable		331,243		466,586
Total liabilities	\$	980,109	\$	743,363
Commitments and Contingencies				
Series A Preferred Stock, \$0.0001 Par Value, 6,000,000 shares authorized				
Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, 2,483,690 shares designated, 1,835,212 and 1,636,404 shares issued and outstanding at December 31, 2013 and 2012 (Liquidation preference of				
\$1,106,609 at December 31, 2013)	\$	1,106,609	\$	986,609
Series A Non- Convertible Preferred Stock, \$0.0001 Par Value 200,000 shares designated, issued and outstanding at December 31, 2013 and 2012 (Liquidation preference of \$200,000				
at December 31, 2013)		2,000		2,000
Stockholders' deficit				
Common stock, \$0.0001 par value; 150,000,000 shares authorized, 6,964,788 shares issued and		(0)		
outstanding at December 31, 2013 and 2012		696		696
Additional paid-in capital Accumulated deficit		102,696		96,555
		(1,886,590)		(1,284,240)
Total stockholders' deficit	-	(1,783,198)	-	(1,186,989)
Total liabilities, preferred stock and stockholders' deficit	\$	305,520	\$	544,983

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these Financial Statements .

JB Therapeutics, Inc.

Statements of Operations

	For the Years Ended December 31,			
		2013		2012
Operating expenses:				
Research and development	\$	210,670	\$	535,092
General and administrative		346,606		289,054
Total operating expenses		557,276		824,146
Operating loss		(557,276)		(824,146)
Other income (expense):				
Interest expense		(45,114)		(61,485)
Interest income		754		1,741
Change in fair value of warrant liability		1,978		-
Foreign currency exchange (loss) gain		(2,692)		(3,071)
Other (expense), net		(45,074)		(62,815)
Net loss		(602,350)		(886,961)
Net loss per share, basic and diluted	\$	(0.09)	\$	(0.13)
Weighted average number of common shares outstanding, basic and diluted		6,964,788		6,964,788

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these Financial Statements .

JB Therapeutics, Inc.

Statements of Preferred Stock and Stockholders' Deficit

	Series A Prefe		Non-Com	vertible	Commo	on Stock		Addit	ional Paid-	Deficit Accumulated During the Development	Sto	'Total ckholders'
	Shares	Amount	Shares	Amount	Shares	Amo	int	in	Capital	Stage	Equi	ty (Deficit)
Balance at December 31, 2011	-	-	200,000	2,000	6,964,788	\$	696	\$	77,892	\$ (397,279)	\$	(318,691)
Conversion of notes payable and accrued interest to Series A preferred												
stock	260,655	157,329										
Conversion of convertible bridge notes												
payable to Series A preferred stock	185,990	97,451										
Beneficial conversion of bridge notes												
payable		14,811										
Fair value of warrants issued to holders												
of convertible bridge notes payable									1,005			1,005
Issuance of Series A convertible												
preferred stock,net of issuance costs of												
\$8,598	1,189,759	708,420										
Accretion of issuance costs		8,598							(8,598)			(8,598)
Stock compensation expense									26,256			26,256
Net loss										(886,961)		(886,961)
Balance at December 31, 2012	1,636,404	986,609	200,000	2,000	6,964,788		696		96,555	(1,284,240)		(1,186,989)
Issuance of Series A preferred stock	198,808	120,000										
Stock compensation expense									6,141			6,141
Net loss										(602,350)		(602,350)
Balance at December 31, 2013	1,835,212	1,106,609	200,000	2,000	6,964,788	\$	696	\$	102,696	\$ (1,886,590)	\$	(1,783,198)

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these Financial Statements .

JB Therapeutics, Inc. Statements of Cash Flows

	Year Ended December 31,			ıber 31,
		2013		2012
Cash flows from operating activities:				
Net loss	\$	(602,350)	\$	(886,961)
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash used in operating activities:				
Share-based compensation expense		6,141		26,256
Gain) loss on foreign exchange		2,692		3,071
Change in fair value of warrant liability		19,932		-
Non-cash interest expense		41,543		54,886
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:				
(Increase) decrease in prepaid expenses		-		(2,500)
Increase in accounts payable		131,849		5,509
Increase (decrease) in accrued expenses		33,478	_	30,010
Net cash used in operating activities		(366,715)		(769,729)
Cash flows from financing activities:				
Proceeds from issuance of notes payable		7,252		334,067
Proceeds from issuance of Series A convertible preferred stock		120,000		717,017
Issuance costs incurred for Series A preferred stock financing		-		(8,597)
Net cash provided by financing activities		127,252		1,042,487
Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents		(239,463)		272,758
Cash and cash equivalent at beginning of the period		542,483		269,725
Cash and cash equivalent at end of the period	\$	303,020	\$	542,483
Supplemental disclosure of cash flow information and non cash transactions:				
Conversion of convertible notes payable into Series A preferred stock	\$	-	\$	227,350
Conversion of accrued interest on convertible notes payable into Series A preferred stock	\$	-	\$	27,430
Beneficial conversion feature on convertible bridge notes payable	\$	-	\$	14,811
Fair value of warrants issued with convertible bridge notes payable	\$	-	\$	1,005
Fair value of warrants issued for services	\$	19,932	\$	-

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these Financial Statements .

JB Therapeutics, Inc. Notes to Financial Statements Years Ended December 31, 2013 and 2012

1. NATURE OF OPERATIONS NATURE OF OPERATIONS

JB Therapeutics, Inc. ("JB Therapeutics") was incorporated on April 24, 2009 under the laws of the State of Delaware. JB Therapeutics is a clinical stage biopharmaceutical company, focused on the development and commercialization of therapeutics to treat rare life-threating, rare, inflammatory fibrotic diseases. Since its inception, JB Therapeutics has devoted substantially all of its efforts to business planning, research and development, recruiting management and technical staff, acquiring operating assets and raising capital. The Company's business is subject to significant risks and uncertainties and the Company will be dependent on raising substantial additional capital before it becomes profitable and it may never achieve profitability.

2. LIQUIDITY

The accompanying financial statements have been prepared assuming the Company will continue as a going concern, which contemplates continuity of operations, realization of assets and the satisfaction of liabilities and commitments in the normal course of business. The Company has incurred recurring losses since inception and as of December 31, 2013, had an accumulated deficit of \$1,886,590. In addition, the Company has a net working capital deficiency of \$343,346 as of December 31, 2013. The Company anticipates operating losses to continue for the foreseeable future due to, among other things, costs related to research funding, development of its product candidates and its preclinical programs, strategic alliances and the development of its administrative organization.

On March 27, 2014, JB Therapeutics, Inc., ("JB Therapeutics"), entered into a merger agreement by and among JB Therapeutics, Corbus Pharmaceuticals Holdings, Inc.("Holdings") and Corbus Pharmaceuticals Acquisition, Inc. a Delaware corporation and a wholly owned subsidiary, or "Merger Sub" of Holdings. Pursuant to the terms of the merger agreement, as a condition of and contemporaneously with the initial closing of the 2014 Private Placement, or the Initial Closing, described below, Merger Sub merged with and into JB Therapeutics and JB Therapeutics became a wholly-owned subsidiary of us. In connection with the merger, or the Merger, stockholders of JB Therapeutics received an aggregate of 9,000,000 shares of our common stock and the preferred stockholders of JB Therapeutics also received warrants, or the Merger Warrants to purchase 917,612 shares of our common stock at an initial exercise price of \$1.00 per share. In addition, the holders of warrants to purchase common stock of JB Therapeutics prior to the Merger received warrants, or the Replacement Warrants, to purchase 377,839 shares of our common stock with an exercise price of ranging from \$0.60 to \$0.66. Finally, holders of outstanding options of Corbus received, in substitution for such options, options to purchase an aggregate of 905,334 shares of CPHI common stock with exercise prices ranging from \$0.11 to \$0.17 per share. Following the Merger, the management of Corbus Pharmaceuticals Inc. became the management of CPHI. Because the formation of CPHI was formed solely to effect the Merger and the private placement and CPHI had no operations or assets other than cash, the Company accounted for the Merger as a reverse acquisition and a recapitalization. Corbus Pharmaceuticals, Inc. became the successor entity and its historical financial statements became the continuing financial statements for CPHI. All share and per share amounts presented in these financial statements for the years ended December 31, 2013 and 2012 have been retroactively restated to reflect the 1.5089 exchange ratio of JBT shares for CPHI shares in the reverse acquisition.

We conducted a private placement offering in April and May 2014 with four closings with the final closing occurring on May 30, 2014. We issued an aggregate 10,260,000 shares of our common stock and warrants, or the Investor Warrants, to purchase 10,260,000 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$1.00. The Investor Warrants are exercisable for a period of five years from the date of grant. Gross proceeds totaled \$10,260,000 and net proceeds were \$8,671,000.

The Company will require substantial additional financing to fund its operations and to continue to execute its strategy.

3. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

A summary of the significant accounting policies followed by the Company in the preparation of the financial statements is as follows:

Use of estimates

The process of preparing financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of assets and liabilities at the date of financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates and changes in estimates may occur.

The Company has granted stock options at exercise prices not less than the fair value of its Common Stock as determined by the board of directors, with input from management. The board of directors determined the estimated fair value of the Common Stock based on a number of objective and subjective factors, including external market conditions affecting the biotechnology industry sector and the historic prices at which the Company sold shares of preferred stock.

Cash and cash equivalents

The Company considers only those investments which are highly liquid, readily convertible to cash, and that mature within three months from date of purchase to be cash equivalents. Marketable investments are those with original maturities in excess of three months. At December 31, 2013 and 2013, cash equivalents were comprised of money market funds. The Company had no marketable investments at December 31, 2013 and 2012.

Cash and cash equivalents consist of the following:

	December 31,			
	 2013	2012		
Cash	\$ 100,761	\$	44,978	
Money market fund	202,259		497,505	
Total cash and cash equivalents	\$ 303,020	\$	542,483	

Financial instruments

The carrying amounts reported in the consolidated balance sheet for cash and cash equivalents and accounts payable approximate fair value based on the short-term nature of these instruments. The carrying value of loans payable approximate their fair value due to the market terms.

Research and development expenses

Costs incurred for research and development are expensed as incurred. The Company records payments received from research grants as a reduction in Research and Development on the Statement of Operations. For the years ended December 31, 2013 and 2012, the Company reduced Research and Development expense by \$205,000 and \$40,000, respectively for research grants.

Concentrations of credit risk

The Company has no significant off-balance-sheet concentration of credit risk such as foreign exchange contracts, option contracts or other hedging arrangements. The Company may from time to time have cash in banks in excess of FDIC insurance limits.



SIGNIFICANTACCOUNTING POLICIES (continued)

Segment information

Operating segments are identified as components of an enterprise about which separate discrete financial information is available for evaluation by the chief operating decision maker, or decision making group, in making decisions regarding resource allocation and assessing performance. To date, the Company has viewed its operations and manages its business as principally one operating segment, which is developing and commercializing therapeutics to treat rare life-threating, rare inflammatory fibrotic diseases. As of December 31, 2013 and 2012, all of the Company's assets were located in the United States.

Income taxes

The Company accounts for income taxes under FASB ASC 740 ("ASC 740"). For federal and state income taxes, deferred tax assets and liabilities are recognized based upon temporary differences between the financial statement and the tax basis of assets and liabilities. Deferred income taxes are based upon prescribed rates and enacted laws applicable to periods in which differences are expected to reverse. A valuation allowance has been recorded because it is more likely than not that the tax benefit from the deferred tax assets will not be realized. Accordingly, the Company provides a valuation allowance equal to 100% of the tax benefit in order to eliminate the deferred tax assets amounts. Tax positions taken or expected to be taken in the course of preparing the Company's tax returns are required to be evaluated to determine whether the tax positions are "more-likely-than-not" of being sustained by the applicable tax authority.

Tax positions not deemed to meet a more-likely-than-not threshold would be recorded as a tax expense in the current year. There were no uncertain tax positions that require accrual or disclosure to the financial statements as of December 31, 2013 or 2012.

Impairment of long-lived assets

The Company continually monitors events and changes in circumstances that could indicate that carrying amounts of long-lived assets may not be recoverable. An impairment loss is recognized when expected cash flows are less than an asset's carrying value. Accordingly, when indicators of impairment are present, the Company evaluates the carrying value of such assets in relation to the operating performance and future undiscounted cash flows of the underlying assets. The Company's policy is to record an impairment loss when it is determined that the carrying value of the asset may not be recoverable. No impairment charges were recorded for the years ended December 31, 2013 and 2012.

Share-based payments

The Company recognizes compensation costs resulting from the issuance of stock-based awards to employees, non-employees and directors as an expense in the statement of operations over the service period based on a measurement of fair value for each stock-based award. The fair value of each option grant is estimated as of the date of grant using the Black-Scholes option-pricing model. The fair value is amortized as compensation cost on a straight-line basis over the requisite service period of the awards, which is generally the vesting period. Due to its limited operating history, limited number of sales of its Common Stock and limited history of its shares being publicly traded, the Company estimates its volatility in consideration of a number of factors including the volatility of comparable public companies.

SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (continued)

Derivative instruments

The Company generally does not use derivative instruments to hedge exposures to cash-flow or market risks; however, certain warrants to purchase Common Stock that do not meet the requirements for classification as equity are classified as liabilities. In such instances, net-cash settlement is assumed for financial reporting purposes, even when the terms of the underlying contracts do not provide for a net-cash settlement. Such financial instruments are initially recorded at fair value with subsequent changes in fair value charged (credited) to operations in each reporting period. If these instruments subsequently meet the requirements for classification as equity, the Company reclassifies the fair value to equity.

Net income (loss) per common share

Basic net income (loss) per share of Common Stock has been computed by dividing net income (loss) by the weighted average number of shares outstanding during the period. Diluted net income per share of Common Stock has been computed by dividing net income by the weighted average number of shares outstanding plus the dilutive effect, if any, of outstanding stock options, warrants and convertible securities. Diluted net loss per share of Common Stock has been computed by dividing the net loss for the period by the weighted average number of shares of Common Stock outstanding during such period. In a net loss period, options, warrants and convertible securities are anti-dilutive and therefore excluded from diluted loss per share calculations.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

In June 2014, the Financial Accounting Standards Board issued Accounting Standards Update 2014-10 – *Development Stage Entities (Topic 915): Elimination of Certain Financial Reporting Requirements, Including an Amendment to Variable Interest Entities Guidance in Topic 810, Consolidation* ("ASU 2014-10"). The amendments in this update remove the definition of a development stage entity from the Master Glossary of the Accounting Standards Codification. In addition, the amendments eliminate the requirements for development stage entities to (1) present inception-to-date information in the statements of income, cash flows, and shareholder equity, (2) label the financial statements as those of a development stage entity is no longer a development stage entity that in prior years it had been in the development stage. For public business entities, those amendments are effective for annual reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2014, and interim periods therein. For other entities, the amendments are effective for annual reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2014, and interim reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2015. Early application of each of the amendments is permitted for any annual reporting period or interim period for which the entity's financial statements have not yet been issued (public business entities) or made available for issuance (other entities). Upon adoption, entities will no longer present or disclose any information required by Topic 915. The Company has adopted ASU 2014-10 effective for financial periods commencing on January 1, 2012 since the financial reports for these periods were prepared after this pronouncement became effective.



4. FAIR VALUE OF ASSETS AND LIABILITIES

The Company groups its assets and liabilities generally measured at fair value in three levels, based on the markets in which the assets and liabilities are traded and the reliability of the assumptions used to determine fair value.

Level 1 – Valuation is based on quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities. Level 1 assets and liabilities generally include debt and equity securities that are traded in an active exchange market. Valuations are obtained from readily available pricing sources for market transactions involving identical assets or liabilities.

Level 2 – Valuation is based on observable inputs other than Level 1 prices, such as quoted prices for similar assets or liabilities; quoted prices in markets that are not active; or other inputs that are observable or can be corroborated by observable market data for substantially the full term of the assets or liabilities.

Level 3 – Valuation is based on unobservable inputs that are supported by little or no market activity and that are significant to the fair value of the assets or liabilities. Level 3 assets and liabilities include financial instruments whose value is determined using pricing models, discounted cash flow methodologies, or similar techniques, as well as instruments for which the determination of fair value requires significant management judgment or estimation.

The Company uses valuation methods and assumptions that consider among other factors the fair value of the underlying stock, risk-free interest rate, volatility, expected life and dividend rates in estimating fair value for the warrants considered to be derivative instruments. The Company had no assets or liabilities classified as Level 1 or Level 2. Certain warrants issued for professional services (see Note 11) are classified as Level 3. The fair values of these instruments are determined using models based on market observable inputs and management judgment.

There were no material re-measurements of fair value during the years ended December 31, 2013 and 2012 with respect to financial assets and liabilities, other than those assets and liabilities that are measured at fair value on a recurring basis. The Company has classified certain warrants as a liability and used the Black-Scholes option pricing model to estimate fair value at December 31, 2013 and used the contractual life according to the remaining terms of the warrants and the following assumptions:

	As of
	December 31,
	2013
Risk free interest rate	1.48%
Expected dividend yield	0%
Contractual term	4.46
Expected volatility	88%

FAIR VALUE OF ASSETS AND LIABILITIES (continued)

Assets and liabilities measured at fair value on a recurring basis are summarized below:

		December 31, 2013					
	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3	Total			
Liabilities:							
Derivative warrant liability	\$	- \$	- \$ 19,932	\$ 19,932			
		December	31, 2012				
	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3	Total			
Liabilities:							
Derivative warrant liability	\$	\$	\$	\$			

5. NOTES PAYABLE

The Company entered into notes payable agreements with vendors in lieu of making payments due on accounts payable to these vendors. Interest accrues on interest bearing notes payables at an annual rate of 7% with accrued interest and principal due at maturity. The outstanding balances on interest bearing notes was \$531,430 as of December 31, 2013. The Company has a note payable outstanding to a vendor with a balance due of \$107,148 as of December 31, 2013 which has no stated interest rate, however the Company imputed interest cost at a rate of 7% for this note payable and the Company started accruing interest at a rate of 7% commencing on the maturity date.

As of December 31, 2013, the Company had notes payable totaling \$167,310 that were in default with maturities due during 2013 and has maturities due of \$140,025 in 2014, \$327,968 in 2015 and \$3,775 in 2016. Interest expense for notes payable for the years ended December 31, 2013 and 2012 totaled 31,502 and \$27,115, respectively.

Notes payable consisted of the following:

	December 31,			
	2013			2012
Notes payable	\$	638,078	\$	628,134
Less: current portion		(306,835)		(161,548)
	\$	331,243	\$	466,586

6. CONVERTIBLE NOTES PAYABLE

In 2009, the Company raised \$85,000 from the sale of convertible bridge notes payable. Under the terms of the convertible bridge notes payable, interest accrued at a rate of 6% per annum and the these notes were to convert into preferred stock upon a qualified financing at discounted price per share with the discounts ranging from 10% to 20% less than the price paid in the qualified financing. In addition the investors received warrants with a five year term with the number of shares exercisable and exercise price to be determined upon the completion of a qualified financing which occurred in March 2012 when the Series A convertible preferred stock financing was completed. In March 2012, the \$85,000 of convertible bridge notes payable and \$12,451 of accrued interest were converted into 185,990 shares of Series A convertible preferred stock. Upon completion of the qualified financing, the terms of the warrants became fixed and as a result, the investors received warrants to purchase 27,839 shares of common stock at an exercise price of \$0.60 per share. The Company recorded \$14,811 of interest expense in March 2013 to reflect the beneficial conversion feature of the bridge notes payable attributable to the discounted price. The Company valued the warrants to purchase 27,839 shares of common stock at \$1,005 and charged this amount to interest expense in March 2013. The warrants were valued using the Black-Scholes option pricing model with the following assumptions:

	As of December 31,
	2013
Risk free interest rate	0.46%
Expected dividend yield	0%
Contractual term	2.5
Expected volatility	88%

In 2010 and 2011, the Company issued redeemable convertible notes payable to two vendors totaling \$142,350 in lieu of making payments due on accounts payable to these vendors. These notes accrued interest at a rate of 7% per annum and were due at the earliest of a qualified financing or at maturity which ranged from July 2013 to January 2014. In March 2012, upon the closing of the sales of Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, the \$142,350 of notes payable and \$14,979 of accrued interest were converted into 260,655 shares of Series A preferred stock.

7. INCOME TAXES

No provision or benefit for federal or state income taxes has been recorded, as the Company has incurred a net loss for all of the periods presented, and the Company has provided a full valuation allowance against its deferred tax assets.

At December 31, 2013, the Company had Federal and Massachusetts net operating loss carryforwards of approximately \$1,301,000 and \$1,317,000, respectively, of which federal carryforwards will expire in varying amounts beginning in 2029. Massachusetts net operating losses began to expire in 2014. Utilization of net operating losses may be subject to substantial annual limitations due to the "change in ownership" provisions of the Internal Revenue Code, and similar state provisions. The annual limitations may result in the expiration of net operating losses before utilization. The Company also had research and development tax credit carryforwards at December 31, 2013 of approximately \$52,000.

Income Taxes (continued)

Significant components of the Company's net deferred tax asset are as follows:

	December 31,			
	2013	2012		
NOL Carryforward	\$ 511.816	\$ 404,804		
Tax credits	71,993	11,959		
Stock based compensation	2,412	-		
Other temporary differences	97,617	(1,833)		
Subtotal	683,838	414,930		
Valuation allowance	(683,838)	(414,930)		
Net deferred tax asset	\$-	\$ -		

The Company has maintained a full valuation allowance against its deferred tax assets in all periods presented. A valuation allowance is required to be recorded when it is more likely than not that some portion or all of the net deferred tax assets will not be realized. Since the Company cannot be assured of generating taxable income and thereby realizing the net deferred tax assets, a full valuation allowance has been provided. The Company has no uncertain tax positions at December 31, 2013 and 2012 that would affect its effective tax rate. The Company does not anticipate a significant change in the amount of uncertain tax positions over the next twelve months. Since the Company is generally subject to US federal and state income tax examinations by tax authorities for all years for which a loss carryforward is available.

Income tax benefits computed using the federal statutory income tax rate differs from the Company's effective tax rate primarily due to the following:

	December 31,			
	2013	2012		
Tax provision at statutory rate	34.0%	34.0%		
State taxes, net of federal benefit	5.1%	6.4%		
Permanent differences	-1.3%	-3.4%		
Tax Credits	4.3%	0.0%		
Other	6.6%	0.0%		
Decrease in valuation reserve	-48.7%	-37.0%		
	0.0%	$0.0^{\%}$		

8. SERIES A PREFERRED STOCK

In March 2012, the Company issued 1,189,759 shares of Series A Convertible Preferred Stock which raised net proceeds of \$708,420. In connection with this financing, the Company issued 260,655 shares upon the conversion of notes payable and 185,990 shares upon the conversion of convertible bridge notes payable (Note 6). During 2013, the Company issued an additional 198,808 shares of Series A Convertible Preferred Stock which raised net proceeds of \$120,000. The Company classifies the Series A convertible and non-convertible preferred stock outside of permanent equity based upon the terms of the instruments described below.

Series A- Non-Convertible Preferred Stock

Dividends

The holders of Series A Non-Convertible Preferred Stock are not entitled to dividends.

Voting rights :

The holders Series A Non-Convertible Preferred Stock of shall have no voting rights.

Liquidation Preference

In the event of a liquidation before any payment is made to holders of Common Stock but after any required distribution is made to the holders of the Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, the holders of the Series A Non-Convertible Preferred Stock shall be entitled to be paid out of the assets an aggregate amount of \$200,000 or \$1.00 per share of Series A Non-Convertible Preferred Stock. In addition, in the event of a merger or consolidation with another corporation where the majority of the equity voting interests of the surviving entity are held by non-affiliate third parties, the transaction will be considered a deemed liquidation. The Company has determined that this deemed liquidation feature provides for a potential redemption of the preferred stock, which is outside of their control. As a result, the Series A Non-Convertible Preferred Stock has been classified in the mezzanine section of the Balance Sheet.

Series A-Convertible Preferred Stock

Dividends

The holders of Series A Convertible Preferred Stock are entitled to receive annual dividends of 8% a year if and only when declared by the Board of Directors and the right to such dividend is non-cumulative.

Conversion:

Each share shall be convertible, at the option of the holders of Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, at any time after issuance, into such number of fully paid and non-assessable shares of Common Stock. The initial conversion price for each series of Convertible Redeemable Preferred Stock is equal to the original issuance price. The initial conversion price is however, subject to adjustment for certain dilutive issuances, splits and combinations. Each outstanding share shall automatically convert to Common Stock at the conversion rate then in effect upon an issuance of the Company's Common Stock pursuant to an underwritten public offering resulting in net proceeds to the Company of at least \$30,000,000 or the date specified by written consent or agreement of holders of at least 50% of the then outstanding shares.

Voting rights:

Holders of shares of Series A Convertible Preferred Stock shall have the right to one vote for each share of Common Stock into which such Preferred Stock could be converted.



SERIES A PREFERRED STOCK (continued)

Liquidation preference:

In the event of a liquidation before any payment is made to holders of Common Stock or holders of Series A Non-Convertible Preferred Stock, the holders of the Series A Non-Convertible Stock shall be entitled to be first paid out of the assets available for distribution. In addition, in the event of a merger or consolidation with another corporation where the majority of the equity voting interests of the surviving entity are held by non-affiliate third parties, the transaction will be considered a deemed liquidation, upon approval of at least 60% of the outstanding Series A Convertible Preferred Stock. The Company has determined that this deemed liquidation feature provides for a potential redemption of the preferred stock, which is outside of their control. As a result, the Series A Convertible Preferred Stock has been classified in the mezzanine section of the Balance Sheet.

9. COMMON STOCK

The Company has authorized 150,000,000 shares of Common Stock, \$0.0001 par value per share, of which 6,964,788 shares were issued and outstanding as of December 31, 2013 and 2012.

10. STOCK OPTIONS

In 2010, the Company adopted the 2010 Equity Incentive Plan (the "2010 Plan"). Pursuant to the 2010 Plan, the Company's Board of Directors may grant incentive and nonqualified stock options to the Company's employees, officers, directors, consultants and advisors. As of December 31, 2013, there were options to purchase an aggregate of 597,243 shares of Common Stock issued and outstanding under the 2010 Plan and 308,091 shares available for future grants. Options issued under the 2010 Plan and the 2010 Plan are exercisable for up to 10 years from the date of issuance.

Share-based compensation

For stock options issued and outstanding for the years ended December 31, 2013 and 2012, the Company recorded non-cash, stock-based compensation expense of \$6,141 and \$26,256 respectively, net of forfeitures. The fair value of each option award is estimated on the date of grant using the Black-Scholes option pricing model that uses the assumptions noted in the following table. Due to its limited operating history and limited number of sales of its Common Stock, the Company estimated its volatility in consideration of a number of factors including the volatility of comparable public companies. The Company uses historical data, as well as subsequent events occurring prior to the issuance of the financial statements, to estimate option exercises and employee terminations within the valuation model. The expected term of options granted under the Plans, all of which qualify as "plain vanilla per SEC Staff Accounting Bulletin 1-7," is based on the average of the 6.25 years. For non-employee options, the expected term is the contractual term. The risk-free rate is based on the yield of a U.S. Treasury security with a term consistent with the option.

The assumptions used principally in determining the fair value of options granted were as follows:

	As of December 31,		
	2013	2012	
Risk free interest rate	1.00-1.72%	.87-1.55%	
Expected dividend yield	0%	0%	
Contractual term	6.25	6.25	
Expected volatility	92%	95%	

STOCK OPTIONS (continued)

A summary of option activity as of December 31, 2013 and 2012 and changes for the year then ended are presented below:

			Weighted			
			Average			
		Weighted	Remaining			
		Average	e Contractual		Average	
		Exercise	Term in		Intrinsic	
Options	Shares	 Price	Years		Value	
Outstanding at December 31, 2011	565,834	\$ 0.11				
Granted	259,122	\$ 0.17				
Forfeited	(329,940)	\$ 0.13				
Outstanding at December 31, 2012	495,016	\$ 0.12				
Granted	105,622	\$ 0.17				
Forfeited	(3,395)	\$ 0.17				
Outstanding at December 31, 2013	597,243	\$ 0.13	7.18	\$	23,140	
Vested at December 31, 2013	532,365	\$ 0.12	7.18		23,140	

The weighted average grant-date fair value of options granted during years ended December 31, 2013 and 2012 was \$ 0.15 per share. The total fair value of options that were vested as of ended December 31, 2013 and 2012, was \$23,140 and \$22,915, respectively. As of December 31, 2013, there was approximately \$7,771 of total unrecognized compensation expense, related to non-vested share-based option compensation arrangements. The unrecognized compensation expense is estimated to be recognized over a period of 1.41 years at December 31, 2013.

Listed below is a summary of stock options outstanding and exercisable at December 31, 2013:

		Weighted Average Exercise	Weighted Average Remaining
Exercise Price	Options	Price	Life-Years
\$ 0.1	387,960	\$ 0.11	6.7
\$ 0.1	7 209,283	\$ 0.17	8.8
	597,243		

11. DERIVATIVE INSTRUMENTS

The Company issued warrants in 2013 for the purchase of 301,778 shares of common stock which have provisions that include anti-dilution protection, cashless exercise provisions and, under certain conditions, grant holders the right to request the Company repurchase the warrant. Accordingly, these warrants are considered derivative instruments and the fair value of \$19,932 was recorded as a derivative warrant liability as of December 31, 2013.

To value the derivative warrant liability, the Company uses the Black-Scholes option pricing model and assumptions that consider among other factors the fair value of the underlying stock, risk-free interest rate, volatility, expected life and dividend rates in estimating fair value for the warrants considered to be derivative instruments. The fair value of the derivative warrant liability at December 31, 2013 was \$19,932 and is included on the Balance Sheet as a current liability. Changes in fair value of the derivative financial instruments will be recognized in the Statement of Operations as derivatives gains or losses. There was a derivative gain of \$1,978 recognized for the year ended December 31, 2013.

12. WARRANTS

In October 2009, the Company issued warrant agreements with a five year term to holders of convertible bridge notes. Under the terms of the warrant agreement, the exercise price and number of shares were determined upon the completion on a qualified financing which occurred when the Series A convertible preferred stock financing closed in 2013 at which time the warrants were exercisable to purchase 27,839 shares of common stock at an exercise price of \$0.60 per share. The Company valued these warrants at \$1,005 and charged the cost to interest expense with an offset to additional paid-in capital.

In June 2013, the Company issued warrants to purchase 301,778 shares of Common Stock at an exercise price of \$0.60 per share in exchange for services provided. These warrants were valued at \$21,910 in June 2013 and expensed to general and administrative expenses with an offset to derivative liability (See Note 11).

14. COMMITMENTS

The Company is obligated to make the following payments on notes payable in 2014 and future years:

2014	\$ 307,335
2015	327,968
2016	3,775
	\$ 639,078

14. SUBSEQUENT EVENTS

Merger

On April 21, 2014 and contemporaneously with the initial closing of a private placement as described below the Company completed a merger agreement with Corbus Pharmaceuticals Holdings Inc. ("CPHI"). Upon the consummation of the merger, JB Therapeutics became a wholly owned subsidiary of Corbus Pharmaceuticals Holdings, Inc. and changed its name to Corbus Pharmaceuticals, Inc. which continues to operate the business of JB Therapeutics. Prior to the Merger, CPHI had 6,000,000 shares outstanding and, in connection with the Merger, all of the shares of common and preferred stock of JB Therapeutics were cancelled and exchanged for an aggregate of 9,000,000 shares of common stock of CPHI (approximately 56% of the issued and outstanding shares of common stock). In addition, the holders of warrants to purchase common stock of JB Therapeutics prior to the Merger received warrants, or the Replacement Warrants, to purchase 377,839 shares of our common stock with an exercise price of ranging from \$0.60 to \$0.66. In addition, holders of Corbus Series A preferred stock received warrants to purchase 917,612 shares of common stock of CPHI. Finally, holders of outstanding options of Corbus received, in substitution for such options, options to purchase an aggregate of 905,334 shares of CPHI common stock with exercise prices ranging from \$0.11 to \$0.17 per share. Following the Merger, the management of Corbus Pharmaceuticals Inc. became the management of CPHI. Because the formation of CPHI was formed solely to effect the Merger and the private placement and CPHI had no operations or assets other than cash, the Company accounted for the Merger as a reverse acquisition and a recapitalization. Corbus Pharmaceuticals, Inc. became the successor entity and its historical financial statements became the continuing financial statements for CPHI. All share and per share amounts presented in these financial statements for the years ended December 31, 2013 and 2012 have been retroactively restated to reflect the 1.5089 exchange ratio of JBT shares for CPHI shares in the reverse acquisition.

2014 Private Placement

In April and May 2014, CPHI completed the 2014 Private Placement, under which it sold an aggregate of 10,260,000 shares of common stock and warrants to purchase an aggregate of 10,260,000 shares of CPHI common stock with an exercise price of \$1.00 per share and a five year term. The aggregate gross proceeds of \$10,260,000 were allocated between the common stock and the warrants based on their relative fair values which amounted to \$5,349,000 for the common stock and \$4,911,000 for the warrants.

Net proceeds after deducting offering expenses was \$8,671,000. Aegis Capital Corp acted as the exclusive Placement Agent for the 2014 Private Placement. The Placement Agent received a cash fee of \$1,023,000 and a non-accountable expense allowance of \$308,000. In addition, the Placement Agent received warrants to purchase 2,047,000 shares of common stock with an exercise price of \$1.00 per share and a five year term. These warrants contain a cashless exercise feature and the fair value of the warrants of was recorded as a stock issuance cost and net against the gross proceeds received.

In connection with the 2014 Private Placement, CPHI entered into a registration rights agreement with the private placement investors, the Placement Agent and holders of its outstanding warrants. CPHI is required to file a registration statement with the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") no later than July 29, 2014 (the "Filing Deadline"), covering the resale of the shares of common stock and the shares of common stock underlying the warrants issued in the 2014 Private Placement, as well as the existing warrants. The Company is also required to use commercially reasonable efforts to cause the registration statement to be declared effective by the SEC within one hundred and fifty (150) days after the registration statement is filed ("the Effectiveness Deadline") and to keep the registration statement effective for a period of one year, or until Rule 144 of the Securities Act is available to investors, whichever is earlier. The Company will be liable for monetary penalties equal to one-half of one percent (0.5%) of such holder's investment in the Offering on every thirty day anniversary of such Filing Deadline failure or Effectiveness Deadline failure until such failure is cured.

CORBUS PHARMACEUTICALS HOLDINGS, INC.

20,245,451 Shares Common Stock

PROSPECTUS

August 12, 2014

PART II

INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN PROSPECTUS

ITEM 13. OTHER EXPENSES OF ISSUANCE AND DISTRIBUTION

Our estimated expenses in connection with the issuance and distribution of the securities being registered are:

SEC Registration Fee	\$	*
Accounting Fees and Expenses	\$	*
Level Free and Francisco	¢	*
Legal Fees and Expenses	\$	т
Miscellaneous Fees and Expenses	\$	*
Total	\$	*

*To be filed by amendment.

ITEM 14. INDEMNIFICATION OF OFFICERS AND DIRECTORS

Section 145 of the Delaware General Corporation Law (the "DGCL") provides, in general, that a corporation incorporated under the laws of the State of Delaware, as we are, may indemnify any person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action, suit or proceeding (other than a derivative action by or in the right of the corporation) by reason of the fact that such person is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation, or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another enterprise, against expenses (including attorneys' fees), judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred by such person in connection with such action, suit or proceeding if such person acted in good faith and in a manner such person reasonable cause to believe such person's conduct was unlawful. In the case of a derivative action, a Delaware corporation may indemnify any such person against expenses (including attorneys' fees) actually and reasonably incurred by such person against expenses (including attorneys' fees) actually and reasonably incurred by such person against expenses (including attorneys' fees) actually and reasonably incurred by such person against expenses (including attorneys' fees) actually and reasonably incurred by such person against expenses (including attorneys' fees) actually and reasonably incurred by such person in connection with the defense or settlement of such action or suit if such person acted in good faith and in a manner such person will have been adjudged to be liable to the corporation unless and only to the extent that the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware or any other court in which such action was brought determines such person is fairly and reasonably entitled to indemnity for such expenses.

Our certificate of incorporation and bylaws provide that we will indemnify our directors, officers, employees and agents to the extent and in the manner permitted by the provisions of the DGCL, as amended from time to time, subject to any permissible expansion or limitation of such indemnification, as may be set forth in any amendment by stockholders or directors resolution.

Any repeal or modification of these provisions approved by our stockholders will be prospective only and will not adversely affect any limitation on the liability of any of our directors or officers existing as of the time of such repeal or modification.

We have director and officer liability insurance to cover liabilities our directors and officers may incur in connection with their services to us, including matters arising under the Securities Act.

ITEM 15. RECENT SALES OF UNREGISTERED SECURITIES

Since January 1, 2011, the Company made sales of the following unregistered securities:

Original Issuances of Stock and Warrants

Formation of Holdings

In connection with our formation in December 2013, we sold an aggregate of 6,000,000 shares of common stock for an aggregate of \$120,000 (\$0.02 per share), which includes 1,000,000 shares of common stock owned by Adam Stern. Mr. Stern is an affiliate of Aegis Capital Corporation, the placement agent for our 2014 private placement described below.

2014 Private Placement

In April and May 2014, we sold an aggregate of 10,260,000 shares of our common stock and warrants to purchase an aggregate of 10,260,000 shares of our common stock with an exercise price of \$1.00 per share to 113 accredited investors.

In connection with the 2014 Private Placement, we issued a warrant to the Placement Agent to purchase 2,047,000 shares of our common stock with an exercise price of \$1.00 per share.

Merger Transaction

On April 11, 2014, pursuant to the terms of the Merger Agreement by and among JB Therapeutics, Inc., Holdings and Corbus Pharmaceuticals Acquisition, Inc., or Merger Sub, a wholly-owned subsidiary of Holdings, or the Merger Agreement, the JB Therapeutics merged with and into Merger Sub and became a wholly-owned subsidiary of Holdings. In connection with the Merger, we issued an aggregate of 9,000,000 shares of our common stock (60% of the outstanding shares) and warrants to purchase 917,612 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$1.00 per share to 41 stockholders of JB Therapeutics.

On April 11, 2014, pursuant to the terms of the Merger Agreement and in connection with prior rounds of financing of JB Therapeutics, we issued warrants to purchase 27,839 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$0.60 per share. We also issued warrants, or the Additional Replacement Warrants, to purchase 350,000 shares of our common stock, with an exercise price of \$0.66, to replace previously held warrants to purchase common stock of JB Therapeutics. The Additional Replacement Warrants are substantially similar to the Investor Warrants except that they include cashless exercise provisions and are not subject to redemption by us.

Stock Options

Since January 1, 2011, we have granted stock options under our 2014 Equity Compensation Plan to purchase an aggregate of 1,596,882 at a weighted average exercise price of \$0.51 per share.

Securities Act Exemptions

We deemed the offers, sales and issuances of the securities described above under "—Original Issuances of Stock and Warrants" to be exempt from registration under the Securities Act in reliance on Section 4(2) of the Securities Act, including Regulation D and Rule 506 promulgated thereunder, relative to transactions by an issuer not involving a public offering. All purchasers of securities in transactions exempt from registration pursuant to Regulation D represented to us that they were accredited investors and were acquiring the shares for investment purposes only and not with a view to, or for sale in connection with, any distribution thereof and that they could bear the risks of the investment and could hold the securities for an indefinite period of time. The purchasers received written disclosures that the securities had not been registered under the Securities Act and that any resale must be made pursuant to a registration statement or an available exemption from such registration.

We deemed the grants of stock options and issuances of common stock upon exercise of such options described above under "— Stock Options" to be exempt from registration under the Securities Act in reliance on Rule 701 of the Securities Act as offers and sales of securities under compensatory benefit plans and contracts relating to compensation in compliance with Rule 701. Each of the recipients of securities in any transaction exempt from registration either received or had adequate access, through employment, business or other relationships, to information about us.

All certificates representing the securities issued in the transactions described in this Item 15 included appropriate legends setting forth that the securities had not been offered or sold pursuant to a registration statement and describing the applicable restrictions on transfer of the securities. There were no underwriters employed in connection with any of the transactions set forth in this Item 15.

ITEM 16. EXHIBITS AND FINANCIAL STATEMENT SCHEDULES

Exhibit No.	Description
3.1	Certificate of Incorporation*
3.2	Certificate of Amendment*
3.3	Bylaws*
4.1	Form of Merger Warrant*
4.2	Form of Replacement Warrant*
4.3	Form of Investor Warrant*
4.4	Form of Additional Replacement Warrant*
4.5	Form of Placement Agent Warrant*
4.6	Registration Rights Agreement*
5.1	Opinion of Lowenstein Sandler LLP***
10.1	Placement Agency Agreement, dated March 27, 2014, between the Company and Aegis Capital Corp.*
10.2	Consulting Agreement, dated March 21, 2014, between the Company and Orchestra Medical Ventures*
10.3	Form of Subscription Agreement for the Company's 2014 private placement*
10.4	Form of Voting Agreement, dated April 11, 2014, by and among the Company and the stockholders named therein*
10.5	2014 Equity Compensation Plan*
10.6	Form of Incentive Stock Option Agreement*
10.7	Form of Non-Qualified Stock Option Agreement*
10.8	Form of Restricted Stock Agreement*
10.9	Employment Agreement, dated April 11, 2014, between the Company and Yuval Cohen*

- 10.10 Employment Agreement, dated April 11, 2014, between the Company and Mark Tepper*
- 10.11 Amended and Restated Employment Agreement, dated June 26, 2014, between the Company and Sean Moran*
- 10.12 Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated March 27, 2014, by and among the Company, Corbus Pharmaceuticals Acquisition, Inc. and JB Therapeutics, Inc.**+
- 10.13 Subscription Agreement, dated April 2009, between Sumner Burstein and JB Therapeutics, Inc.***
- 10.14 Letter Agreement, dated April 29, 2009, between JB Therapeutics, Inc. and Sumner Burstein***
- 21.1 List of Subsidiaries of the Company*
- 23.1 Consent of EisnerAmper LLP***
- 23.2 Consent of Lowenstein Sandler LLP (included in Exhibit 5.1)***
- 24.1 Power of Attorney (included on the signature page of this Registration Statement)***
- Previously Filed
- ** Filed herewith
- *** To be filed by amendment
- + As permitted by Item 601(b)(2) of Regulation S-K, certain schedules to this agreement have not been filed herewith. The company will furnish supplementally a copy of any omitted schedule to the Commission upon request.

ITEM 17. UNDERTAKINGS

The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes:

- (1) To file, during any period in which offers or sales are being made, a post-effective amendment to this registration statement:
 - (i) To include any prospectus required by Section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act of 1933;

(ii) To reflect in the prospectus any facts or events arising after the effective date of the registration statement (or the most recent post-effective amendment thereof) which, individually or in the aggregate, represent a fundamental change in the information set forth in the registration statement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any increase or decrease in volume of securities offered (if the total dollar value of securities offered would not exceed that which was registered) and any deviation from the low or high end of the estimated maximum offering range may be reflected in the form of prospectus filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission pursuant to Rule 424(b) if, in the aggregate, the changes in volume and price represent no more than a 20% change in the maximum aggregate offering price set forth in the "Calculation of Registration Fee" table in the effective registration statement; and

(iii) To include any material information with respect to the plan of distribution not previously disclosed in the registration statement or any material change to such information in the registration statement;

(2) That, for the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each such post-effective amendment shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.

(3) To remove from registration by means of a post-effective amendment any of the securities being registered which remain unsold at the termination of the offering.

(4) That, for the purpose of determining liability under the Securities Act of 1933 to any purchaser, each prospectus filed pursuant to Rule 424(b) as part of a registration statement relating to an offering, other than registration statements relying on Rule 430B or other than prospectuses filed in reliance on Rule 430A (§230.430A of this chapter), shall be deemed to be part of and included in the registration statement as of the date it is first used after effectiveness. Provided, however, that no statement made in a registration statement or prospectus that is part of the registration statement or made in a document incorporated or deemed incorporated by reference into the registration statement or prospectus that is part of the registration statement will, as to a purchaser with a time of contract of sale prior to such first use, supersede or modify any statement that was made in the registration statement or prospectus that was part of the registration statement or made in any such document immediately prior to such date of first use.

(5) That, for the purpose of determining liability of the registrant under the Securities Act of 1933 to any purchaser in the initial distribution of the securities:

The undersigned registrant undertakes that in a primary offering of securities of the undersigned registrant pursuant to this registration statement, regardless of the underwriting method used to sell the securities to the purchaser, if the securities are offered or sold to such purchaser by means of any of the following communications, the undersigned registrant will be a seller to the purchaser and will be considered to offer or sell such securities to such purchaser:

(i) Any preliminary prospectus or prospectus of the undersigned registrant relating to the offering required to be filed pursuant to Rule 424;

(ii) Any free writing prospectus relating to the offering prepared by or on behalf of the undersigned registrant or used or referred to by the undersigned registrant;

(iii) The portion of any other free writing prospectus relating to the offering containing material information about the undersigned registrant or its securities provided by or on behalf of the undersigned registrant; and

(iv) Any other communication that is an offer in the offering made by the undersigned registrant to the purchaser.

(6) Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act of 1933 may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons of the registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the registrant has been advised that in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act of 1933 and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by the registrant of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of the registrant in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, the registrant will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act of 1933 and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act, the registrant has duly caused this registration statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Norwood, State of Massachussetts on ______, 2014.

CORBUS PHARMACEUTICALS HOLDINGS, INC.

By: Name: Yuval Cohen Title: Chief Executive Officer

By:

Name: Sean Moran Title: Chief Financial Officer

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that we, the undersigned officers and directors Corbus Pharmaceuticals Holdings, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "Company"), do hereby constitute and appoint Yuval Cohen as his or her true and lawful attorney-in-fact and agent, with full power of substitution and re-substitution, for him and in his name, place, and stead, in any and all capacities, to sign any and all amendments (including post-effective amendments, exhibits thereto and other documents in connection therewith) to this Registration Statement and any subsequent registration statement filed by the registrant pursuant to Rule 462(b) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, which relates to this Registration Statement, and to file the same, with all exhibits thereto, and other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and Exchange Commission, granting unto said attorney-in-fact and agent full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing requisite and necessary to be done in connection therewith, as fully to all intents and purposes as he might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and confirming all that said attorney-in-fact and agent, or his substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof.

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, this registration statement has been signed below by the following persons in the capacities and on the dates indicated.

Person	Capacity	Date
Yuval Cohen	Chief Executive Officer and Director (Principal Executive Officer) Chief Financial Officer	[], 2014
Sean Moran	(Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)	[], 2014
Alan Holmer	Director	[], 2014
David Hochman	Director	[], 2014
Renu Gupta	Director	[], 2014

AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER

by and among

CORBUS PHARMACEUTICALS HOLDINGS, INC,

CORBUS PHARMACEUTICALS ACQUISITION, INC.,

and

JB THERAPEUTICS, INC.

_

Dated as of March 27, 2014

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page
ARTICLE I		
The Merger		1
1.01.	The Merger	1
1.02.	Closing; Effective Time	
1.03.	Effects of the Merger	2
1.04.	Certificate of Incorporation; Bylaws	2
1.05.	Directors and Officers	22
ARTICLE II		
Effect of the l	Merger on the Capital Stock of the Constituent Corporations	3
2.01.	Effect on Capital Stock	3
2.02.	Consideration	5
2.03.	Aggregate Consideration Schedule	6
2.04.	Lost, Stolen or Destroyed Certificates	6
2.05.	Adjustments	6
2.06.	Withholding	6
ARTICLE III		
-	ons and Warranties Relating to the Company	6
3.01.	Organization; Capitalization	6
3.02.	Authority; Execution and Delivery; Enforceability	7
3.03.	No Conflicts	8
3.04.	Financial Statements	8
3.05.	Indebtedness	9 9
3.06.	Governmental Authorizations	9
3.07.	Company Agreements	9
3.08.	Intellectual Property	10
3.09.	Employee Matters	10
3.10.	Proceedings	10
3.11.	Compliance	10
3.12.	Related Party Transactions	11
3.13.	Taxes	11
ARTICLE IV		
Representatio	ons and Warranties of Parent	11
4.01.	Organization; Capitalization	11
4.02.	Authority	12
4.03.	No Conflicts	12
4.04.	Governmental Authorizations	13
4.05.	Proceedings	13
ARTICLE V		
Covenants		13
5.01.	Conduct of Business Pending Closing	13

TABLE OF CONTENTS (Continued)

Page

		1450
5.02.	Prohibited Actions Pending Closing	14
5.03.	Access to Information	15
5.04.	Reasonable Efforts to Close	15
5.05.	Stockholder Approval	15
5.06.	Tax Matters	15
5.07.	Publicity	16
5.08.	Confidentiality	17
5.09.	Resignations	17
5.10.	Employment Agreements	17
5.11.	Voting Agreements	17
5.12.	Appointment of Directors and Officers of Parent	17
5.13.	Further Assurances	17
ARTICLE VI		
Conditions to C		18
6.01.	Conditions Precedent to Each Party's Obligation to Effect the Merger	18
6.02.	Conditions Precedent to Obligations of Parent and Merger Sub	18
6.03.	Conditions Precedent to the Company's Obligations	19
6.04.	Frustration of Closing Conditions	20
ARTICLE VII		
Termination		20
7.01.	Termination	20
7.02.	Effect of Termination	21
ARTICLE VIII		21
Survival		21
8.01.	Survival of Representations and Warranties	21
ARTICLE IX		
General Provisi		21
9.01.	Fees and Expenses	21
9.02.	Stockholder Representative	21
9.02.	Binding Effect; Assignment	22
9.04.	No Third-Party Beneficiaries	23
9.05.	Notices	23
9.06.	Interpretation; Exhibits and Schedules; Certain Definitions	24
9.07.	Entire Agreement; Amendments and Waivers	27
9.08.	Severability	28
9.09.	Jurisdiction; Waiver of Jury Trial	28
9.10.	Governing Law	29
9.11.	Counterparts	29
	T	2)

-ii-

AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER

THIS AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER, dated as of March 27, 2014 (this "Agreement"), by and among Corbus Pharmaceuticals Holdings, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("**Parent**"), Corbus Pharmaceuticals Acquisition, Inc., a Delaware corporation and wholly owned subsidiary of Parent ("**Merger Sub**"), JB Therapeutics, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "**Company**"), and Yuval Cohen, as Stockholder Representative (the "**Stockholder Representative**").

WHEREAS, the parties intend that Merger Sub be merged with and into the Company (the "Merger") with the Company surviving the Merger on the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this Agreement;

WHEREAS, as a condition to the Merger, each of the Company Stockholders (as defined herein) listed on <u>Schedule 1</u> is entering into a voting agreement with Parent and the stockholders of Parent immediately prior to the Effective Time (as defined herein) (the "**Voting Agreement**");

WHEREAS, concurrently with the execution and delivery of this Agreement, and as a condition and inducement to Parent's willingness to enter into this Agreement, Parent and the Company will enter into a Placement Agency Agreement with Aegis Capital Corp, dated the date hereof, pursuant to which Parent shall complete the closing of a private placement offering in the amount of at least Four Million Five Hundred Thousand Dollars (\$4,500,000) (the "**Private Placement**") concurrently with, and as a condition to, the Merger under this Agreement;

WHEREAS the Board of Directors of the Company has (i) determined that it is in the best interests of the Company and its stockholders, and declared it advisable, to enter into this Agreement, (ii) approved this Agreement in accordance with the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware (the "DGCL"), and (iii) resolved to recommend the adoption of this Agreement by the stockholders of the Company; and

WHEREAS, the Board of Directors of each of Parent and Merger Sub has approved and declared it advisable for Parent and Merger Sub, as the case may be, to enter into, this Agreement and consummate the Merger.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises and the mutual covenants and agreements hereinafter contained, the parties hereby agree as follows:

ARTICLE I The Merger

1.01. <u>The Merger</u>. On the terms and subject to the conditions of this Agreement and in accordance with the DGCL, at the Effective Time (as defined herein), Merger Sub shall be merged with and into the Company. As a result of the Merger, the separate corporate existence of Merger Sub shall cease and the Company shall continue as the surviving corporation of the Merger (the "**Surviving Corporation**") and a wholly owned subsidiary of Parent.

1.02. <u>Closing; Effective Time</u>.

(a) The closing of the Merger (the "**Closing**") shall take place at the offices of Lowenstein Sandler LLP, 1251 Avenue of the Americas, New York, New York on the third business day after all of the conditions to the Closing set forth in ARTICLE VI hereof are satisfied or waived (excluding conditions that, by their terms, cannot be satisfied until the Closing, but subject to the satisfaction or waiver of such conditions). The date on which the Closing actually occurs is hereinafter referred to as the "**Closing Date**."

(b) At the Closing, the parties hereto shall cause the Merger to be consummated by filing a certificate of merger (the "**Certificate of Merger**") with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware, in such form as required by, and executed and filed in accordance with, the relevant provisions of the DGCL (the date and time of the filing of the Certificate of Merger with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware, or such later time as is specified in the Certificate of Merger and as is agreed to by the parties hereto, being hereinafter referred to as the "**Effective Time**"), and shall make all other filings or recordings required under the DGCL in connection with the Merger.

1.03. <u>Effects of the Merger</u>. The Merger shall have the effects set forth in this Agreement and the applicable provisions of the DGCL. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing and subject thereto, at the Effective Time, all the property, rights, privileges, immunities, powers and franchises of the Company and Merger Sub shall vest in the Surviving Corporation and all debts, liabilities and duties of the Company and Merger Sub shall become the debts, liabilities and duties of the Surviving Corporation.

1.04. Certificate of Incorporation; Bylaws.

(a) At the Effective Time, the certificate of incorporation of Merger Sub in effect immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be the certificate of incorporation of the Surviving Corporation as of the Effective Time until thereafter amended in accordance with the DGCL; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that at the Effective Time, Article I of the certificate of incorporation of the Surviving Corporation shall be amended and restated in its entirety to read as follows: "The name of the corporation is Corbus Pharmaceuticals, Inc."

(b) At the Effective Time, the bylaws of Merger Sub as in effect immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be the bylaws of the Surviving Corporation as of the Effective Time until thereafter amended in accordance with the DGCL and as provided in the certificate of incorporation of the Surviving Corporation and such bylaws.

1.05. Directors and Officers.

(a) At the Effective Time, the directors of Merger Sub shall be the individuals set forth on <u>Schedule 1.05(a)</u>, each to hold the office of a director of the Surviving Corporation in accordance with the DGCL and the certificate of incorporation and bylaws of the Surviving Corporation until his or her successor is duly elected and qualified.



(b) Immediately following the Effective Time, the directors of the Surviving Corporation as of the Effective Time, shall take all actions necessary to appoint the individuals set for on <u>Schedule 1.05(b)</u> as the officers of the Surviving Corporation, each to hold office in accordance with the provisions of the bylaws of the Surviving Corporation. The directors and officers of the Company immediately prior to the Effective Time shall submit their resignations to be effective as of the Effective Time, which resignations shall be a condition of the Merger.

ARTICLE II

Effect of the Merger on the Capital Stock of the Constituent Corporations

2.01. <u>Effect on Capital Stock</u>. At the Effective Time, by virtue of the Merger and without any action on the part of the Company, Parent, Merger Sub or any Company Stockholder (as defined herein) of any of the following securities:

(a) <u>Conversion of Common Stock and Preferred Stock</u>.

(i) All of the outstanding shares of common stock, \$0.001 par value per share (the "**Common Stock**") of the Company issued and outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time (each, a "**Common Share**"), other than any Cancelled Shares (as defined herein), shall be converted into the right to receive, in the aggregate:

(A) 6,964,788 shares of Parent common stock (the "**Parent Common Stock**"), par value \$0.0001 (the "**Common Stock Consideration**").

(ii) All of the outstanding shares of Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, \$0.001 par value per share (the "Series A Convertible Preferred Stock") of the Company issued and outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time (each, a "Series A Convertible Preferred Share"), other than any Cancelled Shares, shall be converted into the right to receive, in the aggregate:

(A) 1,835,212 shares of Parent Common Stock; and

(B) 917,612 warrants, equal to one warrant for every two Series A Convertible Preferred Shares owned, each warrant to purchase one share of Parent Common Stock over a five year period at an exercise price of \$1.00 per share (the "Warrants" and together with the number of shares of Parent Common Stock set forth in <u>Section 2.01(a)(ii)</u> the "Series A Convertible Preferred Stock Consideration").

(iii) All of the outstanding shares of Series A Non-Convertible Preferred Stock, \$0.001 par value per share (the "Series A Non-Convertible Preferred Stock" and together with the Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, the "Preferred Stock," and together with the Common Stock, the "Company Stock") of the Company issued and outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time (each, a "Series A Non-Convertible Preferred Share" and together with the Series A Convertible Preferred Shares and the Common Shares, the "Shares"), other than any Cancelled Shares, shall be converted into the right to receive, in the aggregate:

(A) 200,000 shares of Parent Common Stock (the "Series A Non-Convertible Preferred Stock Consideration" and together with the Series A Convertible Preferred Stock Consideration, the "Preferred Stock Consideration").

Collectively, the Common Stock Consideration and the Preferred Stock Consideration are referred to as the "Merger Consideration." The aggregate Merger Consideration shall consist of 9,000,000 shares of Parent Common Stock and warrants to purchase an aggregate of 917,612 shares of Parent Common Stock and shall be distributed in the manner provided by <u>Section 2.02</u> and as set forth on <u>Exhibit A</u>.

(b) Exchange of Company Options and Warrants.

(i) Effective as of the Effective Time, each issued and outstanding option (but excluding Company Warrants (as defined below)) to purchase or otherwise acquire shares of Common Stock of the Company held by any Person (each a "Company Option"), whether vested or unvested, that is outstanding and unexercised as of immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be substituted by Parent for an option to acquire shares of Parent Common Stock (each a "Replacement Option"). Except as otherwise set forth in this Agreement, each Company Option so substituted by Parent pursuant to this Section 2.01(b) shall continue to have, and be subject to, substantially the same terms and conditions (including vesting terms) as in effect immediately prior to the Effective Time, except that (x) such substituted Company Option shall be exercisable for that number of whole shares of Parent Common Stock equal to the product of the number of shares of Company Common Stock that were issuable upon exercise of such Company Option immediately prior to the Effective Time multiplied by the exchange ratio used to determine the Common Stock Consideration set forth in Section 2.01(a)(i), rounded up to the nearest whole number of shares of Parent Common Stock and (y) the per share exercise price for the shares of Parent Common Stock issuable upon exercise of such substituted Company Option shall be equal to the quotient obtained by dividing the exercise price per share of Company Common Stock at which such substituted Company Option was exercisable immediately prior to the Closing Date by such ratio, rounded up to the nearest whole cent. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, the exercise price of the Replacement Option, the number of shares purchasable pursuant to the Replacement Option and the terms and conditions of exercise of the Replacement Option shall in all events be determined in order to comply with Section 409A of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended ("Code"), and in the case of any Company Option to which Section 421 of the Code applies by reason of its qualification under Section 422 of the Code, Section 424 of the Code.

(ii) Effective as of the Effective Time, each issued and outstanding warrant (but excluding Company Options) to purchase or otherwise acquire shares of Common Stock of the Company held by any Person (each a "**Company Warrant**"), whether vested or unvested, that is outstanding and unexercised as of immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be substituted by Parent for a warrant to acquire shares of Parent Common Stock (each a "**Replacement Warrant**"). Except as otherwise set forth in this Agreement, each Company Warrant so assumed by Parent pursuant to this <u>Section 2.01(b)</u> shall continue to have, and be subject to, substantially the same terms and conditions (including vesting terms) as in effect immediately prior to the Effective Time, except that (x) such substituted Company Warrant shall be exercisable for that number of whole shares of Parent Common Stock equal to the product of the number of shares of Company Common Stock that were issuable upon exercise of such Company Warrant immediately prior to the Effective Time multiplied by the exchange ratio used to determine the Common Stock Consideration set forth in <u>Section 2.01(a)(i)</u>, rounded up to the nearest whole number of shares of Parent Common Stock and (y) the per share exercise price for the shares of Parent Common Stock issuable upon exercise of such substituted Company Warrant shall be equal to the quotient obtained by dividing the exercise price per share of Company Common Stock at which such assumed Company Warrant was exercisable immediately prior to the Closing Date by such ratio, rounded up to the nearest whole cent.

-4-

(c) <u>Conversion of Merger Sub Common Stock</u>. Each share of capital stock of Merger Sub issued and outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be converted into and become one validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable share of common stock of the Surviving Corporation.

(d) <u>Cancelled Shares</u>. Each Share that is held in treasury by the Company immediately prior to the Effective Time (the "**Cancelled Shares**") shall, by virtue of the Merger and without any action on the part of the holder thereof, be cancelled and shall cease to exist, and no consideration shall be delivered in exchange for such cancellation.

(e) <u>Cancellation of Shares at Effective Time</u>. At the Effective Time, all Shares issued and outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time shall no longer be outstanding and such Shares shall be cancelled and retired and shall cease to exist, and each certificate (a "**Certificate**") formerly representing any such Shares (other than such shares held by the Company) shall thereafter represent only the right to receive the applicable portion of the Merger Consideration.

2.02. <u>Consideration</u>. At the Effective Time, Parent shall make the following distributions, in each case in accordance with the final Aggregate Consideration Schedule'') delivered pursuant to <u>Section 2.03</u>:

(a) Parent shall issue or cause its transfer agent to issue to each holder of Common Stock, shares of the Common Stock Consideration, as adjusted pursuant to this Agreement as set forth in the Aggregate Consideration Schedule.

(b) Parent shall issue or cause its transfer agent to issue to each holder of Preferred Stock, Shares of the Preferred Stock Consideration, as adjusted pursuant to this Agreement as set forth in the Aggregate Consideration Schedule.

(c) Prior to any such disbursement and/or issuance to any Company Stockholder pursuant to <u>Sections 2.02(a)</u> and <u>2.02(b)</u>, such Company Stockholder shall have delivered to Parent such Company Stockholder's Certificate (or in lieu thereof, such documentation as may be requested by Parent to comply with <u>Section 2.04</u> below) and such Certificate shall forthwith be cancelled. All Merger Consideration issued upon the surrender for exchange of Certificates shall be deemed to have been issued in full satisfaction of all rights pertaining to the shares of Company Stock previously represented by such Certificates, and at the Effective Time the stock transfer books of the Company shall be closed and there shall be no further registration or transfers on the stock transfer books of the Surviving Company Stock that were outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time.

-5-

(d) No certificates for fractional shares of Parent Common Stock or Warrants to purchase fractional shares of Parent Common Stock shall be issued. In lieu of any fractional shares or Warrants to purchase a fractional share to which the Company Stockholders would otherwise be entitled as a result of the distributions provided for herein, all stock issuances of Parent Common Stock or Warrant amounts shall be rounded down to the nearest whole share, so that no more than the whole number of shares or Warrants represented by the Merger Consideration, if any, shall be issued.

2.03. <u>Aggregate Consideration Schedule</u>. Attached hereto as **Exhibit A** is the Aggregate Consideration Schedule setting forth the calculation of the amounts for distribution in accordance with <u>Section 2.02</u>.

2.04. <u>Lost, Stolen or Destroyed Certificates</u>. In the event any Certificates shall have been lost, stolen or destroyed, the agent shall make such payment in exchange for such lost, stolen or destroyed Certificates upon the making of an affidavit of that fact by the holder thereof.

2.05. <u>Adjustments</u>. Without limiting the other provisions of this Agreement, if at any time during the period between the date of this Agreement and the Effective Time, any change in the number of outstanding Shares of Parent (or securities convertible or exchangeable into or exercisable for Shares) shall occur as a result of a reclassification, recapitalization, stock split (including a reverse stock split), or combination, exchange or readjustment of shares, merger or any stock dividend or stock distribution with a record date during such period, the Merger Consideration shall be correspondingly adjusted to reflect such change.

2.06. <u>Withholding</u>. Notwithstanding any other provision in this Agreement, Parent, the Surviving Corporation or any other Person that has any withholding obligation with respect to any payment made pursuant to this Agreement shall be entitled to deduct and withhold, or cause to be deducted and withheld, from the consideration payable or otherwise deliverable to any Person pursuant to this Agreement such amounts as may be required to be deducted and withheld under any provisions of federal, local or foreign tax law or under any applicable legal requirements. To the extent that amounts are so deducted or withheld, such deducted or withheld amounts shall be treated for all purposes of this Agreement as having been paid to the Person in respect of whom such deduction and withholding was made.

ARTICLE III

Representations and Warranties Relating to the Company

The Company represents and warrants to Parent as follows:

-6-

3.01. Organization; Capitalization.

(a) The Company is duly organized and validly existing in good standing under the laws of the jurisdiction in which it was formed, and has the requisite power and authority to own its properties and to carry on its business as now being conducted. The Company is not a party to any joint venture and does not directly or indirectly own or hold capital stock or an equity or similar interest in any entity. The Company is duly qualified as a foreign entity to do business and is in good standing in every jurisdiction in which its ownership of property or the nature of the business conducted by it makes such qualification necessary, except to the extent that the failure to be so qualified or be in good standing would not have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company.

The authorized capital stock of the Company consists of (i) 15,000,000 shares of Common Stock, and (ii) (b)6,000,000 shares of Preferred Stock of which 200,000 shares are designated as Series A Non-Convertible Preferred Stock, 1,627,000 are designated as Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, and 4,173,000 are undesignated. As of the date of this Agreement and the Closing, there are (i) 4,562,450 Common Shares issued and outstanding; and (ii) 1,402,199 shares of Preferred Stock issued and outstanding, of which 200,000 are Series A Non-Convertible Preferred Stock and 1,202,199 are Series A Convertible Preferred Stock. Schedule 3.01(b) sets forth (A) a complete and accurate list of all holders of Common Shares, Series A Convertible Preferred Shares and Series A Non-Convertible Preferred Shares, indicating the number of Common Shares, Series A Convertible Preferred Shares and Series A Non-Convertible Preferred Shares held by each holder; (B) all stock option plans and other stock or equity-related plans of the Company and (C) all warrants outstanding. All of the issued and outstanding Shares are duly authorized, validly issued, fully paid, nonassessable and free of all preemptive rights. Other than as listed in <u>Schedule 3.01(b)</u>, there are no outstanding or authorized options, warrants, rights, agreements or commitments to which the Company is a party or which are binding upon the Company providing for the issuance or redemption of any of its capital stock. Other than as listed in <u>Schedule 3.01(b)</u>, there are no outstanding or authorized stock appreciation, phantom stock or similar rights with respect to the Company. Except as set forth in Schedule 3.01(b), there are no agreements to which the Company is a party or by which it is bound with respect to the voting (including without limitation voting trusts or proxies), registration under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or sale or transfer (including without limitation agreements relating to pre-emptive rights, rights of first refusal, co-sale rights or "drag-along" rights) of any securities of the Company. To the knowledge of the Company, there are no agreements among other parties, to which the Company is not a party and by which it is not bound, with respect to the voting (including without limitation voting trusts or proxies) or sale or transfer (including without limitation agreements relating to rights of first refusal, co-sale rights or "drag-along" rights) of any securities of the Company. All of the issued and outstanding Company Shares were issued in compliance with applicable federal and state securities laws.

3.02. <u>Authority; Execution and Delivery; Enforceability</u>.

(a) The Company has all requisite power, authority and legal capacity to execute and deliver this Agreement and each Ancillary Agreement to which the Company is a party, to perform its obligations hereunder and thereunder and to consummate the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby and thereby. The execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and the Ancillary Agreements to which the Company is a party, and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby, have been duly authorized and approved by all required action on the part of the Company and, except for (i) the adoption of this Agreement and the Ancillary Agreements and the transactions contemplated hereunder and thereunder by the holders of the Company Stock and (ii) the filing and recordation of appropriate merger documents as required by the DGCL, no other corporate or other proceedings on the part of the Company are necessary to authorize this Agreement, the Ancillary Agreements and the transactions contemplated hereby.



(b) When received by the Company, the requisite consent of the Company Stockholders along with a completed questionnaire from each stockholder containing customary representations for a private placement in a manner reasonably acceptable to Parent (collectively, the "**Stockholders' Consent**") shall comply in all respects with the Company's certificate of incorporation and bylaws and the DGCL, no other vote of or action by the stockholders of the Company is required to adopt and approve this Agreement or to consummate the Merger or the other transactions contemplated hereby.

(c) This Agreement has been duly authorized, executed and delivered and constitutes, the valid and binding obligations of the Company, enforceable against the Company in accordance with its terms (i) except as enforceability may be limited by applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or other similar laws now or hereafter in effect related to laws affecting creditors' rights generally, including the effect of statutory and other laws regarding fraudulent conveyances and preferential transfers, and except that no representation is made herein regarding the enforceability of the Company's obligations to provide indemnification and contribution remedies under the securities laws and (ii) subject to the limitations imposed by general equitable principles (regardless of whether such enforceability is considered in a proceeding at law or in equity).

3.03. <u>No Conflicts</u>. None of the execution and delivery of or performance by the Company under this Agreement or the consummation of the transactions herein contemplated conflicts with or violates, or will result in the creation or imposition of, any lien, charge or other encumbrance upon any of the assets of the Company under any agreement or other instrument to which the Company is a party or by which the Company or its assets may be bound, or any term of the certificate of incorporation or by-laws of the Company, or any license, permit, judgment, decree, order, statute, rule or regulation applicable to the Company or any of its assets, except in the case of a conflict, violation, lien, charge or other encumbrance (except with respect to the Company's Certificate of Incorporation or By-laws) which would not reasonably be expected to, have an Material Adverse Effect on the Company.

3.04. Financial Statements.

(a) The Company's unaudited financial statements as and for the period ended December 31, 2013 (the "**Financial Statements**"), together with the related notes, if any, present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Company as of the dates specified and the results of operations for the periods covered thereby. Such financial statements and related notes were prepared to conform with United States generally accepted accounting principles applied on a consistent basis throughout the periods indicated. Except as set forth in such Financial and statistical information provided to the Parent by the Company with respect to the Company present fairly in all material respects the information shown therein on a basis consistent with the Financial Statements of the Company does not know of any facts, circumstances or conditions which could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, except as set forth on <u>Schedule 3.04(a)</u>.

-8-
(b) Except as set forth on <u>Schedule 3.04(b)</u>, since the date of the Company's most recent Financial Statements, there has been no Material Adverse Effect on the Company. Except as set forth on <u>Schedule 3.04(b)</u>, since the date of the Company's most recent Financial Statements, the Company has not (i) declared or paid any dividends, (ii) sold any assets, individually or in the aggregate, in excess of \$75,000 outside of the ordinary course of business or (iii) had capital expenditures, individually or in the aggregate, in excess of \$75,000. The Company has not taken any steps to seek protection pursuant to any bankruptcy law nor does the Company have any knowledge or reason to believe that its creditors intend to initiate involuntary bankruptcy proceedings or any actual knowledge of any fact which would reasonably lead a creditor to do so.

3.05. <u>Indebtedness</u>. Except as set forth on <u>Schedule 3.05</u>, the Company (i) has no outstanding Indebtedness (as defined herein) in excess of \$1,000,000, (ii) is not a party to any contract, agreement or instrument, the violation of which, or default under which, by the other party(ies) to such contract, agreement or instrument would result in a Material Adverse Effect, or (iii) is not in violation of any term of or in default under any contract, agreement or instrument relating to any Indebtedness, except where such violations and defaults would not result, individually or in the aggregate, in a Material Adverse Effect.

3.06. <u>Governmental Authorizations</u>. The conduct of business by the Company as presently, and proposed to be conducted as set forth in that certain Confidential Private Placement Memorandum dated March 27, 2014 (the "**Memorandum**"), is subject to continuing oversight, supervision, regulation or examination by any governmental official or body of the United States, or any other jurisdiction wherein the Company conducts, or proposes to conduct, such business, as described in the Memorandum. The Company has obtained all material licenses, permits and other governmental authorizations necessary to conduct its business as presently conducted. The Company has not received any written notice of any violation of, or noncompliance with, any federal, state, local or foreign laws, ordinances, regulations and orders (including, without limitation, those relating to environmental protection, occupational safety and health, securities laws, equal employment opportunity, consumer protection, credit reporting, "truth-in-lending", and warranties and trade practices) applicable to its business, the violation of, or noncompliance with, would have an Material Adverse Effect on the Company, and the Company knows of no facts or set of circumstances which could give rise to such a notice.

3.07. <u>Company Agreements</u>. Except as set forth on Schedule 3.07, no default by the Company or, to the knowledge of the Company, any other party, exists in the due performance under any material agreement to which the Company is a party or to which any of its assets is subject (collectively, the "**Company Agreements**"). The Company Agreements are in full force and effect in accordance with their respective terms, subject to any applicable bankruptcy, insolvency or other laws affecting the rights of creditors generally and to general equitable principles and the availability of specific performance.

-9-

3.08. Intellectual Property. The Company owns all right, title and interest in, or possesses enforceable rights to use, all patents, patent applications, trademarks, service marks, copyrights, rights, licenses, franchises, trade secrets, confidential information, processes and formulations necessary for the conduct of its business as now conducted (collectively, the "Intellectual Property"). To the knowledge of the Company, the Company has not infringed upon the rights of others with respect to the Intellectual Property and, except as set forth on Schedule 3.08, the Company, no others have infringed upon the rights of the company with respect to the Intellectual Property. To the knowledge of the Company, no others have infringed upon the rights of the Company with respect to the Intellectual Property. Except as set forth on Schedule 3.08, none of the Company's Intellectual Property have expired or terminated, or are expected to expire or terminate, within three years from the date of this Agreement.

3.09. <u>Employee Matters</u>. The Company is not a party to any collective bargaining agreement nor does it employ any member of a union. No executive officer of the Company (as defined in Rule 501(f) of the Act) has notified the Company that such officer intends to leave the Company or otherwise terminate such officer's employment with the Company. No executive officer of the Company, to the knowledge of the Company, is in violation of any material term of any employment contract, confidentiality, disclosure or proprietary information agreement, non-competition agreement, or any other contract or agreement or any restrictive covenant, and the continued employment of each such executive officer does not subject the Company to any liability with respect to any of the foregoing matters. The Company is in compliance with all federal, state, local and foreign laws and regulations respecting labor, employment and employment practices and benefits, terms and conditions of employment and wages and hours, except where failure to be in compliance would not, either individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect on the Company.

3.10. <u>Proceedings</u>. Except as set forth on <u>Schedule 3.10</u>, there are no actions, suits, claims, hearings or proceedings pending before any court or governmental authority or, to the knowledge of the Company, threatened, against the Company, or involving its assets or any of its officers or directors (in their capacity as such) which, if determined adversely to the Company or such officer or director, could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company or adversely affect the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or the enforceability thereof.

3.11. <u>Compliance</u>. The Company is not: (i) in violation of its Certificate of Incorporation or By-laws; (ii) in default of any indenture, mortgage, deed of trust, note or other agreement or instrument to which the Company is a party or by which it is or may be bound or to which any of its assets may be subject, the default of which could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company; (iii) in violation of any statute, rule or regulation applicable to the Company, the violation of which would have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company; or (iv) in violation of any judgment, decree or order of any court or governmental body having jurisdiction over the Company and specifically naming the Company, which violation or violations individually, or in the aggregate, could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company.

-10-

3.12. <u>Related Party Transactions</u>. Except as set forth on <u>Schedule 3.12</u>, as of the date of this Agreement, no current or former stockholder, director, officer or employee of the Company, nor, to the knowledge of the Company, any affiliate of any such person is presently, directly or indirectly through his affiliation with any other person or entity, a party to any loan from the Company or any other transaction (other than as an employee) with the Company providing for the furnishing of services by, or rental of any personal property from, or otherwise requiring cash payments to any such person.

3.13. Taxes. Except as set forth on Schedule 3.13, the Company has filed, on a timely basis, each federal, state, local and foreign tax return, report and declarations that were required to be filed, or has requested an extension therefor and has paid all taxes and all related assessments, charges, penalties and interest to the extent that the same have become due. There are no unpaid taxes in any material amount claimed to be due by the taxing authority of any jurisdiction, and the officers of the Company know of no basis for any such claim. The Company has not executed a waiver with respect to the statute of limitations relating to the assessment or collection of any foreign, federal, state or local tax. To the Company' knowledge, none of the Company' tax returns are presently being audited by any taxing authority. No liens have been filed and no claims are being asserted by or against the Company with respect to any taxes (other than liens for taxes not yet due and payable). The Company has not received written notice of assessment or proposed assessment or any other agreement of a similar nature that remains in effect. The Company has complied in all material respects with all applicable legal requirements relating to the payment and withholding of taxes and, within the time and in the manner prescribed by law, has withheld from wages, fees and other payments and paid over to the proper governmental or regulatory authorities all amounts required.

ARTICLE IV Representations and Warranties of Parent

Parent and Merger Sub hereby, jointly and severally, represent and warrant to the Company as follows:

4.01. Organization; Capitalization.

(a) Each of Parent and Merger Sub is duly organized and validly existing in good standing under the laws of the jurisdiction in which it was formed, and has the requisite power and authority to own its properties and to carry on its business as now being conducted. Neither Parent nor Merger Sub is a party to any joint venture and neither directly or indirectly own or hold capital stock or an equity or similar interest in any entity. Each of Parent and Merger Sub is duly qualified as a foreign entity to do business and is in good standing in every jurisdiction in which its ownership of property or the nature of the business conducted by it makes such qualification necessary, except to the extent that the failure to be so qualified or be in good standing would not have a Material Adverse Effect on Parent or Merger Sub, as applicable. Each of Parent and Merger Sub owns, directly or indirectly, all of the capital stock or other equity interests of each subsidiary free and clear of any liens, and all the issued and outstanding securities of capital stock of each subsidiary are validly issued and are fully paid, non-assessable and free of preemptive and similar rights to subscribe for or purchase securities.

-11-

(b) The authorized capital stock of the Parent consists of 150,000,000 shares of Parent Common Stock, of which 6,000,000 shares were issued and outstanding as of the date of this Agreement, and 10,000,000 shares of preferred stock, par value \$0.0001 per share, none of which was issued and outstanding as of the date of this Agreement. All of the issued and outstanding shares of Parent Common Stock are duly authorized, validly issued, fully paid, nonassessable and free of all preemptive rights. There are no outstanding or authorized, warrants, options to purchase common stock, stock appreciation, phantom stock or similar rights with respect to the Parent. There are no agreements to which the Parent is a party or by which it is bound with respect to the voting (including without limitation voting trusts or proxies), registration under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or sale or transfer (including without limitation agreements relating to preemptive rights, rights of first refusal, co-sale rights or "drag-along" rights) of any securities of the Parent. There are no agreements among other parties, to which the Parent is not a party and by which it is not bound, with respect to the voting (including without limitation voting trusts or proxies) or sale or transfer (including without limitation agreements relating to rights of first refusal, co-sale rights or "drag-along" rights) of any securities of the Parent. All of the issued and outstanding shares of Parent Common Stock were issued in compliance with applicable federal and state securities laws. The approximately 9,000,000 shares of Parent Common Stock to be issued at the Closing, when issued and delivered in accordance with the terms hereof and of the Certificate of Merger, shall be duly and validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable and free of all preemptive rights and will be issued in compliance with applicable federal and state securities laws. Furthermore, the 329,617 and 905,336 shares of Parent Common Stock underlying the Replacement Warrants and the Replacement Options, respectively, to be issued at the Closing have been duly and validly authorized and reserved for issuance, and when issued in accordance with the terms of the Replacement Warrants and the Replacement Options, as the case may be, shall be duly and validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable and free of all preemptive rights and will be issued in compliance with applicable federal and state securities laws. Immediately after the Closing, without giving effect to the private placement offering contemplated by the Memorandum, there will be 15,000,000 shares of Parent Common Stock issued and outstanding.

4.02. <u>Authority</u>. Each of Parent and Merger Sub has all requisite corporate power and authority to conduct its business as presently conducted and as proposed to be conducted, to enter into and perform its obligations under this Agreement and the Ancillary Agreements. This Agreement has been duly authorized, executed and delivered and constitutes the valid and binding obligations of Parent or Merger Sub, as applicable, enforceable against each of Parent or Merger Sub, as applicable, in accordance with their respective terms (i) except as enforceability may be limited by applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or other similar laws now or hereafter in effect related to laws affecting creditors' rights generally, including the effect of statutory and other laws regarding fraudulent conveyances and preferential transfers, and (ii) subject to the limitations imposed by general equitable principles (regardless of whether such enforceability is considered in a proceeding at law or in equity).

-12-

4.03. <u>No Conflicts</u>. Neither the execution and delivery of, or performance by Parent or Merger Sub under this Agreement or any of the other Ancillary Agreements nor the consummation of the transactions herein or therein contemplated conflicts with or violates, or will result in the creation or imposition of, any lien, charge or other encumbrance upon any of the assets of Parent or Merger Sub under any agreement or other instrument to which Parent or Merger Sub is a party or by which Parent or Merger Sub or their assets may be bound, or any term of the certificate of incorporation or by-laws of Parent or Merger Sub, or any license, permit, judgment, decree, order, statute, rule or regulation applicable to Parent or Merger Sub or any of their assets, except in the case of a conflict, violation, lien, charge or other encumbrance (except with respect to Parent's certificate of incorporation or by-laws) which would not, or could not reasonably be expected to, have a Material Adverse Effect on Parent or Merger Sub, as applicable.

4.04. <u>Governmental Authorizations</u>. No consent, authorization or filing of or with any court or governmental authority is required in connection with the issuance or the consummation of the transactions contemplated herein or in the Ancillary Agreements.

4.05. <u>Proceedings</u>. There are no actions, suits, claims, hearings or proceedings pending before any court or governmental authority or, to the knowledge of Parent, threatened, against Parent or Merger Sub, or involving their assets or any of their officers or directors (in their capacity as such) which, if determined adversely to Parent, Merger Sub or their respective officers or directors, could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on Parent or Merger Sub, as applicable or adversely affect the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or the enforceability thereof.

4.06. <u>No Operations</u>. Since its date of formation and as of the date hereof, neither the Parent nor Merger Sub has conducted any business or operations other than negotiating and executing such definitive documentation necessary to duly form and capitalize Parent and Merger Sub.

ARTICLE V Covenants

5.01. <u>Conduct of Business Pending Closing</u>. From the date hereof until the Closing, the Company will:

(a) maintain its existence in good standing;

(b) maintain the general character of its business and properties and conduct its business in the Ordinary Course of Business, except as otherwise expressly permitted by this Agreement;

(c) maintain its business and accounting records consistent with past practices;

(d) file on a timely basis with the appropriate taxing authorities all tax returns required to be filed, and pay all taxes due, before the Closing Date; and

(e) use commercially reasonable efforts to (i) preserve its business intact, and (ii) keep available to the Company the services of its present officers and employees.

5.02. <u>Prohibited Actions Pending Closing</u>. Unless otherwise expressly permitted herein or approved by Parent in writing, from the date hereof until the Closing, the Company shall not:

(a) declare, set aside or pay any dividend or other distribution in respect of any shares of capital stock of the Company or repurchase, redeem or acquire any outstanding shares of capital stock or other securities of, or other ownership interest in, the Company;

(b) merge, consolidate or adopt a plan of complete or partial liquidation, dissolution, restructuring, recapitalization or other reorganization involving the Company, other than the Merger;

(c) split, combine or reclassify any shares of capital stock of the Company or other securities of the Company or amend the terms of any such stock or securities;

(d) change accounting or tax reporting principles, methods or policies of the Company;

(e) make, change or rescind any material election concerning taxes or tax returns, file any amended tax return, enter into any closing agreement with respect to taxes, settle or compromise any material tax claim or assessment or surrender any right to claim a refund of taxes or obtain any tax ruling;

(f) enter into any transaction other than in the Ordinary Course of Business;

(g) make any loans, advances or capital contributions to, or investments in, any Person or pay any fees to any director, officer, partner or Affiliate thereof or to any Company Stockholder (who is not a director, officer or partner) or Affiliate of any Company Stockholder (other than business expenses incurred in the Ordinary Course of Business);

(h) (i) mortgage, pledge or subject to any lien any of its assets, or (ii) acquire any assets or sell, assign, transfer, convey, lease or otherwise dispose of any assets of the Company, except, in the case of clause (ii), in the Ordinary Course of Business;

(i) cancel or compromise any Indebtedness or amend, cancel, terminate, relinquish, waive or release any contract or right, in each case, except in the Ordinary Course of Business, and which, in the aggregate, would not be material to the Company taken as a whole;

(j) make or commit to make any capital expenditures or capital additions or betterments in excess of \$30,000 individually or \$75,000 in the aggregate;

(k) issue, create, incur, assume, guarantee, endorse or otherwise become liable or responsible with respect to (whether directly, contingently, or otherwise) any Indebtedness where such Indebtedness of the Company exceeds, in the aggregate, \$100,000 other than legal fees and expenses in connection with the Merger and the Private Placement;

-14-

- (l) institute or settle any legal proceeding; and
- (m) agree, commit, arrange or enter into any understanding to do anything set forth in this <u>Section 5.02</u>.

5.03. <u>Access to Information</u>. The Company shall, and shall cause its officers, directors, employees and agents to, afford the officers, employees and agents of Parent complete access at all reasonable times, from the date hereof to the Effective Time, to its officers, employees, agents, properties, books and records, and shall furnish Parent all financial, operating and other data and information as Parent, through its officers, employees or agents, may reasonably request. Parent shall keep all information discovered in the course of such investigation confidential.

5.04. <u>Reasonable Efforts to Close</u>. Subject to the terms and conditions provided in this Agreement, each of the parties hereto shall use reasonable best efforts to take promptly, or cause to be taken promptly, all actions, and to do promptly, or cause to be done promptly, all things necessary, proper or advisable under applicable Law to consummate and make effective the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby as promptly as practicable, including by using commercially reasonable efforts to take all action necessary to satisfy all of the conditions to the obligations of the other party or parties hereto to effect the Merger set forth in ARTICLE VI, to obtain all necessary waivers, consents, approvals and other documents required to be delivered hereunder and to effect all necessary registrations and filings and to remove any injunctions or other impediments or delays, legal or otherwise, in each case in order to consummate and make effective the Merger and the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement for the purpose of securing to the parties hereto the benefits contemplated by this Agreement.

5.05. Stockholder Approval.

(a) Immediately following the execution of this Agreement, the Company shall obtain the Stockholders' Consent through the execution of a written consent in the form attached hereto as **Exhibit B** (the "**Stockholder Written Consent**").

(b) Immediately following the execution of this Agreement, Merger Sub shall deliver a written consent evidencing stockholder consent ("**Parent's Consent**").

5.06. <u>Tax Matters</u>. The following provisions shall govern the allocation of responsibility between Parent and the Company Stockholders for certain tax matters following the Closing Date.

(a) <u>Responsibility for Filing Tax Returns</u>. The Stockholder Representative shall timely file all tax returns required to be filed by the Company in respect of any pre-closing tax period and shall pay or cause to be paid all taxes shown due thereon. All such tax returns shall be prepared in a manner consistent with the Company's prior practice. The Stockholder Representative shall provide Parent with copies of such completed tax returns at least twenty (20) days prior to the due date for filing thereof, along with supporting work papers, for Parent's review and approval which shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed. The Stockholder Representative and Parent shall attempt in good faith to resolve any disagreements regarding such tax returns prior to the due date for filing. In no event shall the Stockholder Representative file any tax return relating to the Company without the prior approval of Parent, which shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed.

-15-

(b) <u>Cooperation on Tax Matters</u>.

(i) The parties hereto shall cooperate fully, as and to the extent reasonably requested by the other party, in connection with the filing of tax returns pursuant to <u>Section 5.06(a)</u> (including signing any such tax returns) above and any audit or legal proceeding with respect to taxes. Such cooperation shall include the retention and (upon the other party's request) the provision of records and information which are reasonably relevant to any such audit or legal proceeding and making employees available on a mutually convenient basis to provide additional information of any material provided hereunder.

(ii) Parent and the Stockholder Representative, on behalf of the Company Stockholders, further agree, upon request, to use their respective best efforts to obtain any certificate or other document from any taxing authority or any other Person as may be necessary to mitigate, reduce, or eliminate any tax that could be imposed (including, but not limited to, with respect to the transactions contemplated hereby).

(c) <u>Certain Taxes</u>. The Stockholder Representative shall, at the Parent's expense, file all necessary tax returns and other documentation with respect to all transfer, documentary, sales, use, stamp, registration and other such taxes, and all conveyance fees, recording charges and other fees and charges (including any penalties and interest) incurred in connection with the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, and, if required by applicable Law, Parent will join in the execution of any such tax returns and other documentation.

(d) <u>Survival of Obligations</u>. Notwithstanding any other provision in this Agreement to the contrary, the obligations of the parties set forth in this Section 5.06 shall be unconditional and absolute and shall remain in effect without limitation as to time or amount.

(e) <u>Reorganization</u>. It is intended that the transactions contemplated by this Agreement qualify and be treated as a "reorganization" within the meaning of section 368(a) of the Code, by reason of Code section 368(a)(2)(E). Unless applicable law or a governmental authority requires otherwise, the parties agree for income tax purposes to report the transaction consistently with the preceding sentence.

5.07. <u>Publicity</u>. No party to this Agreement shall directly or indirectly make any public announcement or statement regarding this Agreement, the Ancillary Agreements or the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby without the prior consent of Parent and the Company, such consent not to be unreasonably withheld, except as such release or announcement may be required by Law or the rules or regulations of any United States or foreign securities exchange or automated quotation system, in which case the party required to make the release or announcement shall allow the other party reasonable time to comment on such release or announcement in advance of such issuance

-16-

5.08. <u>Confidentiality</u>. Each of the Company Stockholders and Parent shall (and shall cause each of its respective representatives to) maintain in confidence and not directly or indirectly, use, disseminate, disclose or publish, or use for such Company Stockholder's or Parent's benefit or the benefit of any person, firm, corporation or other entity any confidential or proprietary information of or relating to the Company, the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or the Ancillary Agreements or the Merger Consideration (collectively, the "**Confidential Information**"), or deliver to any person, firm, corporation or other entity any document, record, notebook, computer program or similar repository of or containing any such Confidential Information. Each of the Company Stockholders, Merger Sub and Parent hereby stipulate and agree that as between them, the Confidential Information is important, material and affects the successful conduct of the business of the Company as currently conducted and as contemplated to be conducted by the Surviving Corporation following the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and the Ancillary Agreements.

5.09. <u>Resignations</u>. On the Closing Date, the Company shall cause to be delivered to Parent duly executed resignations, effective as of the Effective Time, of all directors and officers of the Company and shall take such other action as is necessary to accomplish the foregoing.

5.10. <u>Employment Agreements and Non-Disclosure and Invention Assignment Agreements ("NDIAs"</u>). On or prior to the Closing Date, Parent shall enter into employment agreements and NDIAs with each of Yuval Cohen Ph.D., Mark Tepper Ph.D., and Sean Moran. (each an "Employment Agreement Recipient").

5.11. <u>Voting Agreements</u>. On or prior to the Closing Date, the Company Stockholders and the stockholders of Parent shall enter into the Voting Agreement in the form and substance of the agreement annexed hereto as **Exhibit C**.

5.12. Appointment of Directors and Officers of Parent.

(a) On or prior to the Closing Date, Parent shall cause the Board of Directors to constitute the individuals set forth on <u>Schedule 1.05(a)</u> effective as of the Effective Time (the "Effective Time Parent Board") and shall take such other action as is necessary to accomplish the foregoing.

(b) On or prior to the Closing Date, Parent shall cause the Effective Time Parent Board to appoint the individuals to the offices set forth opposite their respective names on <u>Schedule 1.05(b)</u> effective as of the Effective Time (the "Effective Time Parent Officers") and shall take such other action as is necessary to accomplish the foregoing.

5.13. <u>Further Assurances</u>. From time to time, as and when requested by any party, each party shall execute and deliver, or cause to be executed and delivered, all such documents and instruments and shall take, or cause to be taken, all such further or other actions, as such other party may reasonably deem necessary or desirable to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

-17-

ARTICLE VI

Conditions to Closing

6.01. <u>Conditions Precedent to Each Party's Obligation to Effect the Merger</u>. The respective obligations of each party hereto to effect the Merger shall be subject to the fulfillment or satisfaction, prior to or on the Closing Date of the following conditions:

(a) <u>Completion of the Private Placement</u>. On or before the Closing Date, Parent shall have closed on at least Four Million Five Hundred Thousand Dollars (\$4,500,000) in the Private Placement.

(b) <u>Stockholder Approval</u>. The Company shall have obtained the Stockholders' Consent to the Merger and the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

(c) <u>Parent Consent</u>. Merger Sub shall have obtained Parent's Consent to the Merger and the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement pursuant to the Parent Written Consent delivered to the Company.

(d) <u>No Legal Impediments</u>. As of the Closing Date, there shall not be any suit, action or proceeding by any Governmental Entity before any court or Governmental Entity seeking to restrain or prohibit the consummation of this Agreement or any of the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

(e) <u>Other Consents</u>. On or before the Closing Date, Parent, Merger Sub and the Company have each obtained and delivered, as applicable, all necessary board, shareholder and third party consents required pursuant to this Agreement.

(f) <u>Completion of Due Diligence</u>. Each of Parent and the Company, in its reasonable discretion, shall have completed all necessary technical and legal due diligence.

6.02. <u>Conditions Precedent to Obligations of Parent and Merger Sub</u>. All obligations of Parent and Merger Sub under this Agreement are further subject to the fulfillment, satisfaction or (to the extent permitted by Law) waiver by Parent, prior to or on the Closing Date, of each of the following conditions precedent:

(a) <u>Representations and Warranties</u>. Each of the Company's representations and warranties contained in ARTICLE III of this Agreement shall be true and correct in all material respects on and as of the Closing Date with the same effect as though such representations and warranties were made on and as of the Closing Date, except to the extent that any representations and warranties expressly relate to an earlier date, in which case such representations and warranties shall be evaluated as of such earlier date.

(b) <u>Covenants</u>. The Company shall have performed and complied in all material respects with all covenants and obligations under this Agreement required to be performed and complied with by the Company prior to the Closing.

-18-

(c) <u>Officer's Certificate</u>. Parent shall have received a certificate from the Company, validly executed by the Chief Executive Officer of the Company for and on the Company's behalf, to the effect that, as of the Closing the conditions set forth in <u>Sections 6.02(a)</u> and <u>6.02(b)</u> have been satisfied.

(d) <u>No Material Indebtedness</u>. Parent shall have received a certificate from the Company, validly executed by the Company's Chief Financial Officer certifying that as of the Closing Date, the Company's liabilities do not exceed One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000) in the form of accounts payable, notes payable and accrued expenses, other than legal and accounting expenses in connection with the Merger and the Private Placement. The Company shall not be a party to or bound by any instrument or agreement relating to any material indebtedness that would limit the issuance or cancellation of any securities pursuant to this Agreement.

(e) <u>Employment Agreements and NDIAs</u>. Parent shall have received executed copies of the employment agreements and NDIAs from each of the Employment Agreement Recipients.

(f) <u>Voting Agreement</u>. Parent shall have received executed counterparts of the Voting Agreement from the Company Stockholders set forth on <u>Schedule 6.02(g)</u>.

(g) <u>No Material Adverse Effect on the Company</u>. As of the Closing Date, there shall not have occurred any event and no circumstance shall exist which, alone or together with any one or more other events or circumstances has had, is having or would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company.

6.03. <u>Conditions Precedent to the Company's Obligations</u>. All obligations of the Company under this Agreement are further subject to the fulfillment, satisfaction, or (to the extent permitted by Law) waiver by the Company prior to or on the Closing Date, of each of the following conditions precedent:

(a) <u>Representations and Warranties</u>. Each of Parent's and Merger Sub's representations and warranties contained in ARTICLE IV of this Agreement shall be true and correct in all respects on and as of the Closing with the same effect as though such representations and warranties were made on and as of the Closing, except to the extent that any representations and warranties expressly relate to an earlier date, in which case such representations and warranties shall be evaluated as of such earlier date.

(b) <u>Covenants</u>. Each of Parent and Merger Sub shall have performed and complied in all material respects with all covenants and obligations under this Agreement required to be performed and complied with by the Company prior to the Closing.

(c) <u>Officer's Certificate</u>. The Company shall have received a certificate from Parent, validly executed by the Chief Executive Officer of Parent for and on the Parent's and Merger Sub's behalf, to the effect that, as of the Closing the conditions set forth in <u>Sections 6.03(a) and 6.03(b)</u>, have been satisfied.

-19-

(d) <u>No Indebtedness; Cash</u>. The Company shall have received a certificate from Parent, validly executed by Parent's Chief Financial Officer, certifying that as of the Closing Date, (i) neither Parent nor Merger Sub has any liabilities and is are not a party to or bound by an instrument or agreement relating to indebtedness of Parent or Merger Sub and (ii) Parent has cash of at least \$60,000 after deduction for all legal and other expenses payable by Parent and Merger Sub in connection with the Merger and the Private Placement.

(e) <u>Voting Agreement</u>. The Company shall have received executed counterparts of the Voting Agreement from Parent and the stockholders of Parent set forth on <u>Schedule 6.03(e)</u>.

(f) <u>Equity Plan</u>. The Company shall have received evidence that Parent has adopted an equity incentive plan providing for the grant of awards to qualified participants of up to fifteen percent (15%) of Parent's fully-diluted capitalization, assuming the maximum offering contemplated by the Private Placement, is sold.

(g) <u>Employment Agreements and NDIAs</u>. As of the Closing Date, each Employment Agreement Recipient shall have received an executed copy of his employment agreement and NDIA, validly executed by Parent.

(h) <u>Effective Time Parent Board</u>. As of the Closing Date, the Company shall have received evidence that the Effective Time Parent Board constitutes the board of Directors of Parent, which shall not be changed, modified or amended by Parent as of the Effective Time.

(i) <u>Effective Time Parent Officers</u>. As of the Closing Date, the Company shall have received evidence that the Effective Time Parent Officers have been duly appointed by the Effective Time Parent Board, which shall not be changed, modified or amended by Parent as of the Effective Time.

6.04. <u>Frustration of Closing Conditions</u>. None of the Company, Parent or Merger Sub may rely on the failure of any condition set forth in <u>Sections 6.01</u>, 6.02 or 6.03, as the case may be, to be satisfied if such failure was caused by such party's failure to use reasonable best efforts to consummate the Merger and the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement, as required by and subject to <u>Section 5.04</u>.

ARTICLE VII Termination

7.01. <u>Termination</u>. This Agreement may be terminated, and the Merger may be abandoned, at any time prior to the Effective Time whether before or after the approval and adoption of this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby by the stockholders of the Company or the stockholder of Merger Sub:

(a) by the mutual agreement of Parent and the Company;

(b) by Parent or Merger Sub, in the event the Company fails to deliver the Stockholder Written Consent to Parent on or before July 31, 2014;

-20-

(c) by Parent or Merger Sub, in the event the Company materially breaches or fails to perform any representation, warranty, covenant or agreement on the part of the Company set forth in this Agreement unless such breach or failure is cured within fifteen (15) days after written notice to the Company by Parent or Merger Sub;

(d) by Company, in the event that either Parent or Merger Sub materially breaches or fails to perform any representation, warranty, covenant or agreement on the part of either Parent or Merger Sub, as applicable, set forth in this Agreement unless such breach or failure is cured within fifteen (15) days after written notice to Parent or Merger Sub, as applicable, from the Company; or

(e) by Parent, Merger Sub or the Company if (i) the Effective Time shall not have occurred by July 31, 2014, which date may be extended by Parent, Merger Sub and the Company in their joint discretion until August 31, 2014; <u>provided</u> that the right to terminate this Agreement under this <u>Section 7.01(e)</u> shall not be available to any party whose failure to fulfill any obligation under this Agreement has been the cause of, or resulted in, the failure of the Effective Time to occur on or before such date; or (ii) any court of competent jurisdiction in the United States or other Governmental Entity shall have issued an order, decree, ruling or taken any other action restraining, enjoining or otherwise prohibiting the Merger and such order, decree, ruling or other action shall have become final and nonappealable.

7.02. <u>Effect of Termination</u>. In the event of the termination of this Agreement as provided in <u>Section 7.01</u>, written notice shall be given by the terminating party to the other parties hereto and this Agreement shall forthwith become void and there shall be no liability on the part of Parent, Merger Sub or the Company, except that nothing herein will relieve any party from liability for fraud or for any willful breach of any representation or warranty or any willful breach prior to such termination of any covenant or agreement contained herein or be deemed to waive any rights of specific performance of this Agreement available to a party by reason of any breach by the other party or parties of this Agreement.

ARTICLE VIII <u>Survival</u>

8.01. <u>Survival of Representations and Warranties</u>. The representations and warranties of the parties contained in this Agreement, any certificate delivered pursuant hereto or any Ancillary Agreement shall survive the Closing for a period of four years from the earlier to occur of the final closing of the Private Placement (as contemplated by the transaction documents governing the Private Placement) or the termination of the Private Placement.

ARTICLE IX General Provisions

9.01. <u>Fees and Expenses</u>. The Parent and Merger Sub, on the one hand, and the Company, on the other hand, shall each pay all of their own costs and expenses incurred in connection with this Agreement and the Ancillary Agreements and the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby.

9.02. Stockholder Representative.

(a) Yuval Cohen is hereby appointed as representative, attorney-in-fact and agent, with full power of substitution to act in the name, place and stead of each Company Stockholders to take all actions necessary or appropriate in the judgment of the Stockholder Representative for the accomplishment of the terms of this Agreement, and to act on behalf of each Company Stockholder in any amendment of or litigation or arbitration involving this Agreement or any Ancillary Agreement and to do or refrain from doing all such further acts and things, and to execute all such documents, as such Stockholder Representative shall deem necessary or appropriate in conjunction with any of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, including the power:

(i) to take all action necessary or desirable in connection with the waiver of any condition to the obligations of the Company Stockholders to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and the Ancillary Agreements;

(ii) to negotiate, execute and deliver all statements, certificates, statements, notices, approvals, extensions, waivers, undertakings, amendments and other documents required or permitted to be given in connection with the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement (it being understood that a Company Stockholder shall execute and deliver any such documents which the Stockholder Representative agrees to execute);

(iii) to give and receive all notices and communications to be given or received under this Agreement and to receive service of process in connection with the any claims under this Agreement, including service of process in connection with arbitration; and

(iv) to take all actions or refrain from doing any further act or deed on behalf of the Company Stockholders which the Stockholder Representative deems necessary or appropriate in his sole discretion relating to the subject matter of this Agreement as fully and completely as a Company Stockholder could do if personally present.

(b) If Yuval Cohen becomes unable to serve as Stockholder Representative, such other Person or Persons as may be designated by a majority-in-interest of the Company Stockholders, shall succeed as the Stockholder Representative.

-22-

(c) The Stockholder Representative shall not be held liable by any of the Company Stockholders for actions or omissions in exercising or failing to exercise all or any of the power and authority of the Stockholder Representative pursuant to this Agreement, except in the case of the Stockholder Representative's gross negligence, bad faith or willful misconduct. The Stockholder Representative shall be entitled to rely on the advice of counsel, public accountants or other independent experts that it reasonably determines to be experienced in the matter at issue, and will not be liable to any Stockholder for any action taken or omitted to be taken in good faith based on such advice. The Company Stockholders will, severally and not jointly, indemnify (in accordance with their pro rata percentages) the Stockholder Representative from any losses arising out of its serving as the Stockholder Representative hereunder, except for losses arising out of or caused by the Stockholder Representative's gross negligence, bad faith or willful misconduct. The Stockholder Representative is serving in his capacity as such solely for purposes of administrative convenience, and is not personally liable in such capacity for any of the obligations of the Company Stockholders hereunder, and Parent, Merger Sub and the Company agree that they will not look to the personal assets of the Stockholder Representative, acting in such capacity, for the satisfaction of any obligations to be performed by the Stockholder Representative's gross negligence, bad faith or willful misconduct.

9.03. <u>Binding Effect; Assignment</u>. This Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties and their respective successors and permitted assigns. Nothing in this Agreement shall create or be deemed to create any third party beneficiary rights in any person or entity not a party to this Agreement except as provided below. No assignment of this Agreement or of any rights or obligations hereunder may be made by either party without the prior written consent of the other party and any attempted assignment without the required consent shall be void.

9.04. <u>No Third-Party Beneficiaries</u>. This Agreement is for the sole benefit of the parties hereto and their permitted assigns and nothing herein expressed or implied shall give or be construed to give to any person, other than the parties hereto and such assigns, any legal or equitable rights hereunder. Notwithstanding the foregoing, it is expressly agreed that Aegis Capital Corp. is a third party beneficiary with respect to Sections 3, 4 and 5 of this Agreement.

9.05. <u>Notices</u>. All notices or other communications required or permitted to be given hereunder shall be in writing and shall be delivered by hand or sent by facsimile or sent, postage prepaid, by registered, certified or express mail or overnight courier service and shall be deemed given when received. All notices hereunder must be delivered as set forth below, or pursuant to instructions as may be designated in writing by the party to receive such notice:

if to Parent,

Corbus Pharmaceuticals Holdings, Inc. c/o Orchestra Medical Ventures, LLC 142 West 57th St., Suite 4A New York, NY 10019 Attention: David Hochman, President Email: dhochman@orchestramv.com

with a copy to: Meister Seelig &Fein LLP 2 Grand Central Tower 140 East 45th Street, 19th Floor New York, NY 10017 Attention: Kenneth S. Goodwin Fax: 646-539-3663

-23-

if to the Company,

JB Therapeutics, Inc. 508 Dudley Road Newton, MA 02459 Attention: Sean Moran, Chief Financial Officer E-mail: smoran@jbtherapeutics.com

with a copy to:

Lowenstein Sandler LLP 1251 Avenue of the Americas, 17th Floor New York, New York 10020 Attention: Steven M. Skolnick Fax: 973-597-2477

and

if to the Stockholder Representative,

508 Dudley Road Newton, MA 02459 Attention: Yuval Cohen, Ph.D. E-mail: ycohen@jbtherapeutics.com

with a copy to:

Lowenstein Sandler LLP 1251 Avenue of the Americas, 17th Floor New York, New York 10020 Attention: Steven M. Skolnick Fax: 973-597-2477

9.06. Interpretation; Exhibits and Schedules; Certain Definitions.

(a) The headings contained in this Agreement, in any Exhibit or Schedule hereto and in the table of contents to this Agreement are for reference purposes only and shall not affect in any way the meaning or interpretation of this Agreement. Any matter disclosed in any provision, section or subsection of any Schedule shall be deemed disclosed only for all purposes of such provision, section or subsection. All Exhibits and Schedules annexed hereto or referred to herein are hereby incorporated in and made a part of this Agreement as if set forth in full herein. Any capitalized terms used in any Schedule or Exhibit but not otherwise defined therein shall have the meaning as defined in this Agreement. When a reference is made in this Agreement to a Section, Exhibit or Schedule, such reference shall be to a Section of, or an Exhibit or Schedule to, this Agreement unless otherwise indicated.

-24-

(b) For all purposes hereof:

"Affiliate" of any person means another person that directly or indirectly, through one or more intermediaries, controls, is controlled by, or is under common control with, such first person.

"Ancillary Agreements" means the Voting Agreement and the transaction documents entered into among Parent, the Company and the other parties thereto in connection with the Private Placement.

"Business Day" means any day of the year on which national banking institutions in New York are open to the public for conducting business and are not required or authorized to close.

"Company Stockholder" means each person who is a holder of capital stock of the Company as of the Effective Time.

"Contingent Obligation" means, as to any Person, any direct or indirect liability, contingent or otherwise, of that Person with respect to any indebtedness, lease, dividend or other obligation of another Person if the primary purpose or intent of the Person incurring such liability, or the primary effect thereof, is to provide assurance to the obligee of such liability that such liability will be paid or discharged, or that any agreements relating thereto will be complied with, or that the holders of such liability will be protected (in whole or in part) against loss with respect thereto.

"GAAP" means United States generally accepted accounting principles applied on a consistent basis throughout the periods indicated as in effect as of the date hereof.

"Governmental Entity" means any legislative, executive, judicial, regulatory or administrative unit of any governmental entity (multinational, foreign, federal, state or local) or any department, commission, board, agency, bureau, ministry, official, arbitrator (public) or other similar body exercising executive, legislative, regulatory, administrative or judicial authority or functions of or pertaining to government, including any authority or other quasi-governmental entity established by any of the foregoing to perform any such functions.

"including" means including, without limitation.

"Indebtedness" means with respect to any Person without duplication, (A) all indebtedness for borrowed money, (B) all obligations issued, undertaken or assumed as the deferred purchase price of property or services including (without limitation) "Capital Leases" (as defined under GAAP) (other than trade payables entered into in the ordinary course of business), (C) all reimbursement or payment obligations with respect to letters of credit, surety bonds and other similar instruments, (D) all obligations evidenced by notes, bonds, debentures or similar instruments, including obligations so evidenced incurred in connection with the acquisition of property, assets or businesses, (E) all indebtedness created or arising under any conditional sale or other title retention agreement, or incurred as financing, in either case with respect to any property or assets acquired with the proceeds of such indebtedness (even though the rights and remedies of the seller or bank under such agreement in the event of default are limited to repossession or sale of such property), (F) all monetary obligations under any leasing or similar arrangement which, in connection with GAAP, consistently applied for the periods covered thereby, is classified as a capital lease, (G) all indebtedness referred to in clauses (A) through (F) above secured by (or for which the holder of such Indebtedness has an existing right, contingent or otherwise, to be secured by) any mortgage, lien, pledge, charge, security interest or other encumbrance upon or in any property or assets (including accounts and contract rights) owned by any Person, even though the Person which owns such assets or property has not assumed or become liable for the payment of such indebtedness, and (H) except for obligations owed to service providers of the Company in connection with this Agreement and the transactions contemplated herein, all Contingent Obligations in respect of indebtedness or obligations of others of the kinds referred to in clauses (A) through (G) above of at le

-25-

"Liability" means any debt, loss, damage, adverse claim, fines, penalties, liability or obligation (whether direct or indirect, absolute or contingent, accrued or unaccrued, matured or unmatured, determined or determinable, liquidated or unliquidated, or due or to become due, and whether in contract, tort, strict liability or otherwise), and including all costs and expenses relating thereto including all fees, disbursements and expenses of legal counsel, experts, engineers and consultants and costs of investigation).

"Material Adverse Effect" means, with respect to each party, a material adverse effect on (i) the financial condition, business, assets, prospects or results of operations of the party, taken as a whole, (ii) the ability of the party to perform its obligations under this Agreement or (iii) the ability of the party to consummate the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that in no event shall any change resulting from conditions affecting the industry in which such party operates or from changes in general business or economic conditions be taken into account in determining whether there has been a Material Adverse Effect except to the extent such change has a disproportionate impact on the applicable party relative to other businesses operating in the same industry.

"Ordinary Course of Business" means the ordinary and usual course of day-to-day operations of the business of the Company through the date hereof consistent with past practice.

"**Person**" means an individual, a limited liability company, a partnership, a joint venture, a corporation, a trust, an unincorporated organization and a government or any department or agency thereof. The following terms, when used in this Agreement, shall have the meanings assigned to such terms in the Sections set forth below:

Terms	Section
Affiliate	9.06(b)
Aggregate Consideration Schedule	2.02
Agreement	Preamble
Ancillary Agreements	9.06(b)
Business Day	9.06(b)
Cancelled Shares	2.01(d)
Certificates	2.01(e)
Certificate of Merger	1.02(b)
Closing	1.02(a)
Closing Date	1.02(a)
Common Share	2.01(a)(i)
	-26-

Terms	Section
Common Stock	2.01(a)(i)
Common Stock Consideration	2.01(a)(i)
Company	Preamble
Company Stock	2.01(a)(iii)
Company Stockholder	9.06(b)
Confidential Information	5.07
DGCL	Recitals
Effective Time	1.02(b)
Employment Agreement Recipient	5.10
Governmental Entity	9.06(b)
Indebtedness	9.06(b)
Liability	9.06(b)
Memorandum	3.06
Merger	Recitals
Merger Consideration	2.01(a)
Merger Sub	Preamble
NDIA	5.10
Ordinary Course of Business	9.06(b)
Parent	Preamble
Person	9.06(b)
Preferred Share	2.01(a)(iii)
Preferred Stock	2.01(a)(iii)
Preferred Stock Consideration	2.01(a)(iii)
Private Placement	Recitals
Replacement Option	2.01(b)(i)
Replacement Warrant	2.01(b)(ii)
Stockholders' Consent	3.02(b)
Shares	2.01(a)(iii)
Stockholder Representative	Preamble
Stockholder Written Consent	5.05
Surviving Corporation	1.01
Warrants	2.01(a)(ii)

9.07. Entire Agreement; Amendments and Waivers. This Agreement (including the Schedules and Exhibits hereto), together with the Ancillary Agreements represent the entire understanding and agreement between the parties hereto with respect to the subject matter hereof and supersedes all prior agreements, arrangements and undertakings, both written and oral, between the parties, or any of them, with respect to the subject matter of this Agreement. This Agreement may be amended by the parties at any time before or after receipt of the Stockholders' Consent; provided, that after receipt of the Stockholders' Consent, there shall be made no amendment that by Law requires further approval by such stockholders without the further approval of such stockholders. This Agreement may not be amended except by an instrument in writing signed on behalf of each of the parties. At any time prior to the Effective Time, the parties may (a) extend the time for the performance of any of the obligations or other acts of the other parties, (b) waive any inaccuracies in the representations and warranties contained in this Agreement or in any document delivered pursuant to this Agreement or (c) to the fullest extent permitted by Law, waive compliance with any of the agreements or conditions contained in this Agreement. Any agreement on the part of a party to any such extension or waiver shall be valid only if set forth in an instrument in writing signed on behalf of such party.

-27-

9.08. <u>Severability</u>. If any term or other provision of this Agreement is invalid, illegal, or incapable of being enforced by any Law or public policy, all other terms or provisions of this Agreement shall nevertheless remain in full force and effect so long as the economic or legal substance of the transactions contemplated hereby is not affected in any manner materially adverse to any party. Upon such determination that any term or other provision is invalid, illegal, or incapable of being enforced, the parties hereto shall negotiate in good faith to modify this Agreement so as to effect the original intent of the parties as closely as possible in an acceptable manner in order that the transactions contemplated hereby are consummated as originally contemplated to the greatest extent possible.

9.09. Jurisdiction; Waiver of Jury Trial.

(a) Each of the parties hereto irrevocably submits to the exclusive jurisdiction of the United States District Court for the Southern District of New York located in the borough of Manhattan in the City of New York, or if such court does not have jurisdiction, the Supreme Court of the State of New York, New York County, for the purposes of any suit, action or other proceeding arising out of this Agreement or any transaction contemplated hereby. Each of the parties hereto further agrees that service of any process, summons, notice or document by registered mail to such party's respective address set forth in <u>Section 9.05</u> (or to such other address for notices as provided by such party pursuant to <u>Section 9.05</u>) or in any other manner permitted by Law shall be effective service of process for any action, suit or proceeding arising out of this Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby in (i) the United States District Court for the Southern District of New York or (ii) the Supreme Court of the State of New York, New York, New York, New York Count, and hereby further irrevocably and unconditionally waives and agrees not to please or claim in any such court that any such action, suit or proceeding brought in any such court that any such action, suit or proceeding brought in any such court that any such action, suit or proceeding brought in any such court has been brought in an inconvenient forum.

(b) EACH OF THE PARTIES TO THIS AGREEMENT HEREBY WAIVES, TO THE FULLEST EXTENT PERMITTED BY LAW, ANY RIGHT TO TRIAL BY JURY OF ANY CLAIM, DEMAND, ACTION, OR CAUSE OF ACTION (i) ARISING UNDER THIS AGREEMENT OR (ii) IN ANY WAY CONNECTED WITH OR RELATED OR INCIDENTAL TO THE DEALINGS OF THE PARTIES HERETO IN RESPECT OF THIS AGREEMENT OR ANY OF THE TRANSACTIONS RELATED HERETO, IN EACH CASE WHETHER NOW EXISTING OR HEREAFTER ARISING, AND WHETHER IN CONTRACT, TORT, EQUITY, OR OTHERWISE. EACH OF THE PARTIES TO THIS AGREEMENT HEREBY AGREES AND CONSENTS THAT ANY SUCH CLAIM, DEMAND, ACTION, OR CAUSE OF ACTION SHALL BE DECIDED BY COURT TRIAL WITHOUT A JURY AND THAT ANY OF THE PARTIES TO THIS AGREEMENT MAY FILE AN ORIGINAL COUNTERPART OF A COPY OF THIS AGREEMENT WITH ANY COURT AS WRITTEN EVIDENCE OF THE CONSENT OF THE PARTIES HERETO TO THE WAIVER OF THEIR RIGHT TO TRIAL BY JURY.

-28-

9.10. <u>Governing Law</u>. This Agreement and the rights and duties of the parties hereto shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the internal laws of the State of New York and shall be governed as to validity, interpretation, construction, affect and in all other respects by the internal laws of the State of New York.

9.11. <u>Counterparts</u>. This Agreement may be executed in one or more counterparts, all of which shall be considered one and the same agreement, and shall become effective when one or more such counterparts have been signed by each of the parties and delivered to the other parties.

[REMAINDER OF PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have duly executed this Agreement and Plan of Merger as of the date first written

above.

COMPANY:

JB THERAPEUTICS, INC.

By:

Name: Yuval Cohen Title: Chief Executive Officer

PARENT:

CORBUS PHARMACEUTICAL HOLDINGS, INC.

By:

Name: David Hochman Title: President

MERGER SUB:

CORBUS PHARMACEUTICALS ACQUISITION, INC.

By:

Name: David Hochman Title: President

STOCKHOLDER REPRESENTATIVE:

By:

Yuval Cohen

[Signature Page to Merger Agreement]